## ADVANCES IN HORTICULTURAL SCIENCE

Formerly Rivista dell'Ortoflorofrutticoltura Italiana founded in 1876 and issued by University of Florence. Italy

supported by



### **EDITORS-IN-CHIEF**

Stefano Mancuso University of Florence Florence, Italy

### ASSOCIATE EDITORS

#### Silvano Fares

Consiglio per la Ricerca e la sperimentazione in Agricoltura Rome, Italy

**Martin Fellner** Palacky University and Institute of **Experimental Botany** ASCR Olomouc-Holice Czech Republic

Vassilis Fotopoulos Cyprus University of Technology Limassol, Cyprus

Monica Gagliano The University of Western Australia Crawley, Australia

**Edgardo Giordani** University of Florence Florence, Italy

Luis Gurovich Universidad Católica de Chile Santiago, Chile

**Yoichiro Hoshino** Hokkaido University Sapporo, Japan

Lin Jinxing **Beijing Forestry University** Beijing, P.R. China

Maurizio Lambardi National Research Council Sesto Fiorentino (FI) Italy

Francesco Loreto National Research Council Rome, Italy

Andrea Luvisi University of Salento Lecce, Italy

**George Manganaris** Cyprus University of Technology Lemesos, Cyprus

Elisa Masi University of Florence Florence, Italy

**Christian Mazars** Paul Sabatier University - Toulouse III Toulose, France

Alessio Mengoni University of Florence Florence, Italy

Franco Miglietta National Research Council S. Michele all'Adige (TN), Italy

Axel Mithoefer Max Planck Institute Jena, Germany

Susan J. Murch University of British Columbia Kelowna, British Columbia, Canada

Peter M. Neumann Faculty of Civil and Environmental Engineering Haifa, Israel

Velemir Ninkovic Department of Ecology Uppsala, Sve

Alberto Pardossi University of Pisa Pisa, Italy

#### **Frantisek Baluska**

University of Bonn Bonn, Germany

#### Karim Ben Hamed

Laboratoire des Plantes Extrêmophiles Centre de Biotechnologie de Borj Cédria Hammam. Tunisie

Stefano Biricolti University of Florence Florence, Italy

**Francois Bouteau** Université Paris Diderot-Paris 7, Sorbonne Paris Cité Orsay Cedex, France

**Elena-Cocuta Buciumeanu** National Research and Development Institute for Biotechnology in Horticulture Bucarest, Romania

**Mauro Centritto** National Research Council Sesto Fiorentino (FI), Italy

Vadzim Dzemidchyk University of Minsk Minsk, Belorus

**Rudolf Eibach** Institute for Grapevine Breeding Siebeldinge, Germany

**E.P. Eleftheriou** Aristotle University of Thessaloniki Thessaloniki, Greece

Andrea Fabbri University of Parma Parma, Italy

**Igor Pottosin** Universidad de Colima Colima, Mexico

Silvia Radice Facultad de Agronomía y Ciencias Agroalimetarias Morón, Buenos Aires, Argentina

Hava F. Rapoport Instituto de Agricultura Sostenibible, CSIC Cordoba, Spain

**Tapani Repo** Finnish Forest Research Institute Joensuu, Finland

Sergey Shabala University of Tasmania Hobart, Tasmania, Australia

Hans Schultz Geisenheim Research Center Geseinheim, Germany Jorge Soria INIA Las Brujas, Uruguay

Vicente Sotés Ruiz Università Politecnica di Madrid Madrid, Spain

A.K. Srivastava National Research Center for Citrus Nagpur, Maharashtra, India

Narendra Tuteia ICGEB New delhi, India

**Kawano Tomonori** The University of Kitakyushu Kitakyushu, Japan

Teofilo Vamerali University of Padua, Padua, Italy

Johan Van Huylenbroeck Institute for Agricultural and Fisheries Research Melle, Belgium

Marie-Christine Van Labeke Ghent University Ghent, Belgium

Liz Van Volkenburgh University of Washington Seattle, Washington, USA

**Carlo Viti** University of Florence Florence, Italy

Yinglang Wan Beijing Forestry University Beijing, P.R. China

#### MANAGEMENT EDITOR

**Cinzia Silori** University of Florence Sesto Fiorentino (FI), Italy

#### Advances in Horticultural Science is covered in the following indexing and abstracting services:

 ACNP Catalogo Italiano dei Periodici - AGRICOLA - AGRICULTURE Journals - AGRIS -APE Journal - BASE Bielefeld Academic Search Engine - BIOBASE - Biological Abstracts - Biological Science Journals PQ - BIOSIS Preview THOMSON REUTERS -CAB Abstracts - EBSCO - EZB Elektronische Zeitschriften Bibliothek - Universitäts bibliothek Regensburg - Google Scholar -HORTICULTURAL Abstracts - Journal Seek. A Searchable Database of Online Scholarly Journals - JURN - Natural Science Journals PQ - NewJour. Electronic Journals & Newsletters, University of Georgetown - OAISTER oclc - Ornamental Horticulture CABI - Plant Breeding Abstract CABI - Proquest - Scirus ELSEVIER - SciTech Journals - SciVerse SCOPUS ELSEVIER - Searchteam - Ulrich's Periodicals Directory - WoS Web of Science THOMSON REUTERS - WorldCat

Advances in Horticultural Science is published by the Department of Agri-Food Production and Environmental Sciences, University of Florence, Viale delle Idee, 30, 50019 Sesto Fiorentino (FI), Italy Phone +39-055-4574021-22, Fax +39-055-4574910, E-mail: advances@dispaa.unifi.it

#### CONTENTS

ALIYOUN NAZARI S., HAJILOU J., ZEINALABEDINI M., IMAMI A. Diversity of morpho-physicochemical traits in Iranian sour cherry genotypes using multivariate analysis	153
Keshavarzi M., Shekafandeh A. The responses of enzymatic and non-enzymatic antioxidant systems of scion on different rootstocks under water stress deficit	161
AALIPOUR H., NIKBAKHT A., ETEMADI N. Relationship between chlorosis, photosynthesis and the nutrient content of plane trees in the pres- ence of chemical and organic fertilizers	171
Авді Gн., Книзн-Книї M., Shekafandeh A. Embryogenesis in Valerian ( <i>Valeriana officinalis</i> L.) using leaf segments	179
Hemati E., Salehi Salmi M.R., Daneshvar M.H., Heidari M. The roles of sodium nitroprusside, salicylic acid, and methyl jasmonate as hold solutions on vase life of <i>Gerbera jamesonii</i> 'Sun Spot'	187
CHIOMENTO J.L.T., FRIZON P., COSTA R.C., TRENTIN N.S., NARDI F.S., CALVETE E.O. Water retention of substrates potentiates the quality of lettuce seedlings	197
GHANE M., MOHAMMADI M., PIRDASHTI H. Yield and physiological response of Perilla ( <i>Perilla frutescens</i> ) under different soil fertility treatments	205
HATAMZADEH A., SHAFIEI-MASOULEH SS. The use of organic nano-supplements of fertilizer for lily forcing period	215
JORKESH A., AMINIFARD M.H. Foliar application of asparagine and casein on biochemical and morphological attributes of garden cress ( <i>Lepidium sativum</i> L.) under greenhouse conditions	227
FONTANA D.C., BECKER C.E., PINHEIRO M.V.M., PRETTO M.M., DOS SANTOS J., CARON B.O., SCHMIDT D. Impact of light quality on the physiological characteristics of <i>Capsicum chinense</i> seeds	235
TATARI M., ABDOLLAHI H., HENAREH M., DEHQANI M. Selection of open pollination progenies in some pear species in order to achieve dwarf and drought tol- erant rootstocks	245
Modarresi M., Jalali-Javaran M., Shams-Bakhsh M., Zeinali S., Mirzaee M. TuMV as an efficient transient vector for expressing heterologous proteins in <i>Nicotiana tabacum</i> and <i>N. benthamiama</i>	257
GOLUBKINA N.A., SEREDIN T.M., ANTOSHKINA M.S., BARANOVA H.V., STOLERU V., TELIBAN G.C., CARUSO G. Effects of crop system and genotype on yield, quality, antioxidants and chemical composition of organi- cally grown leek	263

Motaghayer M.S., Azizi M., Teheranifar A.	
Nanosilver, salicylic acid and essential oils effects on water relations of gerbera 'Rosalin' cut flowers	271
Antonetti M., Nin S., Burchi G.	
First insight into Auracaria araucana (Molina) K. Koch under its southernmost European growing condi-	
tion: a proposed descriptor list for morphological characterization	283
Short Note	
Tzavara S., Darras A.I., Assimakopoulou A.	
Tobacco dust waste as an alternative medium to grow geranium ( <i>Pelargonium x hortorum</i> ) plants	295





(\*) **Corresponding author:** saliyoun66@gmail.com

#### Citation:

ALIYOUN NAZARI S., HAJILOU J., ZEINALABEDINI M., IMAMI A., 2019 - Diversity of morpho-physicochemical traits in Iranian sour cherry genotypes using multivariate analysis. - Adv. Hort. Sci., 33(2): 153-160

#### Copyright:

© 2019 Aliyoun Nazari S., Hajilou J., Zeinalabedini M., Imami A. This is an open access, peer reviewed article published by Firenze University Press (http://www.fupress.net/index.php/ahs/) and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

#### Data Availability Statement:

All relevant data are within the paper and its Supporting Information files.

**Competing Interests:** The authors declare no competing interests.

Received for publication 28 June 2018 Accepted for publication 12 March 2019

## Diversity of morpho-physicochemical traits in Iranian sour cherry genotypes using multivariate analysis

#### S. Aliyoun Nazari<sup>1(\*)</sup>, J. Hajilou<sup>1</sup>, M. Zeinalabedini<sup>2</sup>, A. Imami<sup>3</sup>

- <sup>1</sup> Department of Horticultural Sciences, Faculty of Agriculture, University of Tabriz, Iran.
- <sup>2</sup> Agriculture Biotechnology Research Institute of Iran (ABRII), Karaj, Iran.
- <sup>3</sup> Horticultural Departments of Seed and Plant Improvement Institute (SPII), Karaj, Iran.

Key words: fruit quality traits, genetic diversity, Prunus cerasus L.

Abstract: In this study, morpho-physicochemical characterization of sour cherry genotypes from Iran was investigated. Thirty-four morphological and eight physicochemical traits were recorded. Sour cherry genotypes had a high variability in traits related to fruit characters such as fruit weight, stone volume, total anthocyanin content and total soluble solid. As a result, sour cherry geno-types exhibit total phenolic content and antioxidant activity higher than "Ciganymeggy" and "Erdi botermo" cultivars. Principal component analysis (PCA) suggested that leaf dimensions, fruit weight, stone weight, and stone volume could be sufficient for identification of genotypes. Hierarchical cluster analysis classified sour cherry genotypes and "Ciganymeggy" and "Erdi botermo" cultivars into two main clusters. The first cluster was characterized by a upright tree vigour, depressed fruit pistil end, reniform shape of fruit, high sweetness, dark red juice, flower high length and diameter, fruit and stone weight and length and diameter, total soluble solid, low total phenolic content, high total flavonoid content and high total anthocyanin content.

#### 1. Introduction

Sour cherry, *Prunus cerasus* L., is known as tetraploid (2n = 4x = 32), originated through natural hybridization of the large statured, cold sensitive sweet cherry (*P. avium* L., 2n = 2x = 16), and the low growing, cold tolerant ground cherry (*P. fruticosa* Pall., 2n = 4x = 32) (Olden and Nybom, 1968). This species originated around the Black and Caspian Seas and were cultivated in temperate and cold regions. Sour cherry spread slowly from its origin to other regions due to human and animal migrations (Pérez-Sánchez *et al.*, 2008). Sour cherry fruit is mostly used for industrial preserves (jams, purees, juices and concentrates), while only a small portion is assigned to fresh consumption. Sour cherry is also used as a sweet cherry rootstock. This rootstock is more resistant to soil wetness and cold

climate than wild sweet cherry and mahaleb forms.

In 2014, the total world production of sour cherry reached 1.1 million tons, being Turkey, the Russian Federation, Poland, Ukraine, Iran and Serbia the most important producing countries (Faostat, 2014). The main sour cherry producing areas in Iran are the Ardebil, Azerbaijan, Khorasan and Alborz provinces.

From the viewpoint of fruit quality, several studies for characterization of fruit traits have been accomplished recently. Sour cherry is a valuable source of vitamins (A, B1, B2, C, E, K, and Niacin), carotenoids like beta-carotene, minerals, fiber, various sugar like fructose, glucose, maltose, antioxidant agents such as caffeic acids, cyaniding-3-O-glucosylrutinoside and flavoids (Mulabagal et al., 2009; Ferretti et al., 2010). This products has positive effects on human health (Ataie-Jafari et al., 2008; Saric et al., 2009; Kuehl et al., 2010). Analysis of flavonoids from P. cerasus identified kaempferol, quercetin, quercetin 3-O-glucoside, and isorhamnetin 3-O-rutinoside (Piccolella et al., 2008). The main anthocyanins found in cherry are cyanidin-3-O-glucoside, cyanidin-3-O-rutinoside, cyanidin-3-O-glucosylrutinoside, cyanidin-3-Osophoroside, pelargonidin-3-O-glucoside, peonidin-3-O-rutinoside and cyanidin-3-O-arabinosylrutinoside (Chaovanalikit and Wrolstad, 2004).

Much of the genetic diversity is available in the wild types and natives from the center of origin. Wild species are probable gene resources for the breeding objectives such as resistance to pests and diseases, more appropriate cultivars for table and industry, extending cherry season and developing new resistant and dwarfing rootstocks. Therefore, it is necessary to characterize and preserve these species (Demirsoy and Demirsoy, 2004; Aliyoun Nazari *et al.*, 2012).

Description of the morphological characteristics is the usual methodology accepted from a legal point of view for patenting and registration of varieties. Several quantitative and qualitative evaluations showed a clear difference between sour cherry, with a more marked variability within the sour cherries group, probably due to the more intense domestication processes that have taken place. Morphological characterization continues to be the first step for germplasm description and classification, and the statistical method of factor analysis is a useful tool for screening the accessions of a collection (Badenes et al., 2000; Hajilou and Fakhimrezaei, 2011). Several morphological characterization studies have been carried on the sour cherry (Krahl et al., 1991; Rodrigues et al., 2008; Rakonjac et al., 2010;

Najafzadeh et al., 2014).

As an origin of the subgenus Cerasus, Iran has a rich cherry germplasm. The area of this study is part of a large growing area in North West of Iran. Sour cherry has been cultivated in this area for many years. However, the conservation and characterization of local cultivars is important to avoid the loss of genetic variability and as a potential source of genetic variation for future sweet and sour cherry breeding programs. These genotypes show distinctive agronomic characters such as low susceptibility to fruit cracking, high levels of soluble solids and early fruit maturity. The objective of this study was to survey, identify and characterize sour cherry genotypes existing in the province of East Azerbaijan - Shabestar (Iran) for their later introduction into a germplasm bank.

#### 2. Materials and Methods

#### Plant materials

The plant material was located on the Shabestar town in west side of the East Azerbaijan province, in north-west of Iran. A total of 15 sour cherry genotypes and two cultivars, "Ciganymeggy" and "Erdi botermo", were used in this study.

## Evaluation of morphological and physicochemical traits

Characterization of vegetal material and fruits was based on sour cherry descriptors developed by the International Union for the Protection of New Varieties of Plants - UPOV (UPOV, 2006). Thirty four morphological (16 qualitative and 18 quantitative) and eight physicochemical traits were recorded as described in Table 1 and 2. In this study, a total of 17 sour cherry genotypes, including 15 local sour cherry genotypes and two cultivars, "Ciganymeggy" and "Erdi botermo", with three replicates for each genotype were evaluated. The evaluation for morphological characters was based on 30 measurements of each trait.

For the analysis of physicochemical traits, fruits were picked at the commercial maturity stage. All fruits were collected from a single plant, randomly from all cardinally oriented branches with different directions around the canopy. All samples were stored in a freezer at -20°C. The frozen fruit material (5 g) was homogenized with a polytron (2 min on ice) with 10 mL of extraction solution, consisting of 0.5 N HCl in methanol/Milli-Q water (80% v/v). The mixture

No.	Trait	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	9	11
1	Tree vigour	Very weak		weak		medium		strong	Very strong	
2	Tree habit	upright	Semi-upright	spreading	drooping					
3	Tree branching			weak		medium		strong		
4	Tree bud distribution	along entire branch	only on middle distal part of branch	only on distal part of branch						
5	Flower arrengment of petal	free	intermediate	overlapping						
6	Flower shape of petal	circular	medium obovate	broad obovate						
7	Flower arrangement	solitary	double	In clusters	irregular					
8	Starting bloom from April	9-11 day		11-13 day		13-15 day		15-17 day	17-19 day	>19 day
9	Fruit ripening time from June	5-10 day		10-15 day		15-20 day		20-25 day	25-30 day	> 30 day
10	Fruit pistil end	pointed	flat	depressed						
11	Stone shape	narrow elliptic	broad elliptic	circular						
12	Fruit shape	reniform	oblate	circular	elliptic					
13	Fruit color of skin	Orange red	Light red	Medium red	Dark red	Brown red	blackish			
14	Fruit color of flesh	yellowish	pink	Medium red	Dark red					
15	Fruit sweetness			low		medium		high		
16	Color of juice	Colorless	Light yellow	pink	Medium red	Dark red				

 Table 1 Sixteen qualitative traits and their states and codes studied of sour cherry genotypes

Table 2 - The range of 26 quantity variability in Sour cherry genotypes traits, mean and coefficient of variations (CV %)

No.	Trait	Unit	Min	Max	Mean	CV (%)
1	Flower diametr	Mm	23.5	39.5	28.1	12.4
2	Petal length	Mm	10.8	13.7	11.9	8.1
3	Petal width	Mm	9.6	14.0	11.6	11.9
4	Pestil length	Mm	11.4	13.6	12.4	5.1
5	Number of stamens	-	31.9	37.0	34.5	4.1
6	Fruit length	Mm	13.5	19.1	15.2	8.8
7	Fruit diameter	Mm	13.1	22.6	17.6	10.9
8	Fruit length/ diameter	-mm	0.8	1.0	0.9	6.1
9	Length of stalk	Mm	41.0	54.0	46.8	7.3
10	Fruit weight	Gr	12.4	54.3	21.4	55.7
11	Stone length	Mm	5.6	9.5	7.1	11.7
12	Stone diameter	Mm	5.5	9.0	7.4	13.2
13	Stone volume	cm <sup>3</sup>	0.1	0.4	0.2	36.0
14	Stone weight	Gr	2.2	3.5	3.0	13.5
15	Leaf blade length	Mm	67.0	96.8	78.9	10.2
16	Leaf blade width	Mm	36.8	53.4	43.4	9.8
17	Leaf blade length/ blade width	-	1.7	2.0	1.8	4.0
18	Petiole length	mm	13.6	18.4	16.2	8.2
19	рН	-	2.0	3.6	3.3	13.9
20	Total soluble solid	%	12.1	23.3	16.8	20.9
21	Vitamin C	mg/100g FW	10.5	13.2	11.7	7.7
22	Titratable acidity	%	1.9	2.7	2.3	9.0
23	Total phenolic content	mg GAE/100 g FW	228.0	289.0	241.8	6.0
24	Total anthocyanin content	mg cyanidin 3-glucoside /100 g FW	60.1	130.3	98.0	21.5
25	Antioxidant activity	μg TE/ 100g FW	52.3	67.7	60.5	7.5
26	Total flavonoids content	mg QE/ 100 g FW	141.8	155.8	145.8	2.5

was incubated overnight at 4°C and then centrifuged for 20 min at 4°C and 20000 g. Supernatant was recovered and the volume measured. This hydroalcoholic extract was used for total phenolics, anthocyanins, flavonoids, and antioxidant capacity assays (Cantin *et al.*, 2009). The content of phenolic compounds in methanol extracts was determined according to the Folin-Ciocalteu method (Waterhouse, 2001). Absorbance was measured at 725 nm using a spectrophotometer (UV-2100 SPECTROPHOTOME-TER). Total anthocyanin content (TAC) was determined using the pH differential method (Giusti and Wrolstad, 2001). The absorbances of the extracts at 510 and 700 nm were measured against a blank. TAC was calculated and expressed as mg cyanidin 3-glucoside equivalent/100 g of FW. Total flavonoid content of each extract was determined following colorimetric method (Chang *et al.*, 2002). The antioxidant capacity was measured using the DPPH method adapted from Brand-Williams *et al.* (1995). Titratable acidity was established by titration with 0.1 N NaOH and sugar content was measured as total soluble solids (TSS) using digital refractometer (Atago PR 100, Japan). Vitamin C content was estimated according to the titration with 2, 6-Dichlorophenolindophenol method (AOAC, 2000).

#### Statistical analysis

Statistical analysis were performed using SPSS 17.0 (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL). To obtain basic statistics for the entire plant material studied, maximum and minimum values, mean, and coefficients of variation (CV %) were calculated for each trait. Relationships among the species were investigated by principal component analysis (PCA). PCA was performed using SPSS statistics software. Scatter plot of the first two PCs and the cluster analysis were created by PAST statistics software (Hammer *et al.*, 2001).

#### 3. Results and Discussion

#### Characteristics of cultivars

Several researchers have reported the morphological variation between some *Prunus* subgenus *Cerasus* genotypes such as for sweet cherry (*P. avium*), sour cherry (*P. cerasus*), mahaleb (*P. mahaleb*), marmareh (*P. incana*) and tomentosa cherry (*P. tomentosa*) (Ganji-Moghadam and Khalighi 2007; Khadivi-Khub *et al.*, 2008; Perez-Sanchez *et al.*, 2008; Zhang *et al.*, 2008; Rakonjac *et al.*, 2010; Aliyoun Nazari *et al.*, 2012).

Morphological characteristics of the studied genotypes are resumed in the Table 1 and 2. Results showed that high variation among studied genotypes was found for fruit weight (CV=55.7%) and stone volume traits (CV=36%). This result is compatible with Zhang *et al.* (2008) report. They observed high morphological variation among populations, where the highest variations were in fruit weight, fruit width, and leaf width. Tree habits of the studied genotypes are different. Most of the genotypes have drooping, three have spreading and one has upright tree habit ("Erdi botermo"). TPC values ranged between 228 and 289 mg GAE/100 g FW of sour cherry genotypes, which is in good agreement with previously published results (Dragovic-Uzelac *et al.*, 2007; Khoo *et al.*, 2011; Alrgei *et al.*, 2015). "Erdi botermo" had the lowest TPC among the studied genotypes and N02 had the highest, that is consistent with the results of Papp *et al.* (2010) that reported the "Erdi botermo" have lowest TPC among all tested genotypes. Behrangi *et al.* (2015) reported that TPC is versatile on the basis of fruit type, stage of growth, farm of landing, extraction method, component of TPC experiment and other factors. Therefore TPC decreased by transforming fruit from first stages of growth to fully ripe form that is compatible with our results.

As shown in Table 2, total antioxidant capacity (AC) of sour cherries was between 52.3 and 67.7 µg TE/100 g FW. The total AC of different sour cherry cultivars showed significant difference (Blando *et al.*, 2004; Bonerz *et al.*, 2007; Khoo *et al.*, 2011). The lowest TAC was found in N02 genotype (60.1 mg cyanidin 3-glucoside/100 g FW), while "Erdi botermo" had the highest TAC (130.3 mg cyanidin 3-glucoside/ 100 g FW). These differences in TAC showed that the plant growth region and the harvest period might have an impact on plant growth and metabolite concentration (Premier, 2002). Sour cherry is one of the richest source of flavonoid (Marinova *et al.*, 2005), that is consistent with our results.

#### Principals component analysis

Eighty percent of the variability observed was explained by seven components (Table 3). For each trait, a factor loading of more than 0.51 was considered as being significant. PC1 represents mainly fruit pistil end, fruit color of skin, fruit length, fruit diameter, fruit weight, stone length, stone diameter, stone volume, leaf blade length, leaf blade width and total flavonoids content with significant positive effects, also tree habit, flower shape of petal, fruit ripening time with negative effects and account for 29.65% of the variance. The second principals component with 13.4% of total variance included traits of the tree branching, vitamin C, titratable acidity with negative impacts and the trait of flower diameter, petal length, petal width and stone weight with positive impacts. High absolute values of the correlations between variables related to the growth, fruit and leaf size, and PC1 or PC2 were also established by Krahl et al. (1991) and Rakonjac et al. (2010) in sour cherry, by Lacis et al. (2010) and Rakonjac et al. (2014) in sweet cherry, Aliyoun Nazari et al. (2012) in marmareh (*P. incana*) and by Khadivi-khub *et al.* (2012) in *Prunus* subgen. *Cerasus*. PC3 was correlated with starting bloom, stone shape, pistil length, fruit length/diameter, pH and length of stalk. The remaining components explain less variability.

#### Grouping of cultivars

Hierarchical cluster analysis classified native sour

cherry genotypes and "Ciganymeggy" and "Erdi botermo" cultivars in two main clusters (Fig. 1). The first major cluster is divided into two subgroups; subgroups I consisted of Erdi botermo cultivar and and subgroup II contained Ciganymeggy and some of the genotypes, indicating that these sour cherry genotype had high similarity to Ciganymeggy cultivar. The second cluster included the native genotypes. The

Table 3 - Eigen values and cumulative variance for seven major factors obtained from principal component analysis (PCA) and traits within each factor for sour cherry genotypes

Trait				Factors			
	PC1	PC2	PC3	PC4	PC5	PC6	PC7
Tree vigour	-0.10	0.32	0.12	-0.62**	0.02	0.30	-0.52
Tree habit	-0.87**	0.05	0.19	0.14	0.14	-0.15	0.00
Tree branching	0.14	-0.74**	0.21	0.21	0.02	-0.24	-0.08
Tree bud distribution	0.32	0.02	0.15	-0.60**	-0.04	-0.29	-0.39
Flower arrangement of petal	0.32	-0.34	0.35	-0.02	-0.14	0.39	0.32
Flower shape of petal	-0.90**	0.10	0.19	-0.03	-0.19	-0.20	-0.04
Flower arranement	-0.36	-0.39	0.18	-0.22	0.13	0.64**	-0.22
Starting bloom from April	0.02	-0.15	0.61**	-0.24	-0.48	0.14	0.27
Fruit ripening time from June	-0.87**	0.08	-0.10	0.15	0.20	0.02	-0.02
Fruit pistil end	0.81**	-0.13	-0.02	-0.29	-0.18	-0.13	-0.04
Stone shape	0.18	0.34	0.62**	0.50	0.02	0.26	0.07
Fruit shape	-0.83**	0.22	0.26	0.25	0.07	-0.05	-0.06
Fruit color of skin	0.80**	-0.12	-0.27	0.10	0.34	0.11	0.09
Fruit color of flesh	0.16	-0.50	0.14	0.26	-0.55**	0.26	-0.06
Fruit sweetness	0.63**	0.02	-0.51	-0.08	0.28	0.15	0.16
Color of juice	0.90**	-0.10	-0.19	0.03	0.19	0.20	0.04
Flower diameter	-0.28	0.71**	-0.15	0.17	0.05	0.15	0.39
Petal length	-0.10	0.77**	-0.14	0.32	-0.32	-0.03	0.15
Petal width	-0.10	0.70**	-0.12	0.14	-0.48	0.29	0.06
Pestil length	-0.18	0.08	0.70**	0.06	-0.36	0.02	-0.38
Number of stamens	-0.21	0.11	-0.46	0.46	0.40	-0.02	-0.19
Fruit length	0.90**	0.33	0.09	0.03	0.04	-0.11	-0.07
Fruit diameter	0.81**	0.23	-0.19	0.22	-0.13	-0.18	-0.15
Fruit length/diameter	-0.15	0.01	0.52**	-0.38	0.33	0.24	0.28
Length of stalk	0.01	-0.02	0.59**	-0.13	0.40	0.07	0.11
Fruit weight	0.86**	0.16	0.21	-0.14	0.28	-0.19	0.07
Stone length	0.89**	0.11	0.25	0.14	-0.10	-0.03	0.09
Stone diameter	0.60**	-0.20	0.47	-0.02	-0.23	-0.34	0.05
Stone volume	0.88**	-0.05	0.31	0.01	-0.17	-0.16	0.09
Stone weight	0.35	0.77**	0.26	-0.03	0.13	0.08	-0.05
Leaf blade length	0.64**	0.50	0.11	-0.17	0.01	0.17	-0.28
Leaf blade width	0.64**	0.41	0.03	-0.09	0.07	0.34	-0.49
Leaf blade length/leaf blade widht	0.05	0.49	0.21	-0.23	-0.13	-0.39	0.43
Petiol length	0.38	0.14	-0.39	-0.13	-0.12	0.18	0.54**
Total soluble solid	0.47	-0.17	0.31	0.45	0.45	-0.16	-0.13
рН	0.12	0.31	0.67**	0.59	0.09	0.25	0.01
Vitam C	-0.05	-0.56**	-0.13	-0.09	-0.15	0.07	0.19
Titratable acidity	0.21	-0.51**	0.47	0.04	0.39	0.21	0.31
Total phenol content	-0.10	0.14	0.40	0.12	0.27	-0.67**	-0.07
Total anthocyanin content	0.51	-0.20	-0.24	0.20	-0.59**	-0.12	0.00
Antioxidant activity	0.12	0.36	0.01	-0.42	0.34	-0.08	0.28
Total flavonoids content	0.61**	-0.32	-0.24	0.50	0.08	0.09	-0.25
Eigen value	12.45	5.63	4.69	3.32	2.42	1.43	1.18
Cumulative Variance (%)	29.65	43.06	54.24	62.16	69.30	75.11	80.54

first cluster were characterized by a upright tree vigour, depressed fruit pistil end, reniform shape of fruit, high sweetness, dark red juice, flower high length and diameter, fruit and stone weight and length and diameter, total soluble solid, low total phenolic content, high total flavonoid content and high total anthocyanin content. Perez-Sanchez et al. (2008) suggested that dendrogram gained from morphological characteristics clearly showed the relationships among the cultivars of sweet, sour and duke cherries. In addition, Khadivi-khub et al. (2012) reported that dendrogram obtained from morphological characteristics clearly separated some Cerasus genotypes. The second cluster were characterized by small fruit and stone, drooping or spreading tree habit.



Fig. 1 - Dendrogram of 17 sour cherry genotypes based on morphological traits by PAST software.

Scatter plot was prepared according to the PC1 and PC2 by PAST software (Fig. 2). Starting from the positive to the negative values of PC1, these genotypes indicated a gradual decrease in fruit pistil end, fruit color of skin, fruit length, fruit diameter, fruit weight, stone length, stone diameter, stone volume, leaf blade length, leaf blade width and total flavonoids and an increase in tree habit, flower shape of petal, fruit ripening time. Starting from the negative towards the positive values of PC2, the genotypes indicated a gradual increase tree branching, vitamin C, titratable acidity and a decrease flower diameter, petal length, petal width and stone weight.



Fig. 2 - Factor scores for the first two principle components (PCs) for Sour cherry genotypes.

#### 4. Conclusions

Morphological characterization continues to be the first step for the description and classification of germplasm and statistical methods like principal components analysis (PCA) are useful tools for screening the accessions of a collection (Cantini et al., 1999; Badenes et al., 2000). PCA is used for data reduction that transforms the original variables into a limited number of uncorrelated new variables. This technique, producing a smaller set of composite variables, account for much of the variance among the set of original variables and allows visualization of the differences among the individuals, identification of possible groups and finding relationships among individuals and variables (Martinez-Calvo et al., 2008). High correlations were found between some traits and principal components, which could reduce the number of traits to be studied in sour cherry germplasm. For instance, measuring the traits of PC1 (such as FW, SL, SD. SV, FPE, and FCS) is suggested for future studied in sour cherry genotypes. Dependent on the trait, a certain number of genotypes were observed that showed lower or higher values than the commercially grown cultivars involved in this study. Especially in reference to the fruit weight, a high portion of genotypes were characterized by smaller fruits than that of "Ciganymeggy" and "Erdi botermo". In addition, native genotypes showed higher values of total phenolic content and antioxidant activity traits than the commercial cultivars.

We conclude that this is the first study of sour cherry native genotypes, which deals with the morphological and physicochemical variation basis of genetic diversity. Although these accessions does not represent the whole sour cherry germplasm in Iran, considerable genetic diversity observed in both morphological and physicochemical characteristics indicate rich and valuable plant material for sour cherry improvement.

#### References

- ALIYOUN NAZARI S., ZAMANI Z., FATAHI M.R., SHIEKH SOFLA H., 2012 - Morphological characterization of Prunus incana Pall. by multivariate analysis. - Plant Syst. Evol., 298: 1805-1814.
- ALRGEI H.O., DABIĆ D.Č., NATIĆ M.M., RAKONJAC V.S., MILOJKOVIĆ-OPSENICA D., TEŠIĆ Ž.L.J., FOTIRIĆ AKŠIĆ M.M., 2015 - Chemical profile of major taste and health-related compounds of Oblacinska sour cherry. -J. Sci. Food Agric., 96(4): 1241-1251.
- AOAC, 2000 Vitamins and other nutrients (Chapter 45). -Official methods of analysis of AOAC international (17th ed.), Washington, DC, USA.
- ATAIE-JAFARI A., HOSSEINI S., KARIMI F., PAJOUHI M., 2008 - Effects of sour cherry juice on blood glucose and some cardiovascular risk factors improvements in diabetic women: A pilot study. - Nutr. Food Sci., 38: 355-360.
- BADENES M.L., MARTINEZ-CALVO J., LLACER G., 2000 -Analysis of a germplasm collection of loquat (Eriobotrya japonica Lindl.). - Euphytica, 114: 187-194.
- BEHRANGI N., GHAFOORI H., FARAHMAND Z., MOHAM-MAD KHANI E., SANATI M.H., 2015 - Comparison among cornelian cherry and Prunus cerasus according to phenolic content and antioxidant capacity by three various methods of extraction. - Food Nutr. Sci., 6: 1166-1173.
- BLANDO F., GERARDI C., NICOLETTI I., 2004 Sour cherry (Prunus cerasus L.) anthocyanins as ingredients for functional foods. - J. Biomed. Biotechnol., 5: 253-258.
- BONERZ D., WURTH K., DIETRICH H., WILL F., 2007 -Analytical characterization and the impact of ageing on anthocyanin composition and degradation in juices from five sour cherry cultivars. - Eur. Food Res. Technol., 224: 355-364.
- BRAND-WILLIAMS W., CUVELIER M.E., BERSET C., 1995 -Use of a free radical method to evaluate antioxidant activity. - Food Sci. Tech., 28(1): 25-30.
- CANTIN C.M., MORENO M.A., GOGORCENA Y., 2009 -Evaluation of the antioxidant capacity, phenolic compounds, and vitamin C content of different peach and nectarine [Prunus persica (L.) Batsch] breeding progenies. - J. Agric. Food Chem., 57: 4586-4592.
- CANTINI C., CIMATO A., SANI G., 1999 Morphological evaluation of olive germplasm present in Tuscany region. - Euphytica, 109: 173-181.
- CHANG C., YANG M., WEN H., CHERN J., 2002 Estimation of total flavonoid content in propolis by two complementary colorimetric methods. - J. Food Drug Anal., 10:

178-182.

- CHAOVANALIKIT A., WROLSTAD R.E., 2004 Total anthocyanins and total phenolics of fresh and processed cherries and their antioxidant properties. - J. Food Sci., 69: 67-72.
- DEMIRSOY H., DEMIRSOY L., 2004 A study on the relationships between some fruit characteristics in cherries. -Fruits, 59: 219-223.
- DRAGOVIC-UZELAC V., LEVAJ B., BURSAC D., PEDISIC S., RADOJCIC I., BIŠKO A., 2007 - Total phenolics and antioxidant capacity assays of selected fruits. - Agric. Conspec. Sci., 72: 279-284.
- FAO, 2014 FAOSTAT. FAO statistical database. FAO, Rome, Italy.
- FERRETTI G., BACCHETTI T., BELLEGGIA A., NERI D., 2010 -*Cherry antioxidants: from farm to table.* - Molecules, 15: 6993-7005.
- GANJI-MOGHADAM E., KHALIGHI A., 2007 Relationship between vigor of Iranian Prunus mahaleb L. selected dwarf rootstocks and some morphological characters. -Sci. Hortic., 111: 209-212.
- GIUSTI M.M., WROLSTAD R.E., 2001 Anthocyanins characterization and measurement of anthocyanins by UVvisible spectroscopy, pp. F1.1.1-F1.1.13. - In: WROL-STAD R.E. (ed.). Current protocols in food analytical chemistry, John Wiley & Sons, New York, USA.
- HAJILOU J., FAKHIMREZAEI S., 2011 Evaluation of fruit physicochemical properties in some peach cultivars. Res. Plant. Biol., 1(5): 16-21.
- HAMMER Ø., HARPER D., RYAN P.D., 2001 PAST: paleontological statistics software package for education and data analysis. - Palaeontol. Electronica, 4(1): 1-9.
- KHADIVI-KHUB A., ZAMANI Z., BOUZARI N., 2008 -Evaluation of genetic diversity in some Iranian and foreign sweet cherry cultivars by using RAPD molecular markers and morphological traits. - Hortic. Environ. Biotechnol., 49: 188-196.
- KHADIVI-KHUB A., ZAMANI Z., FATAHI M.R., 2012 -Multivariate analysis of Prunus subgen. cerasus germplasm in Iran using morphological variables. -Genet. Resour. Crop. Evol., 59(5): 909-926.
- KHOO G.M., CLAUSEN M.R., PEDERSEN B.H., LARSEN E., 2011 - Bioactivity and total phenolic content of 34 sour cherry cultivars. - J. Food Comp. Anal., 24: 772-776.
- KRAHL K.H., LANSARI A., IEZZONI A.F., 1991 -Morphological variation within a sour cherry collection.
   - Euphytica, 52: 47-55.
- KUEHL K.S., PERRIER E.T., ELLIOT D.L., CHESNUTT J.C., 2010 - Research article efficacy of tart cherry juice in reducing muscle pain during running: a randomized controlled trial. - J. Int. Soc. Sports Nutr., 7: 17.
- LACIS G., TRAJKOVSKI V., RASHAL I., 2010 Phenotypical variability and genetic diversity within accessions of the Swedish Sour cherry (Prunus cerasus L.) genetic resources collection. Biologija, 56: 1-8.
- MARINOVA D., RIBAROVA F., ATANASSOVA M., 2005 -Total phenolics and total flavonoids in bulgarian fruits

and vegetables. - J. Univ. Chem. Technol. Metallurgy, 40(3): 255-260.

- MARTINEZ-CALVO J., GISBERT A.D., ALAMAR M.C., HER-NANDORENA R., ROMERO C., LLACER G., BADENES M.L., 2008 - Study of a germplasm collection of loquat (Eriobotrya japonica Lindl.) by multivariate analysis. -Genet. Resourc. Crop. Evol., 55: 695-703.
- MULABAGAL V., LANG G.A., DEWITT D.L., DALAVOY S.S., NAIR M.G., 2009 - Anthocyanin content, lipid peroxidation and cyclooxygenase enzyme inhibitory activities of sweet and sour cherries. - J. Agric. Food Chem., 57: 1239-1246.
- NAJAFZADEH R., ARZAN K., BOUZARI N., 2014 Assessment of morphological and pomological variation of some selected Iranian sour cherry (Prunus cerasus L.) genotypes. - Seed Plant Improv. J., 30(2): 243-267.
- OLDEN E.J., NYBOM N., 1968 On the origin of Prunus cerasus L. Hereditas, 59: 327-345.
- PAPP N., SZILVÁSSY B., ABRANKÓ L., SZABÓ T., PFEIFFER P., SZABÓ Z., NYÉKI J., ERCISLI S., STEFANOVITS BÁNYAI É., HEGEDŰS A., 2010 - Main quality attributes and antioxidants in Hungarian sour cherries: identification of genotypes with enhanced functional properties. - J. Food Sci. Technol., 45: 395-402.
- PÉREZ-SÁNCHEZ R., GÓMEZ-SÁNCHEZ M.A., MORALES-CORTS R., 2008 - Agromorphological characterization of traditional Spanish sweet cherry (Prunus avium L.), sour cherry (Prunus cerasus L.) and duke cherry (Prunus × gondouinii Rehd.) cultivars. - Span. J. Agric. Res., 6: 42-55.
- PICCOLELLA S., FIORENTINO A., PACIFICO S., D'ABROSCA B., UZZO P. MONACO P., 2008 - Antioxidant properties of sour cherries (Prunus cerasus L.): role of colorless phytochemicals from the methanolic extract of ripe

fruits. - J. Agric. Food. Chem., 56: 1928-1935.

- PREMIER R., 2002 Phytochemical composition: a paradigm shift for food-health considerations. - Asia Pac. J. Clin. Nutr., 11(S.6): S197-S201.
- RAKONJAC V., FOTIRIC AKSIC M., NIKOLIC D., MILATOVIC D., COLIC S., 2010 Morphological characterization of 'Oblacinska' sour cherry by multivariate analysis. - Sci. Hortic., 125: 679-684.
- RAKONJAC V., MRATINIĆ E., JOVKOVIĆ R., FOTIRIĆ AKŠIĆ M., 2014 - Analysis of morphological variability in wild cherry (Prunus avium L.) genetic resources from Central Serbia. - J. Agr. Sci. Tech., 16: 151-162.
- RODRIGUES L.C., MORALES M.R., FERNANDES A.J.B., ORTIZ J.M., 2008 - Morphological characterization of sweet and sour cherry cultivars in a germplasm bank at Portugal. - Genet. Resour. Crop. Evol., 55: 593-601.
- SARIC A., SOBOCANEC S., BALOG T., KUCIC B., SVERKO V., DRAGANOVI'C-UZELAC V., LEVAJ B., COSIC Z., MACAK-SAFRANKO Z, MAROTTI T., 2009 - Improved antioxidant and anti-inflammatory potential in mice consuming sour cherry juice (Prunus cerasus cv Maraska). - Plant Food. Hum. Nutr., 64: 231-237.
- UPOV, 2006 Guidelines for the conduct of tests for distinctness, homogeneity and stability of the sour and duke cherry. - International Union for the Protection of New Varieties of Plants (UPOV), Geneva, Switzerland, pp. 26.
- WATERHOUSE A.L., 2001 Determination of total phenolics, pp. I1.1.1-I1.1.18. - In: WROLSTAD R.E. (ed.) Current protocols in food analytical chemistry. John Wiley & Sons, New York, USA.
- ZHANG Q., YAN G., DAI H., ZHANG X., LI C., ZHANG Z., 2008 - Characterization of tomentosa cherry (Prunus tomentosa Thunb.) genotypes using SSR markers and morphological traits. - Sci. Hortic., 118: 39-47.



## The responses of enzymatic and nonenzymatic antioxidant systems of scion on different rootstocks under water stress deficit

**M. Keshavarzi , A. Shekafandeh** <sup>(\*)</sup> *Horticultural Science, College of Agriculture, University of Shiraz, Iran.* 

Key words: chlorophyll, Ficus carica, graft, growth.

Abstract: Selecting of the specific type of rootstock is an appropriate and shortterm method for increasing drought tolerance by improving the antioxidant systems in plants. In this research, the responses of the antioxidant systems of fig scion 'Sabz' were investigated on various rootstocks at different irrigation levels. Graft combinations were 'Sabz' on 'Sabz' (Sa/Sa), 'Siah' (Sa/Si) and 'Torch' (Sa/T) rootstocks, plus 'Sabz', 'Siah' and 'Torch' cultivars with no grafting, for a total of six groups. The plants were irrigated with 4 levels of 25, 50, 75 and 100% of water requirement (WR) for a duration of 12 weeks. The experiment was performed in a randomized complete design with 5 replications per treatment. The results showed that the 'Torch' rootstock induced the greatest amount of anthocyanin, glutathione and ascorbic acid in 'Sabz' (Sa/T) at 25% WR. Superoxide dismutase and catalase activities of 'Sabz' grafted on 'Siah' were more evidence compared to 'Sabz' grafted on 'Torch' rootstock at 25% of WR. The cv. Sabz grafted on both 'Siah' and 'Torch' rootstocks indicated higher chlorophyll content, chlorophyll stability index and shoot growth than cv. Sabz with no grafting. As a result, both rootstocks (T and Si) with the activation of enzymatic and non-enzymatic antioxidant systems caused the scion protects its integrity and be able to tolerate more water stress.

#### 1. Introduction

Water scarcity is one of the most important environmental stresses, with its greatest impact on agriculture worldwide, especially in arid and semiarid regions (Knapp *et al.*, 2001; Alizadeh *et al.*, 2011). In recent years, the issue of climate change, combined with global warming, has been a major contributor to the increased water scarcity and plant losses in many parts of the world (Kramer and Boyer, 1995). Since most of a plant's processes are directly or indirectly affected by water, it is clear that most plants are affected by moderate to long-lasting drought throughout their life cycles (Bhattacharjee and Saha, 2014). The effects of drought stress on plants depend on genotype, rate and severity of the stress, age and stage of plants growth and development (Rostami and



(\*) Corresponding author: shefakan@shirazu.ac.ir

#### Citation:

KESHAVARZI M., SHEKAFANDEH A., 2019 - The responses of enzymatic and non-enzymatic antioxidant systems of scion on different rootstocks under water stress deficit. - Adv. Hort. Sci., 33(2): 161-170

#### Copyright:

© 2019 Keshavarzi M., Shekafandeh A. This is an open access, peer reviewed article published by Firenze University Press (http://www.fupress.net/index.php/ahs/) and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

#### Data Availability Statement:

All relevant data are within the paper and its Supporting Information files.

Competing Interests:

The authors declare no competing interests.

Received for publication 6 June 2018 Accepted for publication 14 December 2018 Rahemi, 2013). Plant tolerance to water stress depends on their morphological, physiological and biochemical mechanisms that determine the responses of the plant under stress conditions (Penella *et al.*, 2014).

The fig (*Ficus carica* L.) belongs to the Moraceae family, a perennial fruit tree, which generally has a high tolerance to water deficit (Faghih and Sabet Sarvestani, 2001). This tree is managed in two ways, irrigated or rain-fed, and is cultivated in many parts of the world with diverse climatic conditions such as Iran, Turkey and other Mediterranean countries. The total area in the world cultivated with figs is reported to be about 388368 hectares with a production of 918813 tons per year (EI-Shazly *et al.*, 2014). Iran, with an annual production of more than 76414 tons of fig, ranks fourth in the world (FAO, 2012). Most fig trees in Iran are cultivated in Estahban, a semi-arid region in the southeast of Fars province (Shirbani *et al.*, 2013).

Drought stress stimulates the accumulation of active oxygen species in plants. These reactive oxygen species are active forms of the oxygen molecule that are produced by the excitation of an oxygen molecule, or the transfer of one, two or three electrons to oxygen molecules, which ultimately lead to the formation of superoxide  $(O_2^{-})$ , hydrogen peroxide  $(H_2O_2)$  and hydroxyl radical (OH) (Gill and Tuteja, 2003) These reactive oxygen species may be the first step in the degradation of oxidative processes, such as lipid peroxidation, chlorophyll breakdown, protein oxidation, and nucleic acid damage (Anjum et al., 2011; Gu et al., 2013). Plants have specific defense mechanisms that provide protection on the molecular level. These mechanisms comprise non-enzymatic antioxidants, such as ascorbic acid (ASA), glutathione (GSH) and anthocyanin and enzymatic antioxidants include catalase (CAT) and superoxide dismutase (SOD) (Guerfel et al., 2009; Liu et al., 2012 a).

Superoxide dismutase is a major scavenger that counters superoxide damage. Catalase catalyzes the decomposition of the excess of hydrogen peroxide to water and oxygen and protects cells from oxidative damage. These two enzymes play an important role in the degradation of reactive oxygen species (Mittler, 2002). With regard to the climate change models that predict an increase in drought and excessive groundwater depletion in the future, water scarcity appears to be the main limiting factor in agriculture (Alizadeh, 2005). In this regard, the use of drought tolerant rootstocks can play an important role in managing water absorption, water use efficiency, survival potential, growth capacity and the success of grafting in dry conditions.

Different rootstocks show different levels of tolerance in response to drought, and their ability to have high tolerance depend on improving the vegetative growth of the scion, the horizontal and vertical expansion of the roots, the ability to absorb water and minerals and antioxidant system activities for scavenging of active oxygen species (Ballesta *et al.*, 2010; Corso and Bonghi, 2014).

How the rootstock genotypes may be effective in response to water deficit stress has been investigated in many studies on fruit trees, such as apples and grapes (Alizadeh *et al.*, 2011; Liu *et al.*, 2012 b; Corso and Bonghi, 2014). Most of these researches focus on the effects of rootstock on vegetative growth, fruit yield and quality, nutrition and hormones, and the scion's water content in response to drought. However, there are limited investigations on how rootstock affects the antioxidant systems of the scion in response to water deficit. The aim of this study was to investigate the effect of different fig rootstocks on the enzymatic and non-enzymatic antioxidant systems of the 'Sabz' scion in response to different levels of irrigation.

#### 2. Materials and Methods

In early November, offshoots semi-hard woodcuttings of different cultivars ('Sabz', 'Siah' and 'Torsh') were disinfected with a commercial bleach (Clorax) solution containing 5% NaOCl and 2% benomyl for 20 min. Then, they were wrapped in a wet cotton cloth and placed at 4°C for 15 days to ensure that their chilling requirement was satisfied. After that, the bottoms of the cuttings treated with IBA solution (1000 mg/L) and cultured in cartonplast boxes containing perlite. They were put in a greenhouse with natural sunlight, relative humidity of 64% and an average temperature of 38/16±2°C day and night respectively.

After 2 weeks, rooted cuttings were transferred to 1 L plastic pots containing a mixture of soil: peat: sand (1:1:1, v/v/v). After 8 weeks, when the length of the new shoots reached 20 cm, cultivar Sabz as scion were grafted (cleft grafting) onto the three rootstocks ('Sabz', 'Siah' and 'Torsh'). The place of grafting was firmly enclosed with cellophane. To maintain moisture, grafted plants were covered with plastic bags to ensure grafting success. After 15 days, the plastic bags were removed and the cellophanes were opened. Subsequently, all grafted and non-grafted plants (controls) were transferred to 10 L pots without drainage that contained the aforementioned ratio of the soil mixture. The field capacity of the soil used for potting was determined according to the protocol described by Richards (1949). The pots were irrigated daily at field capacity by the help of a balance. After complete deployment, the experiment was carried out by selecting 40 plants of each grafted combination ('Sabz'/ 'Sabz', 'Sabz'/ 'Siah', 'Sabz'/ 'Torsh') and 40 plants from cultivars with no grafting ('Sabz', 'Siah' and 'Torsh') in a randomized complete design with 4 levels of irrigation 100%, 75%, 50% and 25% of water requirement (WR). Three months after the start of treatments, various indices were measured as follows.

#### Anthocyanin

Extraction solution containing methanol, water and concentrated chloric acid (HCl) was prepared by a ratio of 80: 20: 1. Leaf samples were kept in the extract solution at 4°C in the dark for 48 h. Then, the extract passed through a Whatman filter paper (No. 1) and was read at 530 and 657 nm. Anthocyanin content was measured using the microplate reader spectrophotometer according to the method described by Alexieva *et al.* (2001).

The amount of anthocyanin was calculated as  $\mu g$  g  $^{\rm 1}$  fresh weight.

#### Glutathione

The method used by Moron *et al.* (1979) was followed to measure glutathione concentration. An amount of 200 mg of fresh leaves was homogenized with 2 ml of cooled Trichloroacetic Acid (TCA) (5%), and they were centrifuged for 30 min at 15,000 rpm at 4°C. From supernatant extract, 75  $\mu$ l was transferred to a vial containing 300  $\mu$ l sodium phosphate buffer (0.2 M, pH 8) and 750  $\mu$ l DTNB (5, 5-di-tiobis-2-nitrobenzoic acid) 0.6 mM. The extract was read at 412 nm by a spectrophotometer microplate reader. Glutathione concentration was calculated using standard curve.

#### Ascorbic acid

To determine the concentration of ascorbic acid, 1 g of fresh leaf tissue was thoroughly crushed in 5 ml of TCA (10% cold), and then centrifuged at 3500 rpm for 20 min. The supernatant was isolated and diluted to reach 10 ml. One ml of aqueous extract was mixed with 0.2 ml of DTC reagent (2, 4-di-nitrohydrazine, thiourea, copper sulfate) and was incubated at 37°C for 3 h. Then, 1.5 ml of sulfuric acid (65%) was added and mixed thoroughly. The extract was allowed to stand at room temperature for 20 min. The absorbance was read at 520 nm using a spectrophotometer. The ascorbic acid was calculated in  $\mu g g^{-1}$  F.W. (Elavarthi and Martin, 2010).

#### Antioxidant enzymes

To prepare leaf extract containing enzymatic antioxidant, 200 mg of fresh leaf tissue was ground with liquid nitrogen in a mortar. Then, 1.2 ml of  $K_2PO_4$  buffer 0.2 M (pH 7.8) containing 0.1 mM EDTA (Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid,  $C_{10}H_{16}N_2O_8$ ) was added to the samples and homogenized. The samples were centrifuged at 15,000 g for 20 min at 4°C. The supernatants were separated and then the same operation was repeated on residual. The resulting extract was used for determining the activity of antioxidant enzymes (Elavarthi and Martin, 2010).

#### Catalase activity

Catalase activity was determined by the method of Aebi (1984) as described by Elavarthi and Martin (2010) by measuring the amount of hydrogen peroxide ( $H_2O_2$ ) degradation via reducing the absorbance at 240 nm with a spectrophotometer microplate reader. To this purpose, 3 ml of the reaction mixture was made up of 2 ml of leaf extract, diluted with 50 mM K<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>4</sub> buffer at pH=7 and H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> 10 mM, which reached 3 ml by distilled water, the reaction started and the absorbance of the samples were recorded for 1 min.

#### Superoxide dismutase

Superoxide dismutase activity (SOD) was evaluated using a modified nitro-blue tetrazolium (NBT) method (Elavarthi and Martin, 2010). Accordingly, 2 ml of the reaction mixture including 50 mM phosphate buffer (pH= 7.8), 2 mM EDTA, 9.9 mM methionine, 55 µM NBT (Nitro blue tetrazolium chloride,  $C_{10}H3_{30}CI_2N_{10}O_6$  ), 0.025% triton X-100 to was added to 40  $\mu$ l of diluted sample (×2) and then, added 20 µl of Riboflavin (1 mM). The reaction began by exposing the samples under a fluorescent tube (15 Watts) for 10 min. The blank received the same chemical mixture but without leaf samples throughout the steps. The absorbance of the specimens was read at 560 nm in a microplate reader spectrophotometer and one unit of enzyme activity was taken as the quantity of enzyme, which reduced the absorbance reading of the sample to 50% in comparison to control. Finally, SOD was calculated as U g<sup>-1</sup> fresh weight.

#### Chlorophyll stability index

Chlorophyll stability index (CSI) was measured

according to the method used by Murty and Majumber (1962). The fresh leaf samples were emerged in 20 ml of distilled water and placed in a warm water bath of 56±1°C for 30 min, and the chlorophyll contents of the samples were determined. The chlorophyll stability index was obtained from the following formula.

#### CSI (%)= 1-(chlorophyll content without heating/chlorophyll content after heating) × 100.

#### Chlorophyll content

Total chlorophyll, chlorophyll a and chlorophyll b content of leaves were measured using the Dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) method introduced by Hiscox and Israelstam (1979). Leaf samples (100 mg fresh leaf) were submerged in 7 ml of dimethyl sulfoxide solution and put in the dark for 17 h. After, they were incubated in an oven at 60°C. By adding 3 ml of dimethyl sulfoxide to the samples, the volume was adjusted to 10 ml. Then, 200  $\mu$ l of the samples extract were transferred to a plate and read by microplate reader spectrophotometry at 633 and 645 nm wavelengths. The following formulas were used in order to determine the total chlorophyll concentration as mg g<sup>-1</sup> fresh weight (FW).

Ch <sub>a</sub> (mg g <sup>-1</sup> FW)=	12.7(A663) - 2.69(A645) x volume made
	w.t of the sample x 10
$Ch_{b}$ (mg g <sup>-1</sup> FW) =	22.9(A645) - 4.68(A663) x volume made
	w.t of the sample x 10
TCh (mg g <sup>-1</sup> FW)=	20.2(A645) + 8.02 (A663) x volume made
	w.t of the sample x 10

In these formulas,  $Ch_a$  represents chlorophyll a,  $Ch_b$  = chlorophyll b, TCh = total chlorophyll; A = absorbance in the wavelength (nm).

#### Cell membrane injury

The cell membrane damage index, measured by electrolyte leakage, is an indicator of estimating the

tolerance of cellular protoplasts and the ability of the membrane to maintain integrity under conditions of water scarcity (Bajji et al., 2002). This index was measured using the method followed by Kocheva and Georgiev (2003). A punching machine was used in order to prepare leaf samples measuring 1 cm in diameter. The leaf sample discs of 1 cm in diameter were washed three times with distilled water to remove surface contamination. Then they were transferred to vials containing 20 ml of deionized water and kept at 10°C for 24 h. After measuring their electrical conductivity, they were placed in an autoclave of 120°C for 15 min, after cooling at 25°C, the electrical conductivity was re-measured. Cell membrane damage (CMI) was obtained from the following formula.

CMI ( %) = [1- ( T1 / T2)] / [1- (C1 / C2)]×100

T and C are the stressed and control samples, respectively, while 1 and 2 are the primary and secondary EC measurements.

The experiment had a factorial layout, based on 4 irrigation levels and 6 combinations of grafted and non-grafted plants in a randomized complete design with 5 replications and 2 plants per replicate. Data analysis was performed using SAS software version 9.3 and Duncan's Multiple Range Test at 5% of probability was used for the means comparison.

#### 3. Results

Analysis of variance showed that the interaction between cultivars and different levels of irrigation were significant on all measured traits except anthocyanin (Table 1).

#### Anthocyanin

The results showed that increasing drought stress from 100% to 25% of WR the anthocyanin level increased in all grafted and non-grafted plants (Fig.

Table 1 - The variance analysis of some traits of fig cultivars under water stress condition

Course of variation	df	Mean square								
Source of variation	ui –	SOD	CAT	Ant	GSH	ASC				
Cultivar (A)	5	0.0259 **	10.9 **	0.008 **	14.8 **	68.3 **				
Water stress (B)	3	0.4569 **	5.5 **	0.014 **	3.8 **	42.2 **				
A × B	15	0.0293 **	2.3 **	0.0001 ns	3.3 **	15.8 **				
Error	96	0.0028	0.044	0.0001	0.55	1.29				
C.V.	-	3.63	19.33	14.07	22.41	10.64				

SOD= Superoxide dismutase; CAT= catalase; GSH= glutathione; ASC= ascorbic acid; Ant= Anthocyanin. \*\*significant at 1% probability, NS; non-significant.

1A). A comparison of cultivars with no grafting ('Sabz', 'Siah', and 'Torsh') showed that 'Torsh' and 'Siah' had anthocyanin levels higher than the amount found in the 'Sabz'. However, 'Torsh' rootstock increased the amount of the anthocyanins in the scion ('Sabz') compared to the non-grafted 'Sabz' cultivar (Fig. 1B).



Fig. 1 - Main effects of irrigation levels (A) and grafted and nongrafted cultivars (B) on leaf anthocyanin rate. Sa= Sabz; Si= Siah; To= Torsh. Values are means ± SE (n=5).

#### Glutathione

The amount of glutathione in the leaves of nongrafted 'Torsh' increased with increasing the stress intensity from 100% to 25% of WR, while the 'Siah' cultivar reduced the glutathione significantly. The decrease in glutathione concentration in the leaf of the 'Sabz' non-grafted and the 'Sabz'/'Sabz' combination was not significant with increasing drought stress (Fig. 2A). Furthermore, both 'Siah' and 'Torsh' rootstocks significantly increased the glutathione level of the 'Sabz' scion at 75% of WR. However, there was no a significant difference in glutathione rate between 75%, 50% and 25% of WR in Sa/To combination.

#### Ascorbic acid

The results showed with increasing stress from 100% to 25% of WR, no increase in ascorbic acid content was observed in non-grafted 'Siah' and 'Sabz' cultivars. The non-grafted 'Torsh' showed an increase of 47.63% in the ascorbic acid content in the severe

water stress compared with control. The 'Sabz' and 'Siah' rootstocks reduced the ascorbic acid content of the 'Sabz' scion at 50% and 25% of WR, compared to the non-grafted 'Sabz'. Nonetheless, 'Torsh' rootstock also reduced the ascorbic acid content of the 'Sabz' scion when 100% of WR was supplied, but this rootstock caused a significant increase in the ascorbic acid content (15.55%) of the 'Sabz' scion in the 25% of WR (Fig. 2B).



Fig. 2 - Interaction of fig grafted and non-grafted combinations and different levels of irrigation (100, 75, 50, 25% WR) on: Glutathione (A) and Ascorbic acid (B). Sa= Sabz; Si= Siah; To= Torsh. Values are means ± SE (n=5).

#### Superoxide dismutase

Superoxide dismutase activity increased with increasing drought stress in all non-grafted and grafted cultivars (Fig. 3A). Comparison of cultivars with no grafting showed that 'Siah' at 50% of WR had the highest enzyme activity compared with 'Torsh' and 'Sabz' cultivars. At 25% of WR, the SOD activity in the 'Sabz' rootstock was 1.78 times higher than the 'Siah' rootstock, and in the 'Siah' rootstock it was 1.63 times higher than in the 'Torsh' rootstock. Each of the three rootstocks reduced the activity of the enzyme compared to the non-grafted 'Sabz' cultivar when supplied with 50% and 25% of WR, although the differences in these values were not statistically significant (Fig. 3A).

#### Catalase activity

The activity of catalase enzyme increased significantly in all grafted and non-grafted cultivars in response to intense drought stress (Fig. 3B). Comparison of non-grafted cultivars showed that catalase enzyme activity in 'Torsh' at 75%, 50% and 25% of WR was significantly higher than the two other cultivars ('Sabz' and 'Siah'), which did not differ significantly. However, only 'Siah' rootstock increased the activity of catalase enzymes (by 31.13%) in the 'Sabz' scion when 25% of WR was applied compared to the non-grafted 'Sabz' cultivar.

Analysis of variance showed that the interaction between cultivars and different levels of irrigation were significant on all measured traits (Table 2).



Fig. 3 - Interaction of fig grafted and non-grafted combinations and different levels of irrigation (100, 75, 50, 25% water requirement: WR) on Superoxide dismutase (SOD) activity (A) and Catalase activity (B). Sa= Sabz; Si= Siah; To= Torsh. Values are means ± SE (n=5).

#### Total leaf chlorophyll

The results showed that in non-grafted cultivars, 'Torsh' at 100%, 75% and 50% of WR showed higher chlorophyll contents than the other two cultivars. In grafted rootstocks, 'Siah' and 'Torsh' significantly increased the chlorophyll content in the leaves of the scion 'Sabz' in 100% and 75% of WR. 'Siah' rootstock also increased the chlorophyll content of the 'Sabz' scion by 42.52% in 50% of WR compared with nongrated 'Sabz' (Fig. 4A).

#### Chlorophyll stability index

The results showed that the chlorophyll stability index decreased as the drought stress intensified



 Fig. 4 - Interaction of fig grafted and non-grafted combinations and different levels of irrigation (100, 75, 50 and 25% WR) on leaf chlorophyll content (A) and chlorophyll stability index (B). Sa= Sabz; Si= Siah; To= Torsh. Values are means ± SE (n=5).

Table 2 -	The variance analysis of total C	hl, CSI, CMI, shoo	t FW and Shoot DW of	f fig cultivars under wate	r stress condition
-----------	----------------------------------	--------------------	----------------------	----------------------------	--------------------

		Mean Square							
Source of variation	df	Total Chl	CSI	СМІ	Shoot FW	Shoot DW			
Cultivar (A)	5	685.6 **	5449.9 **	469.7 **	13355.4 **	1895.5 **			
Water stress (B)	3	1963.6 **	8539.5 **	11707.8 **	22405.1 **	2749.35 **			
A × B	15	108.2 **	134.7 **	180.4 **	691.71 **	83.24 **			
Error	96	12.45	41.75	26.47	119.36	19.38			
C.V.	-	23.83	12.45	5.59	13.03	12.77			

Chl= chlorophyll; CSI= chlorophyll stability index; CMI= cell membrane injure; FW= fresh weight; DW= dry weight. \*\*significant at 1% probability

(Fig. 4B). Among the non-grafted cultivars, 'Torsh' showed more stability in the leaf chlorophyll content than the other two cultivars at different levels of WR. 'Sabz' scion on the 'Siah' and 'Torsh' rootstocks showed the higher chlorophyll stability than non-grafted 'Sabz' and 'Sabz'/'Sabz' graft combination at all levels of WR (Fig. 4B).

#### Cell membrane injury

The results showed that high levels of water stress increased leaf cell membrane damage in all grafted and non-grafted plants (Fig. 5). The differences in the damage to the cell membranes of the 'Siah', 'Torsh' and 'Sabz' were not significant at 100% of WR, but the 75% and 50% of WR induced significantly greater damages to the leaf cell membrane of 'Siah' than the other two cultivars. At 25% of WR, the non-grafted 'Sabz' cultivar showed lower levels of membrane damage in its leaf cells, compared to 'Siah' and 'Torsh'. The results also showed that the effect of the 'Sabz', 'Torsh', and 'Siah' rootstocks on the 'Sabz' scion was not significant at all levels of water requirement, compared to the non-grafted 'Sabz' cultivar (Fig. 5).



Fig. 5 - Interaction of fig grafted and non-grafted combinations and different levels of irrigation (100, 75, 50 and 25% of WR) on membrane injury index. Sa= Sabz; Si= Siah; To= Torsh. Values are means ± SE (n=5).

#### Shoot fresh and dry weight

The results showed that with increasing water stress deficit the shoot growth decreased in all nongrafted and grafted combinations of plants. However, 'Siah' and 'Torsh' rootstocks are associated with higher scion shoot fresh and dry weight compared to non-grafted (Sa) and self-grafted (Sa/Sa) Sabz cultivar (Fig 6. A and B).



Fig. 6 - Interaction of fig grafted and non-grafted combinations and different levels of irrigation (100, 75, 50 and 25% WR) on shoot fresh weight (A) and shoot dry weight (B). Sa= Sabz; Si= Siah; To= Torsh.

#### 4. Discussion and Conclusions

The increase in anthocyanin content in stressed leaves in this study confirms the protective role of anthocyanin against sunlight and active oxygen species in stressed plants (Gholami *et al.,* 2012 a). Stimulation of anthocyanin production has been proven by osmotic pressure and it is believed (in most cases) that tissues that contain more anthocyanins are more tolerant to drought (Chalker-Scott, 1999). Anthocyanins are able to protect cells against environmental damage through protection of cell membranes, organelles and nucleic acids (Neil *et al.,* 2002).

In this study, 'Torsh' rootstock increased the leaf anthocyanin in the 'Sabz' scion. Accordingly, the type of rootstock can increase the production of anthocyanins and thus counteract the reactive species of oxygen, increasing the ability of the plant to tolerate conditions of water stress.

In the green tissues of plants, ascorbic acid is a major antioxidant soluble in water. Leaf ascorbic acid changes seasonally, but as the leaf ages it remains at a constant level. However, exposure to stress can significantly change this situation and increase it (Sircelj and Batic, 2007). Ascorbic acid, like carotenoids, plays an important role in protecting the photosynthetic system against the harmful effects of reactive oxygen species (ROS). In this research, the amount of glutathione and ascorbic acid increased in 'Torsh' rootstock, and this effect was transmitted to the 'Sabz' scion, which may be due to the rapid reaction of this rootstock to severe drought stress and the need for glutathione and ascorbic acid, which can confront ROS more efficiently. Even though the changes in glutathione and ascorbic acid were not significant at different levels of irrigation in the nongrafted 'Sabz' cultivar, by grafting the 'Sabz' scion on the 'Siah' rootstock, the glutathione level in the 'Sabz' scion increased significantly in 75% of water requirement and did not show any changes in ascorbic acid. In this regard, Tausz et al., (2004) also reported that drought stress leads to a decrease in glutathione concentration, and the oxidation and reduction of compounds ultimately leads to the system's degradation. An increase in the amount of glutathione in conditions of water shortage may be necessary to adjust the level of ascorbic acid in the plant (Gholami et al., 2012 b).

It seems that increased levels of glutathione in non-grafted 'Torsh' cultivar and 'Sabz' grafted on 'Torsh' rootstock have been effective in regulating ascorbic acid levels at mild and severe stress levels. Sircelj *et al.* (2005) also reported an increase in the level of glutathione and ascorbic acid at moderate levels, indicating compatibility with oxidative stress in apple trees, and stated that the decrease in glutathione levels at severe stress levels indicates severe oxidative stress.

Many researchers have shown that drought stress leads to oxidative stress in the plant (Mittler, 2002; Gill and Tuteja, 2010; Gholami *et al.*, 2012 b; Shirbani *et al.*, 2013). Excessive forms of stress can damage the plant by producing reactive oxygen species. The antioxidant defense system and the breakdown of active oxygen species are known to be under dry conditions (Zarafshar *et al.*, 2014). Under mild and moderate water deficit conditions, a number of compatible plant species increase the activity of enzymatic antioxidants such as superoxide dismutase and catalase, although severe drought stress may cause damage to cells by stronger stimulations or impairments via reactive oxygen species that suppress enzymatic antioxidant activity (Guerfel *et al.*, 2008).

Superoxide dismutase and catalase are active enzymes for the elimination and degradation of harmful oxygen species in plants and maintain oxidative equilibrium during oxidative stress (Gill and Tuteja, 2010). Superoxide dismutase enzymes have been reported to play an important role in the antioxidant metabolism of plants under environmental stress conditions, such as water deficit, via regulating their gene expression or activities (Xu *et al.*, 2010). High SOD activity in 'Siah' and 'Sabz' nongrafted cultivars were achieved in 50% and 25% of WR respectively, and the activity of catalase in the non-grafted 'Torsh' cultivar and in the 'Sabz'/'Siah' graft combination (at 25% of WR) were also comparatively high. These results depend on the plant's better protection against oxidative damage caused by water stress. It seems that the scion of the 'Sabz' cultivar on the 'Siah' rootstock led to greater improvements in the antioxidant system.

Chlorophyll content has a positive correlation with the rate of photosynthesis. Therefore, the decrease in chlorophyll content under drought stress condition is a common symptom of oxidative stress, which may be due to photo-oxidation of pigments and chlorophyll degradation (Anjum et al., 2011; Shirbani et al., 2013). The reduction of chlorophyll content was observed in all cultivars under stress in this study. According to Guerfel et al. (2009) the reduction of chlorophyll content can be attributed to its susceptibility to environmental stresses, especially drought. Chlorophyll levels tend to decrease or otherwise remain unchanged during the period of drought stress in many species. This, however, depends on the duration and severity of the drought (Anjum et al., 2011).

In this study, chlorophyll contents at 75% and 50% of WR decreased less sharply in 'Sabz'/Siah graft combination. This indicates that the light dissipation and antioxidant systems may prevent the degradation of chlorophyll molecules (Niu *et al.*, 2008). Sircelj *et al.* (2005) also reported no reduction in the chlorophyll content of apple leaves 'Elastar' under water stress is due to a strong antioxidant system and an efficient light dissipation system. Anjum *et al.* (2011) attributed the decrease in the content of chlorophyll to the chloroplast membrane damage, swelling, lamella distortion and the occurrence of small droplets of lipids under drought stress conditions.

The chlorophyll stability index is an indicator of measuring the membrane's integrity and the pigments stability under stress conditions (Ananthi *et al.*, 2013). Surendar *et al.* (2013) reported that a decrease in chlorophyll content under stress was due to the destruction of the chloroplast membrane with increasing phosphatase activity, which is located on the membrane. In this study, intense water stress (25% of WR) reduced the chlorophyll stability in all grafted and non-grafted rootstocks compared to 100% of WR. This could be due to the degradation of chlorophyll when proteolytic enzymes, such as the chlorophyllase enzymes, are produced. The values of the high chlorophyll stability index in the non-grafted 'Torsh' cultivar and the 'Sabz'/'Siah' or 'Sabz'/'Torsh' graft combinations indicate a higher chlorophyll content in the leaves, which leads to an increase in the rate of photosynthesis and the production of more dry weight which helps the plant with stand dehydration (Babu *et al.*, 2008; Ananthi *et al.*, 2013; Surendar *et al.*, 2013).

Under conditions of water scarcity, the cell membrane of the leaves are subject to changes such as increased permeability and reduced selectivity, which can be observed through an increase in electrolyte leakage (Zarafshar *et al.*, 2014). In this study, the overall increase for leakage under stressful conditions was observed in all grafted and non-grafted rootstocks as compared to fully irrigated plants.

The non-grafted 'Siah' cultivar experienced a greater damage to the cell membrane of its leaf, compared to the non-grafted 'Sabz' and 'Torsh' cultivars. This indicates that the rootstock's ability to maintain the integrity of its cell membrane in severe stress conditions is considered an important factor in determining tolerance to drought (Bolat et al., 2014). Undesirable performance of the cell's metabolism during periods of drought stress leads to the stimulation of reactive oxygen species or the disruption of systems that prevent or reduce the activity of reactive oxygen species, which would damage the cell membrane and increase electrolyte leakage (Guerfel et al., 2008; Karimi et al., 2013). Therefore, the fact that damage to the cell membranes of the non-grafted 'Sabz' cultivar occurred less than in the non-grafted 'Siah' rootstock may indicate a more tolerance to drought in the 'Sabz' cultivar. However, Shahidi-Rad et al. (2015) reported that leaf abscission occurred more rapidly in 'Siah' than 'Sabz' cultivar in 16 days of water deficit stress, but after rewatering, 'Siah' recovered more efficiently and more rapidly than 'Sabz'.

The growth of grafted plants (Sa/Si and Sa/T) showed that by activating their enzymatic and nonenzymatic antioxidant systems, they could maintain the growth of the scion much higher than control (Sa).

In this study, both rootstocks affected the scion (Sabz cultivar) antioxidant systems and increased SOD and catalase (enzymatic), ascorbic acid and glutathione (non-enzymatic) in high water deficit. Both combinations of Sa/T and Sa/Si indicated higher chlorophyll content, chlorophyll stability index and shoot fresh and dry weight than non-grafted 'Sabz' cultivar. Consequently, they tolerated higher water deficit.

#### References

- AEBI H., 1984 *Catalase* in vitro. Methods Enzymol., 105: 121-126.
- ALEXIEVA V., SERGIEV I., MAPELLI S., KARANOV E., 2001 -The effect of drought and ultraviolet radiation on growth and stress markers in pea and wheat. - Plant Cell Environ., 24: 1337-1344.
- ALIZADEH A., 2005 A review of national drought preparedness strategies and action plans in foreign countries. Paper on Drought Management Strategy. - FAO and Ministry of Jehad Agriculture, IR of Iran distributing Co., pp. 47-64.
- ALIZADEH A., ALIZADE V., NASSERY L., EIVAZI A., 2011 -Effect of drought stress on apple dwarf rootstocks. -Tech. J. Eng. Appl. Sci., 3: 86-94.
- ANANTHI K., VIJAYARAGHAVAN H., KARUPPAIYA M., ANAND T., 2013 - Drought-induced changes in chlorophyll stability index, relative water content (RWC) and yield of cotton genotypes. - Insight Bot., 3: 1-5.
- ANJUM S.A., XIE X.Y., WANG L.C., SALEEM M.F., MAN C., LEI W., 2011 - Morphological, physiological and biochemical responses of plants to drought stress. - Afr. J. Agri. Res., 6: 2026-2032.
- BABU S., YOGAMEENAKSHI P., PANGASAMY P., 2008 Leaf proline content (LPC) and chlorophyll stability index (CSI) - a tool for selection of salt tolerant genotypes in rice. - Rice Gen. News., 24: 68-70.
- BAJJI M., KINET J.M., STANLEY L., 2002 The use of the electrolyte leakage method for assessing cell membrane stability as a water stress tolerance in durum wheat. - Plant Growth Regul., 36: 61-70.
- BALLESTA M.C., LOPEZ A.C., MURIES B., 2010 -Physiological aspects of rootstock - scion interactions. -Sci. Hort., 127: 112-118.
- BHATTACHARJEE S., SAHA A.K., 2014 *Plant water-stress* response mechanisms. Plant Stress Manag., 5: 149-172.
- BOLAT I., DIKILITAS M., ERCISLI S., IKINCI A., TONKAZ T., 2014 - The effect of water stress on some morphological, physiological, and biochemical characteristics and bud success on apple and quince rootstocks. - Sci. World J., e-Collection, pp. 1-8.
- CHALKER-SCOTT L., 1999 Environmental significance of anthocyanins in plant stress responses. - Photochem. Photobiol., 70: 1-9.
- CORSO M., BONGHI C., 2014 Grapevine rootstock effects on abiotic tolerance. - Plant Sci. Today, 1(3): 108-113.
- ELAVARTHI S., MARTIN B., 2010 Spectrophotometric assays for antioxidant enzymes in plants. Plant Stress Tolerance, 630: 273-280.
- EL-SHAZLY S.M., MUSTAFA N.S., EI-BERRY I.M., 2014 -Evaluation of fig cultivars grown under water stress conditions in newly reclaimed soils. - Middle-East J. Sci.

Res., 21: 1167-1179.

- FAGHIH H., SABET-SARVESTANI J., 2001 Fig, plant and harvesting. Rahgosha, Shiraz, Iran, pp. 292. (In Persian).
- FAO, 2012 FAOSTAT. Agricultural statistics database. -FAO, Rome, Italy.
- GHOLAMI M., RAHEMI M., KHOLDEBARIN B., RASTEGAR S., 2012 b - Biochemical responses in leaves of four fig cultivars subjected to water stress and recovery. - Sci. Hort., 148: 109-117.
- GHOLAMI M., RAHEMI M., RASTEGAR S., 2012 a Use of rapid screening method for detecting drought tolerant cultivars of fig (Ficus carica L.). Sci. Hort., 143: 7-14.
- GILL S.S., TUTEJA N., 2010 *Reactive oxygen species and antioxidant machinery in abiotic stress tolerance in crop plants.* - Plant Physiol. Biochem., 48: 909-930.
- GU J., SUN J., ZENG J., HAN S., SONG A., CHEN F., FANG W., 2013 - Changes in leaf morphology, antioxidant activity and photosynthesis capacity in two different droughttolerant cultivars of chrysanthemum during and after water stress. - Sci. Hort., 161: 249-258.
- GUERFEL M., BACCOURI O., BOUJNAH D., ZARROUK M., 2008 - Changes in lipid composition, water relations and gas exchange in leaves of two young "Chemlali" and " Chetoui" olive trees in response to water stress. -Plant Soil, 311: 121-129.
- GUERFEL M., OUNI Y., BOUJNAH D., ZARROUK M., 2009 -Photosynthesis parameters and activities of enzymes of oxidative stress in two young 'Chemlali' and 'Chetoui' olive trees under water deficit. - Photosynthetica, 47: 340-346.
- HISCOX J.D., ISRAELSTAM G.F., 1979 A method for the extraction of chlorophyll from leaf tissue without maceration. - J. Bot., 57: 1332-1334.
- KARIMI S., YADOLLAHI A., ARZANI K., 2013 Responses of almond genotypes to osmotic stress induced in vitro. -J. Nuts, 4: 1-7.
- KNAPP A.K., BRIGGS J.M., KOELLIKER J.K., 2001 Frequency and extent of water limitation to primary production in a mesic temperate grassland. - Ecosys., 4: 19-28.
- KOCHEVA K., GEORGIEV G., 2003 Evaluation of the reaction of two contrasting barley (Hordeum vulgare L.) cultivars in response to osmotic stress with PEG 6000. -Bulg. J. Plant Physiol., Special issue: 290-294.
- KRAMER P., BOYER, J.S., 1995 Water relations of plant and soil. - Academic Press San Diego, CA, USA, pp. 495.
- LIU B., LI M., CHENG L., LIANG D., ZOU Y., MA F., 2012 a -Influence of rootstock on antioxidant system in leaves and roots of young apple trees in response to drought stress. - Plant Growth Regul., 67: 247-256.
- LIU B.H., CHENG L., LIANG D., ZOU Y.J., MA F.W., 2012 b Growth, gas exchange, water-use efficiency, and carbon isotope composition of 'Gale Gala' apple trees grafted onto 9 wild Chinese rootstocks in response to drought stress. - Photosynthetica, 50: 401-410.
- MITTLER R., 2002 Oxidative stress, antioxidants and stress tolerance. Trends Plant Sci., 7: 405-410.

- MORON M.S., DEPIERRE J.W., MANNERVIK B., 1979 -Levels of glutathione, glutathione reductase and glutathione S-transferase activities in rat lung and liver. -Biochem. Biophys. Acta, 582: 67-78.
- MURTY K.S., MAJUMBER S.K., 1962 Modification of technique for determination of chlorophyll stability index in relation to studies of drought resistance in rice. - Curr. Sci., 31: 470-471.
- NEIL S.J., DESIKAN R., CLARKE A., HURST R.D., NANCOCK J.T., 2002 - Hydrogen peroxide and nitric oxide as signaling molecules in plants. - J. Exp. Bot., 53: 1237-1247.
- NIU G., RODRIGUEZ D.S., MACKAY W., 2008 Growth and physiological responses to drought stress in four oleander clones. - J. Amer. Soc. Hort. Sci., 133: 188-196.
- PENELLA C., NEBAUER S.G., BAUTISTA A.S., LOPEZ-GALARZA S., 2014 - Rootstock alleviates PEG-induced water stress in grafted pepper seedlings: Physiological responses. - J. Plant Physiol., 171: 842-851.
- RICHARDS L.A., 1949 *Methods of measuring soil moisture tension.* - Soil Sci., 68: 95-112.
- ROSTAMI A., RAHEMI M., 2013 Responses of caprifig genotypes to stress and recovery. - Biol. Environ. Sci., 21: 131-139.
- SHAHIDI-RAD K., SHEKAFANDEH A., JAMALI B., 2015 -Physiological and antioxidant enzymes responses of two fig cultivars under drought stress. - Jor. J. Agri. Sci., 11(2): 381-390.
- SHIRBANI S., POUR HAGHIGHI J.A., JAFARI M., DAVARYNEJA G., 2013 - Physiological and biochemical responses of four edible fig cultivars to water stress condition. - J. Agri. Sci., 3: 473-479.
- SIRCELJ H., BATIC F., 2007 Evaluation of selected nutritional factors in Aposeris foetida (L.) Less. during the harvesting period. - J. Appl. Bot. Food Quality, 81: 121-125.
- SIRCELJ H., TAUSZ M., GRILL D., BATIC F., 2005 -Biochemical responses in leaves of two apple tree cultivars subjected to progressing drought. - J. Plant Physiol., 162: 1308-1318.
- SURENDAR K.K., DEVI D.D., RAVI I., JEYAKUMER P., VELAYUDHAM K., 2013 - Effect of water deficit on relationship between yield and physiological attributes of banana cultivars and hybrids. - Afr. J. Plant Sci., 7: 374-383.
- TAUSZ T., SIRCELJ H., GRILL D., 2004 The glutathione system as a stress marker in plant ecophysiology: is a stress-response concept valid? - J. Exp. Bot., 55: 1955-1962.
- XU Z., ZHOU G., SHIMIZU H., 2010 *Plant responses to drought and rewatering.* - Plant Signal. Behav., 5: 649-654.
- ZARAFSHAR M., AKBARINIA M., ASKARI H., HOSSEINI M.S., RAHAIE M., STRUVE D., STRIKER G.G., 2014 -Morphological, physiological and biological responses to soil water deficit in seedling of three populations of wild pear tree (Pyrus biosseriana). - Biotech. Agro. Soc. Environ., 18: 1370-1400.



OPEN ACCESS

(\*) **Corresponding author:** h.ali@ag.iut.ac.ir

#### Citation:

AALIPOUR H., NIKBAKHT A., ETEMADI N., 2019 -Relationship between chlorosis, photosynthesis and the nutrient content of plane trees in the presence of chemical and organic fertilizers. - Adv. Hort. Sci., 33(2): 171-177

#### Copyright:

© 2019 Aalipour H., Nikbakht A., Etemadi N. This is an open access, peer reviewed article published by Firenze University Press (http://www.fupress.net/index.php/ahs/) and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

#### Data Availability Statement:

All relevant data are within the paper and its Supporting Information files.

**Competing Interests:** The authors declare no competing interests.

Received for publication 31 May 2018 Accepted for publication 10 January 2019

## Relationship between chlorosis, photosynthesis and the nutrient content of plane trees in the presence of chemical and organic fertilizers

H. Aalipour<sup>(\*)</sup>, A. Nikbakht, N. Etemadi

Department of Horticulture, College of Agriculture, Isfahan University of Technology, 8415683111 Isfahan, Iran.

Key words: mycorrhizal fungi, nutrient acquisition, organic matter, symbiosis, urban trees.

Abstract: Chlorosis disorder is a major problem affecting the growth and physiological processes of many trees including plane trees (Platanus orientalis L.). This experiment was conducted to study the relationship between leaf chlorosis disorder and the nutritional status and some important physiological characteristics of plane trees. The experiment was arranged in a randomized complete block design with six replications and four treatments including control, manure (M), manure + fertilizer (20-5-10) (MF), and manure + fertilizer + mycorrhizal fungi (MFA) (Glomus intraradices + G. mosseae). The results showed that although all treatments significantly improved the nutrients content, soluble carbohydrates content, photosynthesis rate and chlorophyll content in the leaves, they mostly reached their peak in the mycorrhizal inoculated plants. Nitrogen (N), phosphorus (P) and zinc (Zn) were increased in the AMF amended trees compared to the control plants. The photosynthesis rate was enhanced by all the mixtures at least by 60% compared to the control. The most Chlorosis (17.5%) to the leaves recorded on the control plants, while leaf damage dropped to less than 2.9% at mycorrhizal treatment leading to the improved nutritional balance in the plane trees. The results proved the effectiveness of including mycorrhizal inoculation to the common fertilization practices to prevent leaf chlorosis in the plane trees.

#### 1. Introduction

Plane tree (*Platanus orientalis* L.) is among the most common ornamental and street trees planted in the urban landscape in Iran and some Mediterranean countries (Anselmi *et al.*, 1994; Khorsandi *et al.*, 2016). They are known for their longevity and wide distribution in the temperate zones.

However, the chlorosis as an important physiological disorder in the plane trees has affected a majority of them in Iran in recent years (Khorsandi *et al.*, 2016). The problem is a common physiological disorder affecting many plants around the globe. It is especially a major problem in

the calcareous soils and soils with high pH (Wallace, 1982).

The chemical properties of the soil and the adequate supply of nutrients are major factors affecting natural plant growth and extension (Cekstere and Osvalde, 2013), therefore important factor in nutrient uptake is the availability of the nutrients in the soil. Most trees cultivated in the alkaline and calcareous soils are exposed to the incidence of chlorosis which is reported to be basically due to Fe deficiency (Mortvedt, 1986). Several factors can contribute to leaf chlorosis including nutritional disorders and a disorder in the chlorophyll biosynthesis. Indeed, the lack of some nutrient elements such as nitrogen (N), zinc (Zn) and expecially iron (Fe), lead to the chlorosis in plants (Godde and Dannehl, 1994). Moreoever, following the lack of sufficient chlorophyll, the affected plant will not be able to operate photosynthesis process, resulting in stunted growth (Miller et al., 1984).

Arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi (AMF) are obligate biotrophs that colonize the roots of the most land plants and increase host nutrient acquisition (Desiro *et al.*, 2014) and it is claimed that virtually all trees acquire nutrients through symbiotic mycorrhizal fungi (Brundrett, 2009). Mycorrhizal inoculation is documented as a method to the improve nutrient uptake in many plants (Lehmann *et al.*, 2014; Varga, 2015; Young *et al.*, 2015). AMF are effective symbionts for plants, and their symbiotic relationship can increase plant growth (Vafadar *et al.*, 2014). Moreover, there is a lack of information on symbiosis relationship between the plane tree and AMF fungi.

In the present study, we added AMF to the common fertilization program of the plane trees in the urban landscape to study the following items. Firstly study the effect of mycorrhizal association on the trees response and then, observe how nutrient content and different physiological processes are associated with the leaf chlorosis disorder. To the best of knowledge, this is the first report attempting to discover the correlation between different plane tree physiological processes and leaf chlorosis disorder under AMF inoculation.

#### 2. Materials and Methods

#### Experimental site and treatments

The experiment was conducted during 2013-2014, on the campus of the Isfahan University of Technology in Isfahan (32°39' N, 51°40' E; 1600 m),

Iran. The site is characterized as having an arid climate with cold winters, 122.8 mm average annual rainfall and 23.4°C average annual temperature. Twenty-four uniform 15-year-old plane trees (*P. orientalis* L.) were selected.

The experiment was a randomized complete block design (RCBD) with four treatments. Treatments included control, manure (M), manure + fertilizer (water soluble 20-5-10 N-P-K compound fertilizer with 12.8% sulfur, 1.3% magnesium oxide, NovaTec Solub, Compo, Germany) (MF), and manure + fertilizer + mycorrhizal fungi (MFA). Six replications were prepared for each treatment. The plants were inoculated with two AMF inoculations including Glomus intraradices and G. mosseae (both of them have been transferred to new genera, so Index Fungorum considers them now as Rhizophagus intraradices (N.C. Schenck & G.S. Sm.) and Funneliformis mosseae (Nicolson & Gerd.) (Schüßler and Walker, 2010). The AM fungi were provided by the Institute of Soil and Water Research, Tehran, Iran. Inoculum was comprised of a mixture of spores (80 spores  $g^{-1}$  for G. intraradices and 80 spores g<sup>-1</sup> for *G. mosseae*). The mixtures of filling materials were placed into 0.5 × 0.5 m holes, depending on the treatment in early spring. This technique provides a nutrients in a zone in and around each hole. With the first wetting, the nutrients are released from the fertilizer into the soil and the manure slowly lower the pH of the soil surrounding the hole. Over a period of time, a zone of soil around each hole is modified to be lower in pH and rich in micronutrients in approximately the correct proportions. Two identical holes were drilled around each tree about one meter away from the tree trunk and filled up with the corresponding mixture. During the process, we avoided drilling into large buttress roots. In M treatment, trees received 5 kg of manure per hole mixed with the soil of the drilled hole. In MF treatment, 100 g of fertilizer per hole was added to the manure. Trees of MFA treatment received the AMF inoculums by adding 250 g of mycorrhizal inoculums into each hole mixed with manure and fertilizer (500 grams of inoculum per each tree in total). The control group did not receive any treatment (two identical holes were drilled). The trees were irrigated once a week. Some chemical and physical properties of the soil and cow manure are presented in Table 1.

#### Measurements

Various morphological and physiological parameters were measured 5 months after treatment. The

Factors	Texture	рН	EC (dS m <sup>-1</sup> )	Organic matter (%)	N (%)	P-available (mg kg⁻¹)	K-exchangeable (mg kg <sup>-1</sup> )	Fe (mg kg⁻¹)	Zn (mg kg <sup>-1</sup> )
Soil	Clay	7.9	1.53	1.15	0.15	140	235	1400	21
Manure	-	8.02	15.23	20.4	3.07	791	2030	12300	194

Table 1 - Some chemical and physical properties of the soil and cow manure used in research

mineral contents of the plant leaves were determined in the second year of the experiment. Plant samples were oven-dried at 65°C for 48 h and then were ground to determine their mineral composition. The determination of the total N in the leaf samples was based on the Kjeldahl method (Baker and Thompson, 1992). The extraction of P, K, Fe, and Zn from the plant tissue material was performed by using 2 M hydrochloric acid (HCl) after dry ashing at 550°C for 5.5 h. The concentrations of Fe and Zn were determined by atomic absorption spectrophotometer (670 Shimadzu, Kyoto, Japan) (AOAC, 2006). P concentration was determined by vanado molybdate phosphoric acid method with a spectrophotometer (UV-160A UV-Visible Recording Spectrophotometer, Shimadzu, Tokyo, Japan) (Cottenie, 1980). LCI Portable photosynthesis and transpiration rate analyzer (Li - 6400; LICOR, Lincoln, NE, USA) was used to measure the net photosynthesis rate (A) between 09.30-11.30 h on 10 fully expanded current-season leaves situated at the midcanopy height. The soluble sugars were measured according to the phenol-sulfuric acid method (Dubois et al., 1956). The extraction of the leaf chlorophyll pigments was carried out using 100% acetone according to Lichtenthaler (1987).

For evaluation of the leaf chlorosis extent, 100 leaves from each tree were selected randomly and both leaf surfaces were scanned by a scanner (Canon i-SENSYS MF4010, Canon Inc., Korea). The leaf chlorosis was determined by digital image processing using MATLAB software. A range of color was defined for the leaf chlorosis in the program and total leaf area was examined pixel by pixel by the software and the percentage of pixels which was defined as chlorotic areas were calculated by the software (Rathod *et al.,* 2013).

#### Data analysis

Data were assessed for normality and log-transformed used to make data conform to normality when necessary prior to analysis. Non-homogeneity data were observed in leaf chlorosis, being the data transformed with the formula

#### arcsin $\sqrt{(\text{leaf chlorosis}/100)}$

to obtain homogeneity. The experimental data were statistically analyzed by the analysis of variance (ANOVA). The significance of the differences between treatments was estimated using the least significant difference (LSD) test at P≤0.05, and graphs were drawn using Excel 2010. Statistical correlation was calculated by Pearson's correlation coefficient (r). This test was used to measure the strength of a linear association between the leaf chlorosis and other variables including nutrients content, photosynthesis rate and chlorophyll and soluble sugar contents. The value r = 1 means a perfect positive correlation and the value r = -1 means a perfect negative correlation. The experimental data were statistically analyzed with Statistical Analysis Systems (SAS) software, version 9.1 and Statistics, version 8.0.

#### 3. Results

AMF inoculation increased all nutrients content including P, N, Fe and Zn in the leaves of the treated trees (Table 2). N, P and Zn reached their peak value only when the fertilizer mix amended by mycorrhizal inoculums. P and Zn increased by 424% and 425%

Table 2 - Influence of arbuscular mycorrhizal (AM) fungi and other treatments on nutrient uptake of plane tree (Platanus orientalis L.)

Treatment	Nutrient								
freatment	N (g kg <sup>-1</sup> )	P (g kg <sup>-1</sup> )	Fe (mg kg <sup>-1</sup> )	Zn (mg kg <sup>-1</sup> )					
Control	17.47 d	1.85 c	54.93 b	4.82 d					
Manure	19.14 c	5.25 b	148.99 a	15.09 c					
Manure + Fertilizer	19.65 b	7.31 b	146.71 a	17.32 b					
Manure + Fertilizer + AMF	20.39 a	9.71 a	170.14 a	25.31 a					

Means in the same column followed by the same letters are not statistically different at  $P \le 0.05$  by the Least Significant Difference test (LSD).

respectively, compared to the control plants. All treatments (regardless of the composition of the mixture) successfully enhanced Fe and N contents in the leaves compared to the control plants (Table 2).

All treatments significantly improved the soluble carbohydrates content in the leaves; however, it reached the peak in the mycorrhizal inoculated plants. The soluble carbohydrates content increased by 35.44% and 13.82% compared to the control of non-fertilized treatment and non-inoculated plants, respectively (Fig. 1).



Fig. 1 - Influence of arbuscular mycorrhizal (AM) fungi and other treatments on soluble carbohydrate content in plane tree (*Platanus orientalis* L.). Means are separated by LSD test at P≤0.05.

All treatments increased the photosynthesis rate at least by 60% compared to the control, although no significant difference was observed between the treatments (Fig. 2). The same trend was observed in the case of chlorophyll content (Fig. 3), where it increased at least by 32% compared to the control.

Leaf chlorosis was influenced dramatically by the treatments (Fig. 4). The most leaf chlorosis was



Fig. 2 - Influence of arbuscular mycorrhizal (AM) fungi and other treatments on photosynthesis rates in plane tree (*Platanus orientalis* L.). Means are separated by LSD test at P≤0.05.

recorded in control non-fertilized treatments. Leaf chlorosis reduced to less than 2.9% on inoculated trees by AMF, while 17.5% of leaves tissue were affected by chlorosis in the control plants. The AMF inoculated plants showed an increase of 13.44% compared to the plants that received manure + fertilizer.



Fig. 3 - Influence of arbuscular mycorrhizal (AM) fungi and other treatments on chlorophyll content in plane tree (*Platanus orientalis* L.). Means are separated by LSD test at P≤0.05.



Fig. 4 - Influence of arbuscular mycorrhizal (AM) fungi and other treatments on chlorosis damage in plane tree (*Platanus orientalis* L.). Means are separated by LSD test at P≤0.05.

A strong relationship was found between leaf chlorosis and Fe, N and Zn contents (Fig. 5).

A significant and linear relationship was also found between chlorosis and the chlorophyll content and net photosynthesis in the plane tree leaves (Fig. 6). Leaf chlorosis in the plane trees resulted in a dramatic and linear decline in the soluble carbohydrate in the leaves (Fig. 6).

#### 4. Discussion and Conclusions

Two explanations can be presented for increasing Fe content under any treatments (except for the con-



Fig. 5 - Relationship between chlorosis with Fe (A), Zn (B) and N concentration (C) in plane tree (*Platanus orientalis* L.).



Fig. 6 - Relationship between chlorosis with Photosynthesis rate
 (A), Chlorophyll Content (B) and Soluble Carbohydrate
 (C) in plane tree (*Platanus orientalis* L.).

trol) in this experiment (Fig. 1). Firstly, as the soil of the site was a calcareous and compacted soil, any treatment increasing the air flow in the soil could improve Fe content in the plant (Lucena, 2003). Secondly, using the manure itself can increase Fe content in the plants (Mortvedt, 1986). It is documented that the manure provides micronutrients including Fe and improves the structure of the soil (Lucena, 2003). Our results at least partly confirm the findings that combining Fe fertilizers with the organic matter is more favorable in terms of Fe uptake than Fe sources applied alone (Mortvedt, 1986). It has been reported that the application of FeSO<sub>4</sub> (4-8 kg tree-1) mixed with manure, cotton seed cake, or other organic substances in 8 to 10 holes in the soil around the crowns of apple trees (Malus sylvestris Mill.) resulted in marked correction of Fe chlorosis (Zheng-Qing and Cang-Zhen, 1982). It is also well established that as a result of the decomposition of organic matters in the soil, compounds such as humic acid (HA) and fulvic acid (FA) are produced in the soil (Nardi et al., 2002). These acids are well known as naturally-occurring chelating agents (Mortvedt, 1986; Nardi et al., 2002). There are many reports showing enhanced micronutrients uptake by the plants receiving HA, FA (Nikbakht et al., 2008; 2014) or organic matter (Atiyeh et al., 2002). It is shown that inoculation turfgrass (Lolium prenne L.) with AMF receiving HA not only improved plant growth but also showed more elevated nutrients content in the leaves than in non-inoculated (control) plants or plants receiving only HA (Nikbakht et al., 2014).

Researchers believed that the role of AMF in NO<sup>-3</sup> transport to the root surface is significant (Subramanian and Charest, 1999; Javaid, 2009). They especially insist that the role of AMF is of value and importance in nitrate uptake in Mediterranean and (semi-) desert ecosystems which are characterized by calcareous soils.

N, P and Zn uptake reached their peak value when the fertilizer mixture amended by AMF (Table 2). These results confirm the well-documented effect of AMF inoculation on nutrients uptake (Brundrett, 2009; Varga, 2015; Young *et al.*, 2015). A strong relationship between leaf chlorosis and Fe, N and Zn contents implies that the chlorosis is not only because of Fe deficiency in the plant, but also other nutrients including N and Zn play they own role (Fig. 5). It indicates that leaf chlorosis in the plane trees was not simply due to Fe deficiency. It is well documented that Fe is an essential element for many vital processes in a plant including photosynthesis, respiration, N fixation, chlorophyll and hormone synthesis; Fe is also a constituent of heme proteins (cytochromes, catalase, and peroxidase) (Briat and Lobreaux, 1997). As a result, affected plants by Fe deficiency suffer severe metabolic and structural disorders (Javaid, 2009). There are also some reports indicating that the major cause of Fe deficiency is the very low solubility of Fe oxides in the soil (Mortvedt, 1986). It shows the importance of the fact that the role and priority of each element in the plane tree chlorosis remain to be investigated further.

Fe deficiency depresses the synthesis of chlorophyll, which results in the decrease of photosynthetic products, which in turn affect plant growth (Wang et al., 2008). As a result of carbohydrates synthesis reduction in chlorotic leaves, which slows the movement of K<sup>+</sup> from the leaf to the phloem vessels, a decline in the production of biomass is reported (Maldonado-Torres et al., 2006). These explain why we found a relationship between chlorosis and chlorophyll content, net photosynthesis and soluble carbohydrate content of the leaves (Fig. 6). Moreover, increased photosynthetic capacity by AMF is in agreement with the results of the previous study by Birhane et al. (2012). It seems this process has improved nutrition, leading to higher photosynthetic rates (Vafadar et al., 2014). To the best of our knowledge, no similar information has yet been provided for interaction effect of fertilizers and AMF inoculation on plane trees and its relationship with the leaf chlorosis disorder.

This study demonstrated that AMF inoculation added to the common fertilizer program served successfully as a biological and environmental-friendly method to overcome chlorosis disorder of the plane trees. In addition, the findings of this study suggest that in calcareous soils drill hole nutrition should be considered as a standard method to prevent nutritional disorders in the urban landscape. The results also revealed that Fe is not the only nutrient participating in the leaf chlorosis of plane trees. It suggests further investigations to study the weight and importance of each nutritional element in chlorosis disorder of the plane trees.

In this study we mainly focused on the effect of improved media around the plane trees, rather than specific effect of AMF. Indeed, this study was one of the primary trail in a series of experiments we want done later. In the later, we specifically will studied the AMF effect on the plane trees. Our experiment creates a paradigm for future studies of relationship between plane trees and microorganisms.

#### References

- ANSELMI N., CARDIN L., NICOLOTT G., 1994 Plane decline in European and Mediterranean countries: associated pests and their interactions. - EPPO Bull., 24: 159-171.
- AOAC, 2006 *Official methods of analysis*. Association of Official Analytical Chemists, 18th edition, Gaithersburgs, MD, USA.
- ATIYEH R.M., LEE S., EDWARDS C.A., ARANCON N.Q., MET-ZGER J.D., 2002 - The influence of humic acids derived from earthworm-processed organic wastes on plant growth. - Bioresour. Technol., 84: 7-14.
- BAKER W.H., THOMPSON T.L., 1992 Determination of total nitrogen in plant samples by Kjeldahl, pp. 13-16. -In: PLANK C.O. (ed.) Plant analysis reference procedures for the southern region of the United States, University of Georgia, Athens, USA, pp. 78.
- BIRHANE E., STERCK F.J., FETENE M., BONGERS F., KUYPER T.W., 2012 - Arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi enhance photosynthesis, water use efficiency, and growth of frankincense seedlings under pulsed water availability conditions. - Oecologia, 169: 895-904.
- BRIAT J.F., LOBREAUX S., 1997 Iron transport and storage in plants. Trends Plant Sci., 2: 187-193.
- BRUNDRETT M.C., 2009 Mycorrhizal associations and other means of nutrition of vascular plants: understanding the global diversity of host plants by resolving conflicting information and developing reliable means of diagnosis. - Plant Soil, 320: 37-77.
- CEKSTERE G., OSVALDE A., 2013 A study of chemical characteristics of soil in relation to street trees status in Riga (Latvia). - Urban For Urban Green, 12: 69-78.
- COTTENIE A., 1980 Soil and plant testing as a basis of fertilizer recommendations. - FAO Soils Bull., Rome, Italy, pp. 64-65.
- DESIRO A., SALVIOLI A., NGONKEU E.L., MONDO S.J., EPIS S., FACCIO A., KAECH A., PAWLOWSKA T.E., BONFANTE P., 2014 - Detection of a novel intracellular microbiome hosted in arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi. - ISME J., 8: 257-270.
- DUBOIS M., GILLES K.A., HAMILTON J.K., REBERS P., SMITH F., 1956 - Colorimetric method for determination of sugars and related substances. - Anal. Chem., 28: 350-356.
- GODDE D., DANNEHL H., 1994 Stress-induced chlorosis and increase in D1-protein turnover precede photoinhibition in spinach suffering under magnesium/sulphur deficiency. - Planta, 195: 291-300.
- KHORSANDI S., NIKBAKHT A., SABZALIAN M.R., PESSARAKLI M., 2016 - Fungal endophyte presence affects morphological characteristics, nutrients content and longevity of plane tress (Platanus orientalis L). - J. Plant Nutr., 39: 1156-1166.
- JAVAID A., 2009 Arbuscular mycorrhizal mediated nutrition in plants. - J. Plant Nutr., 32: 1595-1618.
- LEHMANN A., VERESOGLOU S.D., LEIFHEIT E.F., RILLIG M.C., 2014 - Arbuscular mycorrhizal influence on zinc

nutrition in crop plants - A meta-analysis. - Soil Biol. Biochem., 69: 123-131.

- LICHTENTHALER H.K., 1987 Chlorophylls and carotenoids: Pigments of photosynthetic biomembranes. - Methods Enzymol., 148: 350-382.
- LUCENA J.J., 2003 Fe chelates for remediation of Fe chlorosis in strategy I plants. - J. Plant Nutr., 26: 1969-1984.
- MALDONADO-TORRES R., ETCHEVERS-BARRA J.D., ALCAN-TAR-GONZALEZ G., RODRIGUEZ-ALCAZAR J., COLINAS-LEON M.T., 2006 - *Morphological changes in leaves of Mexican lime affected by iron chlorosis*. - J. Plant Nutr., 29: 615-628.
- MILLER G.W., PUSHNIK J.C., WELKIE G.W., 1984 Iron chlorosis, a world wide problem, the relation of chloro-phyll biosynthesis to iron. J. Plant Nutr., 7(1-5): 1-22.
- MORTVEDT J.J., 1986 Iron sources and management practices for correcting iron chlorosis problems. - J. Plant Nutr., 9: 961-974.
- NARDI S., PIZZEGHELLO D., MUSCOLO A., VIANELLO A., 2002 - Physiological effects of humic substances on higher plants. - Soil Biol. Biochem., 34: 1527-1536.
- NIKBAKHT A., KAFI M., BABALAR M., XIA Y.P., LUO A., ETEMADI N., 2008 - Effect of humic acid on plant growth, nutrient uptake, and postharvest life of gerbera. - J. Plant Nutr., 31: 2155-2167.
- NIKBAKHT A., PESSARAKLI M., DANESHVAR-HAKIMI-MAI-BODI N., KAFI M., 2014 - Perennial ryegrass growth responses to mycorrhizal infection and humic acid treatments. - Agron. J., 106: 585-595.
- RATHOD A.N., TANAWAL B., SHAH V., 2013 Image processing techniques for detection of leaf disease. - Int. J. Adv. Res. Comput. Sci. Softw. Eng., 3: 397-399.

- SCHUBLER A., WALKER C., 2010 The Glomeromycota: a species list with new families and new genera. - The Royal Botanic Garden Kew, Botanische Staatssammlung Munich, and Oregon State University, pp. 56.
- SUBRAMANIAN K.S., CHAREST C., 1999 Acquisition of N by external hyphae of an arbuscular mycorrhizal fungus and its impact on physiological responses in maize under drought-stressed and well-watered conditions. -Mycorrhiza, 9: 69-75.
- VAFADAR F., AMOOAGHAIE R., OTROSHY M., 2014 *Effects* of plant-growth-promoting rhizobacteria and arbuscular mycorrhizal fungus on plant growth, stevioside, *NPK*, and chlorophyll content of Stevia rebaudiana. - J. Plant Interact., 9: 128-136.
- VARGA S., 2015 On the importance of details in arbuscular mycorrhizal research. - Appl. Soil Ecol., 87: 87-90.
- WALLACE A., 1982 Historical landmarks in progress relating to iron chlorosis in plants. - J. Plant Nutr., 5: 277-288.
- WANG M., CHRISTIE P., XIAO Z., QI C., WANG P., LIU J., XIE Y., XIA R., 2008 - Arbuscular mycorrhizal enhancement of iron concentration by Poncirus trifoliata L. Raf and Citrus reticulata Blanco grown on sand medium under different pH. - Biol. Fertil. Soils., 45: 65-72.
- YOUNG T., CAMERO D.D., PHOENIX G.K., 2015 Using AMF inoculum to improve the nutritional status of Prunella vulgaris plants in green roof substrate during establishment. - Urban For Urban Green, 14: 959-967.
- ZHENG-QING Z., CANG-ZHEN L., 1982 Studies on the application of ferrous sulphate for controlling chlorosis of apple tree on calcareous soils. - J. Plant Nutr., 5: 883-896.





(\*) Corresponding author: abdi@pgu.ac.ir

#### Citation:

ABDI GH., KHUSH-KHUI M., SHEKAFANDEH A., 2019 - Embryogenesis in Valerian (Valeriana officinalis L.) using leaf segments. - Adv. Hort. Sci., 33(2): 179-185

#### Copyright:

© 2019 Abdi Gh., Khush-Khui M., Shekafandeh A. This is an open access, peer reviewed article published by Firenze University Press (http://www.fupress.net/index.php/ahs/) and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

#### Data Availability Statement:

All relevant data are within the paper and its Supporting Information files.

**Competing Interests:** The authors declare no competing interests.

Received for publication 9 November 2018 Accepted for publication 28 January 2019

# Embryogenesis in Valerian (Valeriana officinalis L.) using leaf segments

#### Gh. Abdi<sup>1(\*)</sup>, M. Khush-Khui<sup>2</sup>, A. Shekafandeh<sup>2</sup>

- <sup>1</sup> Department of Biotechnology, Persian Gulf Research Institute, Persian Gulf University, Bushehr, 7516913817, Iran.
- <sup>2</sup> Department of Horticulture, College of Agriculture, Shiraz University, Shiraz, Iran.

*Key words:* glutamic acid, *in vitro* culture, MS medium, somatic embryogenesis, *Valeriana officinalis* L.

Abstract: A protocol for direct embryogenesis induction without an intervening callus production was developed in valerian (*Valeriana officinalis* L.) using the leaf segments. Direct somatic embryogenesis was induced using by half-strength MS medium supplemented with 2,4-D (0.5 mg·l<sup>-1</sup>), glutamic acid (100 mg·l<sup>-1</sup>), 4% sucrose and 8 g·l<sup>-1</sup> agar. The embryo germination and plantlet formation were enhanced on MS medium supplemented with NAA (0.1 mg·l<sup>-1</sup>) and Kin (2 mg·l<sup>-1</sup>). Regenerated plants with well-developed root and shoot systems were successfully (72%) transferred to the greenhouse.

#### 1. Introduction

Valerian (Valeriana officinalis L.) is an herb belongs to Valerianaceae family which grows in several geographic areas of the world including Iran. The genus Valeriana encompasses nearly 250 species, found mainly in temperate zone regions. Some species of this genus have high economic demand in Iran and also, around the world. Plants of this genus have sedative, antispasmodic and anxiolytic properties mainly due to the production of iriod esters, known as valepotriates, in the plant rhizomes (Hiller and Zetler, 1996). The conventional methods of propagation of valerian are from seed and rhizome. Considering the importance of the genus Valeriana in the medicinal world (O'Hara et al., 1998) concentrated efforts are being made to improve the propagation using biotechnological approaches. Plant regeneration has been described from shoot tip, axillary bud explants, via callus and embryo-like structures derived through suspension cultures of V. wallichii (Mathur et al., 1988; Mathur and Ahuia, 1991; Mathur, 1992). Also, plant regeneration from adventitious shoots, seedlings, suspension cultures of V. edulis (Enciso-Rodriguez, 1997; Castillo-España et al., 2000), shoot regeneration from leaf segments of V. officinalis (Abdi and Khosh-khui, 2007), shoot organogenesis and somatic embryogenesis from leaf explants of V. jatamansi (Rong et al., 2014) and from shoot buds of V. jatamansi (Kaur et al., 1999) and shoot organogenesis and somatic embryogenesis from leaf explants of Valeriana jatamansi Jones have been described (Chen et al., 2014). Somatic embryogenesis is an efficient and high volume propagation system for the large number of plants within a short period. Successful genetic transformation attempts have mostly employed embryogenic callus or cell cultures as the target tissue in several medicinal plants (Leena and Jaindra, 2003). However, a major limitation of this callus system is the repeated subculture to select embryogenic callus portions among highly proliferating non-embryogenic tissue. This process is not highly producible and furthermore increases the chance of somaclonal variation. As these limitations have become unavoidable, strategies to improve plant regeneration must necessarily include manipulation of the medium to embark upon new morphogenetic pathways (Pedroso and Pais, 1995). Direct somatic embryogenesis offers several advantages in medicinal plant improvement, as cost effective and largescale clonal propagation is possible using bioreactors, ultimately leading to automation of somatic seed production and development of artificial seeds. Besides, such a system could provide a new source for use in genetic transformations. The plant derived from direct somatic embryogenesis usually is unicellular in origin and hence genetically uniform. The leaf segments of valerian are an excellent source for the induction of indirect embryogenesis and the factors affecting this process had been studied (Castillo-España et al., 2000). Direct somatic embryogenesis and factors controlling it have been studied in many plant species (Pedroso and Pais, 1995; Chen et al., 1999; Desai et al., 2004; Kuo et al., 2005; Quiroz-Figueroa et al., 2006; Thengane et al., 2006; Jayanthi et al., 2011). Based on our knowledge, there is no report about direct somatic embryogenesis on Valeriana officinalis. The aim of this study was to establish a method for asexual multiplication of Valeriana officinalis through direct somatic embryogenesis.

#### 2. Materials and Methods

#### Plant material and culture methods

Fresh leaves of valerian were collected from 4month old greenhouse-grown plants (Fig. 1A). They were washed with tap water and a few drops of Rica (a commercial detergent). They were surface sterilized by 70% Ethyle Alcohol for 1 min. and rinsed twice with sterile distilled water. The leaves were immersed in a solution of 1.5% sodium hypochlorite for 10 min and rinsed four times with sterile distilled water. The leaves were cut into 7-8 mm<sup>2</sup> segments and transferred to 150 ml glass jars with 25 ml of half-strength MS medium (Murashige and Skoog, 1962). The pH of media was adjusted to 5.8 by 0.1 N HC1 before autoclaving for 15 min at 121°C and 1.5 kg·cm<sup>-2</sup> pressure. Cultures were placed initially under the dark condition for 2 weeks and thereafter they were maintained at 25±3°C under 16 h photoperiod provided by cool white fluorescent lamps (45 µmol·m<sup>-2</sup>·S<sup>-1</sup>) with relative humidity of 75-85%.



Fig. 1 - Effects of different treatments on *in vitro* culture of valerian, (A) 4-month old greenhouse-grown plant of valerian, (B) Initiation of small embryo-like structures in the 10 to 13 day after culture in induction media, (C) and (D) Embryo formation in top and cut end of valerian leaf explant after 4 weeks. (E) Callus initiated in M2 medium with great potential for regeneration. (F) Germination of embryo mass in medium supplemented with 2 mg l<sup>-1</sup> Kin and 0.1 mg l<sup>-1</sup> NAA.

#### Embryo induction and germination

For embryo induction, after preliminary experiments, MS media were supplemented with 0.5 mg·l<sup>-1</sup> 2,4-D, 0.5 mg·l<sup>-1</sup> Naphthalene acetic acid (NAA), 100 mg·l<sup>-1</sup> glutamic acid (Glu) or different concentrations of sucrose (3, 4, and 5%) (Table 1). For embryo germination, two separate experiments were conducted. In the first experiment, the explants that formed embryo were divided to 4 segments (each fragment was about 0.2±0.03 g) and transferred to MS medium containing NAA (0.5, 1, 2 and 5 mg·l<sup>-1</sup>), gibberellic acid (GA<sub>3</sub>) (0.5, 1 and 2 mg·l<sup>-1</sup>), or MS added to different combinations of NAA (0.1 and 0.2 mg·l<sup>-1</sup>) and

DCP		Additives (mg·l <sup>-1</sup> )											
PGK	$M_1$	M <sub>2</sub>	$M_3$	$M_4$	M <sub>5</sub>	$M_6$	M <sub>7</sub>	M <sub>8</sub>	M <sub>9</sub>	M <sub>10</sub>	M <sub>11</sub>	M <sub>12</sub>	M <sub>13</sub>
NAA	-	-	0.5	-	0.5	-	0.5	-	0.5	-	0.5	-	0.5
2,4-D	-	0.5	-	0.5	-	0.5	-	0.5	-	0.5	-	0.5	-
Glutamic acid	-	-	-	100	100	-	-	100	100	-	-	100	100
Sucrose (%)	3	3	3	3	3	4	4	4	4	5	5	5	5
Response (%)	-	-	-	12.4±0.3	11.21±1.1	5.28±0.1	3.4±0.03	57.21±2.7	443.31±2.33	9.8±0.15	8.8±0.1	25.28±1.24	13.39±2.28

Table 1 - Different media used for induction of direct somatic embryogenesis in Valeriana officinalis L.

kinetin (1.5 and 2 mg·l<sup>-1</sup>). In the second experiment, embryos were transferred individually to MS medium supplemented with NAA (0.1 and 0.2 mg·l<sup>-1</sup>) and kinetin (1.5 and 2 mg·l<sup>-1</sup>) to stimulate the germination and roots and shoots development.

#### Acclimatization

The 4 cm plantlets were transferred to small pots containing 1/3 vermiculite, 1/3 perlite and 1/3 sand (v/v). The pots were placed in transparency box and maintained under  $25\pm5^{\circ}$ C temperatures and 70% relative humidity for 4 weeks and then transferred to greenhouse.

#### Data analysis

The experiment was conducted as a completely randomized design in a factorial arrangement with 4 replications and each replicate with 12 explants. The means were compared with Duncan's new multiple range test (DNMRT) at 5% probability level. To determine the efficiency of embryo induction medium, responsive leaves that formed embryo was recorded after 4 weeks. For embryo germination experiments the percent of germinated embryo was recorded after 3 weeks and the number of plantlets was recorded 6 weeks after culture. Plantlets were recognized when they developed roots and shoots.

#### 3. Results

#### Embryo induction

The leaf segments showed swelling and initiation of small embryo-like structures in the 10-13 days after culture (Fig. 1B). In the following weeks, embryogenic clumps were visible at the cut end and surface of the explants (Fig. 1C and D). Embryoid formation in cut edges of leaf explants was higher than other parts of leaves. Well-developed embryos were observed all over the cultured explants within four weeks of culture. Different medium showed different embryogenesis response. When Glu and sucrose (4%) were added to medium, embryogenesis response increased. Maximum embryogenic response of leaf explants (57.21±2.7%) was observed on  $M_8$  medium supplemented with 2, 4-D, 4% sucrose, and 100 mg·l<sup>-1</sup> glutamic acid. NAA addition instead of 2, 4-D decreased percentage of explants response in  $M_9$  (43.31±2.33%) medium. Increasing sucrose concentration more than 4% reduced embryogenic response on  $M_{12}$  (25.28±1.24%), and  $M_{13}$  (13.39±2.28%) (Table 1).

The explants on  $M_2$  and  $M_3$  media did not exhibit any embryogenic response. However, explants on these media initially showed slight swelling and subsequently resulted to callus production.  $M_2$  showed higher percentage of callus proliferation compared to  $M_3$  (data not shown). Callus initiated in  $M_2$  medium had a great potential for regeneration (Fig. 1E). The explants on  $M_1$  medium did not exhibit any response.

#### Embryo germination

For embryo germination experiment, two kinds of explants were used. In the first experiment, the explants that formed embryo were divided to 4 segments (each fragment was about 0.2±0.03 g) and used as mass embryo. In the second experiment the embryos were transferred individually to MS medium supplemented with various supplements. Somatic embryo germination response varied greatly in various hormone supplements (Table 2). MS without growth regulators showed low response to embryo germination. In this treatment, germination percentage per number of embryoid pieces and also number of plantlet per pieces was not considerable (Table 2). MS+NAA (0.5, 1, and 2 mg·l<sup>-1</sup>) led to rooting of somatic embryos (Fig. 2A). The inclusion of GA<sub>33</sub> (0.5, 1, and 2 mg·l<sup>-1</sup>) in the germination medium increased the germination percentage and consequently plantlets with both well-developed shoots and roots. The combination of Kin-NAA enhanced somatic embryo germination percentage more than other treatments. Among Kin-NAA treatments, 2 mg·l<sup>-1</sup> Kin and 0.1 mg· I<sup>-1</sup> NAA showed high frequency of embryos and also plantlet formation (Table 3). The somatic embryos were easily isolated with a pair of forceps, each developing into a single plant. The highest recovery

Table 2 - Effects of various supplements on germination of Valeriana officinalis L. embryos

Media	Response	
MS + without growth regulators	Germination and plantlet production was low	
MS + NAA	Rhizogenesis	
MS + Kin and NAA	Plantlets with both well-developed shoots and roots	
MS +GA <sub>3</sub>	Plantlets with both well-developed shoots and roots with vigorous growth of plantlets	



Fig. 2 - Effects of different treatments on *in vitro* culture of valerian (A) Rhizogenesis response of embryo in medium containing NAA. (B) Individual embryos in medium containing 2 mg l<sup>-1</sup> Kin and 0.1 mg l<sup>-1</sup> NAA. (C) Well germinated embryos in medium containing 2 mg l<sup>-1</sup> Kin and 0.1 mg l<sup>-1</sup> NAA. (D) Plantlets with developed shoots and roots obtained from embryo germination.

of somatic embryos (78+3.21%) was possible on MS medium supplemented with NAA (0.1 mg·l<sup>-1</sup>) and Kin (2 mg·l<sup>-1</sup>), this condition showed considerable germination percentage and plantlet formation while the fewest somatic embryos germination and developing into a single plant (41+1.73%) was observed in MS medium supplemented with a low concentration of NAA (0.1 mg·l<sup>-1</sup>) and Kin (1.5 mg·l<sup>-1</sup>) (Table 4).

 
 Table 3 Effects of various supplements on frequency and plantlet/embryo mass in Valeriana officinalis L.

Plant growth regulator	Explants response (%)	Plantlet per each embryo mass
PGR free	13.71 g	1.27+0.1 e
GA3 (mg·l <sup>-1</sup> )		
0.5	23.24 f	2.71+0.01 d
1.0	38.00 d	3.00+0.10 c
2.0	31.70 e	2.71+0.11 d
Kin+NAA (mg·l⁻¹)		
1.5+0.1	43.37 d	3.21+0.12 c
1.5+0.2	37.75 d	4.00+0.02 b
2.0+0.1	61.32 a	5.21+0.12 a
2.0+0.2	51.37 b	4.27+0.13 b

Table 4 -	Effects of growth regulators on percentage of embryo
	germination and number of plantlets

PGR (mg l <sup>-1</sup> )	Explant response (%)	Plantlet per each embryo mass
Kin + NAA		
1.5 + 0.1	49+1.2 c	23 bc
1.5 + 0.2	41+1.73 d	19 c
2.0 + 0.1	78+3.21 a	37 a
2.0 + 0.2	58+2.41 b	25.6 b

#### 4. Discussion and Conclusions

Using different plant tissue culture technique and plantlet regeneration have been reported in different species of Valeriana genus, such as V. officinalis (Abdi and Khosh-Khui, 2007; Abdi et al., 2008; Reza et al., 2009), Valeriana wallichii (Mathur et al., 1988), Valeriana edulis ssp. procera (Enciso-Rodriguez, 1997), V. jatamansi (Kaur et al., 1999; Das et al., 2013), Valeriana glechomifolia (Salles et al., 2002; Bello de Carvalho et al., 2004), Valeriana glechomifolia (Bello de Carvalho et al., 2004). However, direct somatic embryogenesis have never been reported from any explant of the species. In this study, the effects of different plant growth regulators (PGRs) and different supplement on the induction of direct somatic embryogenesis were investigated. We established an efficient embryo induction, somatic embryogenesis and plant regeneration system from leaf explants using various supplement and different types and concentrations of PGRs. The induction and development of in vitro somatic embryos comprise complex processes including cell division, differentiation, growth, and pattern formation (Capron et al., 2009)., the composition of the basal culture medium, the type and levels of plant growth regulators (PGR), the level of carbon sources and the balance of organic and inorganic nitrogen sources are key factors for in vitro embryogenesis system. Primary nitrogen sources, including Glu, is very important in plant tissue culture in order to stimulate the cellular growth and the connection between cells and tissues (Young et al., 1999). The productions of direct somatic embryos on leaf explants of V. officinalis are possible by the addition of the Glu to the culture medium and increasing the sucrose level to 4%. Absence of any callus formation indicated that the process of embryo development was direct. Glutamate occupied a central role in amino acid metabolism in plant. It can form by action of the glutamate synthase utilizing glutamine (Bohinski, 1991). Glutamine as a nitrogen source for purins and pirimidins biosynthesis, was significantly stimulated the direct embryogenesis in Valeriana officinalis in this study. This finding is in parallel with the results of Chowdhry et al. (1993), Gex et al. (2006) and Shahsavari (2011). This could explain the enhanced rate of induction and development of somatic embryos in the present investigation. Additionally, during the metabolism and protein synthesis the nitrogen originated from amino acids is quickly assimilated into carbonic skeletons (Lea, 1993). This stimulation suggested that organic nitrogen was a growth-limiting factor in Valerian cultures and the inclusion of glutamine decreased the culture lag phase, which indicated that glutamine was much more readily assailable than inorganic nitrogen. The somatic embryos in this study were formed more in the cut edges of leaf explants. Increasing in embryogenic competence of wounded tissue probably was related to the endogenous growth regulators changes in leaf tissue (Ivanova et al., 1994). This study also demonstrated that 2, 4-D is more efficient than NAA to induce somatic embryos formation in valerian. Shoot organogenesis and somatic embryogenesis were also reported in cucumber in the presence of 2,4-D and NAA (Kuijpers et al., 1996) and the same results were reported in Cassava leaf explants by Sofiari et al. (1997). Plant tissue studies on V. edulis revealed that 2,4-D induced somatic embryos while NAA induced shoots (Castillo-España et al., 2000). Increasing the level of the sucrose from 3% to 4% showed a positive effect in embryo induction, while the induction response decreased at the presence of 5% sucrose in the culture medium. Similar results have been also reported for the other plant species (Luo et al., 1996; Biahoua and Bonneau, 1999; Nakagawa et al., 2001) Sucrose as common carbohydrate in the phloem sap of many plants have affects in plant tissue culture and the formation of somatic embryos in culture medium (Luo et al., 1996; Nakagawa et al., 2001) for this reason adding high concentration of sucrose can enhance the somatic embryos induction (Luo et al., 1996; Nakagawa et al., 2001). The positive effect of sucrose may related to the vital function of the sucrose such as controlling the several developmental processes in the cells (Gibson, 2000; Smeekens, 2000), nutritional function (serve as a carbon source during somatic embryogenesis) and osmotic regulator or cell osmolarity (Biahoua and Bonneau, 1999). The positive role of sucrose in the present study may be interpreted as both nutritional and osmotic regulatory functions of this carbohydrate. The conversion of somatic embryos to plantlets is a multi-step process. In many embryogenetic systems the transfer of somatic embryos into PGR free culture medium enhances the development of the somatic embryos and their conversion to plantlets. One of the determinative factors for the low rates of somatic embryo conversion to plantlets is associated with the residual effects of 2, 4-D. Prolonged expositions to this PGR normally reduces the conversion and increases the number of abnormal somatic embryos (Cruz et al., 1990). When somatic embryos of V. officinalis were culture in medium supplemented with Kin-NAA and GA<sub>3</sub>, the number of plantlets increased. The positive role of cytokinins may be related to reversion of negative effects caused by 2, 4-D to the cultures (Parrot et al., 1988). The role of the GA<sub>3</sub> in promoting the germination of somatic embryos is well documented in other embryogenic systems (Deng and Cornu, 1992). Our results are in agreement with the findings of Castillo-España et al. (2000) who used combination of Kin-NAA for embryo germination in Valeriana edulis ssp. Procera. In conclusion, the induction of direct somatic embryogenesis in valerian using leaf segments as described in this study could be useful in rapid propagation of the elite plant, which has best characters for medicinal purposes. Furthermore, direct embryogenesis can be beneficial for gene transformation via particle bombardment or Agrobacterium in short time, avoiding somaclonal variation. In addition, the identified protocol does not seem induce a proliferation of callus before the differentiation of somatic embryos. Regenerated plants with well-developed root and shoot systems were successfully (72%) transferred to greenhouse.

#### Acknowledgements

The authors are thankful to the Prof. Tafazoli for useful comments.

#### References

- ABDI G., KHOSH-KHUI M., 2007 Shoot regeneration via direct organogenesis from leaf segments of valerian (Valeriana officinalis L.). - Int. J. Agric. Res., 2: 877-882.
- ABDI G., SALEHI H., KHOSH-KHUI M., 2008 Nano silver: a novel nano-material for removal of bacterial contaminants in valerian (Valeriana officinalis L.) tissue culture.
   Acta Physiol. Plant., 30: 709-714.
- BELLO DE CARVALHO C.M., MAURMANN N., LUZ D.I., FETT-NETO A.G., RECH S.B., 2004 - Control of development and valepotriate production by auxins in micropropagated Valeriana glechomifolia. - Plant Cell Rep., 23: 251-255.
- BIAHOUA A., BONNEAU L., 1999 Control of in vitro somatic embryogenesis of the spindle tree (Euonymus europaeus L.) by the sugar type and the osmotic potential of the culture medium. - Plant Cell Rep., 19: 185-190.
- BOHINSKI R.C., 1991 *Bioquimica* Addison-Wesley Iberoamericana S.A., Wilmington, Delaware, USA, pp. 739.
- CAPRON A., CHATFIELD S., PROVART N., BERLETH T., 2009 -Embryogenesis: Pattern formation from a single cell. -The Arabidopsis Book, 7: 1-28.
- CASTILLO-ESPAÑA P., MARQUEZ J., RUBLUO A., HERNADEZ G., LARA M., 2000 - Plant regeneration from callus and suspension culture of Valeriana edulis ssp. procera via simultaneous organogenesis and somatic embryogenesis. - Plant Sci., 151: 115-119.
- CHEN J.T., CHANG C., CHANG W.C., 1999 Direct somatic embryogenesis on leaf explants of Oncidium Gower Ramsey and subsequent plant regeneration. - Plant Cell Rep., 19(2): 143-149.
- CHEN R., ZHANG M., LÜ J., ZHANG X., DA SILVA J.A.T., MA G., 2014 - Shoot organogenesis and somatic embryogenesis from leaf explants of Valeriana jatamansi Jones. - Sci. Hortic., 165: 392-397.
- CHOWDHRY C.N., TYAGI A.K., MAHESHWARI N., MAHESH-WARI S.C., 1993 - Effect of L-proline and L-tryptophan on somatic embryogenesis and plantlet regeneration of rice (Oryza sativa L. cv. Pusa 169). - Plant Cell Tissue Organ Cult., 32(3): 357-361.
- CRUZ G.L., CANHOTO J.M., ABERU M.A.V., 1990 Somatic embryogenesis and plant regeneration from zygotic embryo of Feijoa sellowiana Berg. - Plant Sci., 66: 263-270.
- DAS J., MAO A.A., HANDIQUE P.J., 2013 Callus-mediated organogenesis and effect of growth regulators on production of different valepotriates in Indian valerian (Valeriana jatamansi Jones.). - Acta Physiol. Plant., 35: 55-63.
- DENG M.D., CORNU D., 1992 Maturation and germination of walnut somatic embryos. - Plant Cell Tissue Organ Cult., 28: 195-202.
- DESAI N.S., SUPRASANNA P., BAPAT V.A., 2004 Simple and reproducible protocol for direct somatic embryogenesis from cultured immature inflorescence segments of sugarcane (Saccharum spp.). - Curr. Sci., 87(6): 764-

768.

- ENCISO-RODRIGUEZ R., 1997 Micropropagation of Valeriana edulis *ssp.* procera. - Planta Med., 63: 274-275.
- GEX. J., CHU Z.H., LIN Y.J., WANG S.P., 2006 A tissue culture system for different germplasms of indica rice. -Plant Cell Rep., 25 (5): 392-402.
- GIBSON S.I., 2000 Plant sugar-response pathways: part of a complex regulatory web. - Plant Physiol., 124: 1532-1539.
- HILLER K.O., ZETLER G., 1996 Neuropharmacological studies in ethanol extracts of Valeriana officinalis L. behavioural and anticonvulsant properties. - Phytother. Res., 10: 145-151.
- IVANOVA A., VELCHEVA M., DENCHEV P., ATANASSOV A., VAN ONCKELLEN H.A., 1994 - Endogeneous hormone levels during direct somatic embryogenesis in Medicago falcate. - Physiol. Plant., 92: 85-89.
- JAYANTHI M., MOHAN N.M., MANDAL P.K., 2011 Direct somatic embryogenesis and plantlet regeneration in oil palm. - J. Plant Biochem. Biotechnol., 20(2): 249-251.
- KAUR R., SOOD M., CHANDER R., MAHAJAN R., KUMAR V., SHAMA D.R., 1999 - In vitro *propagation of* Valeriana jatamansi. - Plant Cell Tissue Organ Cult., 59: 227-229.
- KUIJPERS A.M., BOUMAN, H., KLERK, G.J., 1996 Increase of embryogenic callus formation in cucumber by initial culture on high concentration of 2,4-dichlorophenoxyacetic acid. - Plant Cell Tissue Organ Cult., 46: 81-83.
- KUO H.L., CHEN J.T., CHANG W.C., 2005 Efficient plant regeneration through direct somatic embryogenesis from leaf explants of Phalaenopsis 'Little Steve'. - In Vitro Cell. Dev. Biol. Plant, 41(4): 453-456.
- LEA P.J., 1993 Nitrogen metabolism, pp. 155-180. In: LEA P.J., and R.C. LEEGOOD (eds.) Plant biochemistry and molecular biology. Wiley and Sons, New York, USA, pp. 312.
- LEENA T., JAINDRA N.T., 2003 Role of biotechnology in medicinal plants. Trop. J. Pharm. Res., 2: 243-253.
- LUO H., OBARA-OKEYO P., TAMAKI M., KAKO S., 1996 -Influence of sucrose concentration on in vitro morphogenesis in cultured cucumber cotyledon explant. - J. Am. Soc. Hortic. Sci., 71: 497-502.
- MATHUR J., 1992 *Plant regeneration from suspension cultures of* Valeriana wallichii *D.C.* - Plant Sci., 81: 111-116.
- MATHUR J., AHUJA P.S., 1991 *Plant regeneration from callus cultures of* Valeriana vallichii *D.C.* - Plant Cell Rep., 9: 523-526.
- MATHUR J., AHUJA P.S., MATHUR A.K., KUKREJA A.K., SHA H.N.C., 1988 - In vitro propagation of *Valeriana wallichii*. - Planta Med., 54: 82-83.
- MURASHIGE T., SKOOG F., 1962 A revised medium for rapid growth and bioassays with tobacco tissue cultures. - Physiol. Plant., 15: 473-497.
- NAKAGAWA H., SAIJYO T., YAMAUCHI N., SHIGYO M., KAKO S., ITO A., 2001 - Effect of sugars and abscisic acid on somatic embryogenesis from melon (Cucumis melo L.) expanded cotyledon. - Scientia Hortic., 90: 85-92.
- O'HARA M., KIEFER D., FARRELL K., KEMPER K., 1998 A review of 12 commonly used medicinal herbs. - Arch. Family Med., 7: 523-536.
- PARROTT W.A., DRYDEN-VOGT G.S., HILDEBR D.F., COLLINS G.B., WILLIAMS E.G., 1988 - Optimization of somatic embryogenesis and embryo germination in soybean. - In Vitro Cell. Dev. Biol. Plant, 24: 817-820.
- PEDROSO C.M., PAIS M.S., 1995 Factors controlling somatic embryogenesis. - Plant Cell Tissue Organ Cult., 43: 147-154.
- QUIROZ-FIGUEROA F.R., ROJAS-HERRERA R., GALAZ-AVAL-OS R.M., LOYOLA-VARGAS V.M., 2006 - Embryo production through somatic embryogenesis can be used to study cell differentiation in plants. - Plant Cell Tissue Organ Cult., 86(3): 285-300.
- REZA A.G., MORTEZA K.K., AKHTAR S., 2009 *Rapid micro*propagation through shoot regeneration of Valeriana officinalis *L.* - Hortic. Environ. Biotech., 50: 467-471.

- SHAHSAVARI E., 2011 Impact of tryptophan and glutamine on the tissue culture of upland rice. - Plant Soil Environ., 57(1): 7-10.
- SMEEKENS G.S.M., 2000 Sugar-induced signal transduction in plants. - Annu. Rev. Plant Physiol. Plant Mol. Biol., 51: 49-81.
- SOFIARI E., RAEMAKERS C.J.J.M., KANJU E., DANSO K., LAMMEREN A.M.V., JACOBSEN E., VISSER R.G.F., 1997 -Comparison of NAA and 2,4-D induced somatic embryogenesis in cassava. - Plant Cell Tissue Organ Cult., 50: 45-46.
- THENGANE S.R., DEODHAR S.R., BHOSLE S.V., RAWAL S.K., 2006 - Direct somatic embryogenesis and plant regeneration in Garcinia indica Choiss. - Curr. Sci., 100: 1074-1078.
- YOUNG B.G., JACK D.L., SMITH D.W., SAIER M.H., 1999 -The amino acid/auxin: proton symport permease family. - Biochem. Biophysics Acta, 1415: 306-322.





(\*) Corresponding author: mrsalehisalmi@gmail.com

#### Citation:

HEMATI E., SALEHI SALMI M.R., DANESHVAR M.H., HEIDARI M., 2019 - The roles of sodium nitroprusside, salicylic acid, and methyl jasmonate as hold solutions on vase life of Gerbera jamesonii 'Sun Spot'. - Adv. Hort. Sci., 33(2): 187-195

#### Copyright:

© 2019 Hemati E., Salehi Salmi M.R., Daneshvar M.H., Heidari M. This is an open access, peer reviewed article published by Firenze University Press (http://www.fupress.net/index.php/ahs/) and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

#### Data Availability Statement:

All relevant data are within the paper and its Supporting Information files.

**Competing Interests:** The authors declare no competing interests.

Received for publication 29 November 2018 Accepted for publication 15 February 2019

# The roles of sodium nitroprusside, salicylic acid, and methyl jasmonate as hold solutions on vase life of *Gerbera jamesonii* 'Sun Spot'

E. Hemati, M.R. Salehi Salmi (\*), M.H. Daneshvar, M. Heidari

Department of Horticultural Science, Agricultural Sciences and Natural Resources University of Khuzestan, Khuzestan, Iran.

*Keywords:* antioxidant enzyme, ethylene, plant growth regulator, post-harvest, sugar.

Abstract: The present study investigates the roles of nitroprusside (SNP), salicylic acid (SA), methyl jasmonate (MJ), and their interaction with 8-hydroxyquinoline sulfate (8-HQS) in regulating the peroxidase activity (POX), water uptake, the relative water content (RWC), the contents of malondialdehyde (MDA), soluble sugar, proline, and protein content in the petals and the stem bending of Gerbera jamesonii 'Sun Spot' cut flowers. Cut flowers were treated with various concentrations (50, 100, and 200  $\mu$ M) of hold-solutions containing 8-HQS, SA, MJ, and SNP. Hold solutions were used alone or in combination with 100 µM 8-HQS for 24 h. Distilled water was used as control and sucrose (4%, w/v) was added to all solutions. The findings showed that 50  $\mu$ M SA+ 100  $\mu$ M 8-HQS markedly improved the RWC, the contents of proline, anthocyanin, carotenoid, protein, and soluble sugar, and activities of POX in the petals and markedly reduced water loss and the contents of MDA in the petals, compared with other treatments, especially the control. Meanwhile, the combination of plant growth regulators (PGR) with 8-HQS markedly improved positive indexes than use alone PGR. This phenomenon seemed to be due to more absorption of PGR. Among different concentrations of PGR, 50 µM is the most effective treatment for the improvement of the vase life of Gerbera jamesonii cut flowers. The results also demonstrated that SA+8-HQS improves the vase life of gerbera cut flowers by enhancing the membrane stability and water retaining capacity as well as increasing proline, antioxidant activity, and pigment contents.

#### 1. Introduction

Vase life and quality are key factors that contribute to the aesthetic and benefits of cut flowers (Mansouri, 2012). The short vase life of most cut flowers is mainly due to the water loss, which is an important physio-logical process that affects the main quality characteristics of cut flowers, such as appearance (Salehi Salmi *et al.*, 2018).

*Gerbera jamesonii* is a commercially popular cut flower that ranks 10 in the globe auctions. This plant is a member of the family asteraceae that

originates from Africa and Madagascar and extends to China (Parthasarathy and Nagaraju, 1999; Hind, 2007). Sensitivity to microbial contamination at the stem base is a major postharvest problem of this plant (Balestra et al., 2005). Microorganisms cause stem end blockage in cut flower (He et al., 2006; Liu et al., 2009) and also secretion of toxic compounds, and thereby accelerated wilting (Williamson et al., 2002). Vase life of gerbera has been studied extensively with different treatments (Nair et al., 2003; Solgi et al., 2009; Shabanian et al., 2018). Witte et al. (2014) reported that treating cultivars of gerbera stems by sucrose in combination with an antimicrobial compound (HQC, Chlorine) resulted in less bending than the same concentration of the antimicrobial compounds alone. Perik et al. (2014) noted that other factors might also be involved in bending and showed that a mixture of chemicals delayed the time to bending in six tested cultivars of gerbera.

Sodium nitroprusside (SNP), the inorganic nitrous compound (nitroferricyanide) with the formula  $Na_2[Fe(CN)_5NO].2H_2O$ , is an important signaling molecule. This molecule has diverse physiological functions for plants such as inducing tolerance to adverse environmental factors (Shi *et al.*, 2016; Kumar Rai *et al.*, 2018). Application of SNP in vase solution resulted in extending the vase life of gerbera cut flowers (Shabanian *et al.*, 2018); however, there is very limited information regarding the positive effects of exogenously applied SNP in extending the vase life.

Ortho-hydroxybenzoic acid or salicylic acid is an endogenous plant growth regulator. Exogenous application of salicylic acid (SA) can affect the antioxidant capacity of plant cells and prolong vase life of cut flowers, such as rose (Alaey *et al.*, 2011) and anthurium (Promyou *et al.*, 2012). However, little work has been reported on the role of SA on cut flower vase-life improvement and physio-chemical attributes related to senescence.

Methyl Jasmonate (MJ) has been found as a naturally occurring substance in higher plants. In this context, the application of MJ induced antioxidant system activity can suppress fungal infection and enhance stress resistance (Kanani and Nazarideljou, 2017). To our knowledge, MJ effects on specific physiological and biochemical processes in gerbera cut flower have not been studied yet.

As a derivative of 8-hydroxyquinolines, 8-hydroxyquinoline sulfate is widely used as antibacterial since the beginning of the 1950s. This compound is active against gram-negative bacteria of the Enterobacteriaceae family, fungi of the Candida genus, and mycoplasma (Chupakhina *et al.*, 2012). In previous studies, 8-hydroxyquinoline sulfate (8-HQS) remarkably increased vase life of rose cut flowers (Ichimura *et al.*, 1999).

In the present study, the role of three plant growth regulators (i.e., SNP, MJ, and SA) in regulating the activities of the antioxidant enzyme, relative water content (RWC), water uptake, the contents of malondialdehyde (MDA), protein, pigments and soluble sugar in the petals, and time of stem bending of gerbera cut flowers were investigated. The objective of the present study is to provide a theoretical basis for the application and optimization dosage of plant growth regulators in combination with an antimicrobial compound, i.e., 8-HQS, in improving the vase life of gerbera cut flowers during the vase-holding period.

# 2. Materials and Methods

# Plant material and treatment

'Sun Spot' cut-gerberas (Gerbera jamesonii), harvested at normal harvest maturity, were obtained from a commercial grower (Dezfol, Khuzestan, Iran). The length of the stem varied between 65 and 70 cm. The harvested flowers were packed into parchment paper and transported to the laboratory within 1-2 h. Then, stems were re-cut to a uniform length of 55, under distilled water to avoid air embolism. Each sixflower sample was placed randomly in 250 mL of various concentrations (50, 100, and 200 µM) of holdsolutions containing 8-HQS, SA, MJ, and SNP. Hold solutions were used alone or in combination with 100 µM 8-HQS for 24 h. Distilled water was used as control and sucrose (4%, w/v) was added to all solutions. To maintain the proper concentrations of holdsolutions, the mouths of the vases were covered with plastic wrap (around the stem) to minimize evaporation and to prevent contamination. Then, flowers were individually sited in glass bottles of 25 cm height, approximately 150 ml of distilled water in each bottle, under laboratory condition. The laboratory was maintained at 22°C, 60±5% relative humidity, and 16 mmol m<sup>-2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup> photons irradiance using cool fluorescent lamps for a 12 h photoperiod (07:00-19:00 h).

# Measurements

- Time of stem bending was determined as described by Perik *et al.* (2012).

- Relative fresh weight (RFW) was calculated by the

following formula:

RFW (%) = 
$$[(FW_{t=10} - FW_{t=0}) / FW_{t=0}] \times 100$$

where  $FW_{t=10}$  is the fresh weight of flower (g) at 10th day and  $FW_{t=0}$  is the fresh weight of the same flower (g) at first day (He *et al.*, 2006).

- Water uptake (mL) was calculated by subtracting in the weight of the remaining water at the end of the experiment from the initial weight.

- Soluble carbohydrate content in petals was measured by the anthrone colorimetric method according to the method of Xue (1985).

- Total anthocyanin content of petal was measured by the pH differential method of Yang *et al.* (2009).

- Total carotenoid content of gerbera petal tissue was estimated using the method of Wellburn (1994).

- Flavonoid petal tissue was measured according to the method of Markham (1982).

- Protein content in petal was estimated by the method of Bradford (1976) using bovine serum albumin as the protein standard.

- Malondialdehyde (MDA) content in petals was measured by the thiobarbituric acid reaction following the procedure of Hodges *et al.* (1999).

- Peroxidase (POX) activity was evaluated by oxidation of guaiacol, as a substrate, according to Chance and Maehly (1955).

# Statistical analysis

Data were analyzed using analysis of variance (ANOVA) in SAS software. Means were compared by one-way ANOVA and Duncan's multiple range test at the 5% level of significance.

# 3. Results and Discussion

# Vase life

As shown in figure 1, hold-solutions affected senescence of *Gerbera jamesonii* in a dose-dependent manner. Compared with control, different concentrations of SA, with or without 8-HQS, all prolonged the senescence of gerbera as shown by the tighter stem and more showy flowers. Compared with other concentrations of SA, 50  $\mu$ M SA+ 100  $\mu$ M 8-HQS markedly prolonged the longevity of the cut flowers. As shown in figure 1, different concentrations of SNP, with or without 8-HQS, all prolonged the length of vase life of gerbera cut flower, compared with control. Compared with control, 50  $\mu$ M, 100  $\mu$ M, and 200  $\mu$ M SNP noticeably increased the length of vase life of *Gerbera jamesonii* cut flower by 65%, 78%, and 43%, respectively. However, there

was no significant difference in the stem bending of flowers among different concentrations of SNP. Among various concentrations of 8-HQS, stem bending of cut flowers treated by 100  $\mu$ M 8-HQS was significantly lower than those treated by other concentrations. Compared with control, 50, 100, and 200  $\mu$ M 8-HQS increased the vase life by 69%, 100%, and 78%, respectively. Different concentrations of MJ all significantly increased vase life, compared with the control (Fig. 1). However, MJ treatments were less effective on vase life compared with 8-HQS, SA, and SNP treatments.





Shabanian et al. (2018) showed that SNP extended the vase life of gerbera cut flowers as compared with their respective control treated with water alone. In agreement with this finding, treatments with SNP extended the vase life of other cut flowers, e.g., carnation (Zeng et al., 2011), chrysanthemums (Mansouri, 2012), gladiolus (Dwivedi et al., 2016), and rose (Liao et al., 2013). The mechanism of SA action, as a hold solution, in vase life of cut flowers has not been clarified; however, published data suggest some association with ethylene production. Zhang et al. (2003) showed that application of SA resulted in suppression ACC synthase and ACC oxidase activities and biosynthesis of ethylene in kiwifruit. In Gladiolus, the maximum vase-life was obtained once flowers treated with a solution containing 100-ppm 5-sulfosalicylic acid + 4% sucrose (Ezhilmathi et al., 2007). 8-HQS is a subclass of quinolones with a wide variety of biological effects. The 8-hydroxyquinoline derivatives emerged as a hold-solutions being widely explored for several biological functions such as antifungal effects (Oliveri and Vecchio, 2016) and antimicrobial (Abouelhassan et al., 2017). According to van Doorn (1997), the bending of gerbera cut flowers was caused by low turgescence of the flower scape when facing water uptake problems. In addition, he notified that bacteria in the vase water were the most common cause of xylem blockage affecting water uptake. Accordingly, antimicrobial compounds such as 8hydroxyquinoline citrate (Elhindi, 2012) and essential oils (Salehi Salmi *et al.*, 2018) were applied to improve vase-life of cut flowers. The effect of the application of MJ on vase life of cut flowers varies widely among species and cultivars. These reports indicated that the ethylene production rate might change with the kind of genes, which were stimulated by MJ (Salimi *et al.*, 2016). The results of the present study indicated that the decline in the vase life was significantly less in cut flowers in MJ-treated, compared with other treatments.

#### Water loss and water uptake

Comparing the results of the different hold-solutions revealed statistically significant differences such that the maximum and minimum amounts of water loss, in the 10th day, occurred on cut gerbera hold in 100  $\mu$ M 8-HQS+ 200  $\mu$ M MJ and 100  $\mu$ M 8-HQS+ 100  $\mu$ M SNP, respectively (Fig. 2). From figure 2 the maximum water loss occurred also on cut gerbera hold in MJ 200  $\mu$ M alone (together with 100  $\mu$ M 8-HQS+ 200  $\mu$ M MJ). Also, data showed that cut flowers treated with 50 and 100  $\mu$ M 8-HQS; 200  $\mu$ M SNP; 50, 100, and 200 SA+ 100  $\mu$ M SNP + 100  $\mu$ M 8-HQS; 50, 100, and 200  $\mu$ M SNP + 100  $\mu$ M 8-HQS hold solutions lost lower water the control (Fig. 2).



Fig. 2 - Relative water loss of cut flower of gerbera in various hold solutions with different concentrations ( $\mu$ M). The indicator was determined on 10st day. Columns followed by different letters are significantly different at P=0.05.

The lowest amount of water uptake appeared on 10th day in the cut flowers treated with 100  $\mu$ M 8-HQS+ 200  $\mu$ M MJ (Fig. 3). However, there was no significant difference between this treatment and 50  $\mu$ M MJ, 200  $\mu$ M MJ, and 200  $\mu$ M SNP control treatments. In other treatments, water uptake was increased over 10 days of postharvest life in comparison with control. However, water uptake amounts

showed significant differences among hold-solutions such that the maximum amount of it was observed in a cut flower treated with 100  $\mu$ M 8-HQS+ 100  $\mu$ M SNP (Fig. 3). Cut flower senescence is closely associated with water uptake stem and RWC of petals, whereas, these characteristics are closely related with the contents of osmoregulation substances such as soluble sugars and soluble proteins (Hou *et al.*, 2018).



Fig. 3 - Effects of different concentrations ( $\mu$ M) of various hold solutions on the water uptake. The indicator was determined during 10 days. Columns followed by different letters are significantly different at P=0.05.

#### Soluble carbohydrates of petal

Changes of sugars content of gerbera petals are shown in figure 4. Maintenance of elevated total soluble carbohydrates content exhibited by the flowers under hold-solutions treatments can be correlated with the delay in senescence and the increase in vase life of Gerbera flowers. The results indicate that treatment with hold-solutions, except the high concentration of MJ, with or without 8-HQS, caused a significant decrease in reducing sugars compared with the control. Reducing carbohydrate starvation or its symptoms led to unwanted color changes and eventually increased susceptibility to microorganisms. Postharvest treatments can reduce carbohydrate starvation during the vase life phase. Postharvest treatments like sugar feeding often have





a positive effect on vase life in general. It seems that 8-HQS, by preventing vascular blockage, caused sugars directly to reach flowers in the transpiration stream via xylem. Increased sugar caused by exogenous sucrose is well known from earlier studies (Ichimura *et al.*, 1999; Promyou *et al.*, 2012). Han *et al.* (2018) have illustrated that SNP treatment inhibited significantly the degradation of sucrose of peach fruit at the end of storage. They suggested sugars were significantly affected by SNP treatment probably due to the activities of sucrose metabolism enzymes. Yu *et al.* (2016) found that MJ treatment could increase the encoding level and enzyme activity of sucrose phosphate synthase, which resulted in the enhancement of sucrose content.

#### Petal pigments

The highest concentration of anthocyanin in gerbera florets was in the SA+ 8-HQS treatments, followed by the 8-HQS and SA treatments. The MJ, with or without 8-HQS, treatments did not result in a significant increase in anthocyanin concentration compared with that of the control (Fig. 5). Carotenoid content of petals were increased under treatment with all concentrations of SA with or without 8-HQS, all concentrations of SNP with or without 8-HQS, high concentrations of 8-HQS, and all concentrations of MJ with 8-HQS (Fig. 6) while the control had the low-



Fig. 5 - Effects of different concentrations (μM) of various hold solutions on anthocyanin content. The indicator was determined during 10 days. Columns followed by different letters are significantly different at P=0.05.



Fig. 6 - Effects of different concentrations ( $\mu$ M) of various hold solutions on amount of carotenoid. The indicator was determined during 10 days. Columns followed by different letters are significantly different at P=0.05.

est amount of carotenoid content among all treatments at the end of the experiment.

Figure 7 depicts the contents (expressed as mg/g fresh weight) of flavonoid obtained from petals of gerbera cut flowers untreated and treated with hold solution at different concentrations. By comparing untreated-control samples, hold solutions differences could be clearly established (Fig. 7). In particular, the concentrations of petal flavonoid were significantly (p<0.05) higher in treated cut flowers with SNP, SA or MJ; except 50  $\mu$ M SA, 200  $\mu$ M MJ, 50  $\mu$ M SNP treatments; than Control. As can be seen, cut flowers treated with 100 and 200  $\mu$ M SNP+ 100  $\mu$ M 8-HQS exhibit higher concentrations of flavonoid than the other treatments.



Fig. 7 - Effects of different concentrations ( $\mu$ M) of various hold solutions on flavonoid. The indicator was determined during 10 days. Columns followed by different letters are significantly different at P=0.05.

Despite the results of this study, most investigations on vase life of cut flowers do not present data on the changes in pigmentation and those that use subjective color grades for evaluation. Browning and discoloration are important factors in determining display quality of cut flowers and in many cases are the major reason for the termination of vase life (Elhindi, 2012; Khalaj et al., 2017; Salehi Salmi et al., 2018). Petal coloration is caused by the accumulation of pigment, including carotenoids, flavonoids, and betacyanins, within epidermal cells. Anthocyanins are synthesized via the phenylpropanoid and flavonoid pathways (Tanaka et al., 2008). Carbon metabolite levels, directly and indirectly, affect almost every metabolic process in a plant life. Anthocyanin and Carotenoid biosynthesis occur concomitantly with sugar accumulation in plant tissue (Hara et al., 2003; Zhang et al., 2015). Similarly, in our study, some vase solutions promoted soluble carbohydrates contents in the petals of gerbera cut flowers (Fig. 4), accompanying higher anthocyanin contents and presenting better ornamental quality of petal color (Figs. 5, 6, and 7). It is reported that application of MJ enhanced accumulation of flavonoids in *Daucus carota* (Sircar *et al.,* 2012).

#### POX activity

The POX activity in the petal of gerbera flowers that were treated with different concentrations of all hold-solutions, except 100 µM MJ+ 100 µM 8-HQS. slightly increased during vase life (Fig. 8). The highest activity of POX was observed in cut flowers hold in 50  $\mu$ M 8-HQS, 100  $\mu$ M SA, and 200  $\mu$ M 8-SNP solutions. The enzymatic antioxidant system can work against the accumulation of reactive oxygen species (ROS). Regulation of the antioxidant status and ROS production by SNP in plant cells subjected to either biotic or abiotic stressors is well established (Vidal et al., 2018). Previously, it has been shown that SNP provides protection in broccoli florets against rapid yellowing after harvest (Shi et al., 2016). This study was carried out to provide evidence for the ability of SNP to regulate flower senescence through regulation of the antioxidant status of gerbera petal cells. Salicylic acid can also act as a protector against several stressful impacts, scavenge free oxygen radicals, and counteract oxidative damage by regulating cellular redox balance and accelerating the transformation of superoxide anion and enhancing the activities of antioxidant enzymes (Zhang et al., 2003). SA treatment reduced chilling injury in anthurium via improving the activities of SOD, CAT, and POX (Promyou et al., 2012). Kumar Rai et al. (2018) reported that SA and SNP enhanced tolerance to heat stress in Lablab *purpureus*, by elevating antioxidant enzyme activity of POX, SOD, and CAT and thus alleviating heatinduced oxidative damage. The present study, for the first time, indicated that SA and SNP treatment delayed the senescence of gerbera flowers via improving the activity of antioxidant enzymes of POX. MJ was reported to stimulate POX activity in banana plants and reduce the level of  $O_2$  and  $H_2 O_2$  (Sun et



Fig. 8 - Effects of different concentrations ( $\mu$ M) of various hold solutions on activity of POX. The indicator was determined during 10 days. Columns followed by different letters are significantly different at P=0.05.

*al.*, 2013). In this regard, Fan *et al*. (2016) reported inducing resistance responses in eggplant fruit by increasing the expression of POX genes.

#### Protein

There was a significant difference among the type of hold-solution treatments on protein in the 10th day, although the protein content showed no significant differences among concentrations of a holdsolution. Protein content for SA treatments, with or without 8-HQS, increased compared with the control; however, it was not significantly different from other treatments to control (Fig. 9). The increase observed in the protein content, through treatment with SA, was likely the result of less protein degradation (Alaey et al., 2011) or an increase of protein synthesis (Ezhilmathi et al., 2007). Under flower senescence, the stimulation of protein synthesis leads to protein accumulation that may involve in the enhanced activity of enzymes as a defense mechanism (Promyou et al., 2012). To support the accumulation of proteins



Fig. 9 - Petal proteins of gerbera cut flower in various hold solutions with different concentrations ( $\mu$ M). The indicator was determined on day 10. Columns followed by different letters are significantly different at P=0.05.

due to SA treatment, it was reported that SA results in a pronounced increase in total protein content and the formation of new proteins in roses (Alaey et al., 2011). It seems that MJ by increasing antioxidant defense enzymes leads to maintaining carbohydrate at high levels, as antioxidant inhibits the oxidation of cell biomolecules like proteins and carbohydrates (Kanani and Nazarideljou, 2017). In the present study, different concentrations of SNP and SA, with or without 8-HQS, could markedly increase the contents of soluble sugars and soluble proteins, which increased the RWC of petals and water uptake. These increases were helpful in increasing the water retaining capacity and also played an important role in increasing vase life of gerbera cut flowers. In addition, Schouten et al. (2018) suggested that SNP enhances flow through xylem vessels by increasing the ionic strength of the vase water.

# MDA

In the present experiment, a noticeable decrease in the MDA in control treated cut flowers compared with the other vase-solutions (Fig. 10). Accumulation of elevated amounts MDA in control treated cut flower was recorded. This accumulation indicates the presence of oxidative stress in gerbera petals. Zhang et al. (2015) reported over-reduction of the electron transport chain in mitochondria as the main source of  $O_2$  production under specific stress conditions. Production of H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> can occur during lipid catabolism as a side-product of fatty acid oxidation. ROSs are also involved in the detoxifying reactions catalyzed by cytochromes in both the cytoplasm and the endoplasmic reticulum (Kumar Rai et al., 2018). Obviously, the observed high activity of POX in SA- and SNPtreated cut flowers are as a protective mechanism against senescence. It has been revealed that MJ mitigates the ROS effects in maize seedlings subjected to oxidative stress (Ahmadi et al., 2018).



Fig. 10 - Effects of different concentrations ( $\mu$ M) hold solutions treatment on MDA of petal. The indicator was determined on day 10. Columns followed by different letters are significantly different at P=0.05.

# 4. Conclusions

Treatment with SA+8-HQS extends the vase life of gerbera cut flowers at relatively low SA concentrations and leads to generating the maximum costeffectiveness. In conclusion, our results demonstrated that 8-HQS improves the vase life through increasing water uptake and consequently increases total soluble carbohydrates. Also, this effect may be exerted by improving the membrane stability and increasing proline, antioxidant activity, and pigment contents in the presence of SA.

# Acknowledgements

This work was granted by Agricultural Sciences

and Natural Resources University of Khuzestan.

# References

- ABOUELHASSAN Y., YANG Q., YOUSAF H., NGUYEN M.T., ROLFE M., SCHULTZ G.S., 2017 - *Nitroxoline: a broadspectrum biofilm-eradicating agent against pathogenic bacteria.* - Int. J. Antimicrob. Agents, 49: 247-251.
- AHMADI F.I., KARIMI K., STRUIK P.C., 2018 Effect of exogenous application of methyl jasmonate on physiological and biochemical characteristics of Brassica napus L. cv. Talaye under salinity stress. - S. Afr. J. Bot., 115: 5-11.
- ALAEY M., BABALAR M., NADERI R., KAFI M., 2011 Effect of pre- and postharvest salicylic acid treatment on physio-chemical attributes in relation to vase-life of rose cut flowers. - Postharvest Biol. Technol., 61: 91-94.
- BALESTRA G.M., AGOSTINI R., BELLINCONTRO A., MENCARELLI F., VARVARO L., 2005 - Bacterial populations related to gerbera (Gerbera jamesonii L.) stem break. - Phytopathol. Mediterr., 44: 291-299.
- BRADFORD M.M., 1976 A rapid and sensitive method for the quantitation of micro gram quantities of protein utilizing the principle of protein-dye binding. - Anal. Biochem., 72: 248-254.
- CHANCE B., MAEHLY A.C., 1955 Assay of catalase and *peroxidases.* Meth. Enzymol., 11: 764-775.
- CHUPAKHINA T.A., KATSEV A.M., KURYANOV V.O., 2012 -Synthesis and investigation of antimicrobial activity of 8-Hydroxyquinoline glucosaminides. - Russ. J. Bioorgan. Chem., 38: 422-427.
- DWIVEDI S.K., ARORA A., SINGH V.P., SAIRAM R., BHATTACHARYA R.C., 2016 - *Effect of sodium nitroprusside on differential activity of antioxidants and expression of SAGs in relation to vase life of gladiolus cut flowers.* - Sci. Hortic., 210: 158-165.
- ELHINDI K.M., 2012 Effects of postharvest pretreatments and preservative solutions on vase life longevity and flower quality of sweet pea (Lathyrus odoratus L.). -Photosynthetica, 50: 371-379.
- EZHILMATHI K., SINGH V.P., ARORA A., SAIRAM R.K., 2007 -Effect of 5-sulfosalicylic acid on antioxidant activity in relation to vase life of Gladiolus cut flowers. - Plant Growth Regul., 51: 99-108.
- FAN L., SHI J., ZUO J., GAO L., LV J., WANG Q., 2016 -Methyl jasmonate delays postharvest ripening and senescence in the non-climacteric eggplant (Solanum melongena L.) fruit. - Postharvest Biol. Technol., 120: 76-83.
- HAN S., CAI H., AN X., HUAN C., WU X., JIANG L., YU M., MA R., YU Z., 2018 - Effect of nitric oxide on sugar metabolism in peach fruit (cv. Xiahui 6) during cold storage. - Postharvest Biol. Technol., 142: 72-80.
- HARA M., OKI K., HOSHINO K., KUBOI T., 2003 -Enhancement of anthocyanin biosynthesis by sugar in radish (Raphanus sativus) hypocotyls. - Plant Sci., 164:

259-265.

- HE S., JOYCE D.C., IRVING D.E., FARAGHER J.D., 2006 -Stemend blockage in cut Grevillea 'Crimson Yul-lo' inflorescences. - Postharvest Biol. Technol., 41: 78-84.
- HIND D.J.N., 2007 Compositae: II. Tribe Mutisieae, pp. 90-123. - In: KADEREIT J.W., and C. JEFFREY (eds.) The families and genera of vascular plants. Vol. VIII: Flowering plants. Eudicots: Asterales. Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg, Germany, pp. 488.
- HODGES M.D., DELONG J.M., FORNEY C.F., PRANGE R.K., 1999 - Improving the thiobarbituric acid-reactive-substances assay for estimating lipid peroxidation in plant tissues containing anthocyanin and other interfering compounds. - Planta, 207: 604-611.
- HOU K., BAO D., SHAN C., 2018 Cerium improves the vase life of Lilium longiflorum cut flowers through ascorbate-glutathione cycle and osmoregulation in the petals. - Sci. Hortic., 227: 142-145.
- ICHIMURA K., KOJIMA K., GOTO R., 1999 Effects of temperature, 8-hydroxyquinoline sulphate and sucrose on the vase life of cut rose flowers. - Postharvest Biol. Technol., 15: 33-40.
- KANANI M., NAZARIDELJOU M.J., 2017 Methyl jasmonate and α-aminooxi-β-phenyl propionic acid alter phenylalanine ammonia-lyase enzymatic activity to affect the longevity and floral scent of cut tuberose. - Hortic. Environ. Biotechnol., 58: 136-143.
- KHALAJ M., KIANI S., KHOSHGOFTARMANESH A.H., AMOAGHAIE R., 2017 - Growth, quality, and physiological characteristics of gerbera (Gerbera jamesonii L.) cut flowers in response to different NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>:NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> ratios. -Hortic., Environ., Biotechnol., 58: 313-323.
- KUMAR RAI K., RAI N., PANDEY RAI S., 2018 Salicylic acid and nitric oxide alleviate high temperature induced oxidative damage in Lablab purpureus L plants by regulating bio-physical processes and DNA methylation. -Plant Physiol. Biochem., 128: 72-88.
- LIAO W.B., ZHANG M.L., YU J.H., 2013 Role of nitric oxide in delaying senescence of cut rose flowers and its interaction with ethylene. - Sci. Hortic. 155: 30-38.
- LIU J., HE S., ZHANG Z., CAO J., LV P., HE S., CHENG G., JOYCE D.C., 2009 - Nano-silver pulse treatments inhibit stem-end bacteria on cut gerbera cv. Ruikou flowers. -Postharvest Biol. Technol., 54(1): 59-62.
- MANSOURI H., 2012 Salicylic acid and sodium nitroprusside improve postharvest life of chrysanthemums. - Sci. Hortic., 145: 29-33.
- MARKHAM K.R., 1982 *Techniques of flavonoids identification*. - Academic Press, London, UK, pp. 15-51.
- NAIR S.A., SINGH V., SHARMA T.V.R.S., 2003 Effect of chemical preservatives on enhancing vase-life of gerbera flowers. J. Trop. Agric., 41: 56-58.
- OLIVERI V., VECCHIO G., 2016 8-Hydroxyquinolines in medicinal chemistry: a structural perspective. - Eur. J. Med. Chem., 120: 252-274.
- PARTHASARATHY V.A., NAGARAJU V., 1999 In vitro propagation in Gerbera jamesonii Bolus. - Indian J. Hortic.,

56: 82-85.

- PERIK R.R.J., RAZÉ D., FERRANTE A., VAN DOORN W.G., 2014 - Stem bending in cut Gerbera jamesonii flowers: Effects of a pulse treatment with sucrose and calcium ions. - Postharvest Biol. Technol., 98: 7-13.
- PERIK R.R.J., RAZÉ D., HARKEMA H., ZHONG Y., VAN DOORN W.G., 2012 - Bending in cut Gerbera jamesonii flowers relates to adverse water relations and lack of stem sclerenchyma development, not to expansion of the stem central cavity or stem elongation. -Postharvest Biol. Technol., 74: 11-18.
- PROMYOU S., KETSA S., VAN DOORN W.G., 2012 Salicylic acid alleviates chilling injury in anthurium (Anthurium andraeanum L.) flowers. - Postharvest Biol. Technol., 64: 104-110.
- SALEHI SALMI M.R., FALEHI HOSEINI M., HEIDARI M., DANESHVAR M.H., 2018 - Extending vase life of cut rose (Rosa hybrida L.) cv. Bacara by essential oils. - Adv. Hort. Sci., 32(1): 61-69.
- SALIMI F., SHEKARI F., HAMZEI J., 2016 Methyl jasmonate improves salinity resistance in German chamomile (Matricaria chamomilla L.) by increasing activity of antioxidant enzymes. - Acta Physiol. Plant, 38: 524-531.
- SCHOUTEN R.E., VERDONK J.C., VAN MEETEREN U., 2018 -*Re-evaluating the role of bacteria in gerbera vase life.* -Postharvest Biol. Technol., 143: 1-12.
- SHABANIAN S., NASR ESFAHANI M., KARAMIAN R., PHAN TRAN L., 2018 - Nano-silver pulse treatments inhibit stem-end bacteria on cut gerbera cv. Ruikou flowers. -Postharvest Biol. Technol., 137: 1-8.
- SHI J., GAO L., ZUO J., WANG Q., WANG Q., FAN L., 2016 -Exogenous sodium nitroprusside treatment of broccoli florets extends shelf life, enhances antioxidant enzyme activity, and inhibits chlorophyll-degradation. -Postharvest Biol. Technol., 116: 98-104.
- SIRCAR D., CARDOSO H., MUKHERJEE C., MITRA A., ARNHOLDT-SCHMITT B., 2012 - Alternative oxidase (AOX) and phenolic metabolism in methyl jasmonate treated hairy root cultures of Daucus carota L. - J. Plant Physiol., 169: 657-663.
- SOLGI M., KAFI M., TAGHAVI T.S., NADERI R., 2009 -Essential oils and silver nanoparticles (SNP) as novel agents to extend vase-life of gerbera (Gerbera jamesonii cv. 'Dune') flowers. - Postharvest Biol. Technol., 53: 155-158.
- SUN D., LU X., HU Y., LI W., HONG K., MO Y., CAHILL D.M., XIE J., 2013 - Methyl jasmonate induced defense responses increase resistance to Fusarium oxysporum f sp. cubense race 4 in banana. - Sci. Hortic., 164: 484-491.
- TANAKA Y., SASAKI N., OHMIYA A., 2008 Biosynthesis of plant pigments: anthocyanins, betalains and carotenoids. - Plant J., 54: 733-749.
- VAN DOORN W.G., 1997 Water relations of cut flowers. -Hortic. Rev., 18: 1-85.
- VIDAL A., CANTABELLA D., BERNAL-VICENTE A., DÍAZ-VIVANCOS P., HERNÁNDEZ J.A., 2018 - Nitrate- and

nitric oxide-induced plant growth in pea seedlings is linked to antioxidative metabolism and the ABA/GA balance. - J. Plant Physiol., 230: 13-20.

- WELLBURN A.R., 1994 The spectral determination of chlorophylls a and b, as well as total carotenoids, using various spectrophotometers of different resolution. - J. Plant Physiol., 144: 307-313.
- WILLIAMSON V.G., FARAGHER J.D., PARSONS S., FRANZ P., 2002 - Inhibiting the post-harvest wound response in wildflowers. - Rural Industries Research and Development Corporation, Canberra, Australia, Publication No., 2/114.
- WITTE Y., HARKEMA H., DOORN W.G., 2014 Effect of antimicrobial compounds on cut Gerbera flowers: Poor relation between stem bending and numbers of bacteria in the vase water. - Postharvest Biol. Technol., 91: 87-83.
- XUE Y.L., 1985 A handbook of experiments for plant physiology. - Shanghai Sci. Technol., pp. 167-168.

- YANG Z., CHEN Z., YUAN S., ZHAI W., PIAO X., 2009 -Extraction and identification of anthocyanin from purple corn (Zea mays L.). - Int. J. Food Sci. Technol., 44: 2485-2492.
- YU L., LIU H., SHAO X., YU F., WEI Y., NI Z., XU F., WANG H., 2016 - Effects of hot air and methyl jasmonate treatment on the metabolism of soluble sugars in peach fruit during cold storage. - Postharvest Biol. Technol., 113: 8-16.
- ZENG C., LIU L., XU G., 2011 The physiological responses of carnation cut flowers to exogenous nitric oxide.- Sci. Hortic., 127: 424-430.
- ZHANG C., FU J., WANG Y., GAO S., DU D., WU F., GUO J., DONG L., 2015 - Glucose supply improves petal coloration and anthocyanin biosynthesis in Paeonia suffruticosa 'Luoyang Hong' cut flowers. - Postharvest Biol. Technol., 101: 73-81.
- ZHANG Y., CHEN K., ZHANG S., FERGUSON I., 2003 The role of salicylic acid in postharvest ripening of kiwifruit.
  Postharvest Biol. Technol., 28: 67-74.





(\*) Corresponding author: jose-trevizan@hotmail.com

#### Citation:

CHIOMENTO J.L.T., FRIZON P., COSTA R.C., TREN-TIN N.S., NARDI F.S., CALVETE E.O., 2019 - Water retention of substrates potentiates the quality of lettuce seedlings. - Adv. Hort. Sci., 33(2): 197-204

#### Copyright:

© 2019 Chiomento J.L.T., Frizon P., Costa R.C., Trentin N.S., Nardi F.S., Calvete E.O. This is an open access, peer reviewed article published by Firenze University Press (http://www.fupress.net/index.php/ahs/) and

distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

#### **Data Availability Statement:**

All relevant data are within the paper and its Supporting Information files.

**Competing Interests:** The authors declare no competing interests.

Received for publication 6 July 2018 Accepted for publication 18 February 2019

# Water retention of substrates potentiates the quality of lettuce seedlings

# J.L.T. Chiomento<sup>1</sup><sup>(\*)</sup>, P. Frizon<sup>1</sup>, R.C. Costa<sup>1</sup>, N.S. Trentin<sup>2</sup>, F.S. Nardi<sup>1</sup>, E.O. Calvete<sup>1</sup>

- <sup>1</sup> Programa de Pós-graduação em Agronomia, Faculdade de Agronomia e Medicina Veterinária, Universidade de Passo Fundo, Passo Fundo, RS, Brazil.
- <sup>2</sup> Curso de Agronomia, Faculdade de Agronomia e Medicina Veterinária, Universidade de Passo Fundo, Passo Fundo, RS, Brazil.

*Key words:* chemical properties, *Lactuca sativa* L., physical properties, root system morphology, shoot morphology.

Abstract: A difficulty in the production of lettuce seedlings in containers is to assure the production of shoot biomass with limited portion of roots, restricted to a small volume of substrate. Therefore, we investigate if substrates associated to lettuce cultivars interfere in the seedling quality. The treatments, outlined in a two-factorial scheme, were two cultivars of lettuce and four substrates, arranged in a randomized complete block design, with three replications. The results showed that seedlings produced in the substrate with higher water retention capacity had higher performance in relation to shoot morphology and root system morphology. In conclusion, the data show that the seedlings quality of lettuce cultivars associate with the types of substrates studied and that seedlings produced in substrate with higher water retention have better quality.

# 1. Introduction

In horticultural crops the supply of quality seedlings to the producers is important to obtain high production after the establishment of the plants in their growth medium. Such quality is related to the plants resistance to biotic and abiotic stresses (Zhao *et al.*, 2016). Among vegetables, lettuce (*Lactuca sativa* L.) is one of the most cultivated (Kim *et al.*, 2016), with a world production of approximately 25 million tons (FAO, 2014). In order to maintain this production in an upward manner, quality seedlings must be provided to producers. Thus, the production of seedlings is one of the most important stages in lettuce cultivation, because this process reflects on the productive performance of the plants (Auler *et al.*, 2015). However, a difficulty in the production of seedlings in containers is to ensure the production of shoot biomass with limited portion of root (Lemaire, 1995), restricted to a small volume of substrate, in response to the species/cultivars used.

As the substrates have a wide variation in their physicochemical pro-

perties (Fermino and Kämpf, 2012), choosing a suitable material is essential to the development of the plants (Mondragón-Valero *et al.*, 2017). The substrates used must be low cost and easy to handle (Noya *et al.*, 2017), to have porosity around 85% (Kämpf *et al.*, 2009) and water retention capacity (Graceson *et al.*, 2013). For lettuce, it is necessary to choose material that ensures these physical characteristics, since it is a species with high water demand (Nunes *et al.*, 2017). Moreover, the choice of the cultivar is also important, because the genotypes can interact with biotic and abiotic factors, influencing the quality of the seedlings produced (Martins *et al.*, 2017).

Knowing that substrates used in seedlings production are essential to plants germination and establishment (Auler *et al.,* 2015) and that crop productivity is linked to this input (Smiderle *et al.,* 2001), this question arises: how substrates associated to lettuce cultivars affect the seedlings quality?

Therefore, based on the hypothesis that the quality of lettuce cultivars is dependent of the water retention capacity of the substrate, the objective of the present study was to evaluate if substrates associated to lettuce cultivars interfere in the seedlings quality. This study provides a view of the development of lettuce seedlings using different substrates to improve the seedlings quality (e.g., increase the growth of shoot biomass and root system) grown in greenhouses.

# 2. Materials and Methods

# Plant material, treatments description and experiment site

The seeds of lettuce used in the work were of the cultivars Mimosa Roxa Salad Bowl (Purple), of bright greenish purple color, and Mônica SF 31 (Green), of medium green color, both of the group crisphead.

The materials used as substrates were carbonized rice husk (CRH), Horta 2<sup>®</sup> (HOR), TN Gold<sup>®</sup> (TNG) and a mixture (MIX) composed of 40% CRH, 40% HOR and 20% TNG. The composition of HOR consists of pine bark, vermiculite, acid correction and fertilizers (nitrogen, phosphorus and potassium) in quantities not supplied by the manufacturer. The composition of TNG consists of sphagnum peat, expanded vermiculite, dolomitic limestone, agricultural gypsum and fertilizers (nitrogen, phosphorus and potassium) in quantities not supplied by the manufacturer. No fertilizer (nitrogen, phosphorus and potassium) in quantities not supplied by the manufacturer. No fertilizer was added to the substrates. The rice husk used in the work was carbonized (Kämpf *et al.,* 2006).

The experiment was developed in the Brazilian subtropics, in the city of Passo Fundo/RS (28° 15' 46" S, 52° 24' 24" W), from April to May (Fall) of 2017. The trial took place on trays kept on metal benches, 1.2 m above the soil surface, in a agricultural gree-nhouse of 90 m<sup>2</sup>, with semicircular roof, installed in the northeast-southeast direction. The galvanized steel frame was covered with low density polyethyle-ne film, with anti-ultraviolet additive and with a thickness of 150 microns, and the sides were covered with anti-aphid screen.

The irrigation used was with sprinklers, in the mechanized system, with a flow rate of 2 l min<sup>-1</sup> per unit. The irrigation regime consisted of four sprinklers per day, with total wetting of seven minutes. The water blade supplied to the seedlings was 4.35 mm day<sup>-1</sup>. During the execution of the experiment, the photosynthetically active radiation (PAR) and the mean air temperature inside the greenhouse were monitored, with mean values of 110.5  $\mu$ mol m<sup>-2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup> and 17.4°C, respectively.

# Experimental design

The treatments, outlined in a two-factorial scheme, consisted of two lettuce cultivars (Purple and Green) and four substrates (CRH, HOR, TNG and MIX). The production of the seedlings was carried out in trays of expanded polystyrene, with dimensions of 0.34 m of width and 0.68 m of length. Each tray had 128 cells, with a volume of 35 cm<sup>3</sup>. The experimental design was randomized blocks with three replicates (n= 3; one replicate per tray, i.e. three trays were used in the experiment).

On April 20, the trays were filled with the substrates CRH, HOR, TNG and MIX, and after that, five seeds of the lettuce cultivars were sown in each cell. In each tray each treatment was composed of 16 seedlings, that is, a total of 48 seedlings per treatment (16 seedlings/treatment x 3 replicates). Considering that we used 8 treatments, our experiment consisted of a total of 384 seedlings (16 seedlings/treatment x 3 replicates x 8 treatments).

# Determination of physicochemical properties of substrates

A sample of 1 l of each substrate was collected and analyzed to obtain physicochemical attributes of the materials.

The physical attributes determined in the substrates were: density (D), total porosity (TP), aeration space (AS), readily available water (RAW) and buffer water (BW).

The chemical attributes determined in the subs-

trates were nitrogen (N), phosphorus pentoxide ( $P_2O_5$ ), potassium oxide ( $K_2O$ ), organic carbon (OC), hydrogenionic potential (pH), electrical conductivity (EC) and cation exchange capacity (CEC) (MAPA, 2014).

Regarding the seedlings, the evaluations began one week after sowing. Morphological attributes of the shoot and the root system of the seedlings were evaluated.

#### Determination of shoot morphology

In relation to the shoot morphology, forty-eight seedlings per treatment were evaluated. Four days after sowing the percentage of seed germination was evaluated by means of the equation:

#### Germination (%)= (seed germinated/total number of seeds) x 100 (1)

After the germination, thinning was performed, leaving one plant per cell in each tray. In addition, the date of emergence of the cotyledons and the issuance of the first, second and third leaves were noted. Thirty-three days after sowing, the stem base diameter (SBD) and the shoot height (SH) of the seedlings were measured with a digital caliper. The fresh (SFW) and dry (SDW) weight of the shoot was also evaluated. In order to obtain the dry weight, the plants were kept in a drying oven with forced air circulation, at 65°C for 48 hours, until constant weight, and weighed in an electronic analytical balance.

#### Determination of root system morphology

Regarding to the root system morphology, fortyeight seedlings per treatment were evaluated. The roots were collected and washed in water to eliminate the substrate fragments. Thus, the roots were scanned and then the images obtained were analyzed by WinRHIZO<sup>®</sup> software. The attributes evaluated were the total root length (TL, cm), root surface area (SA, cm<sup>2</sup>) and root volume (RV, cm<sup>3</sup>). The roots were grouped by software in different diameter classes in relation to their total length (Böhm, 1979): very thin roots (VTR,  $\emptyset$  <0.5 mm), fine roots (FR,  $\emptyset$  0.5 to 2 mm) and thick roots (TR,  $\emptyset > 2$  mm). The fresh (RFW) and dry (RDW) weight of the root system was also evaluated, following the methodology described previously.

#### Determination of seedlings quality

The seedlings quality was obtained by models of plant development. These development models are mathematical models that consider plant growth variables (Cournède *et al.*, 2013), such as shoot morphology and root system morphology. Thus, the seedling vigor index (SVI) was determined according to Abdul-Baki and Anderson (1973), by the equation:

#### SVI= germination (%) x (shoot length + root length) (2)

It was determined, also, the Dickson quality index (DQI), proposed by Dickson *et al.* (1960), by the equation:

$$DQI=(TDW) / (H/SBD + SDW/RDW)$$
(3)

where TDW = total dry weight (g); H = shoot height (cm); SBD = stem base diameter (cm); SDW = shoot dry weight (g); RDW = root dry weight (g).

In addition, dry matter accumulation (DMA) of the shoot and of the root system was determined, according to Atif *et al.* (2016), by the equation:

$$\mathsf{DMA} = (\mathsf{DW}/\mathsf{FW}) \times 100 \tag{4}$$

where DW = dry weight (g); FW = fresh weight (g).

#### Statistical analysis

The data were submitted to analysis of variance and the means of the treatments were compared by Tukey test, at 5% probability of error, with the aid of the Assistat<sup>®</sup> program (Silva and Azevedo, 2016).

#### 3. Results

#### Physicochemical properties of substrates

The results of the physical characterization of the substrates used in this experiment (Table 1) showed

Table 1 -	Physical p	roperties of the	substrates	used in the st	tudy
-----------	------------	------------------	------------	----------------	------

Substrates	Density (kg m⁻³)	Total porosity (m <sup>3</sup> m <sup>-3</sup> )	Aeration space (m <sup>3</sup> m <sup>-3</sup> )	Readily available water (m <sup>3</sup> m <sup>-3</sup> )	Buffer water (m <sup>3</sup> m <sup>-3</sup> )
Carbonized rice husk	170±12.33 c	0.879±0.11 b	0.365±0.02 b	0.395±0.10 a	0.009±0.003
Horta 2 <sup>®</sup>	241±05.26 a	0.837±0.10 d	0.303±0.01 d	0.149±0.02 d	0.020±0.001
TN Gold®	088±10.98 d	0.916±0.13 a	0.519±0.11 a	0.202±0.08 c	0.007±0.002
MIX	183±07.47 b	0.869±0.14 c	0.325±0.08 c	0.259±0.09 b	0.030±0.001
Mean	170.50	0.87	0.378	0.251	0.016
Coefficient of variation (%)	13.58	14.11	15.26	14.45	12.25

MIX= mixture composed of 40% Caborized rice husk, 40% Horta  $2^{\circ}$  and 20% TN Gold<sup> $\circ$ </sup>. Data presented as mean  $\pm$  standard deviation. Means followed by the same letter in the column did not differ significantly by the Tukey test (P<0.05, n= 3).

that, considering the density of the materials, the TNG substrate is the lightest. With the values of TP, AS, RAW and BW of Table 1 we elaborated a graph to visualize the relation between air and water in each substrate (Fig. 1). We observed that TNG material showed an unbalanced air-water relation (Fig. 1). In addition, we observed a better balance between airwater in the MIX substrate, that is, when the other materials were combined (40% CRH, 40% HOR and 20% TNG).



Fig. 1 - Physical characterization of the substrates used in the study; n= 3 CRH= Carbonized rice hull; HOR= Horta 2<sup>®</sup>; TNG= TN Gold<sup>®</sup>; MIX= mixture.

In addition, also with the values of TP, AS, RAW and BW of Table 1 we elaborated a graph to visualize the water retention curve of each substrate (Fig. 2), according to De Boodt and Verdonck (1972). The HOR and MIX substrates presented higher water retention, requiring volumes of 0.385 m<sup>3</sup> m<sup>-3</sup> and 0.285 m<sup>3</sup> m<sup>-3</sup>, respectively, to remain in the range of water easily available to plants (10-50 -cm H<sub>2</sub>O) (Fig. 2). On the other hand, the CRH substrate had greater drainage of water (Fig. 2).

The four materials showed availability of nutrients, except for  $K_2O$ . Among the substrates, CRH presented 23% more pH than TNG. The opposite was obtained for EC and CEC, with CRH being 58% lower



Fig. 2 - Water retention curve of the substrates. CRH: Carbonized rice hull; HOR: Horta 2<sup>®</sup>; TNG: TN Gold<sup>®</sup>; MIX: mixture. Different letters indicate significant differences by the Tukey test (P≤0.05, n = 3).

than the HOR for EC and 85% lower than TNG for CEC (Table 2).

#### Shoot morphology

In all treatments there was 100% germination of the seeds. Up to the first true leaf, the two cultivars took the same period (11 days) to differentiate. The differences began to be identified from the second true leaf. For this attribute, the two cultivars produced in the CRH and the Green cultivar produced in the TNG took longer to emit the third true leaf (Fig. 3). As a consequence, at the time of transplantation the third leaf was poorly expanded.

We did not observe effects of the cultivars on the shoot morphology of the seedlings. This means that the seedlings of both cultivars can be produced on any of the substrates. However, we observed only effect in relation to the substrates for the SH, SFW and SDW.

The seedlings produced on the HOR substrate had higher SH (5.86 cm  $\pm$  1.82) than those produced on the CRH substrate (3.24 cm  $\pm$  0.77), but did not differ

Substrates	N % (m/m)	P₂O₅ % (m/m)	K <sub>2</sub> O % (m/m)	OC % (m/m)	рН	EC (mS cm <sup>-1</sup> )	CEC (mmolc kg <sup>-1</sup> )
Carbonized rice husk	0.69±0.01 a	1.71±0.10 a	0	07.21±03.03 d	7.2±1.0 a	0.19±0.01 c	134.60±12.2 d
Horta 2 <sup>®</sup>	0.36±0.09 c	0.39±0.06 d	0	12.60±06.22 b	6.1±2.2 c	0.45±0.01 a	278.60±15.4 b
TN Gold®	0.65±0.01 b	1.37±0.11 c	0	31.16±11.02 a	5.6±1.3 d	0.36±.0.2 b	892.98±13.7 a
MIX	0.35±0.02 c	1.48±0.03 b	0	10.38±04.33 c	6.4±3.1 b	0.37±0.03 b	230.05±11.2 c
Mean	0.51	1.23	0	15.33	6.32	0.34	384.05
Cofficient of variation (%)	12.25	15.90	0	16.30	11.51	17.91	14.15

Table 2 - Chemical properties of four substrates

MIX= mixture composed of 40% Caborized rice husk, 40% Horta  $2^{\circ}$  and 20% TN Gold $^{\circ}$ . Data presented as mean  $\pm$  standard deviation. Means followed by the same letter in the column did not differ significantly by the Tukey test (P<0.05, n= 3).

statistically from the seedlings produced in TNG and MIX (Fig. 4 A). In addition, the seedlings produced on the HOR substrate showed higher SFW (0.27 g  $\pm$  0.17) and SDW (0.012 g  $\pm$  0.0033) than those produced on other substrates (Fig. 4 B and C, respectively). In general, seedlings obtained on the HOR substrate produced 71% more shoot biomass than those grown in CRH (Fig. 4).



Fig. 3 - Combination of two lettuce cultivars produced in four substrates in relation to the period of emergence and expansion of the first true leaves. CRH= Carbonized rice hull; HOR= Horta 2<sup>®</sup>; TNG= TN Gold<sup>®</sup>; MIX= mixture; Purple=Mimosa Roxa Salad Bowl cultivar; Green= Mônica SF 31 cultivar.

#### *Root system morphology*

Regarding the root system morphology, we observed significant differences for the interaction between substrates and cultivars in relation to RV and TR (Table 3). For the interaction between the factors, the best combination corresponded to the seedlings of the Green cultivar produced on the HOR substrate, both for root volume and for thick roots (Table 3).

We also observed significant differences for substrates only for RFW, RDW, SA and FR (Table 4). In this respect, we observed that the seedlings produced in HOR presented a larger SA, but did not differ statistically from the seedlings produced in MIX (Table 4). The seedlings developed in CRH had smaller amount of FR in relation to those obtained in the other substrates (Table 4). Regarding the RFW, seedlings produced in HOR were superior to those obtained in CRH, but did not differ from the seedlings produced in TNG and MIX (Table 4). In addition, the seedlings obtained from HOR and MIX had a higher RDW in comparison to those developed in CRH and TNG (Table 4).

In relation to lettuce cultivars the significant differences occurred for RFW, RDW, TL, SA and FR (Table 4). Thus, we observed that the seedlings of the Green cultivar presented superior performance of the root



Fig. 4 - Shoot morphology of lettuce seedlings produced in substrates. (A) Shoot height (SH, cm); (B) Shoot fresh weight (SFW, g); (C) Shoot dry weight (SDW, g). Values are means ± standard deviation. Different letters above columns indicate significant differences by the Tukey test (P≤0.05, n = 3). CRH= Carbonized rice hull; HOR= Horta 2<sup>®</sup>; TNG= TN Gold<sup>®</sup>; MIX= mixture.

Table 3 - Root system morphology of two lettuce cultivars (Lactuca sativa L.) produced in four substrates

Substratos	Root volu	me (cm³)	Thick root (cm)			
Substrates	Purple cv. Green cv.		Purple cv.	Green cv.		
Carbonized rice husk	0.019 ±0.004 A b	0.043±0.017 A c	0.090±0.15 A a	0.078±0.10 A c		
Horta 2 <sup>®</sup>	0.074 ±0.029 B a	0.185±0.023 A a	0.501±0.41 B a	3.021±0.51 A a		
TN Gold®	0.053 ±0.014 A ab	0.079±0.027 A bc	0.209±0.17 A a	0.660±0.61 A bc		
MIX	0.066 ±0.007 B a	0.111±0.019 A b	0.420±0.22 B a	1.440±0.78 A b		
Mean	0.07		0.80	)		
Cofficient of variation (%)	21.77		53.88			

MIX= mixture composed of 40% Caborized rice husk, 40% Horta  $2^{\circ}$  and 20% TN Gold<sup> $\circ$ </sup>. Data presented as mean ± standard deviation. Means followed by the same letter in the column did not differ significantly by the Tukey test (P<0.05, n= 3).

	Total root length (cm)	Root surface area (cm²)	Fine root (cm)	Root fresh weight (g)	Root dry weight (g)
Substrates					
Carbonized rice husk	21.18±05.89	2.81±1.13 c	5.01±2.52 b	0.030±0.01 b	0.0017±0.0008 b
Horta 2 <sup>®</sup>	28.42±10.55	6.54±2.48 a	9.87±2.30 a	0.087±0.04 a	0.0036±0.0010 a
TN Gold®	24.44±13.36	4.39±1.78 bc	8.61±2.58 a	0.060±0.04 ab	0.0023±0.0006 ab
MIX	28.73±09.55	5.54±1.53 ab	9.09±1.93 a	0.061±0.02 ab	0.0032±0.0006 ab
Cultivars					
Purple	21.92±08.13 b	3.70±1.54 b	7.20±3.07 b	0.038±0.01 b	0.0021±0.0008 b
Green	29.46±10.54 a	5.94±2.23 a	9.55±2.52 a	0.080±0.04 a	0.0033±0.0010 a
Mean	25.69	04.82	08.37	00.05	0.0027
CV (%)	26.28	21.32	20.07	46.77	35.41

Table 4 -	Root system morphology	of two lettuce	cultivars (Lactuca	sativa L.) pr	oduced in four substrates
-----------	------------------------	----------------	--------------------	---------------	---------------------------

MIX= mixture composed of 40% Caborized rice husk, 40% Horta 2<sup>®</sup> and 20% TN Gold<sup>®</sup>. Data presented as mean  $\pm$  standard deviation. Means followed by the same letter in the column did not differ significantly by the Tukey test (P≤0.05, n= 3).

system in relation to the seedlings of the Purple cultivar (Table 4).

#### Seedlings quality

Regarding the seedlings quality, we observed statistical diferences for the substrates and for the cultivars. Analyzing only the substrates, there were significant differences for the DQI. As for the cultivars, the significant differences were observed regarding the SVI and DQI.

Seedlings produced on the HOR substrate presented higher DQI ( $0.000249 \pm 0.000089$ ) than those produced in CHR ( $0.00011 \pm 0.000071$ ), but did not differ statistically from seedlings produced in MIX (Fig. 5). This higher quality of the seedlings produced on HOR increased by 56% in relation to those produced on CHR material (Fig. 5).

The Green cultivar, regardless of the substrate, presented superiority regarding the SVI (Fig. 6 A) and DQI (Fig. 6 B) in relation to the Purple cultivar.



Fig. 5 - Quality of the development of lettuce seedlings produced in four substrates. Values are means ± standard deviation. Different letters above columns indicate significant differences by the Tukey test (P≤0.05, n= 3). CRH= Carbonized rice hull; HOR= Horta 2®; TNG= TN Gold®; MIX= mixture.



Fig. 6 - Development of seedlings of two lettuce cultivars produced in four substrates. (A) Seedling vigor index (SVI);
(B) Dickson quality index (DQI). Values are means ± standard deviation. Different letters above columns indicate significant differences by the Tukey test (P≤0.05, n = 3). Purple: Mimosa Roxa Salad Bowl cultivar; Green: Mônica SF 31 cultivar.

#### 4. Discussion and Conclusions

In general, the research showed that the quality of lettuce cultivars was associated with the types of substrates studied. However, our study showed that substrates with higher water retention promoted greater development of seedlings, through models of plant development. In this way, the physical characterization of the substrates used in the production of seedlings allows to select materials with greater water availability, in order to increase the seedlings quality.

The higher quality of the seedlings produced in the HOR substrate was attribute to the higher availability of water of this material, because the water retention capacity of the substrates influences the growth and development of the seedlings (Graceson *et al.*, 2013), covering the shoot morphology (Prevedello and Armindo, 2015) and the root system morphology (Ferraz *et al.*, 2005). In practice, the data referring to the root system morphology indicated that seedlings of the Green cultivar produced in the HOR substrate have a more structured lump, which improves seedling sustainability after transplanting and increases plant survival.

As in CRH there is predominance of large particle sizes, this impairs water retention by the material (Zorzeto *et al.*, 2014), which explained the lower quality of the seedlings produced in this substrate. In practice, the expansion data of the first true leaves showed that seedlings produced in the CRH would not be suitable for transplant because, in addition to lower water retention, this substrate has pH above the ideal range (5.0 to 6.5) (Bunt, 1988), which reduces the availability of nutrients to plants (Lemaire, 1995).

The higher the seedlings quality delivered to the producers the better the development of the plants in their growth medium and the lower their susceptibility to stresses after transplantation. Through the DQI, we verified that more robust seedlings were produced in the HOR substrate. During the production of the seedlings we observed that the PAR mean (110.5  $\mu$ mol m<sup>-2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>) was below ideal for the lettuce, corresponding to 196.7  $\mu$ mol m<sup>-2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup> (Ferentinos *et al.*, 2000). This may have reduced the photosynthetic rate of the plants, reducing accumulations of biomass and, therefore, DQI values.

As in our study, other studies showed higher growth and development of seedlings produced in substrates with higher water retention (Smiderle *et al.*, 2001; Costa *et al.*, 2007), as verified in the HOR, and lower performance for seedlings produced in substrates with low water availability (Freitas *et al.*, 2013), as observed in the CRH.

Considering the physicochemical characterization of the substrates, the chemical properties are less

relevant than the physical properties (Belda et al., 2016). This is because fertirrigation is provided to the plants, according to the need of the cultivated species. However, the physical quality of the substrates must still be weighed in the choice of materials. The density of the substrates, for example, is linked to plant stability (Noya et al., 2017; Wisdom et al., 2017). Very light substrates (< 100 kg m<sup>-3</sup>) do not sustain plants and very dense substrates (>300 kg m<sup>-3</sup>) impair the root growth of seedlings due to mechanical impediment (De Boodt and Verdonck, 1972; Fermino and Kämpf, 2012). In addition, a common problem in substrates is insufficient aeration (Nemati et al., 2002) and, therefore, the nurseryman should choose materials with higher aeration levels to improve root growth and increase the acquisition of water and nutrients by seedlings (Jones and Dolan, 2012).

Thus, in order to maximize the quality of the seedlings produced, nurserymen must obtain the physical characterization of the substrates, selecting materials with greater water retention capacity. In addition, seedling development models, such as SVI and DQI, can be used as indicators of the quality of seedlings produced, as we have verified in our study.

In conclusion, the data show that the seedlings quality of lettuce cultivars associate with the types of substrates studied. In addition, we proves that substrates with greater water retention promote greater development of the seedlings. We emphasize that the use of development models can be an alternative to analyze the seedlings quality provided to producers in order to increase lettuce production. We suggest to substrate producers to sell materials with a clear label informing the physicochemical characteristics of the substrate so that nurserymen and producers can establish an adequate management to potentiate the lettuce production chain.

# Acknowledgements

To the Programa de Suporte à Pós-Graduação de Instituições Comunitárias de Ensino Particulares (PROSUC) of the Coordenação de Aperfeiçoamento de Pessoal de Nível Superior (CAPES), for granting the scholarship, and to the Programa de Pós-Graduação em Agronomia (PPGAgro), of the Universidade de Passo Fundo (UPF), for the training of human resources. In addition, we inform that this study was financied in paert by the CAPES, Brazil (Finance Code 001).

# References

- ABDUL-BAKI A.A., ANDERSON J.D., 1973 Vigor determination in soybean seed by multiple criteria. - Crop Sci., 13: 630-633.
- ATIF M.J., JELLANI G., MALIK M.H.A., SALEEM N., ULLAH H., KHAN M.Z., IKRAM S., 2016 - *Different growth media effect the germination and growth of tomato seedlings.* - Sci. Technol. Devel., 35(3): 123-127.
- AULER A.C., GALETTO S.L., SILVA A.R., VERONA R.B., 2015 -Lettuce seedlings development index in different substrates using multivariate analysis. - Científica, Jaboticabal, 43(1): 50-57.
- BELDA R.M., LIDÓN A., FORNES F., 2016 Biochars and hydrochars as substrate constituents for soilless growth of myrtle and mastic. - Ind. Crops Prod., 94: 132-142.
- BÖHM W., 1979 Methods of studying root systems. -Springer-Verlag, Berlin, Germany, pp. 188.
- BUNT A.C., 1988 Media and mixes for container-grown plants - A manual on the preparation and use of growing media for pot plants. - 2nd edition, Unwin Hyman Ltd., London, UK, pp. 309.
- COSTA C.A., RAMOS S.J., SAMPAIO R.A., GUILHERME D.O., FERNANDES L.A., 2007 - Fibra de coco e resíduo de algodão para substrato de mudas de tomateiro. - Hort. Bras., 25: 387-391.
- COURNÈDE P.H., CHEN Y., WU Q., BAEY C., BAYOL B., 2013 - Development and evaluation of plant growth models methodology and implementation in the PYGMALION platform. - Math. Model Nat. Pheno., 8(4): 112-130.
- DE BOODT M., VERDONCK O., 1972 The physical properties of the substrates in horticulture. - Acta Horticulturae, 26(1): 37-44.
- DICKSON A., LEAF A.L., HOSNER J.F., 1960 *Quality* appraisal of white spruce and white pine seedling stock in nurseries. Forest Chron., 36(1): 10-13.
- FAO, 2014 *Agricultural production primary crops*. Food and Agriculture Organization, FAO, Rome, Italy.
- FERENTINOS K.P., ALBRIGHT L.D., RAMANI D.V., 2000 -Optimal light integral and carbon dioxide concentration combinations for lettuce in ventilated greenhouses. - J. Agr. Eng. Res., 77(3): 309-315.
- FERMINO M.H., KÄMPF A.N., 2012 Densidade de substratos dependendo dos métodos de análise e níveis de umidade. - Hort. Bras., 30(1): 75-79.
- FERRAZ M.V., CENTURION J.F., BEUTLER A.N., 2005 -Caracterização física e química de alguns substratos comerciais. - Acta Sci. Agron., 27(2): 209-214.
- FREITAS G.A., SILVA R.R., BARROS H.B., VAZ-DE-MELO A., ABRAHÃO W.A.P., 2013 - Produção de mudas de alface em função de diferentes combinações de substratos. -Rev. Ciênc. Agron., 44(1): 159-166.
- GRACESON A., HARE M., MONAGHAN J., HALL N., 2013 -The water retention capabilities of growing media for green roofs. - Ecol. Eng., 61: 328-334.
- JONES V.A.S., DOLAN L., 2012 The evolution of root hairs and rhizoids. Ann. Bot., 110(2): 205-212.

- KÄMPF A.N., FIOR C.S., LEONHARDT C., 2009 Lowering pH value with elemental sulfur in the substrate for ex vitro acclimatization. Acta Horticulturae, 812: 415-420.
- KÄMPF A.N., TAKANE R.J., SIQUEIRA P.T.V., 2006 -Floricultura - técnicas de preparo de substratos. - LK Editora e Comunicação, Brasília, pp. 132.
- KIM M.J., MOON Y., TOU J.C., MOU B., WATERLAND N.L., 2016 - Nutritional value, bioactive compounds and health benefits of lettuce (Lactuca sativa L.). - J. Food Compost. Anal., 49: 19-34.
- LEMAIRE F., 1995 Physical, chemical and biological properties of growing medium. - Acta Horticulturae, 396: 273-284.
- MAPA, 2014 Manual de métodos analíticos oficiais para fertilizantes e corretivos. - Ministério da Agricultural, Pecuária e Abastecimento, Secretaria de Defesa Agropecuária, Brasilia, Brazil, pp. 220.
- MARTINS L.M., SILVA E.C., CARLOS L.A., FERRAZ L.C.L., MACIEL G.M., CRUZ J.L., 2017 - *Physical and chemical characteristics of lettuce cultivars grown under three production systems.* - Biosci. J., 33(3): 621-630.
- MONDRAGÓN-VALERO A., LOPÉZ-CORTÉS I., SALAZAR D.M., CÓRDOVA P.F., 2017 - Physical mechanisms produced in the development of nursery almond trees (Prunus dulcis Miller) as a response to the plant adaptation to different substrates. - Rhizosphere, 3: 44-49.
- NEMATI M.R., CARON J., BANTON O., TARDIF P., 2002 -Determining air entry value in peat substrates. - Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J., 66: 367-373.
- NOYA M.G., CUQUEL F.L., SCHAFER G., ARMINDO R.A., 2017 - Substrates for cultivating herbaceous perennial plants in extensive green roofs. - Ecol. Eng., 102: 662-669.
- NUNES K.G., COSTA R.N.T., CAVALCANTE JÚNIOR J.A.H., ARAÚJO D.F., 2017 - Comportamento da alface-americana sob diferentes doses de composto orgânico e lâminas de irrigação. - Irriga, 22(1): 167-176.
- PREVEDELLO C.L., ARMINDO R.A., 2015 Física do solo com problemas resolvidos. - 2nd ed. C.L. Prevedello, Curitiba, Brazil, pp. 474.
- SILVA F.A.S., AZEVEDO C.A.V., 2016 The Assistat software version 7.7 and its use in the analysis of experimental data. Afr. J. Agric. Res., 11(39): 3733-3740.
- SMIDERLE O.J., SALIBE A.B., HAYASHI A.H., MINAMI K., 2001 - Produção de mudas de alface, pepino e pimentão em substratos combinando areia, solo e Plantmax<sup>®</sup>. - Hortic. Bras., 19(3): 253-257.
- WISDOM B., NYEMBEZI M., AGATHAR K., 2017 Effect of different vermiculite and pine bark media substrates mixtures on physical properties and spiral rooting of radish (Raphanus sativus L.) in float tray system. -Rhizosphere, 3(1): 67-74.
- ZHAO X., JOO J.C., KIM D., LEE J., KIM J.Y., 2016 Estimation of the seedling vigor index of sunflowers treated with various heavy metals. - J. Bioremediat. Biodegrad., 7(3): 1-6.
- ZORZETO T.Q., DECHEN S.C.F., ABREU M.F., FERNANDES JÚNIOR F., 2014 - *Caracterização física de substratos para plantas*. - Bragantia, 73(3): 300-311.





(\*) Corresponding author: mmohamm9@utk.edu

#### Citation:

GHANE M., MOHAMMADI M., PIRDASHTI H., 2019 - Yield and physiological response of Perilla (Perilla frutescens) under different soil fertility treatments. - Adv. Hort. Sci., 33(2): 205-214

#### Copyright:

© 2019 Ghane M., Mohammadi M., Pirdashti H. This is an open access, peer reviewed article published by Firenze University Press (http://www.fupress.net/index.php/ahs/) and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

#### Data Availability Statement:

All relevant data are within the paper and its Supporting Information files.

**Competing Interests:** The authors declare no competing interests.

. .

Received for publication 26 August 2018 Accepted for publication 18 February 2019

# Yield and physiological response of Perilla (*Perilla frutescens*) under different soil fertility treatments

#### M. Ghane <sup>1</sup>, M. Mohammadi <sup>2</sup> (\*), H. Pirdashti <sup>1</sup>

- <sup>1</sup> Department of Agronomy, Sari Agricultural Sciences and Natural Resources University, Sari, Iran.
- <sup>2</sup> Department of Plant Sciences, University of Tennessee, USA.

*Key words:* bio-fertilizer, chemical fertilizer, DPPH test, inoculation, organic fertilizer, Perilla, rosmarinic acid.

Abstract: Medicinal plants are one of the main natural resources of Iran from ancient times. Perilla is one of the most important medicinal plants of the mint family Lamiaceae, since there is no study about adaptability of Perilla in Iran climate conditions and different fertilizer systems, this experiment was conducted in two experimental sites. The experiment was conducted as split-plot factorial based on a randomized complete block design with three replications at two experimental regions. The main factor was three chemical fertilizer levels (control, 50, 100, 200 kg/ha) and subplots were different kinds of organic fertilizer (control, humic acid, and compost application) and inoculation with Piriform osporaindica (inoculation and without). Among levels of chemical treatments, 50 and 100 kg/ha lead to a better result. Also, humic acid allows to achieve the highest amount of measured traits between different treatments of organic fertilizer. The highest plant yield (147.2 g/m<sup>2</sup>) and rosmarinic acid yield per area (3.432 g/m<sup>2</sup>) was achieved in 100 kg/ha at chemical fertilizer with humic acid and biological fertilizer application and the lowest plant yield (89.86  $g/m^2$ ) and rosmarinic acid yield per area (1.253  $g/m^2$ ) was observed in control. Also, the highest stomatal conductance was obtained with application of compost fertilizer (67.67 mmol H<sub>2</sub>O m<sup>-2</sup>s<sup>-1</sup>). Integrated application of the studied fertilizers showed the more positive effect on yield and quality of Perilla than individual application of those fertilizers.

#### 1. Introduction

The Perilla is a medicinal plant belonging to the *Labiatae* family and is widely cultivated in Southeast Asian countries (Igarashi and Miyazaki, 2013). A number of studies have shown that advantages of Perilla are related to the metabolites contained therein (Ghimire *et al.*, 2017). To date, very limited information exists regarding the adaptability and management of chemical, organic and bio-fertilizer of Perilla in Iran.

Organic matter effects on physicochemical properties and health of soil. It also affects the efficiency of fertilizer application, pesticides and herbicides. One of the most effective organic fertilizers on the growth of plants and improvement of soil status is humic acid. Humic acid can be obtained from any material such as organic matter, coal, or well-decomposed compost. This material plays an important role in increasing soil moisture, absorbing micronutrients and contributing to carbon sequestration (Spaccini *et al.*, 2002).

Another organic material that plays an important role in soil fertility is compost and it comes from plant and food residues. Some experimental researches have shown the important role of compost in crop production (Adugna, 2016). Compost retains moisture in the soil, slow release nutrients to crops and finally increase the crop yield. Application of compost obtained from plant remains leads to increased fertility, soil nutrients and increases water retention in the soil. Zemanek (2011) also confirmed that application of 50 t/ha and 100 t/ha compost has a positive effect on soil moisture retention.

Table 1 - Weather characteristics in Mashhad Ardehal and Sensen

on the work, attempt was also made to provide amicable solutions to address the challenges of organic farming with the help of Perilla cultivation in two different locations in dry region of Iran.

# 2. Materials and Methods

The field experiments were conducted at two locations in Esfahan Province: 1-Mashhad Ardehal (latitude 34° North, longitude 51° East, Altitude 1800 m above mean sea level) 2- Sensen, Iran (latitude 33°, longitude 51°, Altitude 945 m above mean sea level) during 2015. Mashhad Ardehal is located in warm and dry condition and Sensen is located in the mountainous and dry region. The meteorological data recorded during the period of plant cultivation are given in Table 1.

In order to determine the physical and chemical

Year	Tempera	ature mean (°C)	Precipita	tion mean (mm)	Humidity mean (%)		
	Sensen	Mashhad Ardehal	Sensen	Mashhad Ardehal	Sensen	Mashhad Ardehal	
2015	19.8	18.4	89.3	90.8	42	49	
Average of 5 years	20.86	19.88	143.36	133.42	40.6	46.6	

Moreover, biologic fertilizers assists well in mineralization and channelization of nutrients leading to enhanced plant productivity (Fischer et al., 2007; Ansari et al., 2017). Biologic fertilizers adopt various possible ways to accelerate the rate of crop production (Rizvi et al., 2015; Ansari et al., 2017). They increase and improve plant growth by increasing access to nutrients in the root rhizosphere. These fertilizers provide nutrients through biological processes such as biological nitrogen fixation, phosphorus solubilization, and plant growth stimulation. Also, they help to natural nutrient cycle and build soil organic matter (Kapoor et al., 2015). Use of biologic fertilizers ensures healthy plants growth, while enhancing the sustainability and the vigor of the soil. These biologic fertilizers play a special role in increasing plant nutrition and fertility of soils (Vessey, 2003).

A number of studies have shown that the chemical composition of secondary metabolites in the Perilla plant is influenced by various factors such as soil conditions, temperature, growth season (Kiazolu *et al.*, 2016), geographic region (Ruberto *et al.*, 2002), and phenological stages (Saeb and Gholamrezaee, 2012). Therefore, this study was carried out to evaluate the yield and physiological traits of Perilla cultivars under different fertilizer treatments in two regions. Based

characteristics of experimental fields, two weeks before planting, the soil samples were taken. Physicochemical properties of experimental field soil are presented in Table 2.

This experiment was conducted as split-plot factorial based on a randomized complete block design with three replications at two experimental sites in the year 2015. The main factor was three chemical fertilizer levels (50, 100, 200 kg/ha) plus control, and sub plots were different kinds of organic fertilizer (humic acid, and compost application), plus control; inoculation with *Piriformospora indica* (inoculation and without inoculation) was also evaluated.

Table 2 - Soil analysis of the experimental site

		Location
Parameter	Sensen	Mashhad Ardehal
Total Nitrogen (%)	0.09	0.28
Phosphorous availability (mg/kg)	15.56	12.18
Potassium availability (mg/kg)	245.6	209.7
рН	7.93	7.83
EC (dS.m <sup>-1)</sup>	2.82	0.89
Organic carbon (%)	0.53	1.63
Clay (%)	14.3	10.3
Silt (%)	33.3	43.4
Sandy (%)	52.4	46.3

Foliar-applied humic acid (95% purity) was obtained from Humic Strong company (70% w/w, pH 5.17, EC: 4.80 mS/cm) and added to the plots at 4 stages of the plant growth. Compost fertilizer was prepared from Barij Essence Company (including 1.5% nitrogen, 1.1% phosphorous, 0.9% potassium, 50% organic matter). Compost fertilizer was used as a strip one week after plantation.

Perilla seeds were purchased from Barij essence Company, Isfahan, Iran. First of all, the seeds were germinated in the laboratory and then transplanted to the pots with 10 cm diameter and 15 cm height at the 4-leaf stage. The mycorrhizal-like fungus *Piriformospora indica* was prepared in mycology laboratory of Sari University, Iran and then prepared biologic fertilizer was placed two weeks in incubator with 20-25°C and 50 rpm under dark condition. Before planting of Perilla plants in the field, half of the plants in pots were inoculated with biologic fertilizers and then translocated to the field. Each plot was 2×2 meter and had 4 furrows with 25 plant per plot.

The recommended dose of chemical fertilizer (0-50-100 and 200 kg/ha) in the form of urea, triple super phosphate and sulfate potassium was applied to grow the crop. Nitrogen was applied in three splits, the first along with phosphorus and potassium fertilizer at the time of soil preparation while the second part at the time of transplanting of plants and the third part at the flowering of crops. Date of transplanting of both experimental sites was 20 of March.

After plant growth, different traits were studied at the suitable stage. A furrow irrigation system was applied for both experimental sites. Hand weeding of the experimental area was performed as required. In both experimental sites, after flowering five plants from each plot were harvested from two central rows and then plant height, fresh weight and dry weight of plants were measured. Samples dried in an oven at 80°C for 24 hours and the mean of dry weight for each treatment at each replicate was determined.

# Rosmarinic acid determination by HPLC

The dried seeds of Perilla were pulverized (60 mesh) for 3 min using an HR 2860 coffee grinder (Philips, Drachten, Netherlands), and each sample (1.0 g) extracted in 30 ml of 80% methanol for 6 h at room temperature in a shaking incubator. The supernatant was centrifuged at 3000g for 3 min and then filtered through a 0.45 Im syringe filter (Whatman Inc., Maidstone, UK) prior to HPLC analysis. For quantification, the peak areas of the isolated compounds were integrated from the HPLC chromatogram at 330

nm using the Dionex software. The stock solutions were prepared by dissolving in methanol to obtain a 1 mg/ml concentration. Calibration curves were obtained with methanol at eight different concentrations (0.5, 1, 2, 5, 10, 25, 50, and 100 g/ml). All calibration curves had coefficients of linear correlation  $r^2>0.998$ .

# Stomatal conductance

Twenty days after plantation stomatal conductance was measured in the shade-enclosure with saturated light using Promoter (Model KR1301, KOREA TECH) Stomatal conductance (mmol  $H_2O \text{ m}^{-2} \text{ s}^{-1}$ ) was measured at 12:00-14:00 hours on a clear, cloud-less day in fully expanded, healthy, turgid, three flat and uniform in color and size leaves of each samples (Barbieri *et al.*, 2012).

# DPPH radical-scavenging activity

This test was used for the determination of the free radical-scavenging activity of the extracts (Ebrahimzadeh *et al.*, 2008). DPPH test was performed following the method proposed by Ebrahimzadeh *et al.* (2008). Three young fully developed leaves were selected from each replication.

# Polyphenoloxidase (PPO) Activity

Crude extract was prepared by homogenization of frozen plant sample in buffer medium. Leaves of Perilla plant which were stored at -20°C was used for the enzyme extraction. 10 g of the sample were cut quickly into thin slices and homogenized in 50 mL of 100 mM sodium phosphate buffer (pH 7.0) containing 1 mM ascorbic acid and 0.5% (w/v) polyvinylpyrrolidone for 5 min at 4°C. The homogenate was filtered through three layers of cheesecloth and then the filtrate was centrifuged at 5,000 x g for 15 min, and the supernatant was collected.

Enzymatic activity was assayed by determining the rate of increase in absorbance at 420 nm and 25°C in a Perkin-Elmer Lambda 15 UV/VIS spectrophotometer (Shimadzu Corp., Tokyo, Japan). The reaction mixture contained 3.0 mL of catechol substrate, the solution freshly prepared in 0.05 M sodium phosphate buffer at pH 6.5 and a fixed quantity of PPO. The reference cuvette contained only the catechol substrate solution. The reaction was conducted at 25°C. The PPO activity was defined as a change of 0.001 in absorbance at the conditions of the assay (Pizzocaro *et al.*, 1993).

# Catalase activity assay

CAT activity was measured by monitoring the  $H_2O_2$  decomposition at 240 nm in 3 mL of reaction

mixture containing 50 mmol/l phosphate buffer (pH 7.0), 15 mmol/L  $H_2O_2$ , 100 mL enzyme extract and 0.1% (v/v) Triton X-100 (Aebi, 1984). The activity was expressed in terms of mmol  $H_2O_2$  reduced min/mg/protein.

#### Statistical analysis

The data were tested for homogeneity and normality of residuals using the Bartlett tests and Kolmogorov-Smirnov, respectively. A combined ANOVA was used to compare treatments for 2 location using PROC GLM of SAS 9.1 software. Means were separated by application of LSD test when the *F* test proved significant at  $P \le 0.05$  and 0.01.

#### 3. Results and Discussion

Combined statistical analysis of two studied location is presented in Table 3. Also, the analysis of variance of Mashhad Ardehal and Sensen locations are shown separately in Table 4 and 5. In Mashhad Ardehal location, the maximum plant yield (157.6 g/m<sup>2</sup>) was achieved in 100 kg/ha chemical fertilizer plus humic acid treatment and the minimum amount (90.68 g/m<sup>2</sup>) was produced in zero levels of chemical fertilizer and without application of organic treatment (Fig. 1, Table 3). While in Sensen location, the maximum plant yield (126.9 g/m<sup>2</sup>) was achieved with the application of 50 kg/ha chemical fertilizer plus humic acid (Fig. 1).

Between treatments of chemical × organic × bio-





logic fertilizer interaction, the maximum plant yield (147.2 g/m<sup>2</sup>) was produced in 100 kg/ha along with humic acid and application of biologic fertilizer (Table 6). Differences between plant yield (147.2 g/m<sup>2</sup> and 89.86 g/m<sup>2</sup>) showed the importance of fertilizer application in improving yield in this plant. In all of the chemical fertilizer treatments, the plant yield was increased with application of organic and biologic fertilizer, especially with organic fertilizer. So, the integrated fertilizer application, application of organic fertilizer especially humic acid significantly increased plant

Table 3 - ANOVA of some morphologic, yield and essence traits of Perilla under different fertilizer systems in Sensen and Mashhad Ardehal in Kashan regions

				М	eans squares			
S.O.V.	d.f.	Dianaturiala	Rosmarinic	Rosmarinic	Stomatal	DDDU	Catalase	Polyphenol
		Plant yield	acid content	acid yield	conductance	DPPH	activity	oxidase
Location (L)	1	14012.64 **	13.80 **	8.87 **	248.11 **	224.60 **	0.00357 *	0.000935 **
Replication (Location)	4	56.75	0.70	0.01	4.02	18.56	0.00047	0.000021
Chemical fertilizer (C)	3	10188.25 **	244.44 **	13.92**	1504.81 **	99.75 **	0.03396 **	0.010834 **
L×C	3	1899.70 **	27.75 **	2.53**	184.57 **	19.74	0.01396 **	0.000478 **
Ea	12	28.48	1.18	0.04	5.74	44.51	0.00063	0.000072
Organic fertilizer (O)	2	1435.58 **	27.93 **	1.69**	76.66 **	75.18 *	0.00178	0.000454**
Biologic fertilizer (B)	1	308.17 **	8.41 **	0.53**	213.84**	0.24	0.00003	0.000146 *
C×O	6	73.04	4.75 **	0.06*	8.46	47.80 *	0.00170 *	0.000217 **
C × B	3	130.19 *	1.05	0.06	2.01	2.82	0.00257 **	0.000022
O × B	2	236.97 **	1.31	0.09*	2.47	19.55	0.00014	0.000008
L×O	2	71.26	4.79 **	0.17**	13.49	2.83	0.00253 *	0.000275 **
L×B	1	88.64	4.42 *	0.22**	1.92	22.75	0.00026	0.000003
$L \times C \times O$	6	83.62 *	2.89 **	0.03	10.55	5.98	0.00244 **	0.000180 **
$L \times C \times B$	3	18.09	0.16	0.001	3.44	0.20	0.00178 *	0.000009
$L \times O \times B$	2	95.96	0.77	0.11*	9.61	0.13	0.00075	0.000010
$C \times O \times B$	6	191.38 **	2.38 *	0.11 **	2.76	18.59	0.00068	0.000004
$L \times C \times O \times B$	6	66.33	1.42	0.04	3.05	6.50	0.00009	0.000006
Eb	80	37.44	0.79	0.02	5.84	19.15	0.00059	0.0000224
CV (%)	-	5.11	4.69	6.66	3.64	2.42	5.48	3.06

\*, \*\* significant at 5% and 1% probability levels, respectively.

yield in all levels of chemical fertilizer. However, there was not clear trend about application of biologic fertilizer. Previously, researchers (Ciarkowska *et al.*, 2017) had highlighted the important role of humic acid, especially in root formation.

Rosmarinic acid concentrations in Perilla were significantly affected by location, chemical and organic fertilization (Table 3) and, at both locations and all chemical fertilization levels, the humic acid application increased rosmarinic acid content in Perilla. This fact exhibited the importance of humic acid on rosmarinic acid content in Perilla. The maximum rosmarinic acid (25.01 mg.g DM) was achieved in Mashhad Ardehal along with using 100 kg/ha chemical fertilizer and application of humic acid (Fig. 2).

Application of organic fertilizer especially humic acid with/without biologic fertilizer in all chemical fertilizer levels increased rosmarinic acid concentration in Perilla. The highest rosmarinic acid (23.48 mg.g DM) was acheved in 100 kg/ha chemical fertilizer plus humic acid and without application of biologic fertilizer (Table 6). Similarly, with plant yield, rosmarinic acid concentration was affected by fertilizer application.

These results are in agreement with Hendawy *et al.* (2015) on *Mentha piperita*. They reported foliar application of humic acid increased growth characteristics and finally possessed the best oil percentage and yield in mint plant. Zaghloul *et al.* (2009) reported also the application of humic acid increased oil content of *Thuja orientalis.* 

At both of studied location and with/without application of biologic fertilizer, the maximum rosmarinic acid yield was achieved by using humic acid. The maximum rosmarinic acid yield (2.967 g/m<sup>2</sup>) was observed in Mashhad Ardehal and application of

Table 4 - ANOVA of some morphologic, yield and essence traits of Perilla under different fertilizer systems in Mashhad Ardehal in Kashan regions

		Means squares						
S.O.V.	d.f.	Diant viold	Rosmarinic	Rosmarinic	Stomatal	חממ	Catalase	Polyphenol
		Plant yielu	acid content	acid yield	Conductance	DPPH	activity	oxidase
Replication	2	61.95	0.46	0.01	5.24	24.06	0.0006	0.000040
Chemical fertilizer (C)	3	10082.10 **	195.60 **	13.42**	1256.35 **	540.52 **	0.0411 **	0.00749 **
Ea	6	10.21	1.61	0.04	5.48	58.46 **	0.0003	0.00013 **
Organic fertilizer(O)	2	1049.35 **	27.60 **	1.46**	42.86 **	581.28 **	0.0012	0.00071**
Biologic fertilizer (B)	1	363.69 **	12.52 **	0.71**	87.60 **	13.86	0.0002	0.00005
C×O	6	50.03 *	3.84 **	0.07**	13.03 **	11.17	0.0006	0.00037 **
C × B	3	42.09	0.63	0.03	2.73	1.39	0.0027 **	0.00001
O × B	2	240.40 **	1.60	0.18**	1.28	8.78	0.0006	0.00001
$C \times O \times B$	6	89.83 **	1.67	0.08 **	5.60	5.38	0.0009 *	0.000005
Eb	40	21.24	0.86	0.02	3.16	14.71	0.0004	0.00003
CV (%)	-	3.56	4.79	5.65	2.63	2.32	4.48	3.64

\*, \*\* significant at 5% and 1% probability levels, respectively.

Table 5 -	ANOVA of some morphologic, yield and essence traits	of Perilla under different fertilizer systems in Sensen in Kashan regior	۱S
-----------	---	--	----

				Me	ans squares			
S.O.V.	d.f.	Diant viold	Rosmarinic acid	Rosmarinic acid	Stomatal	חממט	Catalase acti-	Polyphenol
		Plant yielu	content	yield	Conductance	DPPH	vity	oxidase
Replication	2	51.56	0.96	0.01	2.80	13.07	0.00030	0.000003
Chemical fertilizer (C)	3	2005.86 **	76.59 **	3.03**	433.02 **	326.18 **	0.00677 **	0.003819 **
Ea	6	46.75	0.76	0.04	5.99	30.56	0.00090	0.000009
Organic fertilizer(O)	2	457.49 **	5.13 **	0.39**	47.28 **	521.70 **	0.00307 *	0.000019
Biologic fertilizer (B)	1	33.13	0.31	0.03	128.16**	9.14	0.00005	0.000095 **
C×O	6	106.63	3.80 **	0.01	5.98	36.55	0.00351 **	0.000025
C × B	3	106.20	0.58	0.02	2.72	1.62	0.00156	0.000019
O × B	2	92.53	0.48	0.02	10.79	10.91	0.00030	0.000006
C × O × B	6	167.87 *	2.15 *	0.06 **	0.21	19.72	0.00065	0.000006
Eb	40	53.64	0.74	0.02	8.51	23.59	0.00077	0.000012
CV (%)	-	6.67	4.59	7.88	4.48	2.98	6.37	2.28

\*, \*\* significant at 5% and 1% probability levels, respectively.

Table 6 - Means comparison of some morphologic, yield and essence traits of Perilla under different fertilizer systems in Sensen and Mashhad Ardehal in Kashan regions

Chemical fertilizer	Organic fertilizer	Biologic fertilizer (Inoculation)	Plant yield (g/m²)	Rosmarinic acid content (mg/g D.M.)	Rosmarinic acid yield (g/m <sup>2</sup> )
0 kg/ha	Control	(-)	93.12 lm	14.40 lm	1.34
		(+)	89.86 m	13.94 m	1.25 l
	Compost	(-)	99.40 kl	15.31 l	1.52 k
		(+)	103.40 jk	17.29 jk	1.67 ij
	Humic acid	(-)	99.91 kl	16.44 k	1.64 jk
		(+)	95.17 lm	17.31 jk	1.65 jk
50 kg/ha	Control	(-)	115.70 gh	19.52 def	2.25 gh
		(+)	128.40 de	19.38 defg	2.54 ef
	Compost	(-)	129.50 de	19.56 def	2.52 ef
		(+)	126.90 de	20.11 ced	2.54 e
	Humic acid	(-)	127.90 de	18.92 fgh	2.42 efg
		(+)	141.20 ab	20.37 cd	2.89 bc
100 kg/ha	Control	(-)	131.40 cd	21.05 bc	2.79 d
		(+)	126.70 de	21.58 b	2.75 d
	Compost	(-)	138.00 bc	21.7 b	3.02 bc
		(+)	137.70 bc	21.63 b	3.00 bc
	Humic acid	(-)	131.70 cd	23.48 a	3.11 b
		(+)	147.20 a	23.02 a	3.43 a
200 kg/ha	Control	(-)	107.20 ij	17.52 ij	1.88 i
		(+)	113.50 hi	18.4 ghi	2.09 h
	Compost	(-)	126.20 def	18.2 hij	2.30 g
		(+)	119.40 fgh	19.13 egh	2.29 g
	Humic acid	(-)	116.90 gh	19.33 efg	2.27 gh
		(+)	122.70 efg	19.07 fgh	2.35 fg

Different letters in each column denote a significant differences at p≤0.05 (LSD test).

humic acid beyond biologic fertilizer (Fig. 3). Also, between chemical × organic × biologic fertilizer treatments, the maximum rosmarinic acid yield (3.432 g/m<sup>2</sup>) was observed in 100 kg/ha along with humic acid and biologic fertilizer application (Table 6). Integrated application of chemical, organic and biological fertilizers improved soil physical and chemical properties and resulted in the increase in availability of nutrients and ultimately the yield and quality of plants. Darzi *et al.* (2007) reported the application of mycorrhiza and vermicompost and phosphate solubilizing biologic fertilizers determined increased essen-



Fig. 2 - Effect of chemical and organic fertilizer on rosmarinic acid content of Perilla in Mashhad Ardehal and Sensen regions. Different letters in each column denote a significant difference at p≤0.05 (LSD test).



Fig. 3 - Effect of organic and biologic fertilizer on rosmarinic acid yield of Perilla in Mashhad Ardehal and Sensen regions. Different letters in each column denote a significant difference at p≤0.05 (LSD test).

# tial oil yield in fennel.

#### Stomatal conductance

Stomatal conductance is one of the most important factor in determining the photosynthesis amount. The study of stomatal conductance between location and chemical fertilizer treatments showed the highest stomatal conductance (75.88 mmol  $H_2O$  $m^{-2} s^{-1}$ ) in Mashhad Ardehal with application of 100 kg/ha chemical fertilizer (Fig. 4). At both of studied location especially in Mashhad Ardehal, application of chemical fertilizer increased the stomatal conductance of Perilla leaves. Increasing of stomatal conductance increases the photosynthesis activities and finally improved the plant yield (Atteya, 2003). The results of stomatal conductance are agreement with result of plant yield. This result showed the increasing of stomatal conductance can be useful to increasing of plant yield especially with 100 kg/ha application of chemical fertilizer.

The highest stomatal conductance was obtained



Fig. 4 - Effect of chemical fertilizer on stomatal conductance of Perilla in Mashhad Ardehal and Sensen regions. Different letters in each column denote a significant difference at p≤0.05 (LSD test).

with application of compost fertilizer (67.67 mmol  $H_2O m^{-2} s^{-1}$ ) (Table 7). Organic fertilizers can provide better moisture conditions by increasing the absorption and preservation of water and the availability of water and food, and this can contribute to the favorable conditions for photosynthesis in the plant. If there is enough stomatal conductance,  $CO_2$  gas will enter the stomata more easily and sufficient photosynthesis will be performed. Also means comparison showed inoculation with mycorrhiza improved stomatal conductance as compared to without inoculation (Table 7).

The physiological effects of mycorrhizal fungi symbiosis include aboveground modifications of water relations and physiological status in terms of leaf water potential, relative water content, stomatal conductance,  $CO_2$  assimilation, and efficiency of photosystem II as compared to non-mycorrhizal plants (Barzana *et al.*, 2012). Mycorrhizal fungi increase the contact surface with soil and moisture around the plant roots by 10 to 1,000 times, thus increasing the plant's ability to use the resources in its surroundings (Sharma, 2002).

# DPPH test

Many researchers have used DPPH test to express the antioxidant status of plants (Dasgupta and De, 2007; Sahu *et al.*, 2013). The results showed the antioxidant activity of Perilla plant in Mashhad Ardehal (165.29 ug/ml) was higher than Sensen (162.79 ug/ml) location (Table 7). Perilla is very sensitive to free radicals productions. In a study in Korea on different species of Perilla, different species for DPPH test showed a significant difference (Choi *et al.*, 2002).

Increasing levels of chemical fertilizer reduced the plant's efficiency in inhibiting free radicals. The highest amount of DPPH test was obtained (169.47  $\mu$ g/ml) under control condition and the lowest (55.85  $\mu$ g/ml) was obtained from the highest level of fertilizer application (200 kg/ha) (Table 7). Omar *et al.*, (2012) reported the antioxidant activity determined using the DPPH was high with the application of organic fertilizer compared to chemical fertilizer in cassava tubers.

Organic fertilizers, especially compost (277.17  $\mu$ g/ml), increased the antioxidant activity and inhibited free radicals (Table 7). Uthairatanakij *et al.* (2017) reported an increase in antioxidant activity and inhibition of free radicals due to the application of organic fertilizers. Organic fertilizers with plant sources activated defense mechanisms against pests, diseases and other tensions (Brandt and Molgaard, 2001).

Table 1 - Weather characteristics in Mashhad Ardehal and Sensen

Treatments	Stomatal Conductance (mmol H <sub>2</sub> O m <sup>-2</sup> s <sup>-1</sup> )	DPPH (ug/ml)	Polyphenol oxidase (µmol/min)
Location			
Mashhad Ardehal	67.61 a	165.29 a	0.156 a
Sensen	64.98 b	162.79 b	0.152 b
Chemical fertilizer			
0 kg/ha	57. 36 d	169.48 a	0.130 c
50 kg/ha	65.99 c	161.73 c	0.152 b
100 kg/ha	72.05 a	166.41 b	0.167 a
200 kg/ha	69.80 b	158.55 d	0.168 a
Organic fertilizer			
Control	66.03 b	158.54 b	0.152 b
Compost	67.68 a	167.27 a	0.158 a
Humic acid	65.19 b	166.31 a	0.153 b
Biologic fertilizer (In	oculation)		
(-)	65.08 a	164.08 a	0.153 b
(+)	67.52 b	164.00 a	0.155 a

Different letters in each column denote a significant differences at  $p \le 0.05$  (LSD test).

# Catalase activity

The highest catalase activity (0.5332 nmol  $H_2O_2$ /min) was observed in Mashhad Ardehal region with the application of 100 kg/ha fertilizer and with-

out application of biologic fertilizer. The lowest amount was obtained from Mashhad Ardeal area without using of chemical and biologic fertilizer. Also, in the Sansen location, the highest catalase activity was obtained from 200 kg/ha chemical fertilizer and biologic fertilizer application (Fig. 5).



Fig. 5 - Effect of chemical and biologic fertilizer on catalase activity of Perilla in Mashhad Ardehal and Sensen regions. Different letters in each column denote a significant difference at p≤0.05 (LSD test).

Among the chemical and organic fertilizer treatments in two studied locations, the highest catalase activity was obtained from 100 kg/ha of chemical fertilizer with compost application in Mashhad Ardehal region (0.5182 nmol  $H_2O_2$ / min) and the lowest amount (0.338 nmol H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>/ min) was obtained without using of chemical and organic fertilizer control in Mashhad Ardehal location (Fig. 6). Logan et al. (1999) stated that nitrogen had a significant effect on the activity of enzymes involved in photosynthesis, such as Ribulose-1,5-bisphosphate. In another study the researchers reported increased nitrogen levels caused to production of antioxidant enzymes like APX, SOD, CAT, and POD in the Populus yunnanensis plants (Lin et al., 2012). Our result indicated that sources of fertilizer had a significant influence on the level of catalase activity in field grown Perilla.

#### Polyphenol oxidase activity



Fig. 6 - Effect of chemical and organic fertilizer on catalase activity of Perilla in Mashhad Ardehal and Sensen regions. Different letters in each column denote a significant difference at p≤0.05 (LSD test).

Among the treatments of chemical and organic fertilizer in different locations, similar to catalase activity, the highest polyphenol oxidase activity was obtained from 100 kg/ha with compost application in Mashhad Ardeal location (0.193 µmol/min) and the lowest amount (0.129 µmol/min) was obtained from without application of chemical and organic fertilizer in Mashhad Ardehal area (Fig. 7). At all levels of chemical fertilizer in both locations, application of organic fertilizers increased the activity of polyphenol oxidase activity, and in most cases, organic matter compost was superior to humic acid. Also, the application of biologic fertilizer led to an increase in polyphenol oxidase activity (Table 7). Similar to our results, the application of biologic fertilizer increased the amount of polyphenol oxidase activity in triticale (Kheirizadeh-Arough et al., 2016).



Fig. 7 - Effect of chemical and organic fertilizer on polyphenol oxidase activity of Perilla in Mashhad Ardehal and Sensen regions. Different letters in each column denote a significant difference at p≤0.05 (LSD test).

# 4. Conclusions

In the present experiment, the results showed that proper nutritional management of Perilla medicinal plant has a special role in improving quantitative and qualitative traits. Among individual fertilizer treatments, 50 and 100 kg/ha of fertilizer and among organic fertilizers, humic acid played a more effective role in improving the studied indices, but the application of biologic fertilizer separately did not have a very significant effect on this plant. Integration with other fertilizers has been shown to be more effective. Mashhad Ardehal area has better conditions for cultivating Perilla due to its soil characteristics and climatic characteristics. Also, the combined application of different fertilizer sources in comparison with the single application of each of them in both studied regions significantly improved the growth characteristics, as well as essential oil yield and biochemical indices of Perilla. Furthermore, organic fertilizers like compost and humic acid discharge nutrients very slowly to the plants. Hence, an integrated approach, combining application of compost with an application of chemical fertilizer is a good strategy for increasing crop productivity. This will reduce the cost of chemical fertilizer and improve soil fertility.

# References

- ADUGNA G., 2016 A review on impact of compost on soil properties, water use and crop productivity. Acad. Res. J. Agri. Sci. Res., 4(3): 93-104.
- AEBI H., 1984 *Catalase* in vitro. Methods Enzymol., 105: 121-126.
- ANSARI R.A., RIZVI R., SUMBUL A., MAHMOOD A., 2017 - *PGPR: Current vogue in sustainable crop production.* pp. 455-472. - In: KUMAR V., M. KUMAR, S. SHARMA, and R. PRASAD (eds.) *Probiotics and plant health.* Springer, Singapore, pp. 600.
- ATTEYA A.M., 2003 Alteration of water relations and yield of corn genotypes in response to drought stress. - J. Plant Physiol., 29: 63-76.
- BARBIERI G., VALLONE S., ORSINI F., PARADISO R., DE PAS-CALE S., NEGRE-ZAKHAROV F., 2012 - Stomatal density and metabolic determinants mediate salt stress adaptation and water use efficiency in basil (Ocimum basilicum L.). - J. Plant Phys., 169: 1737-1746.
- BARZANA G., AROCA R., PAZ J.A., CHAUMONT F., MAR-TINEZ-BALLEST M.C., CARVAJALET M., 2012 -Arbuscular mycorhhizal symbiosis increases relative apoplastic water flow in roots of the host plant under both well-watered and drought stress conditions. - Ann. Bot., 109: 1009-1017.
- BRANDT K., MOLGAARD J.P., 2001 Organic agriculture does it enhances or reduce the nutritional value of plant foods. - J. Sci. Food Agric., 81: 924-931.
- CHOI C.W., KIM S.C., HWANG S.S., CHOI B.K., AHN H.J., LEE M.Y., PARK S.H., KIM S.K., 2002 - Antioxidant activity and free radical scavenging capacity between Korean medicinal plants and flavonoids by assay-guided comparison. - Plant Sci., 163(6): 1161-1168.
- CIARKOWSKA K., SOŁEK-PODWIKA K., FILIPEK-MAZUR B., TABAK M., 2017 - *Comparative effects of lignite-derived humic acids and FYM on soil properties and vegetable yield.* - Geoderma, 303: 85-92.
- DARZI M., 2007 Effect of bio-fertilizers application on fennel quantity and quality yield in order to achieve a sustainable agricultural system. - PhD Thesis, Faculty of Agriculture, Tarbiat Modarres University of Tehran, Iran.
- DASGUPTA N., DE B., 2007 Antioxidant activity of some leafy vegetables of India: A comparative study. - Food Chem., 101: 471-474.

EBRAHIMZADEH M.A., HOSSEINIMEHR S.J., HAMIDINIA A.,

JAFARI M., 2008 - Antioxidant and free radical scavenging activity of Feijoa sellowiana fruits peel and leaves. -Pharmacologyonline, 1: 7-14.

- FISCHER S.E., FISCHER S.I., MAGRIS S., MORI G.B., 2007 -Isolation and characterization of bacteria from the rhizosphere of wheat. - World J. Microbiol. Biotechnol., 23: 895-903.
- GHIMIRE B.K., YOO H., YU C.Y., CHUNG I.M., 2017 GC-MS analysis of volatile compounds of Perilla frutescens Britton var. Japonica accessions: Morphological and seasonal variability. - Asian Pac. J. Trop. Med., 10(7): 643-651.
- HENDAWY S.F., HUSSEIN M.S., EL-GOHARY A.E., IBRAHIM M.E., 2015 - *Effect of foliar organic fertilization on the growth, yield and oil content of* Mentha piperita *var.* citrata. - Asian J. Agric. Res., 9: 237-248.
- IGARASHI M., MIYAZAKI Y.A., 2013 Review on bioactivities of Perilla: progress in research on the functions of Perilla as medicine and food. - Evid. Based Complement. Altern. Med., 2013: 1-7.
- KAPOOR A., PANDIT M., AMETHA M., 2015 Organic agriculture: biofertilizer - A Review. - Int. J. Pharm. Biol. Arch., 6(5): 1-5.
- KHEIRIZADEH-AROUGH Y., SEYED-SHARIFI R., 2016 Bio fertilizers and zinc effects on some physiological parameters of triticale under water-limitation condition. - J. Plant Interact., 11(1): 167-177.
- KIAZOLU J.B., INTISAR A., ZHANG L., WANG Y., ZHANG R., WU Z., 2016 - Phytochemical screening and chemical variability in volatile oils of aerial parts of Morindamorindoides. - Nat. Prod. Res., 30: 2249-2252.
- LIN T., ZHU X., ZHANG F., 2012 *The interaction effect of cadmium and nitrogen on* Populus yunnanensis. The J. Agric. Sci., 4(2): 125-134.
- LOGAN B.A., DEMMIG-ADAMS B., ROSENSTIEL T.N., ADAMS W.W., 1999 - Effect of nitrogen limitation on foliar antioxidants in relationship to other metabolic characteristics. - Planta, 209: 213-220.
- OMAR N.F., HASSAN S.A., YUSOFF U.K., ABDULLAH N.A.P., WAHAB P.E., SINNIAH U.R., 2012 - Phenolics, flavonoids, antioxidant activity and cyanogenic glycosides of organic and mineral-base fertilized cassava tubers. - Molecules, 17: 2378-2387.
- PIZZOCARO F., TORREGGIANI D., GILARDI G., 1993 -Inhibition of apple polyphenoloxidase (PPO) by ascorbic acid, citric acid and sodium chloride. - J. Food Process. Preserv., 17: 21-30.
- RIZVI R., ANSARI R.A., SAFIUDDIN AGRAWAL P., SUMBUL A., TIYAGI S.A., MAHMOOD I., 2015 - Effect of some organic fertilizers and bioinoculant on growth attributes of tomato in relation to sustainable management of root-knot nematode. - J. Plant. Pathol. Photon., 115: 206-215.
- RUBERTO G., BARRATA M.T., SARI M., KAABECHE M., 2002 - Chemical composition and antioxidant activity of essential oils from Algerian Origanum glandulosum. -Flavour Fragr. J., 17: 251-254.

- SAEB K., GHOLAMREZAEE S., 2012 Variation of essential oil composition of Melissa officinalis L. leaves during different stages of plant growth. - Asian Pac. J. Trop. Biomed., 2(2): 547-549.
- SAHU R.K., KAR M., ROUTRAY R., 2013 DPPH free radical scavenging activity of some leafy vegetables used by tribals of Odisha, India. J. Med. Plants Stud., 1: 21-27.
- SHARMA A.K., 2002 *Biofertilizers for sustainable agriculture*. - Agrobios, India, pp. 300.
- SPACCINI R., PICCOLO A., CONTEA P., HABERHAUER G., GERZABEK M.H., 2002 - Increased soil organic carbon sequestration through hydrophobic protection by humic substances. - Soil Biol. Biochem., 34: 1839-1851.
- UTHAIRATANAKIJ A., AIAMLAOR S., JITAREERAT P., MANEENOI A., 2017 - A preliminary comparison of antioxidants of tomato fruit grown under organic and conventional systems. - Horticulturae, 3(1): 21.
- VESSEY J.K., 2003 Plant growth promoting rhizobacteria as biofertilizer. Plant Soil, 255: 271-286.
- ZAGHLOUL S.M., EL-QUESNI F.E.M., MAZHAR A.A.M., 2009 - Influence of potassium humate on growth and chemical constituents of Thuja orientalis *L. seedlings.* - Ozean J. Applied Sci., 2: 73-78.
- ZEMANEK P., 2011 Evaluation of compost influence on soil water retention. - Acta Univ. Agric. Silvic. Mendel. Brun., 59 (3): 227-232.





(\*) Corresponding author: shafiee.masouleh@areeo.ac.ir

#### Citation:

HATAMZADEH A., SHAFIEI-MASOULEH S.-S., 2019 - The use of organic nano-supplements of fertilizer for lily forcing period. - Adv. Hort. Sci., 33(2): 215-226

#### Copyright:

© 2019 Hatamzadeh A., Shafiei-Masouleh S.-S. This is an open access, peer reviewed article published by Firenze University Press (http://www.fupress.net/index.php/ahs/) and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

#### Data Availability Statement:

All relevant data are within the paper and its Supporting Information files.

Competing Interests:

The authors declare no competing interests.

Received for publication 14 Septmeber 2018 Accepted for publication 18 February 2019

# The use of organic nano-supplements of fertilizer for lily forcing period

#### A. Hatamzadeh <sup>1</sup>, S.-S. Shafiei-Masouleh <sup>2 (\*)</sup>

- <sup>1</sup> Department of Horticultural Science, Faculty of Agricultural Sciences, University of Guilan, Rasht, Iran.
- <sup>2</sup> Department of Genetics and Breeding, Ornamental Plants Research Center (OPRC), Horticultural Sciences Research Institute (HSRI), Agricultural Research, Education and Extension Organization (AREEO), Mahallat, Iran.

*Key words:* amylases, chitosan, forcing, flowering, magnetite, magnetic supplement of fertilizer, sugars.

Abstract: Lilium is one of the most important ornamental plants after roses, carnations and chrysanthemum in the world that is requested as potted of cut flowers. It is so important to consider its quality along with its production rate in terms of yield (quantity). However, it always needs to intend the product costs aside from quantity and quality. Fertilizer utilization is so important and this may be improved by compounds that promote it and also have synergetic effects themselves. We examined both carboxymethylated chitosan (CMC) and magnetic nano-carbocymethylated chitosan (MNCC) to produce Lilium bulb and advised them especially magnetic chitosan. In this study, these compounds (magnetic and non-magnetic chitosan) at concentrations of zero, 2.5, 5, 10 and 15 mg/l were examined during lily forcing in three cultivars, including Cherbourg, Navona, Brunello, which are from Asiatic and Oriental lilies. The results showed that highest concentrations (10 and 15 mg/l) among between examined concentrations regardless of compounds types and cultivars did not make toxicity and had significant effects on plants biology and physiology [contents of carbohydrates and enzymes affecting these carbohydrates (amylases)]. However, for observing morphological changes may be need to use higher concentrations of these compounds. Note that this needs to examine the non-toxicity of higher concentrations in future studies.

#### 1. Introduction

Flowers have always had a valuable place among different classes of society and various ceremonies and rituals. *Lilium* is one of the most important ornamental plants after roses, carnations and chrysanthemum in the world that is mostly used as cut flowers throughout the year. Furthermore, it is used as potted plants in gardens and green landscapes (Shafiee-Masouleh *et al.*, 2014). It is necessary to consider the nutrition of lilies like other plants in the greenhouse production. And also, optimization and improvement of photosynthetic efficiency of plants can be effective in increasing photosynthetic storages and thus increasing its quanti-

tative and qualitative yields in terms of flower number, plant size and vase life. Different groups of lilies (Asiatic, Oriental and *L. longiflorum*) have different nutritional requirements. For example, Asiatic lilies has been reported that have the best growth when are fertilized by lower levels during forcing (Treder, 2003).

Chitosan particles in nano-scale can be important in the delivery of drugs in medicine, because these compounds promote the absorption of active molecules or compounds through the cell membrane and allow organs to have bioavailability to molecules. Chitosans can be used as encapsulated nanoparticles or used directly and therefore, the surface of these particles with chelating structure of the modified chitosan can play an important role in sustainable agriculture (Kashyap et al., 2015). Magnetic chitosan nanoparticles with the effect of chelating elements in the experiment conducted by Shafiee-Masouleh et al. (2014) increased the biomass of Lilium and the storage organs (bulbs) during bulb production. The effect of magnetic fluids on living systems has been studied both in medicine and in the world of plants, and it has been shown that magnetic fluids can be effective in the production of calluses and metabolic activities. The effects of magnetism on plants by Earth's magnetic field, pulsed and inductive constant magnetic fields, an electromagnetic field, and effects of magnetic nanoparticles have been studied by researchers and theirs roles have been confirmed to enhance photosynthesis and growth and development of plants (Pavel et al., 1999; Răcuciu and Creangă, 2007 b; Răcuciu et al., 2009; Shafiee-Masouleh et al., 2014). It has also been shown that superparamagnetic nanoparticles, which are as permanent magnets effected by external magnetic fields or ambient temperature of their environment, affect membrane systems and membrane ion exchange (Pavel and Creangă, 2005; Faeghi and Seyedpour, 2013). Many researchers investigated the effects of chitin and the chitosan polymers and oligomers as spraying, soil application or seed treatment and fertilizer treatments, they reported that photosynthesis and plant growth were enhanced (El-Tantawy, 2009; Dzung et al., 2011; Farouk and Amany, 2012).

The allocation of carbon in plants is important that is affected by various factors such as the level of photosynthetic compounds, the number and size of competing sink (flowers, seeds, fruits, bulbs and tubers, etc.) and their location in plants and the potential for initial storage in the leaves and re-translocation in plants. Understanding the components that affect the initiation and development of organs and the balance between source and sink organs are essential to regulate the allocation of assimilates (Du Toit, 2001). The *chl* content of the leaf affects photosynthesis, and Chl a/b is the best index to understand the photosynthetic capacity and direct information on the activity of the enzymes involved in the photosystem II in the chloroplast membrane (Răcuciu and Creangă, 2007 b; Răcuciu et al., 2009). Iron deficiency reduces the amount of photosynthetic pigments. In addition, the electron transfer in the photosystems I and II undergoes a change. Also, the activity of 1, 5-D-phosphate-carboxylase and the photosynthetic function of plant decrease. Therefore, it is necessary to provide iron for the plant, because the biochemical properties of iron and its effect on the metabolic pathway of the plant are important. Uptaking iron in alkaline soils is difficult; this is due to the formation of ferric hydroxide in the presence of oxygen, because plant cannot uptake it (Thoiron and Briat, 1999). The main component in reducing NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> absorption is iron deficiency. Ferrous enzymes (nitrite and nitrate reductases) affect the NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> absorption. In addition, growth of plants decreases due to decreased NO3<sup>-</sup> absorption and the synthesis of metabolites (proteins, nucleic acids, chlorophylls, etc.) (Borlotti et al., 2012). The use of chelating agents is useful to remove iron uptake problems by plants (Abadía et al., 2011). Magnetic fluids at suitable concentrations have a positive effect on the photosynthetic capacity of plant. Iron ions in the structure of magnetic fluids can be an important source of iron for the development of plants (Răcuciu and Creangă, 2007 b). Iron is not in the chl structure, but it is one of the essential elements to synthesize chl (Răcuciu et al., 2009). In general, magnetic fluids are nanoparticles dispersed in water or in a hydrocarbon fluid such as citrate. Biocompatibility of magnetite ( $Fe_3O_4$ ) has been confirmed (Răcuciu *et al.*, 2009). However, treating plants with electromagnetism or any other magnetic field with these particles is destructive and changes the genotype and phenotype of plants and causes chromosomal deviations (Pavel et al., 1999; Pavel and Creangă, 2005; Răcuciu and Creangă, 2007 a, b; Răcuciu et al., 2009).

Chitosan is one of deacetylated derivatives of chitin. As a natural polymer is abundant and can be degraded by biological agents and it can be used in agriculture. This molecule is environmentally friendly and non-toxic that is used in the formulation of slow release fertilizers (Wu and Liu, 2008). In vitro use of chitosan in a suitable concentration in *Vitis vinifera* L. stimulated the photosynthesis and increased plant growth with increasing root and shoot biomasses. It also protected the plant against *Botrytis cinererea* fungus and cytological changes (Barka *et al.*, 2004). We utilized the effects of chitosan, as nanoparticle with magnetic properties on plant growth and development in lily bulb production (Shafiee-Masouleh *et al.*, 2014) and cucumber (the data were not published yet).

Modern agriculture should look for factors that while having positive effects as well as its use to be easy, affordable and reasonable. It is not possible to use a large magnetic field in farms. Also, use of macromolecule of chitosan as foliar application will cause stomata obstruction and reduce gas exchange and photosynthesis. Therefore, the achievement of a soluble compound or nano-structured composite with the synergic effects of two compounds (magnetite and chitosan) will be very valuable at the same time. To achieve these purposes, this research studies the following: i) Increasing yield and post-harvest quality of cut lily by increasing the efficiency of nutrient uptake and photosynthetic performance of the plant; ii) Institutionalization of chitosan use at the nanoparticle scale during forcing of lily flowers; iii) Investigating the effect of magnetic nanoparticles on yield and quality of lily flowers; and iv) Physiological and morphological understanding of the effect of chitosan nanoparticles on the yield and guality cut flowers of lily.

#### 2. Materials and Methods

#### Plant material and cultivation conditions

In this study, bulbs of three cultivars of *Lilium*, including Brunello (Asiatic, 16-18 cm in circumferences), Navona (Asiatic, 16-18 cm in circumferences) and Cherbourg (Oriental, 18-20 cm in circumferences) were used to study effects of two organic supplements of fertilizer (OSFs).

After melting of vernalizing substrate of bulbs, the bulbs were disinfected with 0.1% benomyl fungicide for 15 min and dried in the air for one day. Thirty uniform bulbs in size were selected per cultivars to force. The culture substrate contained cocopeat and perlite (1:1, v/ v) that was completely homogeneous. The bulbs were planted in one-kilogram plastic bags with some pores into 10 cm depth and irrigated with tap water until emergence. After emergence every 2-3 days depending on the weather and substrate conditions were fertigated.

Greenhouse experiments in the research greenhouse of the Faculty of Agricultural Sciences, University of Guilan, Rasht, Iran in latitude of 37° 12' 3.94' N and longitude of 49 38' 55.78' E were performed.

#### Preparation of fertilizer supplements

Carboxymethylation of chitosan. The carboxymethylated chitosan (CMC) was prepared from chitosan [poly (d-glucosamine),  $(C_6H_{11}NO_4)_n$ , deacety-lated chitin] with low molecular weight 100,000-300,000 (Acros, Acros Organics, Geel, Belgium) to increase solubility of chitosan by carboxymethylation. The procedure of preparing of CMC was presented by Shafiee-Masouleh *et al.* (2014). An IR (IR-470, Shimadzu, Kyoto, Japan) (Fig. 1) was used to analyze the produced H-form CMC (not salt containing Na ion).

#### Preparation of nano-particles magnetite

According to Shafiee-Masouleh *et al.* (2014), nano-particles of  $Fe_3O_4$  were synthesized.  $FeCl_3$ (Merck, Germany) and  $FeCl_2.4H_2O$  (Merck, Germany) were used to prepare  $Fe_3O_4$ . The whole procedure of preparing  $Fe_3O_4$  can be observed at the mentioned paper.

# Preparation of magnetic nano-carboxymethylated chitosan

The magnetic nano-carboxymethylated chitosan (MNCC) was prepared with encapsulation of  $Fe_3O_4$  by carboxymethylated chitosan (CMC) according to



Fig. 1 - IR spectrum of carboxymethylated chitosan. This spectrum shows that the carboxylmethyl groups (-CH3COOH; 1741 cm-1; stretching vibration feature of C=O groups) resulted from monochlroacetic acid salt are linked to O atom in -OH group, and -NH<sub>2</sub> exists on carboxymethylated chitosan.

Shafiee-Masouleh *et al.* (2014). This was carried out by carbodimiide (Merck, Germany) and saline phosphate buffer in sonication conditions. The details of laboratory procedures can be studied in the mentioned paper. Analyses of the size and morphology of nano-particles were performed with SEM (Fig. 2), and IR and XRD were used to identify the coating and structure of MNCC (Figs. 3 and 4).



Fig. 2 - The image of magnetic nano-carboxymethylated chitosan particles by SEM microscopy. Size and morphology of Fe<sub>3</sub>O<sub>4</sub> coated by carboxmethylated chitosan.



Fig. 3 - IR spectrum of magnetic nano-carboxymethylated chitosan. Transferring the absorbance band of -NH2 group from 1589 cm<sup>-1</sup> to 1602 cm<sup>-1</sup> and increasing absorbance intensity in wavelength number 1741 cm<sup>-1</sup> show ester bond into some parts of carboxy groups in carboxymethyl chitosan on the surface of Fe<sub>3</sub>O<sub>4</sub> nanoparticles.

#### Statistical design

A split plot factorial experiment was conducted in a completely randomized design with 15 main plots and 9 (1 + 8) sub plots. The main factors included three *Lilium* cultivars and sub factors were two types of compounds as organic supplements of fertilizer (OSFs); including carboxymethylated chitosan (CMC)



Fig. 4 - XRD pattern of magnetic nano-carboxymethylated chitosan. The widths of large peaks report crystal properties of magnetic nanoparticles. The average of particles sizes based on Debye Scherrer equation was calculated 10 nm.

and magnetic nano-carboxymethylated chitosan (MNCC) both of them at concentrations of 0, 2.5, 5, 10 and 15 mg/l. One group of zero concentration was considered as control treatment for both of compounds. The experiments were carried out by 5 replications and with 135 pots in the research greenhouse of the Faculty of Agricultural Sciences, University of Guilan, Iran. At the end of forcing period, the growth and morphological characteristics were measured for each plant (in puffy bud stage: when first flower bud showed the color and little opening in top of bud) and were harvested at a height of 45 cm from the final flower bud and transferred to the laboratory. After the stems were cut diagonally under water, they were placed into a 1000 ml bottles containing 500 ml distilled water and transferred to the growth chamber to study the postharvest life and biochemical properties.

Variance analysis of data was measured using SAS software (version 9.1, 2003). Mean comparisons were performed with Tukey's test at probability levels of 5 or 1% according to variance analysis.

#### 3. Results and Discussion

Magnetic nanoparticles (Pavel *et al.*, 1999; Pavel and Creangă, 2005; Răcuciu and Creangă, 2007 a, b; Răcuciu *et al.*, 2009) in maize and barley, constant magnetic field (Dhawi *et al.*, 2009) in a palm tree, pulsed magnetic field (Radhakrishnan and Kumari, 2012) in soybeen, chitosan (Górnik *et al.*, 2008) in grape and chitosan oligosaccharides (Dzung *et al.*, 2011) in coffee seedlings have been investigated. All of researchers reported an increase in mineral uptaking by the effects of magnetism or chitosan, separately.

Based on the results of 3-way ANOVA test (Table 1), effects of OSFs on vegetative development of three lily cultivars due to the uniform variances of data around the mean and Type I Error did not show a significant differences for 3-way interactions between cultivars, compounds and their concentrations. Only a significant 2-way interaction (between cultivar and concentrations of OSFs) was observed on the *chl* intensity by ANOVA test. And also, it was observed significant differences between cultivars (Table 1).

Unlike variance analysis, significant differences between three factors were observed on the vegetative length, total length and *chl* intensity. Differences between treatments on vegetative development showed that morphological characteristics are less affected by the experimented OSFs and their concentrations or these compounds may have decreasing effects on these characteristics. In Cherbourg cultivar, the highest length of vegetative stem was observed in the absence of OSFs or at low concentration (5 mg/I) of CMC, which showed a significant difference with application of 2.5 mg/I CMC in Navona. Of course, these differences were not significant com-

Cultivars (A)	Treatments		Vegetative length	Total length	Chl intensity
	OSFs (B)	Cons of OSFs (mg/l) (C)	(cm)	(cm) <sup>w</sup>	(SPAD index)
Cherbourg	CMC	0	56.08±2.39 a	84.16±2.51 a	46.62±1.76 efg
		2.5	54.48±5.14 ab	81.36±5.40 ab	48.52±2.43 defg
		5	57.70±2.14 a	84.60±3.52 a	42.46±2.74 ef
		10	52.30±3.31 ab	79.80±3.98 ab	42.16±2.22 ef
		15	54.10±1.49 ab	81.40±3.34 ab	46.70±2.35 efg
	MNCC	0	56.08±2.39 a	84.16±2.51 a	46.62±1.76 efg
		2.5	55.30±2.91 ab	82.00±3.29 ab	46.50±3.21 efg
		5	53.00±3.41 ab	81.40±4.41 ab	46.32±1.99 efg
		10	53.12±1.36 ab	80.60±1.93 ab	39.98±2.83 g
		15	50.84±2.73 ab	82.20±2.65 ab	46.02±1.99 efg
Navona	CMC	0	48.30±2.23 ab	81.20±3.01 ab	59.52±0.31 abcd
		2.5	47.60±2.01 b	78.00±1.92 ab	60.16±1.54 abcd
		5	50.80±2.00 ab	81.80±1.57 ab	61.60±0.58 abc
		10	50.30±1.51 ab	81.90±2.65 ab	61.98±1.15 ab
		15	46.20±1.83 ab	76.00±2.07 ab	61.40±1.57 abc
	MNCC	0	48.30±2.23 ab	81.20±3.02 ab	59.52±0.31 abcd
		2.5	39.60±0.80 ab	69.90±0.48 ab	57.10±3.82 abcde
		5	49.30±2.22 ab	80.00±1.25 ab	60.16±1.13 abcd
		10	45.60±1.83 ab	75.30±2.33 ab	62.72±1.83 a
		15	50.10±1.86 ab	80.00±3.58 ab	57.86±0.97 abcde
Brunello	CMC	0	50.90±2.24 ab	70.70±2.29 ab	53.38±3.54 abcdefg
		2.5	49.10±4.14 ab	68.50±5.34 ab	51.10±2.14 abcdefg
		5	50.90±3.12 ab	69.20±4.53 ab	50.12±1.74 abcdefg
		10	52.60±4.01 ab	72.30±5.27 ab	53.76±1.81 abcdef
		15	49.50±1.90 ab	66.80±2.81 b	49.34±0.50 bcdefg
	MNCC	0	50.90±2.24 ab	70.70±2.89 ab	53.38±3.54 abcdef
		2.5	54.50±2.23 ab	77.30±1.72 ab	49.70±0.61 bcdefg
		5	49.90±2.14 ab	69.80±2.18 ab	51.84±1.78 abcdefg
		10	50.90±3.60 ab	69.60±3.14 ab	51.60±1.68 abcdefg
		15	52.80±3.18 ab	71.80±3.99 ab	49.22±2.08 cdefg
ANOVA (3-way)					
А			**	**	**
В			NS	NS	NS
С			NS	NS	NS
A×B			NS	NS	NS
A×C			NS	NS	*
B×C			NS	NS	NS
A×B×C			NS <sup>Y</sup>	NS <sup>Y</sup>	NS Y
CV (%)			10 46	8 68	8 58

Table 1 - Effects of OSFs on vegetative development of three lily cul-	tivars
--	--------

N=5. The means with similar letters have not any significant differences at  $HSD_{0.01}$ .

W HSD<sub>0.05</sub>

<sup>y</sup> Type I Error

\*\*, \*, NS = Significance at p $\leq$ 0.01 and p $\leq$ 0.05 and non-significance, respectively.

pared to other treatments. Total length showed similar reaction with vegetative length to treatments but the least value was observed in Brunello treated by 15 mg/l CMC. However, chl intensity under effects of treatments showed the most value in Navona treated by 10 mg/l MNCC and the least were observed in Cherbourg treated by 10 mg/l MNCC (Table 1). It seems that morphological characteristics of cultivars treated by two types of OSFs in different concentrations are under dominant effect of cultivar; on the other hand, morphological characteristics of different lily cultivars show the various reactions to OSFs and their concentrations. Generally, from the above observations on vegetative development, it can be interpreted that firstly, size of the plant is affected by genotype, and secondly, magnetism may increase the synthesis of chl and chl density, but it does not affect the size of the shoots and this needs to be investigated more with higher concentrations.

Nguyen Van et al. (2013) stated that chitosan nanoparticles can easily penetrate into plant cells and increase the biological activity of cells. They pointed to an important effect of chitosan nanoparticles on the biophysical properties of the coffee plant such as increasing chl content and plant growth and development. Răcuciu and Creangă (2007 b) used low-density (less than 100 µl/l) ferrofluids without electromagnetic treatment or any other magnetic field for corn seedlings. They observed that due to their super-paramagnetic effects (a special effect of magnetic nanoparticles) on the structure of photosynthetic enzymes, growth was enhanced. Răcuciu and Creangă (2007 a, b) and Răcuciu et al. (2009) used two fluids of magnetic nanoparticles of Fe<sub>3</sub>O<sub>4</sub> coated with or without tetraethylammonium hydroxide in Petri dishes for germination of corn seeds without the use of a magnetic field (50  $\mu$ l per liter). They observed that plant height increased, but when the concentration increased, toxicity was reported. They referred that magnetic iron is a source for plant growth. In addition, magnetism has a good effect on photosynthesis. El-Sayed (2014) reported the increasing effect of magnetic water treatment on plant growth of Vicia faba, chl a and b, and carotenoids, and contents of gibberellic acid and kinetin It is known that kinetin (cytokinins) is effective in preservation and prevention of the chlorophylls destruction (Taiz and Zeiger, 2002).

Farouk and Amany (2012) reported an increase in *chl a* and total *chl* by spraying the chitosan (250 mg/l) on chickpea compared to low concentrations (50 and 125 mg/l), and their interpretation about

increasing the content of photosynthetic pigments was the increase of cytokinin level and stimulation of the synthesis of chlorophyll, and they interpreted this as the role of amino groups in chitosan on the mentioned processes. Chlorophyll density below 40 (Spad index) indicates a disruption to photosynthetic process (Netto et al., 2005). However, health of the photosynthetic apparatus in all treatments, especially high concentrations of two OSFs (magnetic and non-magnetic) can be seen. Răcuciu et al. (2009) reported that when concentration of Fe<sub>3</sub>O<sub>4</sub> magnetic nanofluid was increased up to 300 µl/l, content of chl a decreased by about 20 mg/l of fresh weight. In addition, Răcuciu and Creangă (2007 b) stated that the magnetic nanofluid of  $Fe_3O_4$  coated with tetramethylammonium hydroxide (50 µl per liter) produced more pigments (chl a and b and carotenoid), and higher concentrations of fluids destroyed the photosynthetic process. Limpanavech et al. (2008) reported that chitosan affected the expression of chloroplast genes in Dendrobium orchid and altered the chloroplast size. Dzung et al. (2011) sprayed chitosan at appropriate concentrations on coffee seedlings and reported an increase in content of chlorophyll and also in uptake of mineral elements (nitrogen, phosphorus, potassium, calcium and magnesium), and enhancement of photosynthesis as well as the synthesis of chlorophyll of leaves.

As can be seen in Table 2, 3-way interactions between cultivars, OSFs and their concentrations in ANOVA test due to Type 1 Error could not affect reproductive development of lily plants. However, mean comparisons showed significant effects at HSD<sub>0.01</sub> on these characteristics. In Cherbourg, the most inflorescence lengths were observed in the plants treated with 15 mg/l MNCC, but in Navona without significant different with Cherbourg, the most lengths of inflorescence was observed in control and 10 mg/l CMC. The shortest length of inflorescence was observed in Brunello. However, this cultivar with the least concentration of magnetic OSF had the most length and generally, it seems that on this characteristic, the effect of genotype was dominant toward OSFs and their concentrations. How to make a reaction of a plant as flower bud number affected by 3-way interactions of factors shows dominant effects of genotype toward OSFs and their concentrations. We can statistically analyze each cultivar separately to observe 2-way interactions and/or single effects of OSFs on the responses of lily plants. Cherbourg and Navona could not show response to OSFs and their concentrations for bud number.
However, Brunello reaction to OSFs and their concentrations was obvious. It can be said that this cultivar could respond to the OSFs compared with two other cultivars, because produced the most bud number with 2.5 mg/l of magnetic compound. In the case of bud length, although 3-way interaction showed significance, it can be seen for this morphological characteristic that the effect of genotype was dominant again, and Cherbourg produced larger buds compared with two others. Furthermore, this response was observed about flowering date, and Cherbourg flowered later (Table 2). From the observations of the effects of three factors, including cultivar, OSFs and concentrations of them, it can be interpreted that this range of the tested concentrations could not affect vegetative and reproductive morphology, and it seems that more concentrations of OSFs must be investigated in future research.

It is known that one of the factors that contribute to growth of the reproductive part (flower bud length) is potassium. Amino groups in the carboxymethylated chitosan and its derivatives can

	Tre	atments	Inflorescence		Bud length	Flowering date
Cultivars (A)	OSFs (B)	Concentration	length (cm)	Bud No.	(mm)	(days)
Cherbourg	CMC	0	28.08±0.56 abc	6.80±0.58 abc	116.63±0.24 a	94.60±0.24 a
0		2.5	26.88±0.84 abcdef	6.80±0.37 abc	116.31±0.77 a	93.00±0.77 a
		5	26.90±1.57 abcdef	6.20±0.20 b	123.27±0.49 a	93.20±0.49 a
		10	27.50±1.47 abcd	7.00±0.32 abc	116.14±0.55 a	92.5±0.55 a
		15	27.30±1.87 abcde	6.40±0.40 abc	118.64±0.37 a	93.80±0.37 a
	MNCC	0	28.08±0.56 abc	6.80±0.58 abc	116.64±0.24 a	94.60±0.24 a
		2.5	26.70±1.09 abcdef	6.40±0.51 abc	122.06±0.51 a	93.60±0.51 a
		5	28.40±1.41 ab	6.80±0.37 abc	120.39±0.58 a	93.80±0.58 a
		10	27.48±0.88 abcd	6.80±0.37 abc	110.43±0.68 a	93.40±0.68 a
		15	31.36±2.06 a	7.00±0.58 abc	119.86±0.81 a	94.40±0.81 a
Navona	CMC	0	32.90±1.61 a	9.00±0.32 a	82.87±0.68 b	59.40±0.68 b
		2.5	30.40±0.53 ab	9.50±0.29 ab	80.02±0.73 b	60.20±0.73 b
		5	31.00±2.26 ab	9.20±0.49 a	79.80±0.49 b	59.80±0.49 b
		10	31.60±1.35 a	9.00±0.63 a	81.16±0.63 b	59.00±0.63 b
		15	29.80±1.11 ab	9.40±0.24 a	78.72±0.49 b	58.80±0.49 b
	MNCC	0	32.90±1.61 a	9.00±0.32 a	82.87±0.68 b	59.40±0.68 b
		2.5	30.30±0.89 ab	9.20±0.97 a	76.04±0.58 b	59.20±0.58 b
		5	30.70±1.07 ab	9.00±0.32 a	77.69±0.60 b	59.60±0.60 b
		10	29.70±1.07 ab	10.00±0.71 a	78.95±1.02 b	59.20±1.02 b
		15	29.90±2.34 ab	8.40±0.68 a	80.34±0.60 b	59.60±0.60 b
Brunello	CMC	0	19.80±1.41 cdefg	5.40±0.60 c	78.91±0.97 b	60.20±0.97 b
		2.5	19.40±1.37 defg	5.80±0.97 b	86.39±1.47 b	61.60±1.47 b
		5	18.30±1.52 g	5.80±0.66 b	79.46±1.71 b	62.20±1.71 b
		10	19.70±1.38 defg	5.80±0.97 b	80.04±1.56 b	62.80±1.56 b
		15	17.30±1.28 g	5.60±1.20 c	84.75±1.38 b	61.00±1.38 b
	MNCC	0	19.80±1.41 cdefg	5.40±0.60 c	78.91±0.97 b	60.20±0.97 b
		2.5	22.80±1.23 bcdefg	6.40±0.75 abc	84.40±1.59 b	62.20±1.59 b
		5	19.90±0.89 cdef	5.40±0.75 c	78.47±1.17 b	60.60±1.17 b
		10	18.70±0.85 fg	4.60±0.24 c	76.75±0.20 b	61.20±0.20 b
		15	19.00±0.96 g	5.50±0.96 b	80.59±1.72 b	61.60±1.72 b
ANOVA (3-way)				باد باد	ste ste	ale ale
A				* *	* *	* *
B				NS	NS	NS
				NS	NS	NS
A×B				NS	NS *	NS **
A×C				NS		
				NS	NS	NS
A×B×C				NS '	NS '	NS '
LV (%)				17.61	6.69	1.63

Table 2 -	Effects of OSEs on	reproductive develo	nment of three lily	( cultivare
Table 2 -	ETTECTS OF OSES OF	reproductive develo	pinent of three my	Cultivals

N=5. The means with similar letters have not any significant differences at  $HSD_{0.01}$ .

 $^{\rm W}$  HSD<sub>0.05</sub>

<sup>y</sup> Type I Error

\*\*, \*, NS = Significance at p≤0.01 and p≤0.05 and non-significance, respectively.

serve as a place for the absorption of some metal cations. This compound is used to remove heavy metals and water purification and this shows its chelating role (Chang and Chen, 2005; Chang et al., 2006). Chelating sites of chitosan may be effective in absorbing essential metals ions such as manganese, iron (Fe<sup>+2</sup> and Fe<sup>+3</sup>), potassium, magnesium, etc. for plants. The abilities of polymer or oligomer chitosan to stimulate plant growth under in vitro conditions; Vitis vinifera L. (Barka et al., 2004); orchid Dendrobium phalaenopsis (Nge et al., 2006); and the growth of protocorm like bodies in the Dendrobium orchid (Pornpienpakdee et al., 2010) have already been reported. Pornpienpakdee et al. (2010) used chitosan macromolecules, which had been deacetylated up to 70%, at a concentration of 10 mg/l under in vitro culture conditions for Dendrobium orchid and produced plants with more length. In addition, Limpanavech et al. (2008) when used the polymer or oligomer chitosan (with deacetylated degrees of 70, 80 or 90%) at concentrations of 1-100 mg/l, they observed that polymers at concentrations of 1-10 mg/l and oligomers at concentrations of 50-100 mg/l resulted in more inflorescences production. Gornik et al. (2008) applied a type of commercial compound of chitosan, Biochikol 02.PC containing 2% chitosan, at concentration of 0.5% on grape cuttings and reported that root system expanded and it increased the number of new branches and their lengths. Radhakrishnan and Kumari (2012) reported an increase in leaf number and growth of soybean, and an increase in pod length and grain weight under the influence of pulsed magnetic field. El Sayed (2014) reported that magnetic water treatment increased the sink yield in bean (seed and number of seeds per plant). He suggested this effect may be due to increased photosynthetic function of the plant under influence of magnetic treatment. Ohta et al. (1999) reported an increase in the photosynthetic reservoir (flower number) in lisianthus with plant seed treatment by chitosan acid solution. Limpanavech et al. (2008) also demonstrated that mechanism of chitosan effect on increasing the number of plant photosynthesis reservoirs (number of flowers) in the Dendrobium orchid may be caused by effect on the development of photosynthetic apparatus and increasing the size of chloroplasts after chitosan spraying. Kananont et al. (2010) reported that different types of chitosan as poly- and oligosaccharides with varying degrees of deacetylation at a concentration of 10 mg/l are effective for in vitro culture medium of seed germination of Dendrobium orchids and

growth of the protocorm like bodies. They stated that chitosan amino groups may be effective factor on the growth of the protocorm like bodies. Pornpinpakdee *et al.* (2010) described role of concentration of different types of chitosan on growth rate of orchid *Dendrobium*.

The results of 3-way ANOVA (Table 3) show significant differences in content of soluble carbohydrates of terminal bud of inflorescence in three cultivars of lily treated with OSFs and their concentrations. The highest content of glucose was significantly observed in Brunello treated with 15 mg/l OSFs regardless of their magnetic or non-magnetic properties. Navona was in second rank in response to treatments compared to Brunello. However, Cherbourg under effects of OSFs and their levels showed the least glucose content regardless of being magnetism or not compared with two other cultivars. Fructose synthesis in the terminal bud had different reaction to the type of OSFs based on genotypes. Generally, the most concentrations of OSFs regardless of their structures had the most effect on fructose content (Table 3). Sucrose approximately had similar response to glucose toward treatments, but about this carbohydrate after 'Brunello', 'Cherbourg' had second score for the most content not 'Navona'.

Starch and other sugars and proteins (enzymes) are photosynthetic products that are transported to storage organs (flowers, seeds or bulbs). Iron acts as a cofactor for many enzymes, forming part of cytochromes and involves in biochemical reactions, including respiration, photosynthetic material transfer, nitrate synthesis, nitrogen fixation, and DNA synthesis (He et al., 2011). El Sayed (2014) reported that photosynthetic function of bean plant increases with magnetic water treatment. He reported that contents of glucose and sucrose as well as polysaccharides in the leaves, stems and the whole plant of bean were higher toward irrigation without magnetic field. In addition, positive effect of chitosan on plant growth may be due to its effect on increasing the phosphorus content. Phosphorus is an essential element in the biosynthesis and carbohydrate transfer for cell division and the formation of DNA and RNA (Farouk and Amany, 2012).

According to Table 4, variance analysis of OSFs effects (type and concentration) on the  $\alpha$ -amylases activities of three cultivars of lily showed the significance of 3-way interactions. OSFs effects on  $\alpha$ -amylase in 'Navona' compared with two other cultivars showed the highest activity of this enzyme in the highest tested concentration of non-magnetic OSF.

Treatments					
Cultivar (A)	OSFs (B)	Concentration of OSFs (mg/l) (C)	Glucose	Fructose	Sucrose
Cherbourg	CMC	0	0.80±0.11 g	2.20±0.13 ghij	3.21±0.19 ghi
-		2.5	1.95±0.24 fg	2.21±0.18 ghij	5.70±0.28 def
		5	3.54±0.18 de	3.34±0.17 efg	8.21±0.35 ab
		10	4.50±0.23 bcd	3.33±0.20 efgh	8.19±0.28 abc
		15	3.50±0.24 de	4.61±0.21 bcd	5.70±0.23 def
	MNCC	0	0.80±0.11 g	2.20±0.13 ghij	3.21±0.19 gh
		2.5	0.89±0.13 g	3.33±0.16 efghi	5.71±0.24 def
		5	1.98±0.23 fg	3.27±0.18 efghi	5.67±0.15 def
		10	3.50±0.11 de	4.60±0.28 bcd	8.23±0.28 ab
		15	2.01±0.29 g	5.51±0.23 ab	8.22±0.44 ab
Navona	CMC	0	2.64±0.22 ef	2.81±0.18 fghi	1.53±0.26 i
		2.5	2.66±0.24 ef	4.03±0.24 cde	3.03±0.20 hi
		5	3.49±0.22 de	4.03±0.20 cde	3.07±0.19 hi
		10	5.03±0.31 abc	4.83±0.26 bc	4.53±0.25 fgh
		15	5.02±0.28 abc	6.05±0.31 a	5.81±0.17 de
	MNCC	0	2.64±0.22 ef	2.81±0.18 fghi	1.53±0.26 i
		2.5	3.51±0.23 de	1.54±0.13 jk	1.59±0.15 i
		5	5.02±0.32 abc	2.60±0.11 fghij	3.10±0.16 ghi
		10	5.84±0.23 ab	2.75±0.19 fghi	3.06±0.19 hi
		15	5.88±0.23 ab	4.02±0.17 cde	4.49±0.23 fgh
Brunello	CMC	0	1.54±0.17 fg	0.82±0.12 k	4.73±0.23 fgh
		2.5	2.72±0.18 ef	0.83±0.14 k	6.80±0.34 bcd
		5	4.03±0.25 cde	2.12±0.14 ij	06.80±0.31 bcd
		10	4.81±0.23 abcd	3.65±0.19 cdef	9.81±0.41 a
		15	6.03±0.30 a	3.57±0.19 def	9.84±0.46 a
	MNCC	0	1.54±0.17 fg	0.82±0.12 k	4.73±0.23 efg
		2.5	4.02±0.23 cde	0.88±0.18 k	4.81±0.24 efg
		5	4.81±0.25 abcd	2.13±0.18 hij	6.46±0.19 cde
		10	4.84±0.21 abcd	3.58±0.20 def	9.82±0.40 a
		15	6.02±0.26 a	4.70±0.25 bcd	9.79±0.36 a
ANOVA (3-way)			ale ale	بلد بلد	باد باد
A			**	**	**
В			NS	**	**
			~ *	* *	<u>ተ</u> ተ
A×B			* *	* *	**
A×C			**	**	**
B×C			NS	NS	**
A×B×C			**	**	**
CV (%)			10.88	10.28	7.96

Table 3 - Effects of OSFs on soluble carbohydrates into the terminal bud tissue of inflorescence in three lily cultivars

N=3. The means with similar letters have not any significant differences at  $HSD_{0.01}$ .

W HSD<sub>0.05</sub>

<sup>y</sup> Type I Error

\*\*, \*, NS = Significance at  $p \le 0.01$  and  $p \le 0.05$  and non-significance, respectively.

While, the highest activity recorded for this enzyme in 'Brunello' was observed in magnetic OSF (MNCC) unlike 'Navona'. Cultivar Cherbourg unlike two other cultivars showed the highest activity of  $\alpha$ -amylase regardless of being magnetic of OSF with the high concentrations of two OSFs, in tissue of the last flower bud of inflorescence. Therefore, responses types of cultivars toward being magnetic or not of OSFs were different. On the other hand, the amount of activity of this enzyme in 'Navona' was higher regardless of the type of OSF and their concentrations.

According to 3-way ANOVA,  $\beta$ -amylase activity in tissue of the terminal flower bud of inflorescence was significantly affected by three factors (Table 4). The activity of this enzyme unlike  $\alpha$ -amylase was more in 'Brunello', and like  $\alpha$ -amylase, the activity of this enzyme was more with the highest concentration of magnetic OSF. The  $\beta$ -amylase activity in 'Cherbourg' was like  $\alpha$ -amylase in the same cultivar. However, in 'Navona', this enzyme showed the highest activity affected by the both of magnetic and

non-magnetic OSFs with different manner toward  $\alpha\mathchar`-$  amylase in the same cultivar.

The Earth's magnetic field affects orientation of the ferromagnetic particles and modulations of reactions. It has been reported that the magnetic field has an effect on the biochemical processes and stimulation of the activity of proteins and enzymes on increase of the seed vigor (Dhawi *et al.*, 2009). Tham *et al.* (2001) reported an increase in shoot growth of rice seedling in the hydroponic medium using acid solution of chitosan. Magnetic fields have been reported to increase sugar content in sugar beet roots (*Beta vulgaris*) and the content of gluten in wheat (*Triticum aestivum*) (Dhawi *et al.*, 2009). Radhakrishnan and Kumari (2012) in their experiment on soybeans indicated a positive effect of a pulsed magnetic field on the increased activity of the  $\alpha$ - and  $\beta$ -amylases. In our experiment, MNCC with its synergetic effects of magnetism, chitosan, and iron, was remarkably increased the photosynthetic structures,

	Tr	eatments				
Cultivars (A)		Concentration of OSFs	α-amylase	β-amylase	Vase life (days) <sup>wz</sup>	
	OSFs (B)	(mg/l) (C)				
Cherbourg	CMC	0	4.48±0.21 gh	5.98±0.49 g	7.00±0.00 ab	
0		2.5	4.42±0.21 gh	7.97±0.30 g	8.20±0.97 ab	
		5	6.61±0.33 ef	12.31±0.90 de	7.00±0.71 ab	
		10	6.61±0.20 ef	13.49±0.68 d	7.20±0.37 ab	
		15	9.00±0.32 cd	12.33±0.99 de	6.00±0.63 ab	
	MNCC	0	4.48±0.21 gh	5.98±0.49 g	7.00±0.00 ab	
		2.5	6.56±0.21 ef	6.01±0.43 g	6.60±0.51 ab	
		5	7.14±0.17 def	8.04±0.30 g	6.67±0.67 ab	
		10	8.99±0.49 cd	12.04±0.95 def	8.00±0.00 ab	
		15	11.07±0.44 ab	8.07±0.33 g	6.40±0.51 ab	
Navona	CMC	0	5.60±0.27 fg	9.06±0.36 efg	7.80±0.37 ab	
		2.5	8.09±0.40 cde	9.11±0.45 ef	7.20±0.49 ab	
		5	8.02±0.41 cde	12.15±0.63 de	7.80±0.20 ab	
		10	9.63±0.34 bc	15.21±0.65 cd	8.60±0.51 a	
		15	12.04±0.53 a	15.11±0.73 cd	8.20±0.49 ab	
	MNCC	0	5.60±0.27 fg	9.06±0.36 efg	7.80±0.37 ab	
		2.5	3.07±0.20 hi	12.10±0.50 def	6.80±0.37 ab	
		5	5.57±0.22 fg	14.92±0.68 cd	8.80±0.58 a	
		10	5.59±0.27 fg	18.09±0.79 abc	7.80±0.37 ab	
		15	8.03±0.34 cde	18.13±0.74 abc	9.25±0.48 a	
Brunello	CMC	0	2.04±0.14 i	6.52±0.37 g	5.80±0.58 ab	
		2.5	2.18±0.12 i	8.16±0.44 fg	4.80±0.73 b	
		5	4.27±0.24 gh	13.38±0.53 d	6.20±0.37 ab	
		10	6.82±0.32 ef	15.27±0.75 cd	7.00±0.77 ab	
		15	6.81±0.35 ef	19.30±0.69 ab	7.67±0.67 ab	
	MNCC	0	2.04±0.14 i	6.52±0.37 g	5.80±2.58 ab	
		2.5	2.09±0.07 i	12.99±0.61 de	6.20±0.20 ab	
		5	4.18±0.22 gh	15.43±0.81 bcd	7.60±0.51 ab	
		10	6.80±0.24 ef	15.11±0.70 cd	5.80±1.02 ab	
		15	9.29±0.50 bc	19.41±0.79 a	5.80±1.02 ab	
ANOVA (3-way)						
A			**	**	*	
В			**	*	NS	
С			**	**	NS	
A×B			**	**	NS	
A×C			**	**	NS	
B×C			**	**	NS	
A×B×C			**	**	NS <sup>Y</sup>	
CV (%)			7.84	7.99	19.18	

Table 4 - Effects of OSFs on amylases (N=3) into the terminal bud tissue of inflorescence and vase life (N=5) of three lily cultivars

 $^{\rm z}$  The means with similar letters have not any significant differences at  ${\rm HSD}_{0.01}.$ 

 $^{\rm w}$  HSD\_{\rm 0.05} and N=5

<sup>y</sup> Type I Error

\*\*, \*, NS = Significance at p≤0.01 and p≤0.05 and non-significance, respectively.

the transfer of photosynthetic products and the storage of carbohydrates; so that Takeda *et al.* (1983) stated that the increase of substrate promotes the activity of amylase enzymes, especially  $\alpha$ -amylase.

According to Table 4, the longer vase life was observed in 'Navona' in the high concentrations of OSFs (magnetic and non-magnetic) based on 3-way interactions compared with two other cultivars. Hajnorouzi *et al.* (2011) reported that using a combination of Earth's magnetic field and weak pulsed electromagnetic field on corn seedlings can increase the growth rate and decrease the iron content of the plant and maintain the membrane's health and decrease oxidative burst.

Since the magnetic field is the natural property of the earth, plants and other living creatures are permanently responding to the magnetic field during their lives. Earth acts as a magnet with its northern and southern poles, and natural effects of the magnetic field can change the growth and yield of plants on the ground. In particular, the electromagnetic spectrum of solar radiation stimulates plant growth through the process of photosynthesis. The possible mechanism is the changing of the electrostatic balance of the plant system at the membrane surface of the cell, which is the primary site for any plant growth restriction or promotion (Radhakrishnan and Kumari, 2012). Therefore, the role of superparamagnetic nanoparticles can be interpreted in our experiment based on the influence of the Earth's magnetic field.

It can be stated, instead of the iron salt (which is often difficult to uptake by plants), a chelating agent in the nutrition solution can be used both as the iron source for the plant and also is suitable for the absorption of other elements. Between two tested compounds, MNCC is a more suitable compound than CMC because it has a positive synergic effect in addition to providing iron in the plant, which is effect of both chitosan and magnetism. In addition, the characteristics of particle size in this type of supplement, i.e. nano- size, affect the biophysical characteristics and biological activities of the plant.

## 4. Conclusions

Our experiment showed that utilizing the magnetic composite of chitosan (MNCC) or modified and chelating macromolecule of chitosan (CMC) in horticulture can significantly affect the growth and development physiology of plants. We introduced this

compound, especially magnetic compound, as fertilizer supplement in production period of lily bulb (Shafiee-Masouleh et al., 2014); now in this experiment for three cultivars forcing period of lily shows that high concentration of both OSFs can be used as a supplement in nutrition solution. The highest concentrations (10 and 15 mg/l) regardless of OSF types and the cultivars response caused significant physiological effects on the content of carbohydrates and also the enzymes that are influence on carbohydrates (amylases). It seems that observing the remarkable morphological changes needs to use the higher concentrations of both OSFs without toxic effects. However, this subject (the use of higher concentrations) must be examined in horticultural plants. The examined cultivars (Cherbourg, Navona and Brunello) showed almost different responses to OSFs, but generally magnetic OSF can be advised and for security utilization needs to be examined with higher concentrations at future research.

## References

- ABADÍA J., VÁZQUEZ S., RELLÁN-ÁLVAREZ R., EL-JENDOUBI
   H., ABADÍA A., ÁLVAREZ-FERNÁNDEZ A., LÓPEZ-MILLÁN
   A.F., 2011 Towards a knowledge-based correction of iron chlorosis. Plant Physiol. Biochem., 49(5): 471-482.
- BARKA E.A., EULLAFFROY P., CLÉMENT C., VERNET G., 2004 - Chitosan improves development, and protects Vitis vinifera L. against Botrytis cinerea. - Plant Cell Rep., 22(8): 608-614.
- BORLOTTI A., VIGANI G., ZOCCHI G., 2012 Iron deficiency affects nitrogen metabolism in cucumber (Cucumis sativus L.) plants. - BMC Plant Biol., 12(1): 189.
- CHANG Y.C., CHANG S.W., CHEN D.H., 2006 Magnetic chitosan nanoparticles: Studies on chitosan binding and adsorption of Co (II) ions. - React. Funct. Polym., 66(3): 335-341.
- CHANG Y.C., CHEN D.H., 2005 Preparation and adsorption properties of monodisperse chitosan-bound Fe<sub>3</sub>O<sub>4</sub> magnetic nanoparticles for removal of Cu (II) ions. - J. Colloid Interface Sci., 283(2): 446-451.
- DHAWI F., AL-KHAYRIJ M., HASSAN E., 2009 Static magnetic field influence on elements composition in date palm (Phoenix dactylifera L.). - Res. J. Agric. Biol. Sci., 5(2): 161-166.
- DU TOIT E.S., 2001 Temperature effects on bulb growth and inflorescence development of Lachenalia cv. Ronina. - Doctoral Thesis, University of Pretoria, South Africa.
- DZUNG N.A., KHANH V.T.P., DZUNG T.T., 2011 Research on impact of chitosan oligomers on biophysical characteristics, growth, development and drought resistance of coffee. - Carbohydr. Polym., 84(2): 751-755.

- EL SAYED H.E.S.A., 2014 Impact of magnetic water irrigation for improve the growth, chemical composition and yield production of broad bean (Vicia faba L.) plant. -Am. J. Exp. Agric., 4(4): 476-496.
- EL-TANTAWY E.M., 2009 Behavior of tomato plants as affected by spraying with chitosan and aminofort as natural stimulator substances under application of soil organic amendments. - Pak. J. Biol. Sci., 12(17): 1164-1173.
- FAEGHI P., SEYEDPOUR N., 2013 Effects of 50 Hz electromagnetic fields on seed germination and early growth in wheat (Triticum spp.). - Bull. Env. Pharmacol. Life Sci., 2(5): 52-54.
- FAROUK S., AMANY A.R., 2012 Improving growth and yield of cowpea by foliar application of chitosan under water stress. - Egypt. J. Biol., 14(1): 14-16.
- GÓRNIK K., GRZESIK M., ROMANOWSKA-DUDA B., 2008 -The effect of chitosan on rooting of grapevine cuttings and on subsequent plant growth under drought and temperature stress. - J. Fruit Ornam. Plant Res., 16: 333-343.
- HAJNOROUZI A., VAEZZADEH M., GHANATI F., NAHIDIAN B., 2011 - Growth promotion and a decrease of oxidative stress in maize seedlings by a combination of geomagnetic and weak electromagnetic fields. - Plant Physiol., 168(10): 1123-1128.
- HE S., FENG Y., REN H., ZHANG Y., GU N., LIN X., 2011 The impact of iron oxide magnetic nanoparticles on the soil bacterial community. J. Soils Sediments, 11(8): 1408-1417.
- KANANONT N., PICHYANGKURA R., CHANPRAME S., CHAD-CHAWAN S., LIMPANAVECH P., 2010 - Chitosan specificity for the in vitro seed germination of two Dendrobium orchids (Asparagales: Orchidaceae). - Sci. Hort., 124(2): 239-247.
- KASHYAP P.L., XIANG X., HEIDEN P., 2015 Chitosan nanoparticle based delivery systems for sustainable agriculture. - Int. J. Biol. Macromol., 77: 36-51.
- LIMPANAVECH P., CHAIYASUTA S., VONGPROMEK R., PICHYANGKURA R., KHUNWASI C., CHADCHAWAN S., LOTRAKUP., BUNJONGRAT R., CHAIDEE A., BANGY-EEKHUN T., 2008 - Chitosan effects on floral production, gene expression, and anatomical changes in the Dendrobium orchid. - Sci. Hort., 116(1): 65-72.
- NETTO A.T., CAMPOSTRINI E., DE OLIVEIRA J.G., BRESSAN-SMITH R.E., 2005 - Photosynthetic pigments, nitrogen, chlorophyll a fluorescence and SPAD-502 readings in coffee leaves. - Sci. Hort., 104(2): 199-209.
- NGE K.L., NWE N., CHANDRKRACHANG S., STEVENS W.F., 2006 - Chitosan as a growth stimulator in orchid tissue culture. - Plant Sci., 170(6): 1185-1190.
- NGUYEN VAN S., MINH H.D., DZUNG N.A., 2013 Study on chitosan nanoparticles on biophysical characteristics and growth of Robusta coffee in green house. -Biocatal. Agric. Biotechnol., 2(4): 289-294.

- OHTA K., TANIGUCHI A., KONISHI N., HOSOKI T., 1999 -Chitosan treatment affects plant growth and flower quality in Eustoma grandiflorum. - HortScience, 34(2): 233-234.
- PAVEL A., CREANGĂ D.E., 2005 Chromosomal aberrations in plants under magnetic fluid influence. - J. Magn. Magn. Mater., 289: 469-472.
- PAVEL A., TRIFAN M., BARA I.I., CREANGĂ D.E., COTAE C., 1999 - Accumulation dynamics and some cytogenetical tests at Chelidonium majus and Papaver somniferum callus under the magnetic liquid effect. - J. Magn. Magn. Mater., 201(1-3): 443-445.
- PORNPIENPAKDEE P., SINGHASURASAK R., CHAIYASAP P., PICHYANGKURA R., BUNJONGRAT R., CHADCHAWAN S., LIMPANAVECH P., 2010 - Improving the micropropagation efficiency of hybrid Dendrobium orchids with chitosan. - Sci. Hort., 124(4): 490-499.
- RĂCUCIU M., CREANGĂ D.E., 2007 a Influence of waterbased ferrofluid upon chlorophylls in cereals. - J. Magn. Magn. Mater., 311(1): 291-294.
- RĂCUCIU M., CREANGĂ D.E., 2007 b TMA-OH coated magnetic nanoparticles internalized in vegetal tissue. -Rom. J. Phys., 52(3/4): 395.
- RĂCUCIU M., MICLĂUŞ S., CREANGĂ D.E., 2009 The response of plant tissues to magnetic fluid and electromagnetic exposure. - Rom. J. Phys., 19(1): 73-83.
- RADHAKRISHNAN R., KUMARI B.D.R., 2012 Pulsed magnetic field: a contemporary approach offers to enhance plant growth and yield of soybean. - Plant Physiol. Biochem., 51: 139-144.
- SHAFIEE-MASOULEH S.S., HATAMZADEH A., SAMIZADEH H., RAD-MOGHADAM K., 2014 - Enlarging bulblet by magnetic and chelating structures of nano-chitosan as supplementary fertilizer in Lilium. - Hortic. Environ. Biotec., 55(6): 437-444.
- TAIZ L., ZEIGER E., 2002 *Plant physiology. Third edition.* Sinauer Associates Inc., Sunderland, MA, USA, pp. 507.
- TAKEDA C., TAKEDA Y., HIZUKURI S., 1983 -Physicochemical properties of lily starch. - Cereal Chem., 60(3): 212-216.
- THAM L.X., NAGASAWA N., MATSUHASHI S., ISHIOKA N.S., ITO T., KUME T., 2001 - *Effect of radiation-degraded chitosan on plants stressed with vanadium*. - Radiat. Phys. Chem., 61(2): 171-175.
- THOIRON S., BRIAT J.F., 1999 Differential expression of maize sugar responsive genes in response to iron deficiency. Plant Physiol. Biochem., 37(10): 759-766.
- TREDER J., 2003 Effects of supplementary lighting on flowering, plant quality and nutrient requirements of lily 'Laura Lee' during winter forcing. - Sci. Hort., 98(1): 37-47.
- WU L., LIU M., 2008 Preparation and properties of chitosan-coated NPK compound fertilizer with controlledrelease and water-retention. - Carbohydr. Polym., 72(2): 240-247.





(\*) Corresponding author:

a.jorkesh@gmail.com

#### Citation:

JORKESH A., AMINIFARD M.H., 2019 - Foliar application of asparagine and casein on biochemical and morphological attributes of garden cress (Lepidium sativum L.) under greenhouse conditions. - Adv. Hort. Sci., 33(2): 227-233

#### Copyright:

© 2019 Jorkesh A., Aminifard M.H. This is an open access, peer reviewed article published by Firenze University Press (http://www.fupress.net/index.php/ahs/) and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits

unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

#### Data Availability Statement:

All relevant data are within the paper and its Supporting Information files.

Competing Interests:

The authors declare no competing interests.

Received for publication 10 August 2018 Accepted for publication 18 February 2019

# Foliar application of asparagine and casein on biochemical and morphological attributes of garden cress (*Lepidium sativum* L.) under greenhouse conditions

## A. Jorkesh 1(\*), M.H. Aminifard 2

- <sup>1</sup> Department of Horticulture, Faculty of Agriculture, University of Guilan, Rasht, Iran.
- <sup>2</sup> Department of Horticulture Science, Special Plants Regional Research Centre, Faculty of Agriculture, University of Birjand, Iran.

*Key words*: Foliar spray, nitrogen content, phosphorus content, vegetative stage.

Abstract: In this study, the effect of foliar application of Asparagine (ASN) and Casein (CSN) during vegetative stage at four rates (0, 50, 100 and 150 mg  $l^{-1}$ ) was investigated on garden cress (*Lepidium sativum* L.). The results showed that asparagine application, especially at a high level, could significantly increase the morpho-physiological traits such as plant height, leaf and stem fresh weights and leaf and stem dry weights, leaf pigments (chlorophyll a and chlorophyll b) and leaf nutrients content (Nitrogen and Phosphorus). Also, the results indicated that casein application at 50 mg  $l^{-1}$  rate had the best performance through in stem and root fresh weights, stem dry weight and diameter of main stem traits. Casein application at rate 100 mg  $l^{-1}$  had the highest leaf nitrogen and phosphorus content. Generally, our findings suggest that the use of asparagine and casein can be considered as an appropriate growth regulator in garden cress cultivation.

# 1. Introduction

Garden cress (*Lepidium sativum* L.) is an edible herb and a member of the Cruciferae (Brassicaceae) family. It is commonly cultivated throughout the temperate regions of India and Pakistan (Nadkarni, 1954). The plant is cultivated as culinary vegetable all over Asia (Nadkarni, 1976). Garden cress is an annual standing plant, growing up to 30 cm. It is a well known cookable herb and the leaves are widely used as a garnish in salads. In addition to its leaves that have medicinal properties, the seeds are aperients, diuretic, tonic, demulcent, aphrodisiac, carminative (Chopra *et al.*, 1986). Moreover, the seeds, which are used in folk therapies, have many activities like thermogenic, depurative, rubefacient, tonic, aphrodisiac, abortive, ophthalmic, diuretic (Gokavi *et al.*, 2004; Dugasani *et al.*, 2009).

Intensive farming practices, which produce high yields and quality, require the extensive use of chemical fertilizers that are both costly and

create environmental problems. Therefore, there has been a recent resurgence of interest in environmentally friendly, sustainable and organic agricultural practice (Orhan *et al.*, 2006). Thus, it is necessary to supply the plant requirement to nutrient through proper procedure. There are different ways to supply plant nutrient's requirement such as soil feeding and foliar application. Of these, foliar feeding is an effective method for improving soil deficiencies and overcoming the soils inability to transfer nutrients to the plant. It has reported the foliar feeding can be 8 to 10 times more effective than soil feeding and up to 90% of a foliar fed nutrient solution can be found in the smallest root of a plant within 60 minutes of application (Garcia and Hanway, 1976).

Amino acids are the major building element for proteins (Andrews, 1986). Amino acids is a wellknown biostimulant which has positive influence on plant growth, yield and significantly decrease the damages caused by abiotic stresses (Kowalczyk and Zielony, 2008). ASN is widely used as a source of organic nitrogen in the media upon which certain bacteria are grown (Long and Seibert, 1926). ASN is thought to play a clearly important role in the transportation and storage of nitrogen (Lehmann and Ratajczak, 2008), because of their relatively stable nature and high N/C ratio (Ireland and Lea, 1999; Masclaux-Daubresse et al., 2006). In plants, ASN, one of the most prevalent amides, has been reported to be the primal source of Nitrogen for protein synthesis, particularly in actively growing tissues (Brouguisse et al., 1992). ASN aggregation in plants in response to environmental stress could be an ammonium detoxification mechanism and a means to stock up Nitrogen when protein synthesis is impaired in plants due to stressful environments (Herrera-Rodríguez et al., 2007).

CSN is a very rich source of essential amino acids (Sarode *et al.*, 2016). There are four different CSN proteins ( $\alpha_{s1}$ ,  $\alpha_{s2}$ ,  $\beta$  and K), which are different in their amino acid composition (Dalgleish, 1989). Among proteins, CSN has been vastly used in artificial rearing diets because it contains all the essential amino acids, is soluble in water, and does not coagulate or precipitate after heating (Parra, 1979). CSN also contains important substances such as fatty acids, cholesterol, sugars, vitamins, and minerals (Vanderzant, 1974). CSN contains 0.7-0.9% phosphorus. So, CSN is known as a phosphoprotein (Sarode *et al.*, 2016). Several pre-harvest factors like climatic conditions and available nutrients can influence on yield and quality of vegetables (Lee and Kader, 2000).

In spite of wide rang of properties, there are a few study about the effect of amino acids on medicinal plants. So this study was conducted to evaluate the effects of ASN and CSN foliar application on vegetative and reproductive growth, physiological and biochemical traits of garden cress.

# 2. Materials and Methods

In order to investigate the response of Lepidium sativum to foliar application of asparagine (ASN) and casein (CSN) two separate pot experiments were conducted at research greenhouse of University of Guilan, Iran. The experiments were carried out based on two randomized complete design with three replications. The treatments in this study were different levels of ASN and CSN (0, 50, 100 and 150 mg  $l^{-1}$ ). Foliar application of experimental solutions was started from the four-leaf stage and done once every two weeks in the morning, up to the early May. In each spraying date, 20-25 ml of corresponding solution was applied per pot. Garden cress seeds which were prepared from Isfahan-PakanBazr Company were planted in 6th January. The sowing was done in pots with the 33 cm diameter and 22 cm height. The seed bed was a mixture of soil, cow manure and sand with the ratio of 2:1:1. The main properties of soil used in the pots are shown in Table 1. Except for cow manure, no fertilizer was used during the plants growth cycle. Plants were irrigated every 10 days. Plant thinning was performed 15 days after emergence, so that, 6 plants were kept in each pot. During plant growth the greenhouse temperature was 25°C on the day and 15°C during the nights. In addition, CO<sub>2</sub> concentration was 350 ppm, relative humidity was 40% and photoperiod adjusted as 16 hours' light and 8 hours of darkness.

Table 1 - Some chemical indices of soil used in pots for garden cress cultivation

Organic carbon (%)	Nitrogen (%)	Calcium (%)	Phosphorous (%)	Potassium (%)	рН	Texture
1.2	1	0.48	0.19	0.55	7.1	Loam sandy

In 4<sup>th</sup> May, four plants were lifted form the soil in each pot for determination of some above- and below-ground vegetative indices. The measured indices were plant height, leaf weight, root weight, stem weight and main stem diameter (by a ruler). The remained two plants were used to measure some reproductive traits including number of florets. The pigments content (carotenoid, chlorophyll a and chlorophylls b) was measured by the method has been explained by Minguez-Mosquera and Prez-Galvez (1998). To determine the leaf nitrogen, phosphorous and calcium percentages, the method of Jones (2001) was used.

The method of Bakhshi and Arakava (2006) also was used for the extraction of leaf extract to determine phenolic compounds and antioxidant capacity. Then, phenols were analyzed by using the method of Folin-Ciocalteau reported by Tavarini *et al.* (2008). For this purpose, the absorbance at 760 nm was measured using a spectrophotometer (T80+PG Instrument UV/Vis Spectrometer) and the values were expressed as mg gallic acid/100 g fresh weight. Antioxidant capacity was determined using DPPH free radical scavenging method which has been described by Sanchez-Moreno *et al.* (1999). Finally, data analysis was done using SAS 9.2 software and means were separated via Tukey's (honest significant difference) test at the 5% level of probability.

# 3. Results and Discussion

## Vegetative and reproductive growth

The analysis of variance of the investigated morphological traits was presented in Table 2. The results revealed that both ASN and CSN significantly affected the plant length, leaf and stem fresh weight, leaf and stem dry weight. So that, the greatest plant height was observed at a rate of 150 mg  $l^{-1}$  of ASN. Moreover, applying ASN at rate of 100 mg  $l^{-1}$  had the highest leaf and stem fresh weights and leaf and stem dry weights.

Casein application significantly affected the stem and root fresh weights, stem dry weight and diameter of main stem (Table 2). So that, the plants grown under CSN spray at rate of 50 mg l<sup>-1</sup> had the best performance due to stem dry and fresh weight, root fresh weight and main stem's diameter.

Asparagine and CSN foliar spraying could improve the morphological characteristics in garden cress. These results are in agreement with the previously studies by Kaya et al. (2013) on maize, Rasmia et al. (2014) on palm, Saeed et al. (2005) on soybean, Akladious and Abbas (2013) and El-Desouky et al. (2011) on tomato, Shafeek and Helmy (2012) on onion. Also, El-Zohiri and Asfour (2009) on potato found that spraying of amino acids at 0.25 ml/L significantly increased vegetative growth expressed as plant height and dry weight of plant. Their finding indicated that amino acids could improve the vegetative and reproductive traits in plants. These ability my be due to their important role in plant metabolism and protein assimilation which is necessary for cell formation and consequently increase the fresh and dry matter (Fawzy et al., 2012).

Amino acids contribute to the synthesis of growth hormones; therefore, it can be concluded that an increase in cell division and cell enlargement is the reason behind enhanced growth parameters (Shafeek and Helmy, 2012). The positive effect of amino acids on growth was stated by Goss (1973) who indicated that amino acids can serve as a source

Table 2 - Mean squares for the effect of different levels of Aspargine (ASN) and Casein (CSN) on vegetative and reproductive indices of garden cress

	Source of Variation							
Traits	Treatment		Er	ror	C	.V		
	ASN	CSN	ASN	CSN	ASN	CSN		
Plant height	24.22 *	5.86 NS	3.75	10.41	5.75	10.38		
Leaf fresh weight	0.66 *	1.008 NS	0.09	0.25	5.09	7.97		
Leaf dry weight	0.27 **	0.04 NS	0.03	0.02	11.69	12.28		
Root fresh weight	0.17 NS	0.2 **	0.06	2	8.52	5.22		
Root dry weight	0.002 NS	0.004 NS	0.01	0.005	8.54	5.94		
Stem fresh weight	2.65 **	2.001 **	0.04	0.16	3.62	6.83		
Stem dry weight	0.5 **	0.22 *	0.02	0.04	9.66	14.13		
Diameter of main stem	0.04 NS	0.11 *	0.05	0.01	10.98	5.87		
Number of florets	0.22 NS	0.75 NS	0.66	0.5	11.66	10.47		

NS, \*, \*\* Non-significant, significant at 5%, and 1% probability level, respectively.

of carbon and energy when carbohydrates become deficient in the plant's releasing the ammonia and organic acid form which the amino acid was originally formed (Table 3). The organic acids then enter Kerb's cycle, to be broken down to release energy through respiration (Goss, 1973). Serna *et al.* (2012) found that the spray of pepper plants with a mixture of amino acids led to raise the efficiency of photosynthesis, and thus, give the best vegetative growth.

# Biochemical traits and nutrients content

The mean squares of physiological and mineral content are presented in Table 4. Total phenolic compounds and antioxidants activity were not affected by foliar spraying of ASN and CSN (Table 5). Chlorophyll a and b content significantly increased in response to foliar ASN treatments (Table 4). The highest contents of chlorophyll a and b observed in plants grown under spraying of ASN at rate of 100

Table 3 - Means comparison for the effect of different levels of Asparagine and Casein on some vegetative and reproductive growth parameters of garden cress

Treatments (mg l <sup>-1</sup> )	Plant height (cm)	Leaf fresh weight (g plant <sup>-1</sup> )	Leaf dry weight (g plant <sup>-1</sup> )	Root fresh weight (g plant <sup>-1</sup> )	Root dry weight (g plant <sup>-1</sup> )	Stem fresh weight (g plant <sup>-1</sup> )	Stem dry weight (g plant <sup>-1</sup> )	Diameter of main stem (mm)	Number of florets
Aspargine									
0	29.66 b	5.47 b	1.18 b	2.87 a	1.20 a	4.77 c	1.15 c	1.99 a	7.00 a
50	34.66 ab	6.05 ab	1.81 a	2.97 a	1.25 a	5.73 b	1.44 bc	2.08 a	6.66 a
100	34.00 ab	6.57 a	1.83 a	3.42 a	1.26 a	6.96 a	2.06 a	2.25 a	7.00 a
150	36.33 a	6.31 a	1.62 ab	3.12 a	1.26 a	6.38 ab	1.86 ab	2.02 a	7.33 a
Casein									
0	29.66 a	5.47 a	1.18 a	2.87 b	1.2 a	4.77 b	1.15 b	1.99 b	7.00 a
50	31.00 a	6.75 a	1.45 a	3.39 a	1.22 a	6.64 a	1.80 a	2.37 a	6.33 a
100	30.66 a	6.23 a	1.38 a	2.82 b	1.15 a	6.22 ab	1.58 ab	2.01 b	6.33 a
150	33.00 a	6.65 a	1.43 a	3.14 ab	1.25 a	6.16 ab	1.55 ab	2.3 ab	7.33 a

Means with the same letter(s) within a column are not significantly different ( $P \le 0.05$ ) based on Tukey's test.

Table 4 - Mean squares for the effect of different levels of Aspargine (ASN) and Casein (CSN) on leaf nutrient and pigments content and some biochemical parameters in garden cress

	Source of variation								
Traits	Treat	ment	Er	Error		CV			
-	ASN	CSN	ASN	CSN	ASN	CSN			
Chlorophyll a	0.13 **	31.66 NS	0.006	0.008	4.9	6.75			
Chlorophyll b	0.05 **	0.01 *	0.001	0.002	5.83	7.89			
Carotenoid Content	0.0004 NS	0.003 NS	0.001	0.002	8.32	12.96			
Leaf Nitrogen Content	0.09 **	0.18 **	0.006	0.01	4.79	6.72			
Leaf Phosphorous Content	0.01 *	0.03 **	0.003	0.002	8.86	6.66			
Leaf Calcium Content	0.007 NS	0.0007 NS	0.007	0.003	9.45	6.95			
Total Antioxidants	21.41 NS	6.97 NS	12.75	6.16	6.64	4.7			
Total Phenol	31.66 NS	6.97 NS	7.33	17.33	4.99	7.81			

NS, \*, \*\* Non-significant, significant at 5%, and 1% probability level, respectively.

Table 5 -	Means comparison for the ef	ect of different levels of	<sup>4</sup> Asparagine and Casein on	biochemical	parameters of g	garden cress

Treatments (mg l <sup>-1</sup> )	Chlorophyll a	Chlorophyll b	Carotenoid content	Leaf nitrogen content	Leaf phosphorous content	Leaf calcium content	Total antioxidants	Total phenol
Aspargine								
0	1.38 b	0.56 c	0.39 a	1.45 b	0.57 b	0.89 a	51.6 a	50.3 a
50	1.53 b	0.73 b	0.4 a	1.6 ab	0.66 ab	0.83 a	53 a	52.6 a
100	1.87 a	0.89 a	0.37 a	1.81 a	0.71 ab	0.95 a	57.6 a	57.3 a
150	1.64 ab	0.71 b	0.35 a	1.81 a	0.73 a	0.87 a	52.6 a	56.3 a
Casein								
0	1.36 a	0.56 b	0.39 a	1.45 b	0.57 c	0.89 a	51.66 a	50.3 a
50	1.41 a	0.73 a	0.37 a	1.62 ab	0.60 bc	0.86 a	52 a	54.3 a
100	1.45 a	0.70 a	0.44 a	2.01 a	0.78 a	0.82 a	55 a	54.6 a
150	1.38	0.65 ab	0.43 a	1.88 a	0.74 ab	0.87 a	52.3 a	53.6 a

Means with the same letter(s) within a column are not significantly different (P≤0.05) based on Tukey's test.

mg l<sup>-1</sup> (Table 5). Generally, application of ASN had a significant effect on N and P% content, However, there was no significant difference in leafs calcium content (Table 4). Meanwhile, the highest amount of N% was belonging to application of ASN at rates of 100 and 150 mg l<sup>-1</sup>. Moreover, the highest leaf content of P% was observed at rates of 150 mg l<sup>-1</sup> ASN (Table 5).

Casein application could influence significantly on chlorophyll b content and leaf's Nitrogen and phosphorous content (Table 4). Lowest chlorophyll b content were observed in plants that treated with distilled water, while the highest chlorophyll b content were in plants that treated with 50 and 100 mg l<sup>-1</sup> of CSN (Table 5). The plant treated with 100 and 150 mg l<sup>-1</sup> CSN had the highest amount of nitrogen, and the highest Phosphorous content were in plants treated with 100 mg l<sup>-1</sup> of CSN (Table 5). These results are in Conformity with previous study in maize (Cazetta *et al.*, 1999; Kaya *et al.*, 2013), palm (Rasmia *et al.*, 2014), almond (Youssefi *et al.*, 2000), Datura (Hussein *et al.*, 1992) and strawberry (Abo Sedera *et al.*, 2010).

Youssefi *et al.* (2000) reported that leaf-nitrogen concentrations were related positively to concentrations of applied amino acids (especially asparagine and glutamine). On the other hand, increasing the nitrogen supply led to increase in the activity of certain enzymes, starch and the levels of nitrogen compounds (total nitrogen, soluble protein and free amino acids) and decreased the levels of carbon metabolites (sucrose and reducing sugars) in the tested plant (Cazetta *et al.*, 1999). Exogenous application of ASN was improved the phosphorus content of maize (Kaya *et al.*, 2013).

This increase in chlorophyll contents might be due to the availability of higher levels of amino acids in treated plants, because amino acids help to increase the chlorophyll content and this may lead to the increase in different growth criteria (Awad *et al.*, 2007).

## 4. Conclusions

The major problem with the use of conventional chemical fertilizers is the way in which ions enter the plant cell. The ions dissipate calcium from the cell wall and damage it, while amino acid chelates enter the space in the cell with the least resistance and without damaging the cell membrane. At the last stage, the binding of the chelate and desired atom is broken down into the plant cell, and the nutritional needs of the cells are provided with the lowest losses. Results of the current study revealed that foliar application of ASN and CSN could increase the growth and yield of garden cress. It could be recommended that spraying garden cress plants by ASN (100 and 150 mg l<sup>-1</sup>) increased the vegetative growth traits (plant height, leaf fresh weight, number of florets), nutrients uptake (leaf nitrogen and phosphorus content) and pigments concentration (chlorophyll a and chlorophyll a) and also application of CSN at 50 mg I-1 level could improved some morphological and biochemical traits of garden cress such as: root fresh weight, stem fresh weight, Chlorophyll b, Leaf nitrogen and phosphorus content in comparison control treatment. Therefore, it can be concluded that application of ASN and CSN is a good strategy in garden cress cultivation, but their effectiveness must be also evaluated under environmental stresses, in the future studies. Also spraying different nutrient solution in combination with each other may show interaction and contrary behavior in plants in comparison applying them solely, so further research with higher concentrations and also combined spraying of these amino acids, applying on different vegetables in greenhouse and farm conditions is suggested.

# References

- ABO SEDERA F., ABD EL-LATIF A., BADER L., REZK S., 2010 -Effect of NPK mineral fertilizer levels and foliar application with humic and amino acids on yield and quality of strawberry. - J. Appl. Sci., 25: 154-169.
- AKLADIOUS S.A., ABBAS S.S., 2013 Alleviation of sea water stress on tomato plant by foliar application of aspartic acid and glutathione. - Bangladesh J. Bot., 42: 31-43.
- ANDREWS M., 1986 The partitioning of nitrate assimilation between root and shoot of higher plants. - Plant, Cell & Environ., 9: 511-519.
- AWAD M., ABD EL-HAMEED A., SHALL Z., 2007 *Effect of* glycine, lysine and nitrogen fertilizer rates on growth, yield and chemical composition of potato. - J. Agric. Sci. Mansoura Univ., 32: 8541-8551.
- BAKHSHI D., ARAKAWA O., 2006 Induction of phenolic compounds biosynthesis with light irradiation in the Tesh of red and yellow apples. - J. Appl. Hortic., 8: 101-104.
- BROUQUISSE R., JAMES F., PRADET A., RAYMOND P., 1992 - Asparagine metabolism and nitrogen distribution during protein degradation in sugar-starved maize root tips. - Planta, 188: 384-395.
- CAZETTA J., SEEBAUER J., BELOW F., 1999 Sucrose and nitrogen supplies regulate growth of maize kernels. -

Ann. Bot., 84: 747-754.

- CHOPRA R., NAYAR S., CHOPRA L., 1986 Glossary of Indian medicinal plants (Including the supplement). Council of Scientific and Industrial Research, New Delhi, India, pp. 845-846.
- DALGLEISH D., 1989 Caseins, casein micelles and caseinates. J. Soc. Dairy Techn., 42(4): 91-92.
- DUGASANI S.L., BALIJEPALLI M.K., PICHIKA M.R., 2009 -Growth inhibition and induction of apoptosis in estrogen receptor-positive and negative human breast carcinoma cells by Adenocalymma alliaceum flowers. -Current Trends in Biotechn. Pharm., 3: 278-286.
- EL-DESOUK S., ISMAEIL F., WANAS A., FATHY E., ABD EL-ALL M., 2011 - *Effect of yeast extract, amino acids and citric acid on physioanatomical aspects and productivity of tomato plants grown in late summer season.* -Minufiya J. Agric. Res., 36(4): 859-884.
- EL-ZOHIRI S., ASFOUR Y., 2009 *Effect of some organic* compounds on growth and productivity of some potato cultivars. Annals Agric. Sci.,Moshtohor, 47: 403 -415.
- FAWZY Z., EL-SHAL Z., YUNSHENG L., ZHU O., SAWAN O., 2012- Response of Garlic (Allium Sativum L.) plants to foliar spraying of some bio-stimulants under sandy soil condition. - J. Appl. Sci. Res., 8: 770.
- GARCIA L., HANWAY J., 1976 Foliar fertilization of soybeans during the seed-filling period. - Agron. J., 68: 653-657.
- GOKAVI S.S., MALLESHI N.G., GUO M., 2004 Chemical composition of garden cress (Lepidium sativum) seeds and its fractions and use of bran as a functional ingredient. - Plant Foods Human Nutr., 59: 105-111.
- GOSS J.A., 1973 Amino acid synthesis and metabolism, pp. 414-430. - In: GOSS J.A. Physiology of planta and their cells. Pergamon Press, Inc., NY, USA, pp. 457.
- HERRERA-RODRÍGUEZ M.B., PÉREZ-VICENTE R., MALDON-ADO J.M., 2007 - Expression of asparagine synthetase genes in sunflower (Helianthus annuus) under various environmental stresses. - Plant Physiology and Biochemistry, 45: 33-38.
- HUSSEIN M., EL-SHERBINY S., ABOU-LEILA B., 1992 *Effect* of some basic nitrogen compounds on the growth, photosynthetic pigments and alkaloid contents in Datura metel L. - Egyptian Journal of Physiological Sciences (Egypt).
- IRELAND R., LEA P., 1999 *The enzymes of glutamine, glutamate, asparagine and aspartate metabolism.* - Plant Amino Acids, pp. 49-109.
- JONES J.E., 2001 Laboratory guide for conducting soil tests and plant analysis. CRC Press, Boca Raton, USA.
- KAYA C., AYDEMIR S., SONMEZ O., ASHRAF M., DIKILITAS M., 2013 - Regulation of growth and some key physiological processes in salt-stressed maize (Zea mays L.) plants by exogenous application of asparagine and glycerol. - Acta Botanica Croatica, 72: 157-168.
- KOWALCZYK K., ZIELONY T., 2008 Effect of aminoplant and asahi on yield and quality of lettuce grown on rockwool. - Conf. of biostimulators in modern agriculture,

Warsaw, Poland.

- LEE S., KADER A., 2000 Preharvest and postharvest factors influencing vitamin C content of horticultural crops. - Postharvest Biol., 20: 207-220.
- LEHMANN T., RATAJCZAK L., 2008 The pivotal role of glutamate dehydrogenase (GDH) in the mobilization of N and C from storage material to asparagine in germinating seeds of yellow lupine. - J. Plant Phys., 165: 149-158.
- LONG E.R., SEIBERT F.B., 1926 The chemical composition of the active principle of tuberculin. I. A non-protein medium suitable for the production of tuberculin in large quantity. - Amer. Am. Rev. Tuberc, 13: 393-397.
- MASCLAUX-DAUBRESSE C., REISDORF-CREN M ., PAGEAU K., LELANDAIS M., GRANDJEAN O., J KRONENBERGER, KRONENBERGER J., VALADIER M.-H., FERAUD M., JOUGLET T., SUZUKI A., 2006 - Glutamine synthetaseglutamate synthase pathway and glutamate dehydrogenase play distinct roles in the sink-source nitrogen cycle in tobacco. - Plant Phys., 140: 444-456.
- MINGUEZ-MOSQUERA M.I., PREZ-GALVEZ A., 1998 Color quality in paprika oleorensis. - J. Agric. Food Chem., 46: 5124-5127.
- NADKARNI K., 1954 Indian Materia Medica, with ayurvedic, unani-tibbi, siddha, allopathic, homeopathic, naturopathic and home remedies, appendices and indexes. 3rd edn. Prakashan Ltd, Dhootapeshwar, India, pp. 736-737.
- NADKARNI K., 1976 Indian Materia Medica. Popular Press, Popular Prakashan Private Limited, Bombay, India, 1: 1142.
- ORHAN E., ESITKEN A., ERCISLI S., TURAN M., SAHIN F., 2006 - Effects of plant growth promoting rhizobacteria (PGPR) on yield, growth and nutrient contents in organically growing raspberry. - Sci Hort., 111: 38-43.
- PARRA J., 1979 *Biologia dos insetos.* ESALQ, Universidade de São Paulo, Brazil.
- RASMIA S.D., ABD-EL KAREIM A.H., MONA H., 2014 Effect of foliar spraying with 5-aminolevulinic acid and different types amino acids on growth of Date Palm of plantles after acclimatization in the green House. - J. Plant & Soil Sci., 3(10): 1317-1332.
- SAEED M., KHEIR A., AL-SAYED A., 2005 Supperssive effect of some amino acids against Meloidogyne incognita on soybeans. - J. Agric. Sci. Mansoura Univ., 30: 1097-1103.
- SANCHEZ-MORENO C., LARRAURI J.A., SAURA-CALIXTO F., 1999 - A procedure to measure the antiradical efficiency of polyphenils. - J. Sci. Food Agric., 76: 270-276.
- SARODE A., SAWALE P., KHEDKAR C., KALYANKAR S., PAW-SHE R., 2016 - *Casein and caseinate: methods of manufacture*. - Elsevier, Amsterdam, The Netherlands, pp. 676-683.
- SERNA M.Y., NDEZ F.H., COLL F.A., COLL Y.T., AMORO A.D., 2012 - Brassinosteroid analogues effects on the yield and quality parameters of greenhouse-grown pepper (Capsicum annuum L.). - J. Plant Growth Regul 68: 333-

342.

- SHAFEEK M., HELMY M., 2012 Response of onion plants to foliar application of sources and levels of some amino acid under sandy soil conditions. - J. Appl. Sci. Res., 8: 5521.
- TAVARINI S., DEGLI INNOCENTI E., REMORINI D., MASSAI R., GUIDI L., 2008 - Antioxidant capacity, ascorbic acid, total phenol and carotenoids change during harvest and after storage of Hayward kiwifruit. - Food Chem.,

107: 282-288.

- VANDERZANT E.S., 1974 Development, significance, and application of artificial diets for insects. Annual Rev. Entom., 19: 139-160.
- YOUSSEFI F., BROWN P., WEINBAUM S., 2000 -Relationship between tree nitrogen status, xylem and phloem sap amino acid concentrations, and apparent soil nitrogen uptake by almond trees (Prunus dulics). -J. Hort. Sci. Biotec., 75: 62-68.





(\*) Corresponding author: daani fontana@hotmail.com

#### Citation:

FONTANA D.C., BECKER C.E., PINHEIRO M.V.M., PRETTO M.M., DOS SANTOS J., CARON B.O., SCH-MIDT D., 2019 - Impact of light quality on the physiological characteristics of Capsicum chinense seeds. - Adv. Hort. Sci., 33(2): 235-243

#### Copyright:

© 2019 Fontana D.C., Becker C.E., Pinheiro M.V.M., Pretto M.M., dos Santos J., Caron B.O., Schmidt D. This is an open access, peer reviewed article published by Firenze University Press (http://www.fupress.net/index.php/ahs/) and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

#### Data Availability Statement:

All relevant data are within the paper and its Supporting Information files.

**Competing Interests:** The authors declare no competing interests.

Received for publication 1 March 2018 Accepted for publication 22 February 2019

# Impact of light quality on the physiological characteristics of *Capsicum chinense* seeds

# D.C. Fontana <sup>1</sup> (\*), C.E. Becker <sup>2</sup>, M.V.M. Pinheiro <sup>2</sup>, M.M. Pretto <sup>2</sup>, J. dos Santos <sup>2</sup>, B.O. Caron <sup>2</sup>, D. Schmidt <sup>2</sup>

- <sup>1</sup> Top School in Agriculture Luiz de Queiroz, University of São Paulo, Piracicaba, SP, Brazil.
- <sup>2</sup> Federal University of Santa Maria, Campus of Frederico Westphalen, Departament of Agronomic and Environmental Sciences, Linha Sete de Setembro, BR 386 KM 40, 98400-000, Frederico Westphalen, RS, Brazil.

Key words: germination, LEDs bulbs, pepper, vigor.

Abstract: The objective of this work was to evaluate the physiological quality of Capsicum chinense seeds submitted to different light spectral qualities. It was used a completely randomized design, in a 4x5 factorial scheme, with four pepper cultivars [BRS moema biquinho yellow (Biq. Yellow), Airetama biquinho red (Biq. Red), Boyra Habanero red (Boyra Hab. Red), BRS Seriema tupã bode red (Tupã Bode Red)] and five light spectral qualities, being blue LEDs (B-LEDs); red LEDs (R-LEDs); blue+red LEDs (BR-LEDs); white LEDs (W-LEDs) and fluorescent lamp (FL) carried out germination and vigor analysis, with four replicates of 50 seeds. For this, the seeds were conditioned inside gerbox<sup>®</sup> boxes and kept in a growth room. The Big. Yellow and Boyra Hab. Red peppers showed the highest potential of germination and vigor, respectively, indicating high physiological quality. In general, the light spectral qualities provide differentiated responses in the initial development of the pepper cultivars, being the reduction of the percentage of dead seeds favored by the spectrum BR-LEDs and W-LEDs. The root fresh mass is increased by all lights, except R-LEDs. The fresh mass of the aerial part presents positive results in the FL lamps. Shoot length is favored by the R-LEDs.

## 1. Introduction

*Capsicum* peppers are closely related to the Brazilian richness culture and are a valuable part of the biodiversity heritage, being cultivated an immense variety, sizes, colors, flavors and pungences (Neitzke *et al.*, 2008). The Brazilian production is around 11,071 tons (Conab, 2015), being the state of São Paulo considered the largest producer.

Among the factors that regulate plant production, the light plays an important role because it is an important regulator of growth and development of the plant, as it regulates morphological characteristics and acts as an energy source in the primary metabolism and in the photosynthetic process (Simlat *et al.*, 2016). The qualitative or quantitative characteristics of growth and morphogenesis are influenced by the quality of the supplied light, affecting the plants development, mainly, by photomorphogeneic alterations (Heo *et al.*, 2002; Rezende *et al.*, 2008).

In recent years, light-emitting diodes (LED) have been widely used as alternative light source potential for plants (Simlat *et al.*, 2016). Among the advantages of LEDs systems are visible light emission and low heat production for long periods, with a specific wavelength, color and lighting flexibility, reduction of electrical consumption and toxic substances, as well as improved lifetime (Carvalho, 2007; Yeh and Chung, 2009). This technology becomes promising for the growth of plants in a controlled environment, such as in tissue culture and also in the supplementation of growth chambers and greenhouses (Yeh and Chung, 2009).

Different wavelengths of light can trigger a variety of responses in plants (Simlat et al., 2016). For example, red, blue, green and white LEDs lights were tested in different species, mainly forest ones, demonstrating the promotion of seed germination and subsequent development (Gonçalves et al., 2006; Victório and Lage, 2009). Red light may promote seed germination and root development (Daud et al., 2013), shoot elongation (Kim et al., 2004; Araújo et al., 2009), fresh mass increment (Sorgato et al., 2016), and an increase in shoot length (Cybularz-Urban et al., 2007), among others. Combinations of blue and red LEDs may promote biomass increase (Gu et al., 2012; Maluta et al., 2013; Da Silva et al., 2016) and increase of the root system (Gu et al., 2012). The blue wavelengths tend to improve stomatal conductance (Hogewoning et al., 2010), affect phototropism (Johkan et al., 2010), and increase the rate of photosynthetic pigments production. However, plants exhibit a wide range of morphological and phytochemical plasticity in response to each type of wavelength of light (Macedo et al., 2011).

Many studies report that LEDs can modify seed germination and plant growth and development (Gonçalves *et al.*, 2006; Victório and Lage, 2009; Daud *et al.*, 2013; Da Silva *et al.*, 2016). Although there are reports on the development of seedlings of the genus *Capsicum spp.* in light qualities (Da Silva *et al.*, 2016), the effects of the light spectral qualities on the germination and vigor of *Capsicum chinense* have not yet been analyzed. Thus, the objective of this work was to verify the impact of the light spectral qualities on the physiological quality of *Capsicum chinense* seeds.

## 2. Materials and Methods

## Plant material and conduction of the experiment

The work was conducted at the Plant Tissue Culture Laboratory of the Universidade Federal de Santa Maria, campus Frederico Westphalen - RS (Federal University of Santa Maria, campus Frederico Westphalen - RS), in november 2016.

The experiment was conducted in a completely randomized design, in a 4x5 factorial scheme, with four pepper cultivars (*Capsicum chinense*) and five light spectral qualities, totaling 20 treatments, with four replicates of 50 seeds each tratament, totalizing 4000 seeds tested. Four cultivars of pepper were used [BRS Moema biquinho yellow (Biq. Yellow), Airetama biquinho red (Biq. Red), Boyra Habanero red (Boyra Hab. Red) and BRS Seriema tupã bode red (Tupã Bode Red)], and five light spectral qualities [TEC-LAMP<sup>®</sup> blue LEDs - (450 nm) B-LEDs; red LEDs (660 nm) R-LEDs; blue (450 nm) + red (660 nm) BR-LEDs in the ratio of 40% and 60%, respectively; white LEDs W-LEDs; and special daylight type fluorescent FL (Osram<sup>®</sup>, Brazil)].

The seeds were placed inside gerbox<sup>®</sup> boxes with lids (11x11x3 cm) containing two sheets of Germitest<sup>®</sup> paper (in box dimensions), moistened with 0.2% KNO<sub>3</sub> solution (dissolved in distilled water), in proportion to 2.5 times the dry paper weight, as described in the Regras Analis de Sementes (Rules for Seed Analysis) (MAPA, 2009). The gerbox boxes were maintained in a growth room under temperature of  $25\pm2^{\circ}$ C and a luminous intensity of 36 µmol m<sup>-2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup> for 14 days.

## Analyzed variables

For the germination test, counting was performed by seven and 14 days after the test installation. At the first count (FC), the normal seedlings were counted and the values expressed as a percentage (%), at 14 days the following variables were analyzed: percentage of germination (PG), percentage of abnormal seedlings (PAS), percentage of hard seed (PHS) and percentage of dead seeds (PDS) (MAPA, 2009). According to MAPA (2009), dead seeds are the seeds that do not germinate at the end of the test, are neither hard nor dormant, and are usually softened, attacked by microorganisms and show no signs of germination. Already, the hard seeds are those that remain without absorbing water for a longer period than normal and are therefore at the end of the test with the appearance of seeds newly placed on the substrate.

For the root length (RL) and shoot length (SL) variables, 10 seedlings of each replicate were measured for all light qualities, being measured with a digital caliper. For the fresh mass of the aerial part (FMAP) and root fresh mass (RFM), the same seedlings were used for the SL and RL measurement, with the values referring to the 10 seedlings. Afterwards, the seedlings were conditioned in paper bags and kept in a forced air oven at 60°C, until constant weight was reached, to determine the dry mass of shoot (DMS) and dry mass of the root (DMR).

The germination speed index (GSI) was calculated by the sum of the number of germinated seeds per day, divided by the number of days between sowing and germination, following the Maguire's methodology (1962).

GSI= (G1 / N1) + (G2 / N2) + ··· + (Gn / Nn) (1)

Where GSI =  $G_1$ ,  $G_2$ , ..., Gn = number of seedlings computed in the first, second, third and last count;  $N_1$ ,  $N_2$ , ..., Nn = number of days of sowing to the first, second, third and last count.

The obtained data were submitted to analysis of variance, and the interaction between pepper cultivars and light spectral qualities was evaluated, and when they were significant, the averages were compared by the Tukey's test, at 5% of error probability, using the statistical program Assistat 7.7 beta.

### 3. Results

The analysis of variance showed significant interaction for the pepper cultivar factors x light spectral qualities only for the fresh mass of the aerial part (FMAP) and shoot length (SL) variables. The variables of the first count (FC), percentage of germination (PG), normal seeds (NS), abnormal seeds (AS), hard seeds (PHS), germination speed index (GSI), root fresh mass (RFM) and root length (RL) were significant only for the pepper cultivars factor. Root length (RL), root fresh mass and percentage of dead seeds (PDS) variables were significant for the light spectral qualities factor. On the other hand, the dry mass of the aerial part (DMAP) and dry mass of the root (DMR) variables were not significant (data not shown) by the F test, at 5% of error probability.

The pepper cultivars differed for the percentage of normal seeds (NS) and abnormal seeds (AS). The highest percentages of NS were observed for Biq. Yellow pepper with approximately 88%, being the same as Biq. Red pepper (85%), and differing from the others (p<0.05) (Fig. 1A). For the variable AS, the Tupã Bode Red cultivar presented the highest values, with 12.30% of abnormality, being higher than the others, and the lowest percentages were verified for Biq. Yellow pepper, with 4.40% (Fig. 1B).

Regarding the percentage of hard seeds, the Boyra

Hab. Red cultivar had the highest values, with an average of 11.8%, differing significantly from the others (Fig. 1C). The Biq. Yellow pepper cultivar showed the highest percentages of germination in the evaluation of the first count (FC), with 94.8%, differing significantly from the Boyra Hab. Red cultivar (Fig. 1D).



Fig. 1 - Percentage of normal seeds (NS-A), abnormal seeds (AS-B), hard seeds (HS-C) and germinated (GS-D) of four pepper cultivars, being Biq. Yellow, Biq. Red, Boyra Hab. Red and Tupã Bode Red, submitted to different light spectral qualities. \*Different letters represent significant statistical difference (Tukey's Test P<0.05; Bars=SD).</p>

For the root length variable, the Boyra Hab. pepper presented the highest values with approximately 51 mm in length, being statistically different from the other cultivars. The lowest averages were observed in Biq. Yellow and Biq. Red peppers with 36 and 35 mm, respectively (Fig. 2A). The Boyra Hab. Red pep-



Fig. 2 - Root length (A), root fresh mass (g for 10 seedlings) (B), germination speed index (C) and first counting of normal seeds (D) of four pepper cultivars, being Biq. Yellow, Biq. Red, Boyra Hab. Red and Tupã Bode Red, submitted to different light spectral qualities. \*Different letters represent significant statistical difference (Tukey's Test P<0.05; Bars=SD).</p>

per again stood out for the root fresh mass variable, with 0.072 gram for 10 seedling differing significantly from the other ones evaluated (Fig. 2B).

For the germination speed index (GSI), the Biq. Yellow pepper stood out, presenting 23.70, being significantly similar to the Biq. Red and Tupã Bode Red peppers, differing only from Boyra Hab. Red pepper (Fig. 2C). For the first counting of normal seeds the Biq. Yellow pepper showed the highest values with 84.1% of normal seedlings, differing from the other ones (Fig. 2D).

The light spectral qualities of BR-LEDs and W-LEDs provided higher root length (RL), with 43.37 and 42.97 mm respectively, differing statistically from the FL (Fig. 3A). For the root fresh mass variable, it was observed that the red spectrum promoted mass



Fig. 3 - Root length (A), root fresh mass (g for 10 seedlings) (B) and percentage of dead seeds (C) of four pepper cultivars submitted to different light spectral qualities, being B-LEDs, R-LEDs, BR-LEDs, W-LEDs and FL lamps. \*Different letters represent significant statistical difference (Tukey's Test P<0.05; Bars=SD).</p>

reduction, with 0.013 gram for 10 seedling, differing statistically from the other light spectra, which presented higher mass (Fig. 3B). Correspondingly, it was observed that the red spectrum conditioned the highest percentage of dead seeds, with 6%, differing statistically from the BR-LEDs and W-LEDs. The BE-LEDs and W-LEDs spectra conditioned low percentage of seed mortality (Fig. 3C).

For the Biq. Yellow pepper cultivar the light spectral qualities of W-LEDs, FL and BR-LEDs showed the highest values of fresh mass of the aerial part (FMAP), differing significantly from R-LEDs (Table 1). For Biq. Red and Boyra Hab. Red peppers, the FL light provided greater accumulation of fresh mass, presenting 0.194 and 0.283 gram for 10 seedlings, respectively, being statistically higher to the others (Table 1). As for the Tupã Bode Red pepper, the W-LEDs light conditioned the largest fresh mass of the aerial part, differing significantly from the B-LEDs and R-LEDs (Table 1).

It was observed that the BR-LEDs and FL lights provided a greater increment of fresh mass for Boyra Hab. Red pepper, with 0.236 and 0.283 g for 10 seedling, respectively, differing significantly from the R-LEDs spectrum. The tested peppers presented similar responses in relation to the W-LEDs light spectrum, not statistically different from each other (Table 1).

R-LEDs spectral quality provided the highest averages for the shoot length variable, being higher to the other spectra. In this spectrum, the Boyra Hab. Red and Tupã Bode Red were superior to the other peppers. For Biq. Yellow pepper the R-LEDs, FL lamp and BR-LEDs spectra conditioned the larger shoot length, statistically differing from the B-LEDs and W-LEDs. For Biq. red pepper, the R-LEDs spectrum was statistically superior to the others (Table 2).

The Boyra Hab. Red pepper presented superior performance to the others, presenting the highest average in shoot lenght (SL), being favored by the LEDs spectra and in disadvantage by the FL, differing significantly. Shoot length of Tupã Bode Red cultivar was favored by the R-LEDs light spectra qualities, differing significantly from the other spectra (Table 2).

## 4. Discussion and Conclusions

The Biq. Yellow pepper cultivar was superior to GSI, FC, NS, PG, presenting the lowest percentage of abnormal (AS) and hard (HS) seeds (Fig. 1). However, the Boyra Hab. Red pepper cultivar has been high-lighted for the RL (Figs. 2A, 3A), SL (Table 2), FMAP (Table 1), RFM (Figs 2B, 3B) variables. The results sug-

 Table 1 Fresh mass of the aerial part (g for 10 seedlings) of four pepper cultivars, being Biquinho Yellow, Biq. Red, Boyra Hab. Red and Tupã Bode Red, submitted to different light spectral qualities, B-LEDs, R-LEDs, R-LEDs, W-LEDs and FL lamps

Cultivars	Fresh mass of the areal parts							
	B-LEDs	R-LEDs	BR-LEDs	W-LEDs	FL			
Biq. Yellow	0.144 bAB	0.114 bB	0.182 bA	0.191 aA	0.192 bA			
Biq. Red	0.1233 bC	0.139 abBC	0.179 bAB	0.169 aABC	0.194 bA			
Boyra Hab. Red	0.196 aBC	0.176 aC	0.236 aAB	0.204 aBC	0.283 aA			
Tupã Bode Red	0.099 bC	0.138 abBC	0.160 bAB	0.200 aA	0.183 bAB			
CV			15%					

\* Different lowercase letters in the column or uppercase letters in the row represent significant statistical difference (Tukey's Test P<0.05).

Table 2 - Shoot lenght of four pepper cultivars, being Biquinho Yellow, Biq. Red, Boyra Hab. Red and Tupã Bode Red, submitted to different light spectral qualities, being B-LEDs, R-LEDs, W-LEDs and FL lamps

Cultivars			Shoot lenght (mm)		
	B-LEDs	R-LEDs	BR-LEDs	W-LEDs	FL
Biq. Yellow	28.66 abB	34.28 bA	30.62 abAB	29.26 bcB	34.15 aA
Biq. Red	26.56 bC	37.65 bA	30.34 bBC	30.65 abBC	33.33 aB
Boyra Hab. Red	30.74 aB	43.14 aA	34.59 aB	33.92 aB	25.52 bC
Tupã Bode Red	29.075 abC	42.10 aA	33.89 abB	26.18 cC	26.53 bC
CV			6.71%		

\* Different lowercase letters in the column or uppercase letters in the row represent significant statistical difference (Tukey's Test P<0.05).

gest that Big. Yellow pepper has a higher germinative potential, while Boyra Hab. Red pepper has greater vigor. The characteristics of germination and vigor are individual for each cultivar and variables between them. For most of them, the speed, uniformity and germination rate depends on external and internal factors to the seed (Plue et al., 2010; Demotes-Mainard et al., 2016), such as temperature, humidity, light, viability of the embryo and genetic factors, characterizing in this way, the differences verified between the pepper cultivars. In general, the use of high vigor seeds results in a good performance of the crops in the field through better establishment of seedlings and survival of seedlings. In this way, germination and vigor tests are important in order to choose the best pepper to be used.

Specific light spectra can act positively stimulating the germination process in some species (Gonçalves et al., 2006), or can be indifferent to others. In general, species whose seeds present sensitivity to the light quality, the positive photoblastics, are considered pioneers in nature, since they require light stimulus to initiate their germination process (Rebouças and Santos, 2008). For the Capsicum chinense pepper plant, as observed in this study, only the percentage of dead seeds was influenced by the luminous spectra tested where the R-LEDs spectrum caused a high number of dead seeds whilst the BR-LEDs and W-LEDs reduced the percentage of mortality. The other germination variables evaluated did not present responses to the spectra. Red light has been reported to stimulate seed germination and root development (Bewley and Black, 1994; Abdullateef and Osman, 2011; Daud et al., 2013).

In addition to the quality, the luminous intensity in which the seeds and plants are submitted can also promote differentiated responses in the plant, as verified for Capsicum chinense Habanero, which presented increase in growth with the light intensity of 28 µmol m<sup>-2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup> (Barrales-López et al., 2015). The luminous spectra used in this experiment were larger, with 36  $\mu$ mol m<sup>-2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>, which may have masked the plant response. It is known that light in excess can result in reduction of the net photosynthetic rate, causing oxidative damage to the foliar tissues; only under appropriate light plants can be fully self-regulated to obtain the best status for absorption and transformation of light energy (Yao et al., 2017). It is known that excess light can also promote photovoltaic changes in plants, leading to the production of reactive oxygen species (ROS), which may have promoted mortality in seeds submitted to the red spectrum.

After germination, it was possible to observe changes in the morphological characteristics due to the different light spectral qualities in which they were submitted. Fluorescent light (FL), for example, provided a higher increase of FMAP in the evaluated peppers. This spectral quality is the most used for *in vitro* growth of plant species. Positive results in the increase of fresh mass of the aerial part were already found for *Curcuma longa* in fluorescent light, followed by red light (~ 625-440nm) and yellow light (~565-590nm) (De Souza Ferrari *et al.*, 2016). Naturally plants develop themselves under varied lights composed of a mixture of quality and quantity, which promotes the activation of several photoreceptors, among them phytochromes (Rockwell *et al.*, 2006).

The highest values of shoot length were verified in R-LEDs spectral quality for Capsicum chinense peppers, corroborating with other studies, which found an increase in root formation in cultures such as Jatropha curcas and Protea cynaroides (Daud et al., 2013; Wu and Lin, 2013), and Stevia rebaudiana (Simlat et al., 2016). Kim et al. (2004), observed stretching of the aerial part of chrysanthemums cultivated in vitro, under light in the red band. When the plants were submitted to the R-LEDs spectrum, some authors verified elongation in Cattleya loddigesii (Araújo et al., 2009), increase of fresh mass in Dendrobium phalaenopsis (Sorgato et al., 2016) and increase of shoot length for Cattleya (Cybularz -Urban et al., 2007), corroborating with the results found in this work.

Red light is effective for photosynthesis as the red emission spectrum fits perfectly with the photon energy required to reach the first excited status of a and b chlorophyll (Singh et al., 2015). Lights in blue and red spectra too are strongly absorbed by phytochrome through specific photoreceptors (Mathews, 2010). These photoreceptors activate enzymes associated with the synthesis of auxins, growth hormone, and greater photosynthetic efficiency (Sun et al., 1998), promoting an increase in growth, justifying the results found. In this way, plants that grow under these conditions have a good initial development, such as a well-formed root system, which allows for faster acclimation and better survival rates in the field (Chandra et al., 2010; Gruszecki et al., 2010).

Positive results for root fresh mass and root length were observed in BR-LEDs spectrum. Some studies indicate that combinations of LEDs with blue (30%) and red (70%) spectrum promoted an increase in biomass of *Fragaria* x *ananassa* and *Saccharum officinarum* (Nhut *et al.*, 2003; Maluta *et al.*, 2013). Results for *Anthurium andraeanum* favored gains in fresh and dry matter in the combination of RB-LEDs, followed by white light (Gu *et al.*, 2012). When RB-LEDs have been used *in vitro* propagation, a large part of the works observed a mass gain in both the root and the aerial part (Gu *et al.*, 2012; Maluta *et al.*, 2013; Da Silva *et al.*, 2016).

For chili culture (*Capsicum annuum* L. cv. Rubi Gigante), shoot length and collar diameter were favored by treatment with BR-LEDs light compared to white fluorescent light (FL) (Da Silva *et al.*, 2016). For this species, the authors also point out that the different qualities of the light spectrum have little effect on the growth and development of seedlings.

The photosynthetic pigments absorb light in the red and blue range, the red quality increas the photosynthetic rate, while blue quality improves the chloroplast development, chlorophyll biosynthesis and stomatal opening, thus, increasing the content of photosynthetic pigments (Johkan *et al.*, 2010; Hogewoning *et al.*, 2010; Daud *et al.*, 2013). These luminous spectra influence the primary and secondary metabolism in plant development, however, plants exhibit a wide range of morphological plasticity, and phytochemical in response to a given type and wavelength of light (Macedo *et al.*, 2011). In this way, some cultures are favored by the supply of these wavelengths, increasing their growth.

The tested peppers showed good results for the root length and root fresh mass variables when submitted to the W-LEDs spectrum. Positive results with the use of W-LEDs were obtained by Wilken *et al.* (2014), in which they found more vigorous growth of *Musa spp.* compared to the use of fluorescent lamps. For sugarcane plants, W-LEDs lamps promoted a higher number of shoots, in addition to a higher content of chlorophylls and carotenoids (Ferreira *et al.*, 2017).

The emitted photons in the combination of BR-LEDs, suppose that more photoreceptors of the pepper seedlings received stimuli, which may have triggered some morphogenetic mechanism in more photoreceptor cells than when exposed to only one spectrum. Similar assumptions were made by Shimokawa *et al.* (2014) and Chen *et al.* (2017). In this way, the positive results found for RFM and RL and the low seed mortality (SM), in the BR-LEDs combination were explained.

Light is a signal that is received by photoreceptors, which regulate plant differentiation and growth

(Li *et al.*, 2013). The quality of the emitted light by LEDs has promoted significant improvements in morphogenesis and differentiation in different species grown *in vitro* (Gupta and Jatothu, 2013). However, the effects and mechanisms associated with light quality may be peculiar to each species or cultivar (Li *et al.*, 2013; Da Silva *et al.*, 2016). Some explanations may be generalized, however, this specificity seems to be related to the different responses that were found for the vigor of the pepper cultivars.

The Biq. Yellow and Boyra Hab. Red present high potential of germination and vigor, respectively, indicating high physiological quality.

In general, the light spectral qualities provide differentiated responses in the initial development of the peppers, being the reduction of the percentage of dead seeds favored by the spectrum BR-LEDs and W-LEDs. The root fresh mass is increased by the all lights, except R-LEDs. The fresh mass of the aerial part presents positive results in the FL lamps. Shoot length is favored by the R-LEDs.

# Acknowledgements

The authors would like to thank the Coordenação de Aperfeiçoamento de Pessoal de Nível Superior (CAPES) for the scholarship.

# References

- ABDULLATEEF R.A., OSMAN M.B., 2011 Effects of visible light wavelengths on seed germinability in Stevia rebaudiana Bertoni. Int. J. Biol., 3(4): 83.
- ARAÚJO A.G., PASQUAL M., RODRIGUES F.A., RODRIGUES J.D., CASTRO E.M., SANTOS A.M., 2009 - *Crescimento* in vitro *de* Cattleya loddigesii *Lindl. em diferentes espectros luminosos associado a ácido giberélico.* - Rev. Ceres, 56(5): 542-546.
- BARRALES-LÓPEZ A., ROBLEDO-PAZ A., TREJO C., ESPITIA-RANGEL E. RODRÍGUEZ-DE LA O.J.L., 2015 - Improved in vitro rooting and acclimatization of Capsicum chinense Jacq. plantlets. - Vitro Cell Dev. Biol. Plant., 51(3): 274-283.
- BEWLEY J.D., BLACK M., 1994 Seed physiology of development and germination. - Plenum Press, NY, USA, pp. 445.
- CARVALHO H., 2007 *Diodos de luz de alto brilho e alta potência*. Directligt Indústria e Comércio de Produtos Eletrônicos, São Paulo, Brazil, pp. 2.
- CHANDRA S., BANDOPADHYAY R., KUMAR V., CHANDRA R., 2010 - Acclimatization of tissue cultured plantlets: from laboratory to land. - Biotechnol. Lett., 32(9):

1199-1205.

- CHEN X.L., YANG Q.C., SONG W.P., WANG L.C., GUO W.Z., XUE X.Z., 2017 - Growth and nutritional properties of lettuce affected by different alternating intervals of red and blue LED irradiation. - Scientia Horticulturae, 223: 44-52.
- CONAB, 2015 *Observatorio Agricola*. Indicadores da Agropecuária, Companhia Nacional de Abastecimento.
- CYBULARZ-URBAN T., HANUS-FAJERSKA E., SWIDERSKI A., 2007 - *Effect of light wavelength on* in vitro *organogenesis of a* Cattleya *hybrid.* - Acta Biol. Cracov. Bot., 49(1): 113-118.
- DA SILVA E.M., DA COSTA G.G.S., ANDRADE A.F., FERREIRA H.C.P., STEINER F., 2016 - Light spectral quality on production of lettuce, cucumber and sweet pepper seedlings. - Sci. Agrar. Paran., 15(4): 446-452.
- DAUD N., FAIZAL A., DANNY GEELEN D., 2013 -Adventitious rooting of Jatropha curcas L. is stimulated by phloroglucinol and by red LED light. - In Vitro Cell. Dev. Biol. Plant, 49(2): 183-190.
- DE SOUZA FERRARI M.P., ANTONIAZZI D., NASCIMENTO A.B., FRANZ L.F., BEZERRA C.S., MAGALHÃES H.M., 2017 - Espectros luminosos no desenvolvimento de plântulas de Curcuma longa cultivadas in vitro. -Arquivos de Ciências Veterinárias e Zoologia da UNI-PAR, 19(4).
- DEMOTES-MAINARD S., PÉRON T., COROT A., BERTHELOOT J., LE GOURRIEREC J. PELLESCHI-TRAVIER S., VIAN A., 2016 - Plant responses to red and far-red lights, applications in horticulture. - Environ. Exp. Bot., 121: 4-21.
- FERREIRA L.T., DE ARAÚJO SILVA M.M., DE MACÊDO C.R., WILLADINO L., 2017 - Fonte de luz e concentração de sacarose no cultivo in vitro da cana-de-açúcar (RB 867515). - Plant Cell Cult. Micropropag., 12(2): 46-52.
- GONÇALVES F.G., GOMES S.S., GUILHERME A.L., 2006 -*Efeito da luz na germinação de sementes de* Guatteria gomeziana (Unonopsis lindmanii R.E. FR.). - Rev. Cient. Elet. Eng. Flores., 8: 1-8.
- GRUSZECKI W.I., LUCHOWSKI R., ZUBIK M., GRUDZINSKI W., JANIK E., GOSPODAREK M., GRYCZYNSKI I., 2010 -Blue-light-controlled photoprotection in plants at the level of the photosynthetic antenna complex LHCII. - J. Plant Physiol., 167(1): 69-73.
- GU A., LIU W., MA C., CUI J., HENNY R.J., CHEN J., 2012 -Regeneration of Anthurium andraeanum from leaf explants and evaluation of microcutting rooting and growth under different light qualities. - HortScience, 47(1): 88-92.
- GUPTA S.D., JATOTHU B., 2013 Fundamentals and applications of light-emitting diodes (LEDs) in in vitro plant growth and morphogenesis. - Plant Biotechnol. Rep., 7(3): 211-220.
- HEO J., LEE C., CHAKRABARTY D., PAEK K., 2002 Growth responses of marigold and salvia bedding plants as affected by monochromic or mixture radiation provided by a light-emitting diode (LED). - Plant Growth Regul., 38(3): 225-230.

- HOGEWONING S.W., TROUWBORST G., MALJAARS H., POORTER H., VAN-IEPEREN W., HARBIN-SON J., 2010 -Blue light dose-responses of leaf photosynthesis, morphology, and chemical composition of Cucumis sativus grown under different combinations of red and blue light. - J. Exp. Bot., 61(11): 3107-3117.
- JOHKAN M., SHOJI K., GOTO F., HASHIDA S., YOSHIHARA T., 2010 - Blue light-emitting diode light irradiation of seedlings improves seedling quality and growth after transplanting in red leaf lettuce. - HortScience, 45(12): 1809-1814.
- KIM S.J., HAHN E.J., HEO J.W., PAEK K.Y., 2004 Effects of LEDs on net photosynthetic rate, growth and leaf stomata of chrysanthemum plantlets in vitro. - Sci Hortic., 101(1-2): 143-151.
- LI H., TANG C., XU Z., 2013 The effects of different light qualities on rapeseed (Brassica napus L.) plantlet growth and morphogenesis in vitro. - Sci. Hortic., 150: 117-124.
- MACEDO A.F., LEAL-COSTA M.V., TAVARES E.S., LAGE C.L.S., ESQUIBEL M.A., 2011 - *The effect of light quality on leaf production and development of* in vitro-*cultured plants of* Alternanthera brasiliana *Kuntze*. - Environ. Exp. Bot., 70(1): 43-50.
- MAGUIRE J.D., 1962 Speed of germination aid in selection and evaluation for seedling emergence and vigor. -Crop Sci., 2(2): 176-177.
- MALUTA F.A., BORDIGNON S.R., ROSSI M.L., AMBROSANO G.M.B., RODRIGUES P.H.V., 2013 - *Cultivo* in vitro *de cana-de-açúcar exposta a diferentes fontes de luz.* -Pesq. Agropec. Bras., 48(9): 1303-1307.
- MAPA, 2009 *Regras para análise de sementes.* -Ministério da Agricultura, Pecuária e Abastecimento, Secretaria de Defesa Agropecuária, Brasília, Brazil, pp. 399.
- MATHEWS S., 2010 Evolutionary studies illuminate the structural-functional model of plant phytochromes. -Plant Cell, 22(1): 4-16.
- NEITZKE R.S., BARBIERI R.L., HEIDEN G., CASTRO C.M., 2008 - Divergência genética entre variedades locais de Capsicum baccatum utilizando caracteres multicategóricos. - Magistra, 20: 249-255.
- NHUT D.T., TAKAMURA T., WATANABE H., TANAKA M., 2003 - Efficiency of a novel culture system by using light-emitting diode (LED) on in vitro and subsequent growth of micropropagated banana plantlets. - Acta Horticulturae, 616: 121-127.
- PLUE J., VAN GILS B., PEPPLER-LISBACH C., DE SCHRIJVER A., VERHEYEN K., HERMY M., 2010 - Seed-bank convergence under different tree species during forest development. - Perspect. Plant Ecol. Syst., 12(3): 211-218.
- REBOUÇAS A.C.M.N., SANTOS D.L., 2008 Influência do fotoperíodo e qualidade de luz na germinação de sementes de Melocactus conoideus (Cactaceae). - Rev. Bras Bioc., 5(S2): 900-902.
- REZENDE R.K.S., PAIVA L.V., PAIVA R., CHALFUN JÚNIOR A., TORGA P.P., CASTRO E., 2008 - Organogênese em capí-

*tulos florais e avaliação de características anatômicas da folha de* Gerbera jamesonii *Adlam.* - Ciênc. Agrotec., 32(3): 821-827.

- ROCKWELL N.C., SU Y.S., LAGARIAS J.C., 2006 -Phytochrome structure and signaling mechanisms. -Annu. Rev. Plant Biol., 57: 837-858.
- SHIMOKAWA A., TONOOKA Y., MATSUMOTO M., ARA H., SUZUKI H., YAMAUCHI N., SHIGYO M., 2014 - Effect of alternating red and blue light irradiation generated by light emitting diodes on the growth of leaf lettuce -BioRxiv.
- SIMLAT M., SLEZAK P., MOS M., WARCHO M., SKRYPEK E., PTAK A., 2016 - The effect of light quality on seed germination, seedling growth and selected biochemical properties of Stevia rebaudiana Bertoni. - Scientia Horticulturae, 211: 295-304.
- SINGH D., BASU C., MEINHARDT-WOLLWEBER M., ROTH B., 2015 - *LEDs for energy efficient greenhouse lighting*. - Renew. Sustain. Ener. Rev., 49: 139-147.
- SORGATO J.C., ROSA Y.B.C.J., SOARES J.S., PINTO J.V.C., ROSA D.B.C.J., 2016 - *Luminosidade e imersão em água na aclimatização intermediária de* Dendrobium phalaenopsis. - Hort. Bras., 34(1): 80-85.

SUN J., NISHIO J.N., VOGELMANN T.C., 1998 - Green light

drives  $CO_2$  fixation deep within leaves. - Plant Cell Physiol., 39(10): 1020-1026.

- VICTÓRIO C.P., LAGE C.L.S., 2009 *Efeitos da qualidade de luz na germinação e desenvolvimento inicial* in vitro *de* Phyllanthus tenellus. Rev. Ciênc. Agron., 40(3): 400-405.
- WILKEN D., GONZALEZ E.J., GERTH A., GÓMEZ-KOSKY R., SCHUMANN A., CLAUS D., 2014 - Effect of immersion systems, lighting, and TIS designs on biomass increase in micropropagating banana (Musa spp. cv. 'Grande naine' AAA). - In Vitro Cell. Dev. Biol. Plant, 50(5): 582-589.
- WU H.C., LIN C.C., 2013 *Red light-emitting diode light irradiation improves root and leaf formation in difficultto-propagate* Protea cynaroides *L. plantlets* in vitro. -HortScience, 47(10): 1490-1494.
- YAO X.Y., LIU X.Y., XU Z.G., JIAO X.L., 2017 Effects of light intensity on leaf microstructure and growth of rape seedlings cultivated under a combination of red and blue LEDs. - Journal Integrative Agriculture, 16(1): 76-105.
- YEH N., CHUNG J.P., 2009 High-brightness LEDs Energy efficient lighting sources and their potential in door plant cultivation. - Renew. Sust. Energ. Rev., 13(8): 2175-2180.





(\*) **Corresponding author:** mtatari1@gmail.com

#### Citation:

TATARI M., 2019 - Selection of open pollination progenies in some pear species in order to achieve dwarf and drought tolerant rootstocks. - Adv. Hort. Sci., 33(2): 245-255

#### Copyright:

© 2019 Tatari M. This is an open access, peer reviewed article published by Firenze University Press (http://www.fupress.net/index.php/ahs/) and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

#### Data Availability Statement:

All relevant data are within the paper and its Supporting Information files.

#### **Competing Interests:**

The authors declare no competing interests.

Received for publication 24 September 2018 Accepted for publication 25 February 2019

# Selection of open pollination progenies in some pear species in order to achieve dwarf and drought tolerant rootstocks

# M. Tatari<sup>1(\*)</sup> H. Abdollahi<sup>2</sup>, M. Henareh<sup>3</sup>, M. Dehqani<sup>4</sup>

- <sup>1</sup> Horticulture Crops Research Department, Isfahan Agricultural and Natural Resources Research and Education Centre, AREEO, Isfahan, Iran.
- <sup>2</sup> Temperate Fruits Research Center, Horticultural Scinces Research Institue, AREEO, Karaj, Iran.
- <sup>3</sup> Horticulture Crops Research Department, West Azarbaijan Agricultural and Natural Resources Research and Education Center, AREEO, Urmia, Iran
- <sup>2</sup> Soil and Water Research Department, Isfahan Agricultural and Natural Resources Research and Education Center, AREEO, Isfahan, Iran.

Key words: drought stress, genotypes, growth vigor, Pyrus spp., seedlings.

Abstract: One of the important products in Iran and Isfahan province is the pear that its cultivation has been limited by drought stress and global warming in recent years. The use of drought-tolerant rootstocks is one of the available solutions for pear orchards in semi-arid regions. In addition, the lack of dwarf or semi-dwarf rootstocks, which are appropriate and compatible with Iran climatic conditions, limited high density pear orchards. In order to obtain drought tolerant rootstocks, in this research fruit of Pyrus glabra, Pyrus syriaca, and Pyrus salicifolia, along with P. communis cv. Spadona, Dargazi, as well as Khoj n. 1 and n. 2 species were collected from different regions of Iran in August and September of 2016. The seeds were separated from the flesh and dried at room temperature. The seeds were cultivated in uniform and light texture of soil in November in the field condition to break the seed dormancy. Seedlings were irrigated regularly for three months in order to establish in the soil; drought stress began in July. In order to apply drought stress, irrigation time was considered based on 80% of allowed water depletion. Morphological traits of seedlings were recorded before stress and at the end of the stress period (late September). The viability percentage of seedlings after drought stress was between 14.28% (P. communis cv. Dargazi progenies) to 82.55% for P. salicifolia. Comparison of the means and cluster analysis, among populations showed that the three populations of P. salicifola, P. glabra and P. communis cv. Khoj n. 2 had the lowest height and were placed in the same group. After studying single genotypes in these three populations, genotypes no. 31, 32, 41, 57 and 12 from P. salicifolia, genotypes 10, 11, 7, 3 and 9 of P. glabra and genotype 4 of P. communis cv. Khoj n. 2 populations were selected as drought tolerant and dwarf genotypes and were taken to the propagation phase for future evaluation.

## 1. Introduction

Pear is from the *Rosaceae* family and the *Pyrus* genus. This species has been cultivated in Iran since ancient times, and Iran is one of the earliest

areas of pear distribution and variation in the world (Abdollahi, 2011). Drought stress is the most important environmental stress that occurs annually with extreme damage to crops, especially in arid and semi-arid regions (Xoconostle-Cazares et al., 2010). In dry and semi-arid regions of Iran, the amount of annual evaporation is higher than precipitation. In recent years, the cultivation of fruit trees, such as pears, has been limited due to climate change and reduce rainfall. Considering that the drought tolerance of the rootstocks is transmitted to the scion (Landsberg and Jones, 1981), the choice of drought tolerant rootstocks with a low water requirement is one of the solutions to drought problem of pear orchards in arid and semi-arid regions such as Iran (Cheruth et al., 2009).

Another problem in the cultivation of pears in Iran is the lack of suitable dwarf or semi-dwarf rootstocks that are compatible with cultivars and climatic conditions of the country for high density orchards. The pear and guince are used as rootstocks for pear trees. The quince rootstocks are very dwarf (EM-C) and semi-dwarf (BA29), but these rootstocks could not overcome the problem of graft incompatibility with some pear cultivars. These rootstocks are not also tolerant to winter frosts and chlorosis caused by iron deficiency in the calcareous soils (Harotko, 2007). In recent years, a number of clonal rootstocks have been introduced into Iran such as Pyrodwarf, Fox-11 and some of the American rootstocks of the Old home × Farmingdale series (Abdollahi, 2011). The use of native pear species as a seed or clonal rootstocks can be a solution for access to proper rootstocks with good adaptability to the climatic conditions of the country. Some of these species are dwarf and have a high tolerance to unfavorable environmental conditions that can be used to produce clonal rootstocks (Abdollahi et al., 2012).

In the pear genus, 22 species have been identified in the world that are mainly native to Europe, Africa and Asia. Of the 22 identified species, there are 12 species in Iran (Sabeti, 1995). In some parts of the world, these species are used as the rootstock for pear commercial cultivars. For example, a large number of pear cultivars in Turkey are grafted on *P. elaeagrifolia*, in Syria and Lebanon on *P. syriaca*, in ancient Yugoslavia, Turkey and Greece on *P. amygdaliformis*, in the south of Russia on *P. salicifolia* and in Algeria and Morocco are grafted on *P. longipes* (Henareh, 2015).

Wild germplasm has evolved in natural dry ecosystems for tolerance of stress conditions such as

high temperatures, drought and salinity. Identification of wild pear germplasm is very important to use as a rootstock in semi-arid regions (Zarafshar *et al.*, 2014). According to this, three wild pear genotypes from *P. syriaca* were exposed to four irrigation treatments. The results showed that the Coile wild genotype (*P. syriaca*) was more tolerant to drought conditions compared with other genotypes due to its high relative water content during drought stress and non-decreasing dry weight. Drought stress reduced leaf photosynthesis, stomatal conductance and transpiration in a number of pear species (Javadi and Bahramnejad, 2011).

In another study, drought tolerance was evaluated in three populations of wild pear germplasm (P. boisseriana) in greenhouse conditions. Among the three populations studied, the collected population from semi-arid regions showed higher drought tolerance than the other two populations that were collected from semi-humid areas, and recovered more rapidly after irrigation. These seedlings were introduced as promising sources for use as rootstock for commercial pear cultivars in drought conditions (Zarafshar et al., 2014). In a research carried out by Ghasemi et al. (2014), chlorophyll index was significantly different between studied pistachio rootstocks. In these rootstocks, chlorophyll index in stress conditions was lower than drought conditions. So, the reduction of chlorophyll content can be caused by chlorophyll degradation under drought stress conditions, which leads to reduced pure photosynthesis.

The rootstocks of European pear species are from very vigor to relatively dwarf. These rootstocks are compatible with all the pear tree cultivars and have considerable tolerance to the adverse conditions of soil and fire blight disease. Other species of *Pyrus* genus, such as *P. syriaca* Boiss is compatible with commercial pear cultivars and is currently used in some countries (Radnia, 1996).

Seed cultivation after cross or open pollination is one of the breeding methods that is frequently used in breeding programs. In this way, it is possible to achieve a wide variation for choice of new rootstocks and cultivars. For example, the Manon cultivar was obtained from open pollination of Beurre Bosc cultivar. The Pib-BU3 dwarf pear rootstock was obtained from open pollination of *P. longipes*, while Pi-BU4 and Pi-BU7 rootstocks were obtained from open pollination of the *P. pyrifolia* species (Mohan Jain and Priyadarshan, 2009).

Currently, most pear cultivars in Iran are grafted on different seedling rootstocks of the *P. communis*  species. Considering that wild pear genotypes grow on rocks and dry or low moisture soils, as well as some of them have a small growth in the form of shrubs, so some of them can be used as drought tolerant and dwarf rootstocks for commercial pear cultivars (Ashraf and Karimi, 1991; Henareh, 2015). The aim of this research was an evaluation of drought stress tolerance in some wild pear species, and then selection of the dwarf genotypes among the drought tolerant genotypes.

# 2. Materials and Methods

## Plant materials

In this research, seeds from open pollination of Pyrus syriaca Boiss., Pyrus salicifolia Pall. and Pyrus. glabra Boiss. along with P. communis L. cv. Spadona and Dargazi as well Khoj including large fruit (Khoj no. 1) and small fruit (Khoj no. 2) were evaluated. P. syriaca Boiss. is distributed from west Azarbaijan to Fars in the Zagros Mountains and northwest of Iran (Abdollahi, 2011). This species has shown compatibility with Spadona and Kochia pear cultivars and have improved the growth of the scion in calcareous soils. It is currently used as a rootstock in some countries (Fallouh et al., 2008). P. glabra species is known as Anchuchek in Iran, and has spread mainly in the Zagros Mountains. The seeds of this species are large and are consumed as snacks in Fars province (Abdollahi, 2011). P. communis is more commonly known as Khoj and is scattered in the forests of the north, West Azarbaijan, Sardasht and Baneh in Kordestan province. The fruit of this species is very diverse. Two types of native Khoj including large fruit (Khoj n. 1) and small fruit (Khoj n. 2) were studied in this research (Moazedi et al., 2014). P. communis cv. Dargazi is native commercial cultivar of Iran that has been introduced as tolerant rootstock (Mansouryar et al., 2017). P. communis cv. Spadona is high yielding and has high resistance to chlorosis due to iron deficiency. It is also relatively tolerant to psylla and fire blight. P. salicifolia species spread in the northwest of Iran, including west and east Azerbaijan provinces (Abdollahi, 2011).

# Cultivation of seeds

Fruits of studied species were collected in August and September of 2016 from different regions of West Azarbaijan and Isfahan provinces as well as northern regions of Iran and transferred to the laboratory. The seeds were separated from the flesh and kept in a cool and dry place in paper bags after washing and drying, In order to eliminate the chilling requirement, seeds were cultivated in separate rows in the nursery soil with a sandy loam texture at Isfahan Agricultural and Natural Resources Research Center, in December. From each of these species, 500 seeds were cultivated at intervals of 2-3 cm in the nursery and each produced seedlings were studied as a genotype. During chilling period, adequate moisture was provided and prevented from drying of the culture bed.

# Irrigation of seedlings

After emergence of seeds, the seedlings were irrigated for three months in order to establish in the nursery soil. Determination of irrigation time based on allowed water depletion of pear trees is after a 50% decrease in humidity, but because of the seedling roots had not yet been sufficiently developed, and needed enough moisture for better growth, so allowed water depletion was considered 35%. In the irrigation intervals, soil moisture at various depths of the soil was measured up to a depth of 100 cm by the Time Domain Reflectometry device (TDR, Trase6050X1) (Doorenbos and Pruitt, 1977; Alizadeh, 2006).

To obtain the amount of irrigation (irrigation volume), first, net irrigation depth was calculated according to formula 1.

$$In=\sum [(\theta FCi - \theta BLi) \times Di]$$
(1)

In this formula, In is the net irrigation depth (mm),  $\theta$ FCi is the moisture content of the field capacity for each layer,  $\theta$ BLi is the soil moisture before irrigation for each layer, Di is the root development depth (mm), and i is the number of each soil layer. Then, according to formula 2, gross irrigation depth was calculated.

$$Ig = In/(1-Lr) \times Ei$$
 (2)

In this formula, Ig is the gross irrigation depth (mm), In is the net irrigation depth (mm), (1-Lr) is the amount of leaching and Ei is the irrigation efficiency (usually 80-90% for drip irrigation).

Irrigation volume was obtained from the multiplication of gross irrigation depth in the irrigation plot area. This volume was controlled by the installed counter on the pipe before irrigation plot. For irrigation of seedlings leaked tubes with drippler at 10 cm intervals were used. The outlet flow of each drippler was measured in one liter per hour at an appropriate pressure. In this study, the efficiency of the drip system and the leaching requirement was considered 90% and 10% respectively.

# Drought stress

Drought stress began in July, which coincided with the beginning of the stress period in Isfahan region. Irrigation frequency was changed in order to apply drought stress, and irrigation time was considered based on 80% of allowed water depletion. Table 1 shows the volume of pure and impure irrigation water and number of irrigation per month.

# Evaluated traits

The morphological traits of seedlings were recorded separately for each genotype at the end of the stress period (late September). These traits included height and diameter of seedlings, number and length of internode, crown width, number of suckers and branches, chlorophyll index and leaf dimensions. Before applying stress, seedling height and diameter at 5 cm above the soil surface were recorded. The difference in both seedling height and diameter before and after stress were also calculated. Qualitative traits, including leaf chlorosis and trichome, as well as seedling growth vigor were recorded after stress using national guideline for distinctness, uniformity and stability in pear (DUS guileline) in pears. The abbreviation and measurement method of evaluated traits are given in Table 2.

# Data analysis

Mean comparison was calculated with SAS soft-

Table 1 -	Number of i	rrigation,	net and	gross vo	lume of irrigation water
-----------	-------------	------------	---------	----------	--------------------------

ware (version 9.1). Descriptive statistics including mean, minimum, maximum and coefficient of variation and also cluster analysis were performed by Ward method based on Squared Euclidean Distance with SPSS software (version 15).

# 3. Results

# Viability percent

Viability percent of seedlings of the studied pear species after the stress was shown in Table 3. According to the results, *P. salicifolia* showed the highest survival in drought stress conditions. After that, *P. communis* cv. Khoj n. 1 and 2 were placed in the next rank. The lowest percentage of seedling via-

Table 3 - Seedlings viability percent of pear cultivars and species after drought stress

Species	Viability percent
Pyrus communis cv. Spadona	14.77
Pyrus communis cv. Dargazi	14.28
<i>Pyrus communis</i> cv. Khoj n. 1	55.17
<i>Pyrus communis</i> cv. Khoj n. 2	43.79
Pyrus syriaca	20.33
Pyrus salicifolia	82.55
Pyrus glabra	17.74

Irrigation	February	March	April	May	June	July	August	September	October	November	Total
Number of irrigation	3	3	5	7	8	1	1	1	1	1	32
Net volume of irrigation water (m <sup>3</sup> .ha <sup>-1</sup> )	540	540	900	1260	1440	180	180	180	180	180	5580
Gross volume of irrigation water (m <sup>3</sup> .ha <sup>-1</sup> )	666.6	666.6	1111.1	1555.5	1777.7	222.2	222.2	222.2	222.2	222.2	6888.2

Table 2 - Symbol and measurement method for recorded traits (based on DUS guideline)

Characteristic	Symbol	Unit	Measurement method
Leaf chlorosis	LC	Code	No chlorosis (1), low chlorosis (3), medium chlorosis (5), high chlorosis (7),
Leaf trichome	LT	Code	very high chlorosis (9) No trichome (1), low trichome (3), medium trichome (5), high trichome (7), very high trichome (9)
Seedling growth vigor	GV	Code	Very low (1), low (3), medium (5), high (7), very high (9)
Seedling height	SE	cm	Ruler
Seedling diameter	SD	mm	Caliper
Height difference	HD	cm	Calculation
Diameter difference	DD	cm	Calculation
Internode number	IN	Number	Counting
Internode length	IL	cm	Ruler (average of internodes in branches)
Crown width	CW	cm	Meter
Number of secondary branches	NSB	Number	Counting
Number of suckers	NS	Number	Counting
Chlorophyll index	CI	-	Chlorophyll meter (Spad)
Leaf length	LL	cm	Ruler (average of 10 leaves)
Leaf width	LW	cm	Ruler (average of 10 leaves)

bility during drought stress belonged to *P. communis* cv. Spadona and Dargazi.

# Traits before applying stress

The mean comparison of recorded traits among populations before applying drought stress is presented in Table 4. According to the results, *P. communis* cv. Spadona had the highest seedling height. The seedling height in the wild species of *P. glabra*, *P. salicifolia* and *P. communis* cv. Khoj n. 2 was the lowest. *P. communis* cv. Khoj n. 2 and *P. glabra* produced seedlings with the lowest diameter. The largest seedling diameter belonged to *P. communis* cv. Spadona and *P. syriaca* (Table 4). Generally, without drought stress conditions, growth of *P. glabra*, *P. salicifolia* and *P. communis* cv. Khoj n. 2 were lower than *P. communis* cv. Spadona, Khoj n. 1, Dargazi and *P. syriaca*.

Table 4 -	The mean comparison of the seedling height and dia-
	meter among populations of pear species before
	applying stress

Species	Seedling height (cm)	Seedling diameter (mm)
Pyrus communis cv. Spadona	33.52 a	3.44 a
Pyrus communis cv. Khoj n. 1	23.38 b	3.15 ab
Pyrus communis cv. Dargazi	24.23 b	3.15 ab
Pyrus syriaca	20.92 b	3.31 a
Pyrus salicifolia	12.80 c	2.62 bc
Pyrus communis cv. Khoj n. 2	11.83 c	1.74 d
Pyrus glabra	7.54 c	2.25 cd

Similar letters in each column indicate no significant difference (LSD).

# Traits after applying stress

The mean comparison of recorded traits among populations after stress is presented in Table 5. *P. communis* cv. Spadona had the highest seedling height (36.73 cm) after stress. The seedling height of *P. glabra, P. salicifolia* and *P. communis* cv. Khoj n. 2

were lower than other species. Similarly, *P. communis* cv. Spadona showed the highest height difference before and after applying stress.

The seedling diameter of *P. communis* cv. Spadona, Khoj n. 1, Dargazi and *P. syriaca* was more than the other seedling diameter, So that *P. glabra* and *P. communis* cv. Khoj n. 2 had the lowest seedling diameter. No significant difference was observed among the seedling diameter of the species before and after drought stress.

*P. communis* cv. Spadona had the highest number of internode after the end of drought stress. The lowest number of internode belonged to *P. glabra* and *P. communis* cv. Khoj n. 2. *P. salicifolia* produced the crown with the widest (24.71 cm) width, compared to other species. It should be noted that *P. communis* cv. Spadona, Khoj n. 1 and *P. syriaca* did not show any significant difference with *Pyrus salicifolia*. *P. communis* cv. Khoj n. 2 had the lowest crown width (4.75 cm).

*P. salicifolia* did not produce a secondary branch. There were no significant differences in the number of secondary branches among the other species. *P. salicifolia* showed the highest chlorophyll index, but did not show significant differences with *P. communis* cv. Spadona, Khoj n. 2, *P. syriaca* and *P. glabra*. The lowest chlorophyll index belonged to *P. communis* cv. Dargazi (Table 5).

*P. communis* cv. Spadona , with a length of 6.06 cm and a width of 2.7 cm had the highest leaf length and width compared with other species. After *P. communis* cv. Spadona, *P. communis* cv. Khoj n. 1 had the highest leaf length and width. The lowest leaf length was related to *P. communis* cv. Khoj n. 2 with an average of 2.01 cm. *P. syriaca* also produced the leaves with the lowest width (1.37 cm).

*P. communis* cv. Spadona and Dargazi had the longest internode, but did not show significant differences with *P. communis* cv. Khoj n. 1 and *P. syriaca*.

Table 5 - Mean comparison of some traits in the seedling populations of pear species after applying stress

Species	Seedling height (cm)	Height difference (cm)	Diameter (mm)	Diameter difference (mm)	Internode number	Crown width (cm)	Number of secondary branches	Chlorophyll index	Leaf length (cm)	Leaf width (cm)	Internode length (cm)
Pyrus communis cv. Spadona	36.73 a	3.20 a	4.34 a	0.89 a	20.23 a	10.03 ab	0.23 ab	44.99 ab	6.06 a	2.70 a	1.91 a
Pyrus communis cv. Khoj n. 1	26.65 b	2.80 ab	4.00 a	0.84 a	14.56 b	10.62 ab	0.68 a	42.48 b	5.45ab	2.23 b	1.21 ab
Pyrus communis cv. Dargazi	25.83 b	1.60 ab	3.81 a	0.66 a	14.66 b	7.83 b	0.66 a	42.02 b	4.73 bc	2.10 bc	1.93 a
Pyrus syriaca	21.60 b	1.41 ab	4.02 a	0.70 a	12.91 bc	9.16 ab	0.25 ab	49.77 ab	4.50 c	1.37 d	1.34 ab
Pyrus salicifolia	14.21 c	0.67 b	3.56 ab	0.94 a	10.05 cd	11.24 a	0.00 b	53.83 a	4.30 c	1.73 c	0.94 b
Pyrus communis cv. Khoj n. 2	13.67 c	0.84 b	2.63 c	0.88 a	8.31 de	4.75 c	0.21 ab	46.53 ab	2.01 d	1.97 bc	0.71 b
Pyrus glabra	10.22 c	0.68 b	2.92 bc	0.66 a	5.27 e	8.31 b	0.36 ab	48.85 ab	3.98 c	2.10 bc	0.73 b

Similar letters in each column indicate no significant difference (LSD).

The lowest internode length belonged to *P. salicifo-lia*, *P. glabra*, and *P. communis* cv. Khoj n. 2 (Table 5).

## Cluster analysis of populations

According to the results of cluster analysis, species were classified into three groups at five squared Euclidean distance basis of the Ward method (Fig. 1). *P. communis* cv. Spadona and Dargazi were placed in the first group. *P. syriaca* and *P. communis* cv. Khoj n. 1 in the second group, while *P. communis* cv. Khoj n. 2, *P. salicifolia* and *P. glabra* species in the third group.



Fig. 1 - Grouping of pear species based on measured characteristics by Ward method.

## Table 6 - Mean, Range and coefficient of variation in studied traits

## Study of single genotypes

The mean and the range of traits for each of the examined genotypes, as well as the coefficient of variation in each trait are presented in Table 6. Each genotype was identified by a number and genotypes with minimum and maximum values were presented. Internode length (66.12%), seedling height before stress (60.45%) and seedling height after stress (56.85%) had the highest and chlorophyll index (14.34%) had the lowest coefficient of variation.

In order to achieve dwarfing genotypes, the trait of seedling height was considered. The three pear populations, including *P. salicifolia*, *P. glabra* and *P. communis* cv. Khoj n. 2 had a lower mean seedling height than other populations, so the height of single genotypes of them after stress was shown in figures 2, 3 and 4, respectively. In *P. salicifolia*, genotypes no. 31 (4.5 cm), 32 (5 cm), 41 (5.5 cm), 57 (6 cm) and 12 (6 cm) had the lowest seedling height. Genotypes

				Minimum		Maximum		
Characteristics	CV (%)	deviation	Mean	Genotype (number of genotypes)	Rate	Genotype (number of genotypes)	Rate	
Seedling height before stress	60.45	9.83	16.26	P. glabra (42)	1.4	P. communis cv. Spadona (23)	53.9	
Seedling diameter before stress	28.35	0.76	2.68	Py. communis cv. Khoj n. 2 (33)	0.75	P. communis cv. Spadona (64)	6.3	
Seedling height after stress	56.85	10.28	18.08	P. glabra (10 & 11)	3	P. communis cv. Spadona (2)	55	
Seedling diameter after stress Height difference	26.47 55.32	0.94 2.19	3.55 1.82	P. communis cv. Khoj n. 2 (8) P. salicifolia (24 & 28)	1.6 0	P. salicifolia (8) P. communis cv. Khoj n. 1 (9) & P. syriaca (3, 4,5,6 & 7)	7.28 19	
Diameter difference	55.17	0.48	0.87	P. salicifolia (47)	0.04	P. salicifolia (66)	3.06	
Internode number Crown width	44.65 30.67	5.00 3.11	11.20 10.14	P. glabra (7,10 & 11) P. communis cv. Khoj n. 1 (5) & P. glabra (10)	3 4	P. communis cv. Khoj n. 1 (14) P. communis cv. Khoj n. 1 (8)	26 30	
Number of secondary branches	37.22	0.67	0.18	Many genotypes	0	P. communis cv. Khoj n. 2 (4)	4	
Chlorophyll index	14.34	7.81	54.46	P. communis cv. Khoj n. 1 (8)	23.2	P. salicifolia (36)	69.8	
Leaf length	31.93	1.37	4.29	P. communis cv. Khoj n. 2 (15)	1	P. communis cv. Spadona (13)	7.2	
Leaf width	26.70	0.51	1.91	P. syriaca (5)	1	P. communis cv. Spadona (2)	3.3	
Internode length	66.12	0.82	1.24	P.salicifolia (30)	0.3	P. communis cv. Spadona (1)	10	



Fig. 2 - Height of single genotypes in *P. salicifolia* after stress.





Fig. 3 - Height of single genotypes in P. glabra after stress.



Fig. 4 - Height of single genotypes in *P. communis* cv. Khoj n. 2 after stress.

no. 10 (3 cm), 11 (3 cm), 3 (6 cm), 9 (6 cm) and 7 (6 cm) showed the lowest seedling height in the *P. glabra* species. Genotype no. 4 had the lowest height from *P. communis* cv. Khoj n. 2 population.

# *Cluster analysis of single genotypes based on all studied traits*

Cluster analysis among the single genotypes of the *P. salicifolia*, *P. glabra* and *P. communis* cv. Khoj n. 2 populations was shown in figures 5, 6 and 7. Genotypes no. 12, 31, 32, 41 and 57 of *P. salicifolia* (Fig. 5) and genotypes no. 10, 11, 3, 9 and 7 of *P. glabra* (Fig. 6) were placed in the groups close to each other.

Qualitative traits for selected genotypes were presented in Table 7. All genotypes had a small trichome and had low or very low growth potentials. Leaf chlorosis was not observed in genotypes except for the genotype no. 31 from *P. salicifolia* and genotype no. 3 from *P. glabra* that had low chlorosis. Genotypes no. 12 and 32 of *P. salicifolia* were green and very green, respectively. Genotypes no. 9, 7, 10 and 11 of *P. glabra* and genotype no. 4 of the *P. communis* cv. Khoj n. 2 preserved their green color after applying drought stress.



Fig. 5 - Grouping of drought tolerant genotypes in *P. salicifolia* species based on measured traits by Ward method.





## 4. Discussion and Conclusions

#### Viability percent

After the drought stress period, 35.51% of the genotypes survived, and the rest of them were dried. Most surviving genotypes belonged to *P. salicifolia* species. *P. communis* cv. Spadona and Dargazi



Fig. 7 - Grouping of drought tolerant genotypes in *P. communis* cv. Khoj n. 2 based on the measured traits by the Ward method.

showed the lowest percentage of survival (Table 3). For a long time, wild pear genotypes have been considered in Iran's plateau due to the tolerance to biotic and abiotic stresses (Javadi *et al.*, 2005). The adaptation of wild pears with rocky areas and dry or low moisture soils can lead to more tolerance of them under drought stress conditions compared with domestic and commercial rootstocks (Henareh, 2015).

## Traits before and after applying stress

The analysis of variance showed that the investigated species had a significant difference in most of the studied traits, which is due to the diversity among populations, so it is possible to select species for different values of a trait. According to table 4, in normal conditions, seedling height and diameter of *P. glabra*, *P. salicifolia* and *P. communis* cv. Khoj n. 2 were less than *P. communis* cv. Spadona, Khoj n. 1, Dargazi and *P. syriaca*. Similarly, after applying drought stress, the seedling height and diameter of *P. glabra, P. salicifolia* and *P. communis* cv. Khoj n. 2 species were lower than other populations (Table 5). Morphological adaptations in plants can be one of the adaptive mechanisms under drought stress (Pire *et al.*, 2007). The first reaction of plants against drought stress is a reduction in their vegetative growth. Drought stress affects the vegetative characteristics of trees, including their height (Higgs and Jones, 1990). Due to height difference among populations before and after stress, it seems that the effect of drought stress on the seedling height trend of these populations *before and after applying the stress is almost* same.

Before drought stress, the seedling diameter of *P. communis* cv. Spadona, Khoj n. 1, Dargazi and *P. syriaca* was higher than the seedling diameter of *P. salicifolia*, *P. glabra* and *P. communis* cv. Khoj n. 2, while the diameter difference before and after drought stress among compared species did not show a significant difference, therefore, it can be concluded that the effect of drought on the seedling diameter among populations was not the same. Other results also showed that the negative effect of drought stress on seedling diameter was less than its effect on seedling height (Haghighatnia *et al.*, 2013).

Growth of branch and internode length is an appropriate index for detecting the effect of drought stress on the plants, so that the occurrence of drought stress can be observed even before the change in the water potential of the leaves (Grimplet *et al.*, 2007). Among the remaining genotypes after the stress, *P. communis* cv. Spadona had the highest and *P. glabra* and *P. communis* cv. Khoj n. 2 had the lowest number and length of internode.

The chlorophyll meter indicates the relative

Species	No. genotype	Leaf chlorosis	Leaf trichome	Seedling growth vigor
Pyrus salicifolia	12	No chlorosis	Low trichome	Low
	31	Low chlorosis	Low trichome	Low
	32	No chlorosis	Low trichome	Low
	41	No chlorosis	Low trichome	Low
	57	No chlorosis	Low trichome	Low
Pyrus glabra	3	Low chlorosis	Low trichome	Low
	9	No chlorosis	Low trichome	Low
	7	No chlorosis	Low trichome	Low
	10	No chlorosis	Low trichome	Very low
	11	No chlorosis	Low trichome	Very low
<i>Pyrus communis</i> cv. Khoj n. 2	4	No chlorosis	Low trichome	Low

Table 7 - Growth vigor, trichome and chlorosis of leaf in selected genotypes

chlorophyll concentration, based on the difference between the light transmittance in two red and infrared wavelengths, which correlates with the chlorophyll content of the leaves (Hoel and Solhaug, 1998). In the present study, *P. salicifolia* and *P. communis* cv. Dargazi showed the highest and the lowest chlorophyll index, respectively. Preservation and not decomposition of chlorophyll in *P. salicifolia* during drought stress indicates the tolerance of that species to this stress (Tarahomi *et al.*, 2010).

### Cluster analysis of populations

Drought tolerance in plants has a direct or indirect relationship with a complex of traits, therefore, all the traits should be considered for selection of tolerant plants. For this reason, in this research cluster analysis was used to facilitate the selection of drought tolerant species. Cluster analysis classified species into three groups at five squared Euclidean distance (Fig. 1). P. communis cv. Spadona and Dargazi were placed in the first group that had the lowest survival rate after drought stress. The highest seedling diameter belonged to the plants of this group. In the second group, P. syriaca and P. communis cv. Khoj n. 1 were placed, which showed low to moderate survival rate after drought stress. In total, the most crown width, primary and secondary seedling height and diameter, as well as the highest number of internode were observed in the species of the first and second groups. P. communis cv. Khoj n. 2, P. salicifolia and P. glabra species formed the third group. These populations had the lowest seedling diameter and height. The lowest seedling growth vigor was also found in these species; therefore, selection of dwarf and drought tolerant genotypes in this group was more possible than other groups. It seemed that traits such as seedling height and diameter were the most effective grouping traits. In the research carried out by Aran et al. (2012), seedling height was also one of the important traits in seedling grouping. Of course, different values of some traits were seen in this group. For example, the crown width and viability percentage were observed at low, medium and high levels in this group.

## Study of single genotypes

The mean, the range of changes, and the coefficient of variation of each trait were shown in Table 6. Coefficient of variation shows the extent of variability in relation to the mean of the population. In the traits with a high coefficient of variation has provided a higher selection range. Genetic variation helps the plant to overcome environmental changes and also

provides more chance for selection of new cultivars (Liu, 2006). In this research, high variation was observed for internode length and seedling height before and after stress. The variability of some traits in 15 cultivars of Vitis vinifera L. was previously investigated by Mousazadeh et al. (2014). They reported that leaf traits had the highest diversity among the studied traits. Doulati Baneh et al. (2013) and Tahzibihagh et al. (2012) also observed a high variation in the morphological characteristics of the leaves of grape and pear cultivars. In the current research, the coefficient of variation in leaf dimensions was not high compared to other traits, because of less scatter in relation to the mean of the population. The high diversity coefficient for internode length and seedling height before and after stress indicates the high range of variation in these traits among the studied seedlings, so it is possible to select genotypes based on these two traits.

Survived genotypes after drought stress were selected in order to dwarfing. For this purpose, seedling height of each genotype was investigated separately. Considering that the average height of three populations including *P. salicifolia*, *P. glabra* and *P. communis* cv. Khoj n. 2 were lower than other populations, therefore selection was carried out among genotypes of these populations. The highest number of genotypes was selected from *P. salicifolia*. The least seedlings height was belonged to *P. glabra*. Only a dwarf genotype was selected from the *P. communis* cv. Khoj n. 2 population (Figs. 2, 3 and 4). Finally, 11 dwarf genotypes were selected from these species.

## Cluster analysis of single genotypes

Cluster analysis was performed for three populations with a lower seedling height. According to this, five selected genotypes of *P. salicifolia* (Fig. 5), five genotypes of *P. glabra* (Fig. 6) and a genotype of the *P. communis* cv. Khoj n. 2 population (Fig. 7) were classified in the same subgroups. These genotypes had lower seedling height and internode number. Leaf width was also lower in these genotypes.

Qualitative traits of 11 selected genotypes showed that all genotypes had low trichome. The survival and tolerance of these genotypes to drought stress was not along with the increase of leaf trichome. The growth vigor of genotypes was low, and two genotypes 10 and 11 from *P. glabra* had very low growth vigor. These genotypes also had the lowest seedling height. In fact, their growth vigor was correlated with the seedling height. This positive correlation was observed between seedling height and growth vigor in bitter cherry seedlings (Mahlab) (Ganji-Moghadam and Khalighi, 2006). Under drought stress, studied genotypes did not show chlorosis, only genotypes 3 of *P. salicifolia* and 31 of *P. glabra* were greenish-yellow after drought stress. Selected genotypes were transferred to a propagation phase through cutting and layering.

After studying single genotypes in these three populations, genotypes no. 31, 32, 41, 57 and 12 from *P. salicifolia*, genotypes 10, 11, 7, 3 and 9 of *P. glabra* and genotype no. 4 of *P. communis* cv. Khoj n. 2 populations were selected as drought tolerant and dwarf genotypes and were taken to the propagation phase for future evaluation.

# References

- ABDOLLAHI H., 2011 Pear, butany, cultivars and rootstocks. - Publication of Agricultural Education, Iranian Ministry of Agriculture, Tehran, Iran, pp. 196 (In Persian).
- ABDOLLAHI H., ATASHKAR D., ALIZADEH A., 2012 -Comparison of dwarfing effects in two hawthorn and quince rootstocks on some commercial pear cultivars. -Iran J. Hort. Sci., 43: 53-63 (In Persian).
- ALIZADEH A., 2006 Principles of irrigation systems design. - Imam Reza University Press, pp. 452 (In Persian).
- ARAN M., FATTAHI MOGHADAM M.R., ZAMANI Z., JODAKHANLOO A., 2012 - Growth characteristics of some plum seedlings in Karaj climate conditions. - Seed Plant Improv. J., 27: 149-165 (In Persian).
- ASHRAF M., KARIMI F., 1991 Screening for some cultivar/line of black gram for resistance to water stress. J. Trop. Agric., 68: 57-62.
- CHERUTH A.J., MANIVANNAN P., WAHID A., FAROOQ M., Al-JUBURI SOMASUNDARAM H., PANNEERSELVAM R., 2009 - Drought stress in plants: A review on morphological characteristics and pigments composition. - Int. J. Agric. Biol., 11: 1560-8530.
- DOORENBOS J., PRUITT W.H., 1977 *Guidelines for predicting crop water requirements*. - FAO Irrigation and Drainage, Rome, Italy, Paper No. 24, pp. 144.
- DOULATI BANEH H., ABDOLLAHI R., ASLANPOUR M., 2013 -Morphological study of some wild grape genotypes of Sardasht and Piranshahr regions, Iran. - Seed Plant Improv. J., 29: 519-533 (In Persian).
- FALLOUH I., AI-MAARRI K., HADDAD S., 2008 Study of the grafting compatibility between some clones of Syrian wild pear Pyrus Syriaca Boiss. with four pear commercial cultivars. - Damascus J. Agron. Sci., 24: 237-250.
- GANJI-MOGHADAM E., KHALIGHI A., 2006 Genetic variation of mahaleb (Prunus mahaleb L.) on some Iranian populations using morphological characters. - J. Appl. Sci., 6: 651-653.

- GHASEMI M., ARZANI K., YADOLLAHI A., HOKMABADI H., 2014 - Effect of drought stress on fluorescence and chlorophyll index on four pistachio seedlings. - Water Res. Agric., 27: 475-485.
- GRIMPLET J., DELUC L.G., GRAMER G.R., CUSHMAN J.C., 2007 - Integrating functional genomics with salinity and water deficit stress respones in wine grape-Vitis vinifera, pp. 643-668. - In: JENCKS M.A., P.M. HASEGAWA, and S.M. JAIN (eds.) Advances in molecular breeding towards drought and salt tolerant crops. Springer-Verlag, Dordrecht, The Netherlands, pp. 817,
- HAGHIGHATNIA H., NADIAN H., REJALI F., TAVAKOLI A.R., 2013 - The effect of two arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi on vegetative growth and phosphorus absorption on Citrus aurantifolia under drought stress conditions. -Seed Plant Prod. J., 28: 403-417 (In Persian).
- HAROTKO K., 2007 Advances and challenges in fruit rootstock research. - Acta Horticulturae, 732: 33-42.
- HENAREH M., 2015 Investigation of Iranian pear species capability in order to achieve a dowarfing and fire blight tolerant rootstocks. - Final Research Report. Agricultural and Natural Resources Research Center of Azarbaijan - Gharbi, pp. 95 (In Persian).
- HIGGS K.H., JONES H.G., 1990 Response of apple rootstocks to irrigation in south east England. - J. Hortic. Sci., 65(2): 129-141.
- HOEL B.O., SOLHAUG K.A., 1998 Effect of irradiance on chlorophyll estimation with the Minolta SPAD-502 Leaf chlorophyll meter. Ann. Bot., 82: 389-392.
- JAVADI T., ARZANI K., EBRAHIM ZADEH H., 2005 -Evaluation of soluble carbohydrates and proline in nine Asian pear cultivars (Pyrus serotinia) under drought stress. - Iran J. Biol., 17: 12-24 (In Persian).
- JAVADI T., BAHRAMNEJAD B., 2011 Relative water content and gas exchanges of three wild pear genotypes under water stress conditions. - J. Hortic. Sci., 24(2): 223-233.
- LANDSBERG J.J., JONES H.G., 1981 Apple orchards, pp. 419-469. - In: KOZLOWSKI T.T. (ed.) Water deficit and plant growth. Volume 6. Woody plant communities. Academic Press, London, UK, pp. 598.
- LIU M.J., 2006 *Chinese jujube: Botany and horticulture.* Hortic. Rev., 32: 229-299.
- MANSOURYAR M., ABDOLLAHI H., ERFANI MOGHADAM J., SALAMI S.A., 2017 - Study of antioxidant enzymes activity and morphological changes in some vigorous pears inoculated with cause of fire blight disease (Erwinia amylovora). In vitro conditions. - Iran J. Hort. Sci. Technol., 18: 81-88.
- MOAZEDI R., ZAARE NAHANDI F., MAHDAVI Y., KAMRANI M., EBRAHIMI M.A., 2014 - Assessment of genetic relationships of some cultivars of Asian pears (Pyrus pyrifolia Nakai) with some native pears of northern Iran using SSR markers. - Int. J. Farm. Allied Sci., 3: 923-929.
- MOHAN JAIN S., PRIYADARSHAN P.M., 2009 Breeding plantation tree crops: Temperate species. - Springer Science Business Media, New York, USA, pp. 290.

- MOUSAZADEH R., SHOUR M., TEHRANIFAR A., DAVARINA-JAD GH.H., MOKHTARIAN A., 2014 - Evaluation of genetic variation of some grape cultivars based on morphological traits. - J. Plant Prod. Res., 21: 179-192.
- PIRE R., PEREIRA A., DIEZ J., FERERES E., 2007 Drought tolerance assessment of a Venezuelan grape rootstock and possible conditions mechanism. - Agrociencia, 41: 435-446.
- RADNIA H., 1996 *Fruit tree rootstocks*. Publication of Agricultural Education, Karaj, Iran, pp. 637 (In Persian).
- SABETI H., 1995 Forests, trees and shrubs in Iran. -Publication of Yazd University, Yazd, Iran, pp. 81 (In Persian).
- TAHZIBIHAGH F., ABDOLLAHI H., GHASEMI A., FATHI D., 2012 - Vegetative and reproductive traits of some Iranian native pear (Pyrus communis L.) cultivars in cli-

matical conditions of Karaj. - Seed Plant Improv. J., 27(1): 37-55 (In Persian).

- TARAHOMI G., LAHOTI M., ABASI F., 2010 Effect of drought stress on variations of soluble sugar chlorophyll and pottasium in Salvia leriifolia benth. - Q. J. Biol. Sci., 2(9): 1-7.
- XOCONOSTLE-CAZARES B., RAMIREZ-ORTEGA F.A., FLO-RES-ELENES L., RUIZ-MEDRANO R., 2010 - *Drought tolerance in crop plants.* - Am. J. Plant Physiol., 5: 241-256.
- ZARAFSHAR M., AKBARINIA M., ASKARI H., HOSSEINI S.M., RAHAIE M., STRUVE D., STRIKER G.G., 2014 -Morphological, physiological and biochemical responses to soil water deficit in seedlings of three populations of wild pear tree (Pyrus boisseriana). - Biotechnol. Agron. Soc. Environ., 18: 353-366.




(\*) **Corresponding author:** m jalali@modares@ac.ir

#### Citation:

MODARRESI M., JALALI-JAVARAN M., SHAMS-BAKHSH M., ZEINALI S., MIRZAEE M., 2019 -*TuMV as an efficient transient vector for expressing heterologous proteins in Nicotiana tabacum and N. benthamiana.* - Adv. Hort. Sci., 33(2): 257-262

#### Copyright:

© 2019 Modarresi M., Jalali-Javaran M., Shams-Bakhsh M., Zeinali S., Mirzaee M. This is an open access, peer reviewed article published by Firenze University Press (http://www.fupress.net/index.php/ahs/) and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

#### **Data Availability Statement:**

All relevant data are within the paper and its Supporting Information files.

**Competing Interests:** The authors declare no competing interests.

Received for publication 23 March 2018 Accepted for publication 7 August 2018

# TuMV as an efficient transient vector for expressing heterologous proteins in *Nicotiana tabacum* and *N. benthamiana*

M. Modarresi<sup>1</sup>, M. Jalali-Javaran<sup>1</sup> (\*), M. Shams-Bakhsh<sup>2</sup>, S. Zeinali<sup>3</sup>, M. Mirzaee<sup>1</sup>

- <sup>1</sup> Department of Plant Breeding and Biotechnology, Faculty of Agriculture, Tarbiat Modares University, Tehran, I.R. Iran.
- <sup>2</sup> Department of Plant Pathology, Faculty of Agriculture, Tarbiat Modares University, Tehran, I.R. Iran.
- <sup>3</sup> Department of Molecular Medicine, Pasteur Institute of Iran, Tehran, I.R. Iran.

*Key words*: green fluorescent protein, recombinant protein, tobacco plant, transient expression, viral vector.

Abstract: Nowadays the production of recombinant proteins such as drugs and commercial protein compounds in plants is called molecular farming. It has some benefits such as fast and large quantity production of recombinant proteins with low cost. In this research, the green fluorescent protein (GFP) was transiently expressed in two tobacco species via turnip mosaic virus (*TuMV*) derived vector, a virus which can infect a wide range of plant species. Florescence microscopy results indicated that *TuMV* could infect tobacco plants and accumulate GFP protein in plant leaves. In addition, RT-PCR, Dot-Blot and ELISA assays demonstrated the recombinant gene transcription, translation and stability. This is the first report of using *TuMV*-based viral vectors for producing recombinant proteins in tobacco.

## 1. Introduction

Various expression systems, such as bacteria, yeast, plants, insects and mammalian cell cultures can produce recombinant proteins. The benefits of expressing recombinant proteins in plants include economic, agricultural scale, safe and authentic production (Sijmons *et al.*, 1990; Ma *et al.*, 2003; Mardanova *et al.*, 2015;). Molecular farming (also known as molecular pharming or biopharming) uses genetically engineered plants for the production of biopharmaceutical products, vaccine subunits, industrial enzymes therapy peptides and other compounds of interest (Boothe *et al.*, 1997; Wang and Ma, 2011; Yarbakht *et al.*, 2015).

Recombinant proteins in plants may be gained by stable genetic transformation (nuclear or plastid) or through transient expression. Transient expression is usually used for fast and flexible expression of genes of interest (GOI), evaluation of expression system performance and components such as promoter and enhancers (Chiera *et al.*, 2008). In plants, a number of virus-based vectors are utilized for the transient expression of foreign genes, such as tobacco yellow dwarf virus (*TYDV*) for transient expression of chalcone synthase in *Petunia hybrida* (Atkinson *et al.*, 1998), tobacco mosaic virus (*TMV*) for transient expression of *GFP* (jellyfish, *Aequorea victoria* greenfluorescent protein) in tobacco (Shivprasad *et al.*, 1999), bean pod mottle virus (*BPMV*) for expression the *GFP* in the soybean (Zhang *et al.*, 2010), wheat streak mosaic virus (*WSMV*) for expression the *GFP* in cereals (Tatineni *et al.*, 2011) etc.

Turnip mosaic virus (TuMV) belongs to Potyviridae family and infects a wide range of plant species especially cruciferous (Brassicaceae family). It is a positive-sense single stranded RNA virus with a linear and monopartite genome and average length of 720 nm (Brunt et al., 1996). Previously Beauchemin et al. (2005) strongly expressed GFP and GUS (bacterial  $\beta$ glucuronidase) reporters genes in Brassica perviridis plants via TuMV virus. Furthermore, Chen et al. (2007) introduced GFP in some Brassica hosts such as B. campestris and B. juncea and high levels of the recombinant protein expression were observed. Therefore, in this study, to investigate the performance of recombinant protein production, the GFP reporter gene was introduced into the tobacco (Nicotiana tabacum and N. benthamiana) plants by using TuMV vector.

## 2. Materials and Methods

## Plant material and growth conditions

Nicotiana tabacum cv. Xanthi and cv. Samsun and N. benthamiana seeds were grown in pots containing autoclaved soil, including 40% farm soil, 30% peat moss and 30% perlite. They were kept at 25°C in a phytotron under a 16-hour photoperiod (16:8 h L: D).

## Plasmid and viral constructs

The *TuMV-GFP* construct (Fig. 1) was kindly provided by Dr. Shyi-Dong Yeh, Plant Pathology Department, National Cheng Hsing University, Taichnug, Taiwan. The plasmid contains a cauliflower mosaic virus 35S promoter (CaMV 35S) and *GFP* coding sequence between the NIb (nuclear inclusion protein b) and CP (coat protein) positions. Recombinant viral construct, p*TuMV-GFP*, was transferred into bacterial (*Escherichia coli* DH5α) competent cells

(Sambrook and Russell, 2001). Bacteria were grown in 200 ml Luria-Bertani medium and then, p*TuMV-GFP* was extracted (Engebrecht *et al.*, 1991).



Fig. 1 - Schematic representation of the viral construct containing *GFP* under the *355* promoter that was used in this expression analysis. The foreign gene insertion site is between NIb (nuclear inclusion protein b) and CP (the virus coat protein gene) provided by *Ncol* and *Nhel* restriction endonuclease enzymes.

## Plant Rub-inoculation with TuMV-derived vector

Wild-type TuMV (for control plants) and pTuMV-GFP was mechanically inoculated on upper surface of two top leaves (10  $\mu$ g in 10  $\mu$ l per leaf), using a cotton stick and carborandum powder according to Hosseini *et al.* (2013). Systemically infected (non-inoculated leaves) were used for further analysis.

## Total RNA extraction and reverse transcription-polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR)

The presence of the GFP gene in inoculated leaves was determined by RT-PCR. Total RNA was extracted from inoculated and control plant leaves (five independent samples) by Qiagene kit (South Korea) twelve days after incubation according to the manufacturer's instruction. RNA was extracted from noninoculated leaves for confirming replication and movement of the virus. After treating with DNase I (Thermo Fisher Scientific, USA), cDNA was synthesized using the RevertAid Reverse Transcriptase (Thermo Fisher Scientific, USA) and GFP reverse primer (5' -TTG TAC TCC AGC TTG TGC CC-3') according to the producer's instructions. RT-PCR was conducted using the cDNA and the following forward and reverse primers under the following cycling conditions: forward (5'- ACG ACG GCA ACT ACA AGA CC -3') and reverse (5'- TTG TAC TCC AGC TTG TGC CC -3'). PCR cycling conditions were as follows: 94°C for 3 min for initial denaturation; 35 cycles of 94°C for 30 s, 51°C for 30s, and 72°C for 30 s; and 72°C for 10 min for a final extension. Then PCR products were analyzed by 1% TAE agarose gel.

## Fluorescence microscopy

Leaves from TuMV-based vector inoculated and control plants were observed under an Olympus fluorescent microscope 6 (version IX71, Tokyo, Japan). The fluorescence photographs were taken using a mounted high-resolutionm7 Olympus DP70 DP71 digital camera at 12 days post-inoculation (dpi).

## Protein extraction and GFP analysis

Proteins were extracted from 0.5g tissues of control and inoculated tobacco leaves (five independent samples) with extraction buffer, including 0.2M Tris-HCl (pH 8.0), 5mM ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA), 100 mM sucrose, and 0.1 mM 2-mercapthoethanol (Abdoli-Nasab *et al.*, 2013) and the concentration was assessed by Bradford's assays (Bradford, 1976). Dot-Blot (Stott, 1989) and indirect enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) (Wang and Gonsalves, 1990) were carried out to quantitative detection of the GFP protein in the inoculated tobacco plants.

## Statistical analysis

All experiments were done according to a completely randomized design at five independent samples. Data analyses were performed using *Microsoft Excel* program software and *SPSS version 22*. When significant differences were found least significant difference (LSD) test at P<0.05 was applied to separate means.

## 3. Results and Discussion

The main benefits of the plant made proteins (PMPs) are lower costs and potential to produce a very large scale of recombinant proteins. Viral vectors have the ability to express transgenes in hosts and they are suitable and rapid platform for production high-level of recombinant proteins.

In this research, we utilized a *TuMV* viral vector (Fig. 1) under the control of the CaMV 35S promoter for transient expression of the *GFP* in tobacco plants. Although systemic symptoms of *TuMV* were not observed on infected plants, *GFP* was detected by the fluorescence microscopy (Fig. 2) twelve days post-inoculation.

This research has displayed for the first time that recombinant protein (GFP) can accumulate in tobacco plants via *TuMV* based viral vector with CaMV 35S promoter. *TuMV* can infect tens different plant species (Chen *et al.*, 2007) (to compare common viral vectors which can affected specific plant species), therefore, *TuMV* based viral vector can be economical.

In this study, two different tobacco species, *N. benthamiana* and *N. tabacum* (two different cultivars Xanthi and Samsun) were investigated. Fluorescence



Fig. 2 - Fluorescence microscopy analysis of GFP expression in tobacco plant's leaves which infected by pTuMV-GFP.
(A) *Nicotiana benthamiana*, (B) *N. tabacum* cv. Xanthi,
(C) *N. tabacum* cv. Samsun (D) Negative control (tobacco plant infected with wild-type TuMV). Green color indicated GFP expression and the red indicated chlorophyll autofluorescence.

microscopy analysis of *GFP* (Fig. 2), RT-PCR (Fig. 3), Dot-Blot analyses (Fig. 4) and ELISA assay (Fig. 5) indicated that recombinant protein expression in tobacco plants leaves occrued. RT-PCR (Fig. 3) showed that, as expected, 160 bp bands were found in infected plants, while not observed in the negative control (wild type). It shows that the *TuMV* virus can infect the plant and replicate its genome. Viruses (like *TuMV* from Potyviridae family) have developed proteins such as Helper Component Proteinase (HCPro),



Fig. 3 - RT-PCR amplified a 160 bp fragment from the GFP with specific primers in 1% agarose gel. C- 1= negative control (water template), C- 2= negative control (RNA template), C- 3= negative control (Wild type (non-inoculated plant)), C+= positive control, Lane 1= *Nicotiana benthamiana* transformed plants, Lane 2= *N. tabacum* cv. Xanthi, Lane 3= *N. tabacum* cv. Samsun transformed plants, M= molecular weight marker (1 kb standard GeneRuler). which suppress the plants silencing defense (Voinnet, 2001). Furthermore, HCPro has protease activity and it is necessary for virus genome replication and viral movement and transmission (Klein *et al.*, 1994; Chiera *et al.*, 2008).

Dot-Blot assay (Fig. 4) indicated that GFP protein was recognized by specific antibody and developed brown color in transformed plants and positive control. ELISA assay indicated that expression levels of GFP was estimated approximately ≤0.5% of total soluble protein (TSP) of fresh weight of tobacco leaves. These results show lower accumulation of recombinant proteins compared with a number of previous studies which expressed by viral vectors such as Artichoke mottled crinckle virus (Lombardi et al., 2009), Beet curly top virus (Kim et al., 2012) etc. Some strategies, such as codon-optimization (Love et al., 2012) and the use of improved viral vector elements including strong viral promoters (Gleba et al., 2007) can increase the expression of recombinant protein.



Fig. 4 - Dot-Blot analysis of GFP transient expression in Nicotiana benthamiana (spot 1), N. tabacum cv. Xanthi (spot 2) and N. tabacum cv. Samsun (spot 3), C-= negative control [Wild type (non-transformed plant)] and C+= Purified GFP protein.



Fig. 5 - Analysis of GFP expression in tobacco plants by ELISA assay. C-= negative control (Wild type TuMV-infected plant), 1-3= Nicotiana benthamiana transformed plants, Lane 4-9= N. tabacum transformed plants. The data represent means ± SE from five independent infected samples.

It seems that, *N. benthamiana* lacks RNA-dependent RNA polymerases (RdRPs) which required for defense against viruses, therefore *N. benthamiana* infected plant displays more strong symptoms and its products more than do other tobacco species (Yang *et al.*, 2004).

In many previous studies (Kumar and Kirti, 2010; Sasaki et al., 2015; Vojta et al., 2015; Park et al., 2016), *Rhizobium radiobacter* (formerly *Agrobacterium tumefaciens*) delivery systems has been used to express the transient expression of recombinant protein using a viral vector. However, in this study, a direct virus inoculation system via dusted with carborundum has been used. Our study indicated that this method is useful to accelerate the production of recombinant proteins in tobacco plants.

## 4. Conclusions

In conclusion, our results showed that *TuMV*, as a virus that could infect a wide range of plant species, could be used to produce recombinant proteins in tobacco. In this investigation, all inoculated plants expressed GFP protein. Results showed that incubated *N. benthamiana* has more accumulated recombinant protein compared to the two *N. tabacum* cultivars. Although the level of expression is low and should be optimized for future studies.

## Acknowledgements

The Authors thank Dr. Sayed Mohsen Nassaj Hosseini (environmental research institute, ACECR, Rasht, Iran) and Mrs. M. Azmoodeh (laboratory of biotechnology) for their helpful advice and assistance. We thank Dr. Shyi-Dong Yeh for kindly provided *TuMV*-GFP vector. Furthermore, we thank the plant breeding and biotechnology department at Tarbiat Modares University for their support.

## References

- ABDOLI-NASAB M., JALALI-JAVARAN M., CUSIDÓ R., PALAZÓN J., BAGHIZADEH A., ALIZADEH H., 2013 -Expression of the truncated tissue plasminogen activator (K2S) gene in tobacco chloroplast. - Mol. Biol. Rep., 40: 5749-5758.
- ATKINSON R.G., GLEAVE L.R., JANSSEN B.J., MORRIS B.A., 1998 - Post-transcriptional silencing of chalcone synthase in petunia using a geminivirus-based episomal vector. - Plant J., 15: 593-604.
- BEAUCHEMIN C., BOUGIE V., LALIBERTÉ J.F., 2005 -Simultaneous production of two foreign proteins from a potyvirus-based vector. - Virus Res., 112: 1-8.
- BOOTHE J.G., SAPONJA J.A., PARMENTER D.L., 1997 -Molecular farming in plants: oilseeds as vehicles for the production of pharmaceutical proteins. - Drug Dev. Res., 42: 172-181.

- BRADFORD M.M., 1976 A rapid and sensitive method for the quantitation of microgram quantities of protein utilizing the principle of protein-dye binding. - Anal. Biochem., 72: 248-254.
- BRUNT A., CRABTREE K., DALLWITZ M., GIBBS A., WATSON L., ZURCHER E., 1996 - *Plant viruses online: descriptions and lists from the VIDE database.* - CAB International, Wallingford, UK, pp. 1484.
- CHEN C.C., CHEN T.C., RAJA J.A.J., CHANG C.A., CHEN L.W., LIN S.S., YEH S.D., 2007 - *Effectiveness and stability of heterologous proteins expressed in plants by Turnip mosaic virus vector at five different insertion sites.* -Virus Res., 130: 210-227.
- CHIERA J.M., LINDBO J.A., FINER J.J., 2008 Quantification and extension of transient GFP expression by the cointroduction of a suppressor of silencing. - Transgenic Res., 17: 1143-1154.
- ENGEBRECHT J., BRENT R., KADERBHAI M.A., 1991 -*Minipreps of plasmid DNA.* - Current Protoc. Mol. Biol., 15: 1.6.1-1.6.10.
- GLEBA Y., KLIMYUK V., MARILLONNET S., 2007 Viral vectors for the expression of proteins in plants. - Curr. Opin. Biotechnol., 18: 134-141.
- HOSSEINI S.M.N., SHAMS-BAKHSH M., SALAMANIAN A.H., YEH S.D., 2013 - *Expression and purification of human interferon gamma using a plant viral vector.* - Progr. Bio. Sci., 2: 104-115.
- KIM K.I., CHUNG H.Y., YOO K.H., PARK J.H., LEE H.H., SOEK Y.J., KO K.S., KANG H.S., LEE K.J., OH D.B., 2012 -*Expression of a recombinant chimeric protein of human colorectal cancer antigen GA733-2 and Fc fragment of antibody using a replicating vector based on Beet curly top virus in infiltrated* Nicotiana benthamiana *leaves.* -Plant Biotechnol. Rep., 6: 233-242.
- KLEIN P.G., KLEIN R.R., RODRIGUEZ-CEREZO E., HUNT A.G., SHAW J.G., 1994 - *Mutational analysis of the tobacco vein mottling virus genome.* - Virology, 204: 759-769.
- KUMAR K.R., KIRTI P.B., 2010 A mitogen-activated protein kinase, AhMPK6 from peanut localizes to the nucleus and also induces defense responses upon transient expression in tobacco. - Plant Physiol. Biochem., 48: 481-486.
- LOMBARDI R., CIRCELLI P., VILLANI M.E., BURIANI G., NARDI L., COPPOLA V., BIANCO L., BENVENUTO E., DONINI M., MARUSIC C., 2009 - High-level HIV-1 Nef transient expression in Nicotiana benthamiana using the P19 gene silencing suppressor protein of Artichoke Mottled Crinckle Virus. - BMC Biotechnol., 9: 96.
- LOVE A.J., CHAPMAN S.N., MATIC S., NORIS E., LOMONOSSOFF G.P., TALIANSKY M., 2012 - In planta production of a candidate vaccine against bovine papillomavirus type 1. - Planta, 236: 1305-1313.
- MA J.K., DRAKE P.M., CHRISTOU P., 2003 The production of recombinant pharmaceutical proteins in plants - Nat. Rev. Genet., 4: 794-805.
- MARDANOVA E.S., KOTLYAROV R.Y., KUPRIANOV V.V., STEPANOVA L.A., TSYBALOVA L.M., LOMONOSOFF G.P.,

RAVIN N.V., 2015 - Rapid high-yield expression of a candidate influenza vaccine based on the ectodomain of M2 protein linked to flagellin in plants using viral vectors. - BMC Biotechnol., 15: 42.

- PARK K.Y., KIM E.Y., LEE W., KIM T.Y., KIM W.T., 2016 -Expression, subcellular localization, and enzyme activity of a recombinant human extra-cellular superoxide dismutase in tobacco (Nicotiana benthamiana L.). - Protein Expr. Purif., 119: 69-74.
- SAMBROOK J., RUSSELL D.W., 2001 *Molecular cloning: a laboratory manual.* - Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press, Cold Spring Harbor, New York, USA, pp. 2100.
- SASAKI N., MATSUMARU M., ODAIRA S., NAKATA A., NAKATA K., NAKAYAMA I., YAMAGUCHI K., NYUNOYA H., 2015 - Transient expression of tobacco BBF1-related Dof proteins, BBF2 and BBF3, upregulates genes involved in virus resistance and pathogen defense. -Physiol. Mol. Plant Pathol., 89: 70-77.
- SHIVPRASAD S., POGUE G.P., LEWANDOWSKI D.J., HIDAL-GO J., DONSON J., GRILL L.K., DAWSON W.O., 1999 -Heterologous sequences greatly affect foreign gene expression in tobacco mosaic virus-based vectors. -Virology, 255: 312-323.
- SIJMONS P.C., DEKKER B.M.M., SCHRAMMEIJER B., VER-WOERD T.C., VAN DEN ELZEN P.J.M., HOEKEMA A., 1990 - Production of correctly processed human serum albumin in transgenic plants. - Nat. Biotechnol., 8: 217-221.
- STOTT D., 1989 Immunoblotting and dot blotting. J. Immunol. Methods, 119: 153-187.
- TATINENI S., McMECHAN A.J., HEIN G.L., FRENCH R., 2011 -Efficient and stable expression of GFP through Wheat streak mosaic virus-based vectors in cereal hosts using a range of cleavage sites: Formation of dense fluorescent aggregates for sensitive virus tracking. - Virology, 410: 268-281.
- VOINNET O., 2001 RNA silencing as a plant immune system against viruses. - Trends Genet., 17: 449-459.
- VOJTA L., LJUMA-SKUPNJAK L., BUDIMIR A., VUKICEVIC S., FULGOSI H., 2015 - Rapid transient expression of human granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor in two industrial cultivars of tobacco (Nicotiana tabacum L.) by agroinfiltration. - Biotechnol. Rep. (Amst.), 7: 81-86.
- WANG A., MA S., 2011 Molecular farming in plants: recent advances and future prospects. - Springer Science & Business Media, pp. 280.
- WANG M., GONSALVES D., 1990 ELISA detection of various tomato spotted wilt virus isolates using specific antisera to structural proteins of the virus. Plant Dis., 74: 154-158.
- YANG S.J., CARTER S.A., COLE A.B., CHENG N.H., NELSON R.S., 2004 - A natural variant of a host RNA-dependent RNA polymerase is associated with increased susceptibility to viruses by Nicotiana benthamiana. - Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci., USA, 101: 6297-6302.
- YARBAKHT M., JALALI-JAVARAN M., NIKKHAH M., MOHE-

BODINI M., 2015 - *Dicistronic expression of human proinsulin-protein A fusion in tobacco chloroplast.* - Biotechnol. Appl. Biochem., 62: 55-63.

ZHANG C., BRADSHAW J.D., WHITHAM S.A., HILL J.H., 2010

- The development of an efficient multipurpose bean pod mottle virus viral vector set for foreign gene expression and RNA silencing. - Plant Physiol., 153: 52-65.



## 

(\*) **Corresponding author:** segolubkina45@gmail.com

#### Citation:

GOLUBKINA N.A., SEREDIN T.M., ANTOSHKINA M.S., BARANOVA H.V., STOLERU V., TELIBAN G.C., CARUSO G., 2019 - *Effects of crop system and genotype on yield, quality, antioxidants and chemical composition of organically grown leek.* -Adv. Hort. Sci., 33(2): 263-270

#### Copyright:

© 2019 Golubkina N.A., Seredin T.M., Antoshkina M.S., Baranova H.V., Stoleru V., Teliban G.C., Caruso G. This is an open access, peer reviewed article published by Firenze University Press (http://www.fupress.net/index.php/ahs/) and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

#### Data Availability Statement:

All relevant data are within the paper and its Supporting Information files.

#### Competing Interests:

The authors declare no competing interests.

Received for publication 24 September 2018 Accepted for publication 25 February 2019

## Effects of crop system and genotype on yield, quality, antioxidants and chemical composition of organically grown leek

N.A. Golubkina <sup>1</sup> (\*), T.M. Seredin <sup>1</sup>, M.S. Antoshkina <sup>1</sup>, H.V. Baranova <sup>1</sup>, V. Stoleru <sup>2</sup>, G.C. Teliban <sup>2</sup>, G. Caruso <sup>3</sup>

- <sup>1</sup> Agrochemical Research Center, Federal Scientific Center of Vegetable Production, 143072 Moscow Region, Odintsovo District, Vniissok, Selectsionnaya 14, Russia.
- <sup>2</sup> Department of Horticulture Technology, University of Agriculture Sciences and Veterinary Medicine, 3M Sadoveanu, 700490 Iasi, Romania.
- <sup>3</sup> Dipartimento di Agraria, Università degli Studi di Napoli Federico II, 80055 Portici, Napoli, Italy.

Key words: Allium porrum L., ascorbic acid, greenhouse, mineral elements, polyphenols, sugars.

Abstract: The research was carried out in order to assess the effects of nine cultivars in factorial combination with open field or greenhouse growing on yield, quality indicators, antioxidants and elemental composition of leek in Moscow region. Greenhouse management resulted in higher yield compared to open field cultivation, due to higher mean pseudo-stem weight, and cultivar Giraffe gave the highest production. Pseudo-stem dry matter was better affected by greenhouse cultivation, whereas the content of monosaccharides, total sugars, nitrates, ascorbic acid and polyphenols was enhanced by open field growing. The cultivars Vesta and Summer breeze showed the highest dry matter and total sugar content, whereas Goliath had the highest antioxidant, selenium and potassium concentration. Among the mineral elements, K and Mg in pseudostems were better affected by greenhouse conditions, whereas Ca attained a higher concentration under open field growing. The antioxidant system of *Allium porrum* was characterized by significant positive correlations between Se, polyphenols, ascorbic acid and potassium.

## 1. Introduction

Leek (*Allium porrum* L.) is a major crop among *Allium* species and it is mainly grown in Indonesia, Turkey and, within Europe, in France and Belgium for producing edible pseudo-stems. The latter have high nutritional value, also due to the high content of potassium and iron (Koca and Tasci, 2016), and high biological activities connected with the remarkable concentration of antioxidants comparable with that of *Allium cepa* 

(Sekara *et al.*, 2017), such as polyphenols (Ben Arfa *et al.*, 2015), glucosinolates, S-alkenyl-L-cysteine sulfoxides and pectic polysaccharides (Ozgur *et al.*, 2011). Accordingly, leek shows antimicrobial, cardio-protective, hypo-cholesteremic, hypoglycemic, antirheumatic, hypotensive, antianemia, and anticancer action, improves liver, gastro-intestinal and brain efficiency, decreases blood pressure, inhibits platelets aggregation and prevents neural tube defects as well as prostate diseases (Radovanović *et al.*, 2015).

Protected cultivation may be appropriate to organic horticulture which is more susceptible to the environmental unbalances due to the milder farming practices and is usually more profitable than the conventional management (Caruso et al., 2012; Conti et al., 2015). Within the crop system, cultivar assessment in terms of content of antioxidants as well as macro- and micro-elements in leek pseudo-stems raises the interest of establishing the relations between the mentioned substances and, accordingly, identifying the most interesting genotypes, also based on their yield. Due to the fragmented investigations relevant to varietal differences in biologically active compounds (Bernaert et al., 2012) and elemental composition (Koca and Tasci, 2016), we carried out research aiming to evaluate the effect of both crop system and cultivar on yield, quality, antioxidant content and elemental composition of A. porrum grown either in greenhouse or in open field.

## 2. Materials and Methods

## Plant material and growth conditions

Research was carried out on leek (A. porrum L.) grown in greenhouse at the experimental fields of Federal Scientific Center of Vegetable Production, in Odintsovo (Moscow, Russia, 55°40' N, 37°12' E) in 2015 and 2016 on a clay-loam soil, with pH 6.8, 2.1% organic matter, 108 mg kg<sup>-1</sup> N, 450 mg kg<sup>-1</sup> P<sub>2</sub>O<sub>5</sub>, 357 mg kg<sup>-1</sup> K<sub>2</sub>O, exchangeable bases sum as much as 95.2%. Mean temperature values from May to October were: 13.0, 16.1, 19.8, 18.6, 12.3, 6.4°C in open field; 20.4, 21.4, 23.7, 20.0, 14.5, 8.3 in greenhouse. The experimental protocol was based on the factorial combination between two crop systems (open field, greenhouse) and nine cultivars (Goliath, Summer breeze, Premier, Casimir, Kalambus, Camus, Vesta, Giraffe, Bandit), using a split-plot design with three replicates.

The sowing was performed on 5 December in 8 x

8 cm trays and the plantlets were transplanted in the field on 14 May, spaced 15 cm along the rows, the latter being 40 cm apart. Leek crops were preceded by organically grown vegetables in the previous four years, such as carrot, bean, rape and pea. Prior to planting, plough at 30 cm depth, hoeing at 15 cm and fertilization with 180 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> N, 80 P<sub>2</sub>O<sub>5</sub> and 120 K<sub>2</sub>O were practiced; during the growing period, 40 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> N were supplied in three times at two-week intervals, starting at bulbification stage, and just in the last N application 7 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> of  $P_2O_5$  and of  $K_2O$  were also provided. Drip irrigation was activated at 80% soil available water. The organic farming practice complied with EC Regulation 834/2007 and 889/2008. Plant protection was achieved by applying copper oxychloride against rust and azadirachtin against aphids.

Harvests of ripe plants were performed from 5 to 10 October in greenhouse and from 12 to 19 October in open field, when the pseudo-stems had reached their maximum growth, and the leaf blades were trimmed at 15 cm length for obtaining the marketable product. In each plot, determinations were made of the marketable product weight (pseudostems with 15 cm long leaf blades) and the mean pseudo-stem (with 15 cm long leaf blades) weight on twenty-plant samples. Further plant samples were collected, gently washed with water to remove surface contaminants and dried with filter paper. Pseudo-stems and leaves were separated, cut with plastic knife, dried to constant weight and homogenized; the resulting powders were subjected to laboratory analysis.

## Dry matter

The dry matter content in leaves and pseudostems of *A. porrum* was assessed after dehydration of the fresh samples in an oven at 70°C, until they reached constant weight.

## Sugars

Monosaccharides were determined using ferricyanide colorimetric method, based on the reaction of monosaccharides with potassium ferricyanide (Swamy, 2008). Total sugars were determined after acidic hydrolysis of water extracts with 20% hydrochloric acid (Swamy, 2008). Fructose was used as an external standard.

## Polyphenols

The concentrations of the total polyphenols in each sample of leaves and pseudo-stems were determined in 70% ethanol extract (1 hour at 80°C) using the Folin-Ciocalteu colorimetric method, according to Golubkina *et al.* (2018 b) by Unico 2804 UV (USA) spectrophotometer. The polyphenol content was expressed as milligrams of gallic acid equivalents per 100 grams of dry weight (mg GAE 100 g<sup>-1</sup> d.w.).

## Ascorbic acid

The ascorbic acid content in leek leaves and pseudo-stems was assessed by visual titration of fresh plant extracts in 6% trichloracetic acid with Tillmans reagent (Caruso *et al.*, 2009; AOAC, 2012).

## Antioxidant activity

The antioxidant activity of leek leaves and pseudo-stems was assessed using redox titration method (Maximova *et al.*, 2001; Golubkina *et al.*, 2018 b), via titration of 0.01 N KMnO<sub>4</sub> solution with ethanolic extracts of leaves and pseudo-stems. The values were expressed in mg GAE 100 g<sup>-1</sup> d.w.

## Nitrates

The nitrate content was assessed in fresh pseudostems using ion selective electrode on ionomer Expert-001 (Econix, Russia).

## Elemental composition

The content of Al, As, B, Ca, Cd, Co, Cr, Cu, Fe, I, K, Li, Mg, Mn, Na, Ni, P, Pb, Se, Si, Sr, V and Zn in leek pseudo-stems was assessed using ICP-MS on quadruple mass-spectrometer Nexion 300D (Perkin Elmer Inc., Shelton, CT 06484, USA) in the Biotic Medicine Center in Moscow (Golubkina *et al.*, 2017).

## Statistical analysis

Data were processed by analysis of variance and mean separations were performed through the Duncan multiple range test, with reference to 0.05 probability level, using SPSS software version 21. The data expressed as a percentage were subjected to angular transformation before processing.

As the year of research had no significant effect on the yield, quality, antioxidant and elemental composition variables examined, both as main factor or in interaction with the experimental factors "crop system" and "cultivar", the results are reported as average values of the two years of investigation.

## 3. Results and Discussion

## Growth, yield and quality indicators of pseudo-stems

The crop system showed significant effects on leek plant biomass, pseudo-stem yield and mean weight, as these variables attained higher values in greenhouse compared to open field (Table 1); as reported in the previous section, the plant commercial ripeness was anticipated by 8 days on average in the protected environment. These trends are consistent with those recorded in previous research (Conti *et al.*, 2015). Differences between the varieties were recorded with regard to: biomass, which was highest in cultivar Summer breeze and lowest in Premier; mean pseudo-stem weight and, accordingly, yield which ranged from 22.0 to 36.1 Mg ha<sup>-1</sup>, with the cultivar Giraffe showing the best performance, Premier and Kalambus the worst.

The greenhouse growing resulted in higher concentration of dry matter, ash and nitrates, but lower monosaccharides and total sugars in pseudo-stems, compared to those detected in open field (Table 1), similarly to previous reports (Conti *et al.*, 2015). Notably, the values of dry matter recorded in our

Table 1 - Growth and yield indicators, and content of dry matter, sugars and nitrates in A. porrum pseudo-stems

	Plant biomass	Marketable pseudo-stems								
Treatment	$(K_{\sigma} m^{-2} d w)$	Yield	Mean weight	Dry matter	Monosaccharides	Total sugars	Ash	Nitrates		
	(1.8 111 0.111)	(Mg ha⁻¹)	(g)	(%)	(g 100 g <sup>-1</sup> d.w.)	(g 100 g <sup>-1</sup> d.w.)	(%)	(mg kg <sup>-1</sup> f.w.)		
Crop system										
Open field	11.0	25.3	162.8	16.7	3.81	12.0	4.8	44.7		
Greenhouse	15.8	30.8	185.7	19.7	3.41	10.7	5.2	66.3		
	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*		
Cultivar										
Goliath	8.7 ef	27.6 de	177.0 de	12.1 e	5.11 a	7.5 e	8.5 b	48.0 d		
Premier	8.3 f	22.0 g	132.6 g	14.6 d	4.62 ab	10.6 c	12.4 a	45.9 d		
Bandit	12.0 d	31.0 bc	192.8 bc	14.9 d	3.73 c	8.9 d	4.7 c	65.3 a		
Kalambus	9.9 e	22.3 g	134.6 g	17.1 c	4.13 bc	10.5 c	2.8 e	43.1 d		
Cazimir	11.6 d	24.3 f	150.1 f	18.4 c	2.98 d	11.0 bc	4.1 cd	57.5 bc		
Giraffe	18.6 b	36.1 a	225.4 a	19.8 b	3.58 c	11.2 bc	3.1 e	54.7 c		
Camus	16.0 c	29.9 cd	188.0 cd	20.6 b	2.62 d	12.3 b	3.2 e	64.9 a		
Vesta	15.4 c	26.3 ef	163.8 ef	22.6 a	2.74 d	14.6 a	2.9 e	60.1 ab		
Summer breeze	20.3 a	33.1 b	204.5 b	23.7 a	2.97 d	15.5 a	3.4 de	60.5 ab		

\* significant at P≤0.05. Within each column, means followed by different letters are significantly different according to Duncan test at P≤0.05.

research fell within the 12.1 to 23.7 % range (Table 1) which is much wider than that relevant to *A. porrum* grown in Czech Republic (9-11%) (Lundegardh *et al.*, 2008). Moreover, the cultivars with high dry matter content (Summer breeze and Vesta) have a long shelf-life and are even suitable as dry spice source, whereas the varieties showing low dry matter (Goliath, Premier and Bandit) better fit the salad industry target.

Significant varietal differences in ash content were recorded (Table 2), with the ratio between leaf and pseudo-stem related to this variable decreasing as follows: Summer breeze > Cazimir > Vesta > Giraffe > Bandit > Kalambus > Camus > Premier > Goliath.

The higher nitrate accumulation in pseudo-stems grown in greenhouse is connected with the lower light intensity occurring in the protected environment compared to open field conditions, which limits the nitrate reductase activity; however, it was much lower (105 mg kg<sup>-1</sup> f.w.) than that relevant to the topaccumulator species (Caruso *et al.*, 2011) and referred to previous reports (Santamaria, 2006).

## Antioxidants

Ascorbic acid and polyphenols highly affect plant antioxidant activity (Proteggente *et al.*, 2002); in our research, the open field conditions resulted in higher content of both antioxidant compounds in leek pseudo-stems compared to greenhouse (Table 2). The crop system did not affect the selenium concentration either in pseudo-stems or leaves of A. porrum.

The high average content of ascorbic acid recorded in our research presumably makes the product safe and healthy, as ascorbic acid participates in producing essential nitrogen oxide for human organism, thus preventing nitrosamine formation from nitrate accumulating in plants (Santamaria, 2006). Moreover, wide varietal differences were found in ascorbic acid concentration, unlike the polyphenol content which was characterized by higher stability in pseudo-stems and even more in leaves (Table 2). Among the cultivars examined, Goliath showed the highest content of ascorbic acid, polyphenols and selenium in pseudo-stems (Table 2). Notably, these cultivars from domestic selection are characterized by lower levels of polyphenols compared to literature references, which may be connected with the different crop cycle and harvest time (Biesiada et al., 2007). Bernaert et al. (2012) also reported a higher polyphenol concentration in pseudo-stems of thirty leek cultivars grown in Belgium (7.3 to 11.3 mg GA g<sup>-1</sup> d.w.) compared to our values (3.3 to 6.3), but a lower content of ascorbic acid ranging between 90 to 350 mg 100 g<sup>-1</sup> d.w.

In the latter research no correlation was recorded between ascorbic acid and polyphenol concentration in leek pseudo-stems, whereas a significant positive relationship has been found in our investigation (r =0.94 at P<0.01). The lack of correlation relevant to the thirty leek cultivars grown in Belgium (Bernaert *et al.*, 2012) presumably depends on varietal hetero-

#### Table 2 - Concentrations of ascorbic acid, polyphenols and selenium in leek

Treatment	Ascorbic acid in pseudo-stems	Polyph (mg GA 100	enols ) g <sup>-1</sup> d.w.)	Selenium (μg kg⁻¹ d.w.)		
	(mg 100 g <sup>-1</sup> f.w.)	Pseudo-stems	Leaves	Pseudo-stems	Leaves	
Crop system						
Open field	57.6	466.5	887.1	71.9	61.2	
Greenhouse	47.2	376.8	699.5	76.2	64.4	
	*	*	*	NS	NS	
Cultivar						
Goliath	169.3 a	626.1 a	827.8 a	106.4a	14.1 e	
Premier	72 b	497.6 b	751.8 b	79.1 b	64.8 c	
Bandit	50.6 c	455.6 bc	739.8 b	74.1 bc	47.2 d	
Kalambus	32.1 de	368.6 de	858.5 a	70.6 bc	74.8 b	
Cazimir	37 d	334.1 e	843.1 a	59.7 e	76.9 ab	
Giraffe	31.3 ef	386.1 d	760.8 ab	72.9 bc	48.4 d	
Camus	27.1 fg	401.6 cd	786.3 ab	63.1 de	81.4 ab	
Vesta	24.3 g	345.3 de	855.5 a	68.1 cd	85.4 a	
Summer breeze	28.0 fg	379.7 de	716.3 b	72.1 bc	72.3 bc	

Ns not significant; \* significant at P $\leq$ 0.05. Within each column, means followed by different letters are significantly different according to Duncan test at P $\leq$ 0.05.

geneity, consequent to genotype selection based on morphological types (light-green summer type, darkgreen winter type and intermediate autumn type).

Interestingly, in our research the concentration of polyphenols in leek leaves has always been higher than the pseudo-stem one, raising the issue of possible crop waste valorization as a source of these antioxidants.

Among the components of plant antioxidant system, selenium also plays a significant role. Indeed, though it is not an essential element for plants, selenium is able to provide a powerful antioxidant defense to plants against drought, salinity, frost, flooding, UV light and herbivore (Malagoli *et al.*, 2015). Notably, *Allium* species belong to the secondary selenium accumulators, which show a remarkable tolerance to high concentration and consequent accumulation of this element due to Se ability to substitute sulfur in natural compounds, as previously reported in leek (Koca and Tasci, 2016).

In our research, *A. porrum* grown in Moscow region showed a Se accumulation range from 60 to 107  $\mu$ g kg<sup>-1</sup> d.w., which is much lower than the values recorded in Turkey (Koca and Tasci, 2016). This suggests the significant effect of selenium status in the environment on plant ability to concentrate this microelement. The adverse correlation between selenium content in leaves and pseudo-stems (r= - 0.95 at P≤0.01), similar to that recorded for polyphenols, entails a rather stable level of selenium accumulation in plant.

Reports relevant to selenium in plant secondary metabolites, as well as to polyphenols particularly in absence of selenium uptake are rather scarce and often controversial. In this respect, a positive correlation between selenium and polyphenol content was found in wheat (Lachman *et al.*, 2011) and a negative correlation between quercetin and selenium was recorded in *A. cepa* (Golubkina *et al.*, 2016). However, moderate doses of selenium are deemed to enhance the content of antioxidants such as polyphenols, flavonoids and carotenoids (Malagoli *et al.*, 2015).

In our research, the nine leek genotypes examined showed significant correlations between the components of the antioxidant system, i.e. selenium, ascorbic acid and polyphenols: Se and ascorbic acid (r= 0.93 at P $\leq$ 0.01); Se and polyphenols (r= 0.92 at P $\leq$ 0.01); ascorbic acid and polyphenols (r = 0.94 at P $\leq$ 0.01). The latter correlations relevant to leek pseudo-stems may be significantly useful in leek selection based on high antioxidant content.

## Elemental composition

The beneficial effect of many mineral elements to human health has arisen a remarkable interest to the chemical composition of vegetable crops, such as leek (Koca and Tasci, 2016). Investigations of element content in *A. porrum* plants have disclosed this species ability to accumulate high concentrations of minerals, but so far assessments of the leek whole profile relevant to mineral elements and to the varietal features connected to their accumulation have been lacking.

The analysis of twenty-five element content in leek pseudo-stems (Tables 3-5) has allowed to assess the varietal differences in elemental profile. The concentration of calcium was higher in pseudo-stems grown in greenhouse, whereas potassium and magnesium attained higher levels in open field. Sodium,

Table 3 - Macroelement concentration in *A. porrum* pseudo-stems (g kg<sup>-1</sup> d.w.)

Treatment	Calcium	Potassium	Magnesium	Sodium	Phosphorus
Crop system					
Open field	4.2	22.5	1.0	0.27	2.83
Greenhouse	4.8	18.9	0.8	0.28	2.73
	*	*	*	NS	NS
Cultivar					
Goliath	3.7 bc	58.7 a	0.8 c	0.32 bc	3.12 b
Premier	3.1 cd	5.4 e	0.8 c	0.36 b	2.74 bc
Bandit	10.4 a	26.3 b	2.1 a	0.75 a	2.53 cd
Kalambus	4.0 b	15.2 c	0.6 d	0.16 e	2.43 cd
Cazimir	4.3 b	9.0 d	0.6 d	0.15 e	2.08 d
Giraffe	2.6 d	17.9 c	0.7 cd	0.12 e	2.49 cd
Camus	4.4 b	19.6 c	1.1 b	0.16 e	4.07 a
Vesta	3.9 bc	16.9 c	0.7 cd	0.18 de	2.77 bc
Summer breeze	4.4 b	17.7 c	0.8 c	0.26 cd	2.80 bc

Ns not significant; \* significant at P $\leq$ 0.05. Within each column, means followed by different letters are significantly different according to Duncan test at P $\leq$ 0.05.

phosphorus and all the microelements and heavy metals analyzed were not significantly affected by the crop system (Tables 3-5). Moreover, the potassium concentration was positively correlated with the ash content (r= 0.78 at P $\leq$ 0.01).

From the comparison between the nine leek cultivars it arose that the three cultivars Premier, Goliath and Cazimir had contrasting features from each other. Indeed, Goliath was characterized by the highest content of K, Fe, B, Zn and Se, and the lowest of Cd. Premier accumulated preferably Co, I, Al, As, Cd, Ni, Pb and Sr, but poorly Cu and Zn. Cazimir showed the highest concentration of Na and Zn, but the lowest of K, I, Se, Cr and Ni.

Among the minerals examined, the highest correlation coefficients were recorded between Al and As, Pb, V, Co and Li. Indeed, the physiological role of Al in plants has not been completely understood so far, though this element is supposed to both activate at low doses some enzymes and control membrane permeability (Ahn and Matsumoto, 2006).

Lithium also showed wide varietal differences, consistently with previous reports (Kabata-Pendias and Pendias, 2010). The correlations recorded in our research are in agreement with those found in five species grown both in ecological unpolluted and in

oil-polluted areas of Nigeria (Essiett *et al.*, 2010). As for selenium, though the leek varietal differences are rather low compared to other elements, the significant correlation recorded between Se and K is a remarkable characteristic of this *Allium* species and it has been very scarcely investigated so far.

In spinach, the fertilization with sodium selenate increased the potassium content in the female plants but not in the male ones (Golubkina et al., 2017), whereas in other research (Põldma et al., 2011) garlic biofortification led to selenium antagonistic activity towards K. Taking into account that potassium participates in plant protection against all forms of biotic and abiotic stress along with selenium and other antioxidant compounds (Wang et al., 2013), the close relationship between the two minerals in leek suggests intensive interactions between all components of the defense system. Indeed, potassium was predominant in leek elemental composition, showing significant correlations with both ash (r= 0.78 at  $P \le 0.01$ ) and polyphenols (r= 0.96 at  $P \le 0.01$ ). The known ability of potassium to decrease the activity of polyphenol oxidase in plants and enhance polyphenol accumulation (Mudau et al., 2007) may be a good explanation of the positive correlation between polyphenols and potassium in leek plants. The active

Table 4 -	- Microelements concentration in A. porrum pseudo-stems (n	ng kg <sup>-1</sup> d.w.	)
-----------	--	--------------------------	---

Element	Goliath	Cazimir	Premier	Vesta	Kalambus	Summer breeze	Bandit	Giraffe	Camus
В	20.5 a	14.8 bc	16.3 b	9.5 de	8.5 e	9.4 de	9.4 de	12.3 cd	10.7 d
Co	0.08 b	0.05 d	0.10 b	0.03 d	0.29 a	0.04 d	0.04 d	0.04 d	0.10 b
Cu	4.7 df	4.4 ef	3.4 g	5.7 bc	6.4 ab	5.0 ce	6.8 a	4.0 fg	5.3 cd
Fe	206 a	110 c	168 b	97 bd	74 e	80 de	93 ce	100 cd	215 a
1	0.06 bc	0.04 c	0.31 a	0.04 c	0.06 bc	0.06 bc	0.04 c	0.08 b	0.08 b
Li	0.11 b	0.04 c	0.15 a	0.03 c	0.01 c	0.03 c	0.02 c	0.03 c	0.11 b
Mn	12.2 c	12.0 c	22.6 a	9.8 c	6.3 d	9.5 c	10.6 c	19.2 b	21.7 ab
Si	14.1c	10.5 d	27.3 a	9.2 e	12.8 cd	13.1 cd	11.0 de	18.8 b	15.4 c
Sn	0.15 c	0.22 b	0.02 d	0.16 c	0.48 a	0.18 bc	0.51 a	0.22 b	0.23 b
Zn	23.5 ab	26.7 a	11.8 f	18.1 de	16.0 e	19.2 ce	21.5 bc	22.2 bc	21.2 bd

Within each row, means followed by different letters are significantly different according to Duncan test at P<0.05.

Table 5 - Heavy metal concentration in *A. porrum* pseudo-stems (mg kg<sup>-1</sup> d.w.)

Element	Goliath	Cazimir	Premier	Vesta	Kalambus	Summer bree- ze	Bandit	Giraffe	Camus
Al	78.0 c	29.5 d	126.0 a	21.0 df	7.7 g	24.1 de	12.2 fg	19.3 ef	88.4 b
As	0.03 b	0.02 bc	0.05 a	0.02 bc	0.01 c	0.02 bc	0.01 c	0.02 bc	0.06 a
Cd	0.08 d	0.10 bc	0.18 a	0.11 b	0.08 d	0.06 d	0.11 b	0.17 a	0.11 b
Cr	0.13 c	0.08 g	0.48 a	0.10 df	0.10 eg	0.12 cd	0.09 fg	0.15 b	0.11 ce
Ni	1.05 a	0.46 c	0.96 ab	0.98 ab	0.56 c	0.57 c	0.83 b	0.60 c	1.08 a
Pb	0.34 b	0.28 bc	0.83 a	0.10 e	0.10 e	0.13 de	0.20 cd	0.12 e	0.83 a
Sr	28.3 ab	25.3 c	30.4 a	24.6 c	28.2 ab	17.3 d	28.8 ab	26.4 bc	28.5 ab
V	0.21 b	0.07 cd	0.28 a	0.07 cd	0.04 d	0.09 c	0.07 cd	0.07 cd	0.30 a

Within each row, means followed by different letters are significantly different according to Duncan test at P<0.05.

participation of potassium in the antioxidant defense system of this *Allium* species is also characterized by positive correlation of the element with the ascorbic acid content (r= 0.95 at P $\leq$ 0.01). In this respect, the results of the present work reveal the close relationship between the main components of the leek antioxidant system, including polyphenols, ascorbic acid, selenium and potassium.

In our research, the lowest negative correlation coefficients were recorded between selenium, chromium and iodine (Table 6). Se is known as an antagonist of Cr and its protective role towards Cr has been previously reported (Qing et al., 2015). The interaction between Se and I is more complex; both the elements are not essential for plants, but at low concentrations they may improve plant growth, development and protection from biotic and abiotic stresses (Pilon-Smits, 2015). Separate plant fortification with Se and I showed the possibility of mutual stimulation by the two elements (Golubkina et al., 2018 a). The selective accumulation of selenium in the spinach male plants and of iodine in the female ones suggests the participation of phytohormones in the interactions between selenium and iodine (Golubkina et al., 2017).

With regard to heavy metals, highly significant correlations were found between V and Al, As, Co, Pb and Fe (Table 6).

## 4. Conclusions

From research carried out in Moscow region with the aim to assess the effects of open field or greenhouse conditions on yield and quality performances of nine leek (*A. porrum*) cultivars under organic farming, useful remarks have been drawn. The genotypes examined had a uniform behavior with both the crop systems, showing higher yield and dry matter when grown in the protected environment, but better quality and antioxidant performances in the open field conditions. Taking into account that Giraffe was the highest-yielding cultivar, whereas Goliath displayed the best overall quality and antioxidant features, the identification of best-performing genotypes within a crop system is target dependent.

### References

- AHN S.J., MATSUMOTO H., 2006 The role of the plasma membrane in the response of plant roots to aluminum toxicity. - Plant Signal Behav., 1: 37-45.
- AOAC, 2012 The official methods of analysis of AOAC. 22 Vitamin C. - Association Official Analytical Chemists, AOAC International, USA.
- BEN ARFA A., NAJJAA H., YAHIA B., TLIG A., NEFFATI M., 2015 - Antioxidant capacity and phenolic composition as a function of genetic diversity of wild Tunisian leek (Allium ampeloprasum L.). - Acad. J. Biotechnol., 3: 15-26.
- BERNAERT N., DE PAEPE D., BOUTEN C., DE CLERCQ H., STEWART D., VAN BOCKSTAELE E., DE LOOSE M., VAN DROOGENBROECK B., 2012 - Antioxidant capacity, total phenolic and ascorbate content as a function of the genetic diversity of leek (Allium ampeloprasum var. porrum). - Food Chem., 134: 669-677.
- BIESIADA A., KOLOTA E., ADAMCZEWSKA-SOWINSKA K., 2007 - The effect of maturity stage on nutritional value of leek, zucchini and kohlrabi. - Vegetable Crops Res. Bull., 66: 39-45.
- CARUSO G., CONTI S., LA ROCCA G., 2011 Influence of crop cycle and nitrogen fertilizer form on yield and nitrate content in different species of vegetables. - Adv. Hort. Sci., 25(2): 81-89.
- CARUSO G., VILLARI G., BORRELLI C., RUSSO G., 2012 -Effects of crop method and harvest seasons on yield and quality of green asparagus under tunnel in southern Italy. - Adv. Hort. Sci., 26(2): 51-58.
- CARUSO G., VILLARI G., RUSSO G., 2009 Influence of cover type and training method on yield and quality of "organic" muskmelon. - Adv. Hort. Sci., 23(1): 3-7.

Table 6 - Correlation coefficients between mineral elements in A. porrum pseudo-stems

	As	Ca	Со	Cr	Fe	Ι	К	Li	Mg	Mn	Pb	V
Al	0.93 ***	0.71 *	0.95 ***	0.74 *	0.85 **	0.77 **	0.50	0.99 ***	0.75 *	0.74 *	0.92 ***	0.98 ***
К	0.23	0.13	0.39	0.21	0.63	0.17	1.00					
Li	0.90 ***	0.70 *	0.93 ***	0.73 *	0.86 **	0.76 *	0.56	1.00				
Se	0.05	0.14	0.19	-0.72 *	0.42	-0.71 *	0.95 ***	0.42	0.18	-0.03	0.04	
V	0.94 ***	0.60	0.98 ***	0.61	0.91 ***	0.65	0.51	0.97 ***	0.64	0.75 *	0.94 ***	

\*\*\* P≤0.001; \*\* P≤0.01; \* P≤0.05.

CONTI S., VILLARI G., AMICO E., CARUSO G., 2015 - Effects

of production system and transplanting time on yield, quality and antioxidant content of organic winter squash (Cucurbita moschata Duch.). - Sci. Hortic., 183: 136-143.

- ESSIETT U.A., EFFIONG G.S., OGBEMUDIA F.O., BRUNO E.J., 2010 - Heavy metal concentrations in plants growing in crude oil contaminated soil in Akwa Ibom State, South-Eastern Nigeria. - Afr. J. Pharmacol., 4: 465-470.
- GOLUBKINA N., KEKINA H., CARUSO G., 2018 a Foliar biofortification of Indian mustard (Brassica juncea L.) with selenium and iodine. - Plants, 7: 80.
- GOLUBKINA N.A., KEKINA H.G., ANTOSHKINA M.S., AGAFONOV A.F., NADEZHKIN S.M., 2016 - Intervarietal differences in accumulation of biologically active compounds by Allium cepa L. - Mess. Russ. Agric. Sci., 2: 51-55.
- GOLUBKINA N.A., KEKINA H.G., MOLCHANOVA A.V., ANTOSHKINA M.S., NADEZHKIN S.M., SOLDATENKO A.V., 2018 b - *Plants antioxidants and methods of their determination.* - VNIISSOK, Moscow (in Russian).
- GOLUBKINA N.A., KOSHELEVA O.V., KRIVENKOV L.V., NADEZHKIN S.M., DOBRUTSKAYA H.G., CARUSO G., 2017 - Intersexual differences in plant growth, yield, mineral composition and antioxidants of spinach (Spinacia oleracea L.) as affected by selenium form. -Sci. Hortic., 225: 350-358.
- KABATA-PENDIAS A., PENDIAS H., 2010 *Trace elements in soils and plants*. CRC Press, Boca Raton, Florida, USA, pp. 548.
- KOCA I., TASCI B., 2016 *Mineral composition of leek.* Acta Horticulturae, 1143: 147-151.
- LACHMAN J., MIHOLOVÁ D., PIVEC V., JÍRŮ K., JANOVSKÁ D., 2011 - Content of phenolic antioxidants and selenium in grain of einkorn (Triticum monococcum), emmer (Triticum dicoccum) and spring wheat (Triticum aestivum) varieties. - Plant, Soil Environ., 57: 235-243.
- LUNDEGARDH B., BOTEK P., SCHULZO V., HAJŠLO V.J., STROMBERG V.A., ANDERSSON H.C., 2008 - Impact of different green manures on the content of s-alk(en)yl-Lcysteine sulfoxides and L-ascorbic acid in leek (Allium porrum). - J. Agric. Food Chem., 56: 2102-2111.
- MALAGOLI M., SCHIAVON M., DALL'ACQUA S., PILON-SMITS E.A.H., 2015 - *Effects of selenium biofortification on crop nutritional quality.* - Front. Plant Sci., 6: 280.
- MAXIMOVA T.V., NIKULINA I.N., PAKHOMOV V.P., SHKARINA H.I., CHUMAKOVA Z.V., ARZAMASTSEV A.P., 2001 - Method of antioxidant activity determination. -RU Patent № 2.170,930.

- MUDAU F.N., SOUNDY P., DU TOIT E.S., 2007 Effects of nitrogen, phosphorus, and potassium nutrition on total polyphenol content of bush tea (Athrixia phylicoides L.) leaves in shaded nursery environment. Hort. Sci., 42: 334-338.
- OZGUR M., AKPINAR-BAYAZIY A., OZCAN T., AFOLAYAN A.J., 2011 - Effect of dehydration on several physicochemical properties and the antioxidant activity of leeks (Allium porrum L.). - Not. Bot. Hort. Agrobot. Cluj-Na., 39: 144-151.
- PILON-SMITS E., 2015 Selenium in plants, pp. 93-107. In: LÜTTGE U., and W. BEYSCHLAG (eds.) Progress in Botany 76. Springer International Publishing, Basel, Switzerland, pp. 438.
- PÕLDMA P., TÕNUTARE T., VIITAK A., LUIK A., MOOR U., 2011 - Effect of Selenium treatment on mineral nutrition, bulb size, and antioxidant properties of garlic (Allium sativum L.). - J. Agric. Food Chem., 59: 5498-5503.
- PROTEGGENTE A.R., PANNALA A.S., PAGANA G., VAN BUREN L., WAGNER E., WISEMAN S., 2002 - The antioxidant activity of regularly consumed fruit and vegetables reflects their phenolic and vitamin C composition. -Free Radic. Res., 36: 217-233.
- QING X., ZHAO X., HU C., WANG P., ZHANG Y., ZHANG X., WANG P., SHI H., JIA F., QU C., 2015 - Selenium alleviates chromium toxicity by preventing oxidative stress in cabbage (Brassica campestris L. ssp. Pekinensis) leaves. - Ecotox., Environ. Safe., 114: 179-189.
- RADOVANOVIĆ B., MLADENOVIĆ J., RADOVANOVIĆ A., PAVLOVIĆ R., NIKOLIĆ V., 2015 - Phenolic composition, antioxidant, antimicrobial and cytotoxic activites of Allium porrum L. (Serbia) extracts. - J. Food Nutr. Res., 3: 564-569.
- SANTAMARIA P., 2006 Nitrates in vegetables: toxicity content, intake and EC regulation. J. Food Agric., 86: 10-17.
- SEKARA A., POKLUDA R., DEL VACCHIO L., SOMMA S., CARUSO G., 2017 - Interactions among genotype, environment and agronomic practices on production and quality of storage onion (Allium cepa L.). A review. -Hort. Sci. (Prague), 44: 21-42.
- SWAMY P.M., 2008 *Laboratory manual on biotechnology*. - Rastogi Publications, Meerut, India, pp. 617.
- WANG M., ZHENG Q., SHEN Q., GUO S., 2013 The critical role of potassium in plant stress response. Int. J. Mol. Sci., 14: 7370-7390.





(\*) Corresponding author: mahroo.motaghayer@gmail.com

#### Citation:

MOTAGHAYER M.S., AZIZI M., TEHERANIFAR A., 2019 - Nanosilver, salicylic acid and essential oils effects on water relations of gerbera 'Rosalin' cut flowers. - Adv. Hort. Sci., 33(2): 271-281

#### Copyright:

© 2019 Motaghayer M.S., Azizi M., Teheranifar A. This is an open access, peer reviewed article published by Firenze University Press (http://www.fupress.net/index.php/ahs/) and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

#### Data Availability Statement:

All relevant data are within the paper and its Supporting Information files.

**Competing Interests:** The authors declare no competing interests.

Received for publication 19 August 2018 Accepted for publication 6 March 2019

# Nanosilver, salicylic acid and essential oils effects on water relations of gerbera 'Rosalin' cut flowers

## M.S. Motaghayer (\*), M. Azizi, A. Teheranifar

Department of Horticultural Science and Landscape, Faculty of Agriculture, Ferdowsi University of Mashhad, Mashhad, Iran.

Key words: clove, hydraulic conductivity, peppermint, thyme, vase life.

Abstract: The effects of pulse and permanent treatments were studied on vase life, water content and hydraulic conductivity of gerbera cut flower cv. Rosalin. This study was conducted as a factorial experiment based on completely randomized design with three replications. The first factor was pulse treatments, using nanosilver (NS) 5 and 10 mg/L, salicylic acid (SA) 50 and 100 mg/L and distilled water as control, and the second factor was permanent treatments applying distilled water, sucrose, peppermint, thyme and clove essential oils (EO). The results showed that NS 10 mg/L + peppermint EO 100 mg/L and NS 10 mg/L + thyme EO 100 mg/L treatments had the best effect on longevity and maintaining the water content and hydraulic conductance of Rosalin cut flower, compare to other treatments. These solutions enhanced life of gerbera cut flowers to about 14 days. Flower water content was high (about 90%) except in 4% sucrose permanent treatment flowers which decreased more rapidly during the vase life. The effective hydraulic conductivity was observed in NS 10 mg/L + peppermint EO 100 mg/L (0.16 cm/min) and NS 10 mg/L + thyme EO 100 mg/L (0.21 cm/min) solutions and had nearly stable trend even in day 8 after pulsing.

## 1. Introduction

Gerbera (*Gerbera jamesonii* Bolus, Asteraceae) commonly known as Transvaal Daisy, Barberton Daisy or African Daisy, is one of the ten most popular and important commercial cut flowers grown in a wide range of climatic conditions. Gerbera is a perennial, tropical, herbaceous plant with colorful and attractive flowers that are widely used as a decorative garden plant or cut flowers. Cut gerbera flowers consist of a terminal composite floral head (inflorescence), called the capitulum, and a stem, which called scape and has no leaves (Dole and Wilkins, 2006). Gerbera has the fourth place in the international cut flower market. The flowers are hardy and resist against transport conditions. However, the most important problem of the gerbera cut flowers is short vase life. The end of vase life of cut gerbera flowers is often due to bending of the scape, which precedes wilting of the ray florets (Nair *et al.*, 2003; Van Son, 2007; Ansari *et al.*, 2011; Perik *et al.*, 2012; Kilic and Cetin, 2014; Aghajani and Jafarpour, 2016). However, postharvest life of cut flowers could be affected by the application of various chemicals as preservatives (Nair *et al.*, 2003; Prashanth *et al.*, 2010).

Insufficient water uptake is one of the main reasons for water deficit and wilting during the vase life (Knee, 2000; Van Ieperen et al., 2002). Stem end blockage is a main factor in the imbalance between water uptake and water loss from cut flowers (He et al., 2009). Researches showed that bacteria (microbes) (Van Meeteren, 1978; He et al., 2006) or bacteria and decay products (Liu et al., 2009) cause the blockage of cut gerbera flower. Bacteria in vase water can block the vessels in the surface of cut stems (Ferrante et al., 2007). Bacterial inhibitors such as silver nanoparticles or salicylic acid could extend vase life of cut flowers (Loubaud and Van Doorn, 2004; Solgi et al., 2009; Vahdati Mashhadian et al., 2012). Physiological substances such as lignin, mucilage or gum (Van Doorn and Cruz, 2000; Loubaud and Van Doorn, 2004, Wang et al., 2014) and cavitation (Van Meeteren et al., 2006) decrease the vase life of some cut flowers. The air emboli or cavitation would be reduced if cut flowers were put into water after cutting immediately (Van leperen et al., 2002). Cut flowers are sensitive to microbial contamination at the stem end and this determines a reduction of their vase life (Van Meeteren, 1978, Van Doorn and De Witte 1994, Balestra et al., 2005).

Nano technology is based on engineered particle of 1-100 nm (diameter). Nanosilver (NS) is included in this technology and can have more chemical and biological activities in order to reduce size. In recent years, NS is being used as a new antiseptic for many industrial processes like medical industry, water purification and vegetable disinfection (Rai *et al.*, 2009). In addition, NS treatment has been proposed for improving the postharvest life of cut flowers (Liu *et al.*, 2009; Solgi *et al.*, 2009; Ansari *et al.*, 2011; Danaee *et al.*, 2013).

The role of salicylic acid (SA), as an internal growth regulator and a natural phenolic compound, has been completely proved in multiple physiological processes like ethylene biosynthesis, stomatal conductance, respiration, senescence and the activation of defense systems against different pathogens. By activating antioxidant enzymes, SA delays the process of senescence in flowers. In addition, SA inhibits ethylene synthesis and action (Raskin, 1992; Hayat *et al.*, 2010; An and Mou, 2011; Jamshidi *et al.*, 2012).

Exogenous supply of carbohydrate can play an important role in lengthening the vase life and postharvest conditions of cut flowers. The gerbera

cut flowers have short postharvest life. Sucrose effect on enhancing the vase life of cut flowers is associated with water balance. The application of sucrose treatment and sugars accumulated in the flowers increase the sugar and osmotic concentration, improve water absorption and flower turgidity (Reddy and Singh, 1996; Prashant *et al.*, 2010; Bhanusree *et al.*, 2015). Researches also showed that the combined use of NS 5 mg/L with 4% sucrose and 2.5 mg/L gibberellic acid increase postharvest life of gerbera (Ansari *et al.*, 2011).

Many chemicals have been used in cut flowers vase solutions for inhibiting microorganisms' growth and extending the vase life by improving water uptake. These chemicals include silver nitrate, 8hydroxyguinoline sulfate and 8-hydroxyguinoline citrate, which are expensive and harmful for the environment and human health (Nowak et al., 1990; Ichimura et al., 1999; Nair et al., 2003; Motaghayer and Esna-Ashari, 2009; Solgi et al., 2009; Ansari et al., 2011). It is crucial to use natural, safe and inexpensive compounds for the large-scale application of preservatives improving cut flower vase life (Kilic and Cetin, 2014). Essential oils (EO) are organic, natural, safe and eco-friendly substances that have strong anti-inflammatory, antibacterial, antifungal, antioxidant and anticarcinogenic effects. These properties are attributed to the high levels of phenolic compounds (Solgi et al., 2009; Bayat et al., 2011; Raut and Karuppayil, 2014).

The application of different medicinal plants EOs on increasing the vase life of cut flowers have been studied by many researches. The effect of peppermint (Mentha pipperita L.) EO has increased freshness and quality of flower color and prevented the discoloration in alstroemeria (Babarabie et al., 2016), flower's quality and delay of leaf and flower senescence of tuberose cv. Pearl (Hoseini and Korehpaz, 2015) and vase life of 'Utopia' rose cut flowers (Saghazadeh et al., 2014). Thyme (Thymus vulgaris L.) EO (Solgi et al., 2009) and water extract of thyme (Amini et al., 2014) was added to the preserving solution for extending the vase life of gerbera 'Dune' cut flower and essence containing Thymus vulgaris and Cuminum cyminum increased solution uptake and quality of gerbera 'Sorbet' cut flowers (Dareini et al., 2014). Clove (Eugenia caryophyllata Thunb.) EO increased lisianthus cut flower vase life (Kazemi et al., 2014) and clove EO and water extract increased gerbera 'Ecco' vase life (Ziyaei Movahed et al., 2010).

There are two different ways for treating cut flowers; pulse and permanent treatment. Pulsing is a short-term treatment that can be done by producers and it helps postharvest vase life and flowering after storage period. Permanent treatment mostly is a long-term treatment, which can be done by consumers for enhancing cut flower vase life (Abdel-Kader and Rogers 1986; Nowak et al., 1990; Arora and Singh, 2002).

Sucrose can maintain the cell's turgor pressure and provide energy for cellular respiration, also is an important nutrient for microorganisms. Therefore, it should not be used without anti-microbial agents in preservatives (Nowak et al., 1990). The effect of NS (Liu et al., 2009) and SA (Jamshidi et al., 2012) treatments alone on extending cut flowers vase life was assessed in different researches. Since the effects of different concentrations of various preservative solutions on the postharvest life of cut flowers are altering depend on plant species, the applied chemicals and interaction of their compounds in vase solution and the method of treatment, the determination of the effective preservatives as well as the method of application is very important. Therefore the aim of this study was to screen the effects of NS and SA as pulse treatment and sucrose and thyme, clove and peppermint EOs as permanent treatment on vase life and hydraulic conductivity of gerbera 'Rosalin' cut flowers.

## 2. Materials and Methods

## Plant growth conditions and treatments

Gerbera (G. jamesonii cv. 'Rosalin') flowers were grown in standard hydroponic greenhouse conditions in Ferdowsi University of Mashhad, Iran. The flowers were harvested during morning by pulling out the stems from the plants when 2-3 rows of stamens of the bisexual disc florets were mature. Stems were pulled, not cut and the base of stem was removed before hydration (Dole and Wilkins, 2006). The stems were taken immediately to the laboratory and recut under water to 35 cm length. The cut flowers were immediately immersed individually into 500 ml vase solutions. In order to simulate the domestic use, the vase solutions were not changed and the stems were not recut during the experiment. The end of gerbera cut flower vase life was considered as the time in which more than one third of the outer petals of inflorescence start to be brown or wilted or curled or stem bending (≥90°) or breaking was occurred (Dole and Wilkins, 2006). This study was conducted as a

factorial experiment based on completely randomized design with three replications and four stems in each replicate. The first factor was pulse treatments: distilled water (D), salicylic acid (SA) 50 and 100 mg/L (Merck Company), Nanosilver (NS) 5 and 10 mg/L (Nanocid Company, Iran). The second factor was permanent treatments: distilled water, sucrose 4% (Merck Company), peppermint EO 100 mg/L, thyme EO 100 mg/L, clove EO 300 mg/L (Zardband Company, Iran) (Table 1). Pulse treatments were applied for 24 h. Treated stems were then stood into vases containing permanent treatments. Vase solutions were freshly prepared at the beginning of the experiment and not renewed during of the study.

The EOs constituents were determined by Zardband Company (Iran) using GC-MS analysis

Table 1 - Pulse and permanent treatments used in the experiment

Pulse treatment/Permanent treatment

Distilled water/Distilled water Distilled water/Sucrose Distilled water/Peppermint EO Distilled water/Thyme EO Distilled water/Clove EO SA 50 mg.L<sup>-1</sup>/Distilled water SA 50 mg.L<sup>-1</sup>/Sucrose SA 50 mg.L<sup>-1</sup>/Peppermint EO SA 50 mg.L<sup>-1</sup>/Thyme EO SA 50 mg.L<sup>-1</sup>/ Clove EO SA 100 mg.L<sup>-1</sup>/Distilled water SA 100 mg.L<sup>-1</sup>/Sucrose SA 100 mg.L<sup>-1</sup>/Peppermint EO SA 100 mg.L<sup>-1</sup>/Thyme EO SA 100 mg.L<sup>-1</sup>/ Clove EO NS 5 mg.L<sup>-1</sup>/Distilled water NS 5 mg.L<sup>-1</sup>/Sucrose NS 5 mg.L<sup>-1</sup>/Peppermint EO

NS 5 mg.L<sup>-1</sup>/Thyme EO

NS 5 mg.L<sup>-1</sup>/ Clove EO

NS 10 mg.L<sup>-1</sup>/Distilled water

NS 10 mg.L<sup>-1</sup>/Sucrose

NS 10 mg.L<sup>-1</sup>/Peppermint EO

NS 10 mg.L<sup>-1</sup>/Thyme EO

NS 10 mg.L<sup>-1</sup>/ Clove EO

(Table 2). GC-MS analysis revealed that the major constituents of the EOs were: thymol (53.5%) in thyme EO; 1-menthol (41.22%) and menthone (24.01%) in peppermint EO and eugenol (62.4%) in clove EO.

and referenced either to the cross-sectional area of the stem (Melcher *et al.*, 2012). In equation 1, *K* (cm/min) is hydraulic conductivity, *Q* (cm<sup>3</sup>/min) is the recorded flux (gravimetric or volumetric flow rate), *L* (cm) is the length of the measured segment, *A* (cm<sup>2</sup>)

Table 2 -	Major	chemical	constituents	of the	EOs
-----------	-------	----------	--------------	--------	-----

Peppermint EO		Thyme EO		Clove EO		
GCMS Analysis	(%)	GCMS Analysis (%)		GCMS Analysis (%)		
Limonene	2.25	Terpinene gamma	7.20	Alpha Copaene	0.04	
Cineole	4.59	Para-Cymene	27.4	Beta Caryophyllene	3.79	
Menthone	24.01	Thymol	53.50	Alpha Humulene	0.45	
Isomenthone	3.83			Oxyde De Caryophyllene	0.29	
1-Methyl acetate	4.38			Eugenol	81.83	
Neomenthol	2.84			Isoeugenol	0.13	
1-Menthol	41.22			Acetate De Eugenyle	12.50	
Pulegone	1.56			Methyl Eugenol	0.01	
Menthofuran	2.98					
Density (20°C)	0.9036	0.923		10.636		
Refractive Index(20°C)	14.605	1.502		15.335		
Optical Rotation (°)	-23.68	-1.0		-0.35		
Batch	13/47/23	45109		68382		

## Measuring hydraulic conductivity

Hydraulic conductivity was measured by a slight modification in the method of Melcher et al. (2012) (Fig. 1). A piece of 15 cm of flower stem end was cut with a sharp blade under distilled water. The upper part of the stem (part 1 in Fig. 1) was inserted into a silicon tube (part 2 in Fig. 1) (internal diameter 4 mm) filled with degas distilled water and the basal part of the stem (part 3 in Fig. 1) was kept in the degas distilled water. Using a three-way glass valve (part 4 in Fig. 1), the silicon tube was connected from one side to the degassed distilled water tank (part 5 in Fig. 1) and from the other side was attached into a Ushaped pipe (part 6 in Fig. 1) below the stems end. The whole set (stem, three-way glass valve, degas distilled water tank and U-shaped pipe) was fixed (Van Ieperen et al., 2002). The stem vase was placed on a digital scale (part 7 in Fig. 1) connected to the computer and the stem and degas distilled water weight changes were recorded at time regular intervals (30 minutes). Fifty cm head pressure of water (h; which made 5 kPa pressure) was applied, so that water had passed through the segments. The flow rate was then determined by measuring the volume of the passed water. Three stem segments were used for each treatment (Ichimura et al., 2005).

Measurements of stem hydraulic conductivity involves measuring the flux for a given driving force  $(Q/\Delta P)$ ; where  $\Delta P$  is the pressure drop across the segment), normalized by the length of the stem segment is the cross-sectional area of the stem segment and h (cm) is head pressure of water height. The data were collected at days 2, 4, 6 and 8 after pulse treatment.

## K = QL/Ah (1)

To observe the microscopic effects of chemicals and EOs on stem closure and hydraulic conductivity during the vase life, 2 cm of treated stem was used for histological study. The cut stem segments (3-5 cm in length) were stored in a solution of FAA (formalin (40%): glacial acetic acid (50%): ethyl alcohol (70%):



Fig. 1 - Hydraulic conductivity system scheme; the upper part of the stem (1); silicon tube (2); the basal part of the stem (3); the three-way glass valve (4); the degas distilled water tank (5); the U-shaped pipe (6); the digital scale (7); h: water height.

[13:5:200]) to preserve the tissue before sectioning. Stem transverse sections, at 16-µm thickness, were made using a manual rotary microtome (Leitz 1512, Germany) after fixing in FAA and permanent mounts were prepared in paraffin wax. Cross sections were stained with Safranin O/Fast Green Stain method and embedded on microscope slides. Digital images were made at 10X magnification with a digital camera (Olympus DP71, Japan) attached to a light microscope (Olympus BH2, Japan) and computer.

## Flower water content

Flower water content (*WC*) was measured as mentioned in equation 2. Flower fresh weights (*FW*) were assessed at the beginning of the experiment and flower dry weights (*DW*) were recorded after drying to constant weight in an oven for at least 48 h at 85°C. Water content was calculated for three replicates (He *et al.*, 2006; Lu *et al.*, 2012).

Wc = (FW-DW)/DW \*100 (2)

The experiment was conducted in the laboratory at 20-22°C, 40-50% RH, and 15  $\mu$ mol/m<sup>2</sup>s light intensity (cool white florescent tubes) under a daily light period of 12 hours. The obtained data were analyzed using MSTAT-C program and mean comparison was done using LSD range test.

## 3. Results

## Flower vase life

Results of this study showed that in single effect of applied treatments, all NS pulse treatments markedly (*P*<0.01) extended vase life of gerbera 'Rosalin' cut flowers. The 10 mg/L NS pulse treatment gave the longest vase life (12.20 days) as compared to the other treatments (Table 3). SA 100 mg/L (9.08 days) pulse treatment significantly increased flower vase life compared to the control (8.13 days). However, there was no significant difference between NS 5 mg/L and SA 100 mg/L.

The single effect of applied treatments indicated that peppermint and thyme EOs (100 mg/L) application in preservative solutions as permanent treatment (Fig. 2) could extend the vase life of gerbera cut flowers to 9.98 and 10.35 days respectively (Table 3). However, there was no significant difference among these two treatments and control in extending vase life. Flowers placed in sucrose 4% and clove EO 300 mg/L had the least (8.83 days) vase life (Table 3).

The results showed that the interaction of pulse

and permanent solutions had remarkable effect on flower longevity. The best treatments were NS 10 mg/L + thyme EO 100 mg/L (14.25 days) and NS 10 mg/L + peppermint EO 100 mg/L (14 days) which had significant difference with other treatments (Table 4). It has been observed that SA 50 mg/L + 4% sucrose was less effective than control on flower postharvest life and sucrose had negative effect on gerbera flowers life (Table 4).

## Flower water content

Flower water contents for the pulse treatments with distilled water and 50 mg/L SA were a little higher than other treatments (Table 5). In 4% sucrose per-

Table 3 - The simple effect of pulse and permanent treatments on 'Rosalin' gerbera cut flower vase life (day)

Treatments	Vase life (Day)				
Pulse treatment					
Distilled water	8.13 d				
SA 50 mg.L <sup>-1</sup>	8.30 cd				
SA 100 mg.L <sup>-1</sup>	9.08 bc				
NS 5 mg.L <sup>-1</sup>	10.02 b				
NS 10 mg.L <sup>-1</sup>	12.20 a				
Permanent treatment					
Distilled water	10.02 a				
Sucrose	8.55 b				
Peppermint EO	9.98 a				
Thyme EO	10.35 a				
Clove EO	8.83 b				

The means showing similar letters in each column have no significant difference according to the LSD range test (P<0.01).



Fig. 2 - Gerbera 'Rosalin' cut flowers treatment by NS (10 mg/L) and peppermint EO (100 mg/L). During pulse treatment, vase solution was covered by dark plastic coverage to prevent undesirable light reaction in NS.

manent treatment flowers, water content declined more rapidly during the vase life period and was significantly different from the others. Generally, the interaction of pulse and permanent treatment showed that 4% sucrose had negative effect especially after 10 mg/L NS application as pulse treatment (Table 4).

## Hydraulic conductivity

The hydraulic conductance of the stem end segments did not change over the first 2 days after puls-

Table 4 - The effect of different treatments' interactions on 'Rosalin' gerbera cut flower vase life (day) and water content (%)

Treatment	Vase life (Day)	Water content (%)
Distilled water/Distilled water	9.58 efg	90.95 ab
Distilled water/Sucrose	8.08 i	86.15 c
Distilled water/Peppermint EO	7.83 ij	91.29 a
Distilled water/Thyme EO	8 i	91.39 a
Distilled water/Clove EO	7.17 jk	91.21 a
SA 50 mg.L <sup>-1</sup> /Distilled water	9.08 fgh	91.31 a
SA 50 mg.L <sup>-1</sup> /Sucrose	7 k	85.02 c
SA 50 mg.L <sup>-1</sup> /Peppermint EO	8.08 i	91.09 a
SA 50 mg.L <sup>-1</sup> /Thyme EO	8.92 gh	90.97 a
SA 50 mg.L <sup>-1</sup> / Clove EO	8.42 hi	91.15 a
SA 100 mg.L <sup>-1</sup> /Distilled water	9.83 def	90.54 ab
SA 100 mg.L <sup>-1</sup> /Sucrose	8.58 hi	83.44 d
SA 100 mg.L <sup>-1</sup> /Peppermint EO	9.17 fgh	90.45 ab
SA 100 mg.L <sup>-1</sup> /Thyme EO	9.83 def	90.73 ab
SA 100 mg.L <sup>-1</sup> / Clove EO	8 i	89.46 b
NS 5 mg.L <sup>-1</sup> /Distilled water	9.67 efg	90.55 ab
NS 5 mg.L <sup>-1</sup> /Sucrose	8.58 hi	82.68 d
NS 5 mg.L <sup>-1</sup> /Peppermint EO	10.83 c	90.81 ab
NS 5 mg.L <sup>-1</sup> /Thyme EO	10.75 c	90.56 ab
NS 5 mg.L <sup>-1</sup> / Clove EO	10.25 cde	90.42 ab
NS 10 mg.L <sup>-1</sup> /Distilled water	11.92 b	90.52 ab
NS 10 mg.L <sup>-1</sup> /Sucrose	10.50 cd	81.1 e
NS 10 mg.L <sup>-1</sup> /Peppermint EO	14 a	91.36 a
NS 10 mg.L <sup>-1</sup> /Thyme EO	14.25 a	91.22 a
NS 10 mg.L <sup>-1</sup> / Clove EO	10.33 cde	90.99 a

The means showing similar letters in each column have no significant difference according to the LSD range test (P<0.01).

Table 5 -	The effect of pulse and permanent treatments on	
	'Rosalin' gerbera cut flower water content (%)	

Treatment	Water content (%)			
Pulse Treatment				
Distilled water	90.20 a			
SA 50 mg.L <sup>-1</sup>	89.91 a			
SA 100 mg.L <sup>-1</sup>	88.93 b			
NS 5 mg.L <sup>-1</sup>	89.00 b			
NS 10 mg.L <sup>-1</sup>	89.04 b			
Permanent treatment				
Distilled water	90.77 a			
Sucrose	83.68 b			
Peppermint EO	91.00 a			
Thyme EO	90.97 a			
Clove EO	90.65 a			

The means showing similar letters have no significant difference according to the LSD range test (P<0.01).

ing and had very low rates. Thereafter it changed over time and increased slightly on day 4. The rate of stem flower hydraulic conductivity sharply increased at day 6 and 8 after pulse treatment application. Hydraulic conductivity of stems treated with 5 and 10 mg/L NS pulse markedly showed lower rate during the experiment compared to other treatments (Table 6).

In addition, permanent treatments had significant effect on hydraulic conductance throughout assessment. Result showed that peppermint EO 100 mg/L had lower look rate in hydraulic conductance than other solutions (Table 7).

However, hydraulic conductance of the stem segment was nearly the same at the initial day of the experiment. The interaction of pulse and permanent treatment determined that NS 10 mg/L + peppermint EO 100 mg/L and NS 10 mg/L + thyme EO 100 mg/L had the lowest rate even in day 8 after pulsing (Table 8). In the NS 10 mg/L + peppermint EO 100 mg/L flowers, the hydraulic conductance of the stem segments slightly increased thereafter. Hydraulic con-

Table 6 - The effect of pulse treatments on trends of hydraulic conductivity of gerbera cut flower stem on day 2, 4, 6 and 8 of the experiment

Pulsa traatmant	K (cm/min)					
	Day 2	Day 4	Day 6	Day 8		
Distilled water	0.57 d	5.42 a	7.58 b	8.95 c		
SA 50 mg.L <sup>-1</sup>	1.04 b	5.35 a	12.96 a	9.17 c		
SA 100 mg.L <sup>-1</sup>	1.72 a	6.44 a	10.42 a	15.47 a		
NS 5 mg.L <sup>-1</sup>	0.84 c	2.50 b	4.45 c	13.08 b		
NS 10 mg.L <sup>-1</sup>	0.57 d	0.91 c	2.05 d	4.97 d		

The means showing similar letters in each column have no significant difference according to the LSD range test (P<0.01).

ductivity of other treated flowers increased sharply after day 6 during the rest of the vase life (Table 8).

The survey of slope trend of each treatment during the experiment's period, showed that the lowest slope was observed in NS 10 mg/L + peppermint EO 100 mg/L and NS 10 mg/L + thyme EO 100 mg/L respectively. While in other treatments, slope trend was enhanced so that the most slope trend was considered in 50 mg/L SA + 4% sucrose.

In addition, histological study showed that in the NS 10 mg/L + peppermint and thyme 100 mg/L EOs treated flowers stem remained healthy for longer period while the other stems became hollow after a few days (Fig. 3 and 4).



Fig. 3 - The gerbera cut flower healthy stem.

Table 7 - The effect of permanent treatments on trends of hydraulic conductivity of gerbera cut flower stem on day 2, 4, 6 and 8 of the experiment

Pormanant treatment	K (cm/min)					
	Day 2	Day 4	Day 6	Day 8		
Distilled water	0.81 c	5.14 a	8.66 b	14.62 a		
Sucrose	1.46 a	4.93 ab	13.50 a	12.76 a		
Peppermint EO	0.84 c	2.74 c	3.61 d	6.25 c		
Thyme EO	0.69 d	3.65 bc	6.00 c	8.77 b		
Clove EO	0.94 b	3.52 bc	5.07 cd	9.25 b		

The means showing similar letters in each column have no significant difference according to the LSD range test (P<0.01).

Treatment		Slope trend			
	Day 2	Day 4	Day 6	Day 8	
Distilled water/Distilled water	0.42 ghi	5.60 bcd	9.41 cde	17.04 cd	53.664
Distilled water/Sucrose	0.64 fg	5.96 abcd	8.88 def	14.04 ef	43.117
Distilled water/Peppermint EO	0.21 hi	4.89 cde	4.62 ghi	0.00 j	5.16
Distilled water/Thyme EO	0.62 fg	4.52 de	6.41 fg	0.00 j	52.384
Distilled water/Clove EO	0.96 de	6.14 abcd	9.23 cde	13.69 f	41.263
SA 50 mg.L <sup>-1</sup> /Distilled water	0.76 ef	7.91 a	11.28 cd	14.95 def	45.931
SA 50 mg.L <sup>-1</sup> /Sucrose	1.14 d	7.58 ab	43.58 a	0.00 j	16.337
SA 50 mg.L <sup>-1</sup> /Peppermint EO	1.51 bc	1.94 fgh	2.74 ij	0.00 j	12.728
SA 50 mg.L <sup>-1</sup> /Thyme EO	0.57 fg	4.39 de	9.54 cd	14.21 ef	46.081
SA 50 mg.L <sup>-1</sup> / Clove EO	1.19 cd	5.67 bcd	12.34 c	16.71 cde	53.215
SA 100 mg.L <sup>-1</sup> /Distilled water	1.53 b	7.30 ab	11.33 cd	14.69 def	43.499
SA 100 mg.L <sup>-1</sup> /Sucrose	1.67 ab	6.87 abc	21.41 b	21.51 a	74.065
SA 100 mg.L <sup>-1</sup> /Peppermint EO	1.83 ab	5.17 cd	6.60 efg	20.43 ab	57.224
SA 100 mg.L <sup>-1</sup> /Thyme EO	1.67 ab	7.95 a	10.99 cd	20.72 ab	60.198
SA 100 mg.L <sup>-1</sup> / Clove EO	1.94 a	5.10 cd	5.31 gh	0.00 j	5.769
NS 5 mg.L <sup>-1</sup> /Distilled water	1.04 de	4.22 de	8.54 def	18.74 bc	5.741
NS 5 mg.L <sup>-1</sup> /Sucrose	1.91 a	3.18 ef	5.28 gh	22.59 a	64.126
NS 5 mg.L <sup>-1</sup> /Peppermint EO	0.52 fgh	2.27 fg	4.69 ghi	10.40 g	32.056
NS 5 mg.L <sup>-1</sup> /Thyme EO	0.45 ghi	1.97 fgh	4.26 ghi	7.48 hi	23.375
NS 5 mg.L <sup>-1</sup> / Clove EO	0.40 ghi	1.07 ghi	0.67 k	6.19 i	16.963
NS 10 mg.L <sup>-1</sup> /Distilled water	0.40 ghi	1.51 ghi	3.93 hi	7.68 ghi	24.278
NS 10 mg.L <sup>-1</sup> /Sucrose	1.91 a	1.86 fgh	4.79 ghi	5.65 i	14.158
NS 10 mg.L <sup>-1</sup> /Peppermint EO	0.16 i	0.12 i	0.28 k	0.41 j	0.0904
NS 10 mg.L <sup>-1</sup> /Thyme EO	0.21 i	0.57 hi	0.94 jk	1.42 j	0.4012
NS 10 mg.L <sup>-1</sup> / Clove EO	0.23 hi	0.67 hi	1.02 jk	9.65 gh	28.601

Table 8 - The trends of hydraulic conductivity of gerbera cut flower stem in all treatment on day 2, 4, 6 and 8 of the experiment

The means showing similar letters in each column (Day) have no significant difference according to the LSD range test (P < 0.01).



Fig. 4 - The gerbera cut flower hollow stem.

## **3.** Discussion and Conclusions

## Flower vase life

NS particles enter into cell, tissue and organs, so they can replace with silver salts (such as silver nitrate or silver thiosulfate) in preservative solutions. NS inhibits the respiration and electron transfer system and material transfer in microbial cell membrane (Paull and Lyons, 2008). Various researches indicated that flowers treated with NS solution, had more vase life. Silver ions, because of small size, have more contact with outer space and influence more on their environment. NS, in comparison with silver ions, showed antimicrobial property at inferior concentration (Solgi *et al.*, 2009; Ansari *et al.*, 2011)

Different studies determined antimicrobial effects of main components of thyme (Nikolić *et al.*, 2014 a), peppermint (Kazem Alvandi *et al.*, 2011; Nikolić *et al.*, 2014 b) and clove EO (Boukaew *et al.*, 2017). In addition, Amini *et al.* (2014) reported that thyme EO in pulsing with distilled water treatment showed the best results for extending cut gerbera flower vase life and preventing more weight loss. Hydrophobicity is an important characteristic of thyme and peppermint EOs. This enables them to separate the lipid components of the bacterial cell membrane and mitochondria, binding to membrane proteins and releasing lipopolysaccharides, which results in disturbing cell wall structures (Solgi *et al.*, 2009).

Researches indicated also that SA pulse treatment, followed by NS as permanent solution (Danaee *et al.*, 2013), SA utilization as permanent treatment (Jamshidi *et al.*, 2012) significantly promoted the vase life of gerbera cut flowers. However, in this study, SA had no special effect on flower longevity. Although Ziyaei Movahed *et al.* (2010) reported that clove EO increased gerbera vase life. In this study, it had the least effect on postharvest life of gerbera cut flowers. Despite of sucrose important role in extending the vase life of cut flowers, Ansari *et al.* (2011) reported a negative effect on 'Rosalin' gerbera cut flowers. The main reason could be severe bacterial growth in vase solution.

## Flower water content

Cut flowers and foliage can have limited commercial value because they dehydrate during vase life because of water uptake decrease. Water deficit could develop even when cut flowers are placed in water (Nazari Deljou, et al., 2012). Gerbera cut flowers stem break of is mainly caused by water shortage in the flowers due to the increased difficulty of water flow from the water source to petals. It is also supposed to be a competition for available water between flower heads and stems. The increase in flow resistance leads to stem break as a result of microbial activity in the vase water (Balestra et al., 2005). It could be concluded from the results of this study that in all treatments with antimicrobial agents such as NS, SA and thyme, peppermint and clove EOs flower water contents were high and had no harmful decrease.

## Hydraulic conductivity

Many experiments were performed to find out the cause of stem bend in gerbera cultivars. Research showed that removal of the floral head prevented stem bending, indicating that bending is physically due to the gravitational pull on the floral head. Stem bending in cut gerbera can be due to lack of mechanical support. Bending might relate to lack of wall thickening, particularly in the xylem. At least two other factors might contribute to mechanical stem strength. The first factor is gerbera stems elongation during vase life. Elongation zones usually have weakly developed xylem and sclerenchyma. Since the stems are usually placed in water under an angle, stem elongation will increase the gravitational pull of the floral head result in earlier stem bending. The second factor is the presence of a cavity in the center of the gerbera stem. Observations showed the cavity at the time of harvest, in several cultivars (Perik et al., 2012). Other factors affecting stem bending could be adverse water relations such as lack of turgor. After a few days of vase life, there are many bacteria in the vase solution. Stem bending can be due to xylem blockage by bacteria, which results in low water uptake. As transpiration is not inhibited as much as water uptake, net water loss occurs followed by the loss of turgor and stem bending (Van Meeteren, 1978).

Generally, in cut flowers fresh weight decreased before stem bent occurred, and this is accompanied by a decline in absorption of water by the flowers. Stem break could be prevented by pretreatment of the stems with NS by adding to the vase water. Van Meeteren (1978) suggested that there are two different pathways for water uptake: a direct one through the xylem vessels at the cut surface and an indirect one through the cavity in the stem. Only the direct water uptake is strongly inhibited by growth of bacteria in the vase water. Stem bend occurs when the direct water uptake is inhibited by bacterial activity. Van Meeteren (1978) suggested that the minimum concentration of silver nitrate could avoid stem bending and inhibit bacterial growth in the water. There is an association between a high population density of bacteria in the water and scape bending (Van Doorn and De Witte, 1994). The results of this experiment also showed that bacteria would block the main water pathway (xylem vessels) over the time and the stem would become hollow (Fig. 3 and 4). So that active water uptake is effectively prevented. Bacterial activity could be significantly inhibited by adding NS (as pulse treatment), peppermint (1menthol and menthone) and thyme (thymol) EOs (as permanent treatment) to vase solution.

Based on the results of this study, new antimicrobial agents such as NS, thyme and peppermint EOs had a positive effect on flower vase life and water content. It might be due to this fact that these are very effective antimicrobial agents, which inhibited the microbial growth and prevented bacterial plugging in conducting tissues. However, exogenous supply of sugars can increase water balance and osmotic concentration and plays an important role in lengthening the vase life of cut flowers, but in this research, sucrose had negative effect on flower water contents and gerbera 'Rosalin' vase life period. This issue can be related to the negative effect of sucrose on microbial growth. Although, there was no available data about the effect of EOs on stem hydraulic conductivity changes in cut flowers, this research showed that EOs could improve hydraulic conductance and keep it in a normal and stable condition for longer period.

## References

ABDEL-KADER H., ROGERS M.N., 1986 - Postharvest treat-

*ment of Gerbera jamesonii.* - Acta Horticulturae, 181: 169-176.

- AGHAJANI N., JAFARPOUR M., 2016 Effects of pre-and postharvest treatments of silicon and rice hull ash on vase life of gerbera. - IJHST, 3(1): 77-87.
- AMINI S., JAFARPOUR M., ASGARI K., 2014 Effect of temporary and permanent treatments of extracts of thyme and stevia on postharvest quality of gerbera cut flowers. - AJBAS, 8(8): 93-98.
- AN C., MOU Z., 2011 Salicylic acid and its function in plant immunity. JIPB, 53(6): 412-428.
- ANSARI S., HADAVI E., SALEHI M., MORADI P., 2011 -Application of microorganisms compared with nanoparticles of silver, humic acid and gibberellic acid on vase life of cut gerbera Good Timing. - JOHP, 1(1): 27-33.
- ARORA J.S., SINGH K., 2002 Pre and post-harvest management of cut flowers. - Indian Horticulture, 46: 20-23.
- BABARABIE M., ZAREI H., VARASTEH F., 2016 Potential of increasing the vase life and improvement of some physiological characteristics of alstromeria cut flowers by using non-harmful compounds environmentally. - JCHR, 6(1): 1-8.
- BALESTRA G.M., AGOSTINI R., BELLINCONTRO A., MEN-CARELLI F., VARVARO L., 2005 - Bacterial populations related to gerbera (Gerbera jamesonii L.) stem break. -Phytopathol. Mediterr., 44(3): 291-299.
- BAYAT H., AZIZI M., SHOOR M., MARANDI H., 2011 Effect of ethanol and essential oils on extending vase-life of carnation cut flower (Dianthus caryophyllus cv. 'Yellow Candy'). - Not. Sci. Biol., 3(4): 100-104.
- BHANUSREE M.R., RAO N.H., CHANDRICA M., VINAYKU-MARI M., KUMAR K.R., SHUKLA G., CHAKRAVARTY S., 2015 - Effect of sucrose on biochemical parameters of cut gerbera flowers (Gerbera jamesonii Bolus ex. Hook.) cv. Lamborghini. - J. Agric. Technol., 2(1 & 2): 68-71.
- BOUKAEW S., PRASERTSAN P., SATTAYASAMITSATHIT S., 2017 - Evaluation of antifungal activity of essential oils against aflatoxigenic Aspergillus flavus and their allelopathic activity from fumigation to protect maize seeds during storage. - Ind. Crops Prod., 97: 558-566.
- DANAEE E., NADERI R., KALATEJARI S., LADAN MOGHADAM A.R., 2013 - Evaluation the effect of nanosilver with salicylic acid and benzyladenine on longevity of gerbera flowers. - JBASR, 3(8): 682-690.
- DAREINI H., ABDOS V., DANAEE E., 2014 Effect of some essential oils on postharvest quality and vase life of gerbera cut flowers (Gerbera jamesonii cv. Sorbet). -Eur. J. Exp. Biol., 4(3): 276-280.
- DOLE J.M., WILKINS H.F., 2006 *Floriculture: Principles and species.* Prentice-Hall Inc., Upper Saddle River, USA, pp. 1023.
- FERRANTE A., ALBERICI A., ANTONACCI S., SERRA G., 2007 - Effect of promoter and inhibitors of phenylalanine ammonia-lyase enzyme on stem bending cut gerbera flowers. - Int. Conference on Quality Management in

Supply Chains of Ornamentals, 755: 471-476.

- HAYAT Q., HAYAT S., IRFAN M., AHMAD A., 2010 Effect of exogenous salicylic acid under changing environment: A review. - EEB, 68: 14-25.
- HE S., JOYCE D.C., IRVING D.E., FARAGHER J.D., 2006 -Stem end blockage in cut Grevillea 'Crimson yellow inflorescences. - Postharvest Biol. Technol., 41(1): 78-84.
- HE S., XIAO D., LIU J., HE SH.G., TU L., LU P, 2009 -Anatomical structure observation of stem blockage in cut gerbera flowers. - Acta Hortic. Sinica., 36(7): 1077-1082.
- HOSEINI S.P., KOREHPAZ S., 2015 Effect of peppermint essential oil and salicylic acid on quality and vase life of cut tuberose flowers (Polianthes tuberosa cv. Pearl). -Proceedings of Dubai 2nd International Conference on "Engineering and Technology, Computer, Basic and Applied Sciences". Dubai, UAE, December, 18-19.
- ICHIMURA K., FUJIWARA T., YAMAUCHI Y., HORIE H., KOHATA K., 2005 - Effects of tea-seed saponins on the vase life, hydraulic conductance and transpiration of cut rose flowers. - JARQ, 39(2): 115-119.
- ICHIMURA K., KOJIMA K., GOTO, R., 1999 Effect of temperature, 8-hydroxyquinoline sulphate and sucrose on the vase life of cut rose flowers. - Postharvest Biol. Technol., 15(1): 33-40.
- JAMSHIDI M., HADAVI E., NADERI R., 2012 *Effects of salicylic acid and malic acid on vase life and bacterial and yeast populations of preservative solution in cut gerbera flowers*. Int. J. of AgriScience, 2(8): 671-674.
- KAZEM ALVANDI R., SHARIFAN A., AGHAZADEH MESHGHI M., 2011 - Study of chemical composition and antimicrobial activity of peppermint essential oil. - J. Comp. Pathobiol. Iran, 353-363 (In Persian).
- KAZEMI S., HASSANPOUR ASIL M., GHASEMNEZHAD M., 2014 - Physiological effects of some essential oils in comparison with 8-hydroxyquinoline in cut lisianthus flowers (Eustoma grandiflorum L.). - Iranian J. Hortic. Sci., 45(2): 185-195.
- KILIC T., CETIN E.S., 2014 Determination of the effects of sage and balm extracts on vase life in gerbera cv. Rosalin. TABAD, 7(2): 13-15.
- KNEE M., 2000 Selection of biocides for use in floral preservatives. - Postharvest Biol. Technol., 18(3): 227-234.
- LIU J., HE S., ZHANG Z., CAO J., LV P., HE S., CHENG G., JOYCE D.C., 2009 - Nano-silver pulse treatments inhibit stem-end bacteria on cut gerbera cv. Ruikou flowers. -Postharvest Biol. Technol., 54(1): 59-62.
- LOUBAUD M., VAN DOORN W.G., 2004 Wound-induced and bacteria-induced xylem blockage in roses, Astilbe and Viburnum. - Postharvest Biol. Technol., 32(3): 281-288.
- LU P., CAO J., HE S., LIU J., LI H., CHENG G., DING Y., JOYCE D.C., 2012 - Nano-silver pulse treatments improve water relations of cut rose cv. Movie Star flowers. -Postharvest Biol. Technol., 57(3): 196-202.

- MELCHER P.J., MICHELE HOLBROOK N., BURNS M.J., ZWIE-NIECKI M.A., COBB A.R., BRODRIBB T.J. CHOAT B., SACK L., 2012 - Measurements of stem xylem hydraulic conductivity in the laboratory and field (Review). -Methods Ecol. Evol., 3(4): 685-694.
- MOTAGHAYER M.S., ESNA-ASHARI M., 2009 Effect of different concentrations of four preservative solutions on tuberose (Polianthes tuberosa L.) cut flower vase-life. -FOB, 3(1): 59-61.
- NAIR S.A., SINGH V., SHARMA T.V.R.S., 2003 Effect of chemical preservatives on enhancing vase-life of gerbera flowers. J. Trop. Agric., 41: 56-58.
- NAZARI DELJOU M.J., POUR YOUSSEF M., KARIMIAN R., JABERIAN HAMEDANI H., 2012 - Effect of cultivar on water relations and postharvest quality of gerbera (Gerbera jamesonii Bolus ex. Hook f.) cut flower. -World Appl. Sci J., 18(5): 698-703.
- NIKOLIC M., GLAMOCLIJA J., FERREIRA I.C., CALHELHA R.C., FERNANDES A., MARKOVIC T., MARKOVIC D., GIWELI A., SOKOVIC M., 2014 a - Chemical composition, antimicrobial, antioxidant and antitumor activity of Thymus serpyllum L., Thymus algeriensis Boiss. and Reut and Thymus vulgaris L. essential oils. - Ind. Crops Prod., 52: 183-190.
- NIKOLIC M., JOVANOVIC K.K., MARKOVIC T., MARKOVIC D., GLIGORIJEVIC N., RADULOVIC S., SOKOVIC M., 2014 b -Chemical composition, antimicrobial, and cytotoxic properties of five Lamiaceae essential oils. - Ind. Crops Prod., 61: 225-232.
- NOWAK J., RUDNICKI R.M., DUNCAN A.A., 1990 *II. Growing conditions and longevity,* pp. 29-64. - In: NOWAK J. (ed.) *Postharvest handling and storage of cut flowers, florist greens and potted plants.* Timber Press Inc., pp. 210.
- PAULL J., LYONS K., 2008 Nanotechnology: the next challenge for organics. - JOS, 3(1): 3-22.
- PERIK R.R., RAZE D., HARKEMA H., ZHONG Y., VAN DOORN W.G., 2012 - Bending in cut Gerbera jamesonii flowers relates to adverse water relations and lack of stem sclerenchyma development, not to expansion of the stem central cavity or stem elongation. - Postharvest Biol. Technol., 74: 11-18.
- PRASHANTH P., SEKHAR R.C., REDDY K.C.S., 2010 -Influence of floral preservatives on scape bending, biochemical changes and postharvest vase life of cut gerbera (Gerbera jamesonii Bolus ex. Hook.). - Asian Journal of Horticulture, 5(1): 1-6.
- RAI M., YADAV A., GADE A., 2009 Silver nanoparticles as a new generation of antimicrobials. - Biotechnol. Adv., 27(1): 76-83.
- RASKIN I., 1992 *Role of salicylic acid in plants*. Annu. Rev. Plant. Biol., 43(1): 439-463.
- RAUT J.S., KARUPPAYIL S.M., 2014 A status review on the medicinal properties of essential oils. Ind. Crops Prod., 62: 250-264.
- REDDY B.S., SINGH K., 1996 Effects of aluminium sulphate and sucrose on vase life of tuberose. - J. Maha. Agril.

Uni., 21: 201-203.

- SAGHAZADEH F., KHODADADI M., MOBASSER H.R., 2014 -Effects of different concentrations of plant chemicals on vase life of rose varieties Utopia. - IJFAS, 3(2): 152-154.
- SOLGI M., KAFI M., TAGHAVI T.S., NADERI R., 2009 -Essential oils and silver nanoparticles (SNP) as novel agents to extend vase-life of gerbera (Gerbera jamesonii cv. Dune) flowers. - Postharvest Biol. Technol., 53(3): 155-158.
- VAHDATI MASHHADIAN N., TEHRANIFAR A., BAYAT H., SELAHVARZI Y., 2012 - Salicylic and citric acid treatments improve the vase life of cut chrysanthemum flowers. - J. Agr. Sci. Tech., 14(4): 879-887.
- VAN DOORN W.G., CRUZ P., 2000 Evidence for a wounding-induced xylem occlusion in stems of cut chrysanthemum flowers. - Postharvest Biol. Technol., 19(1): 73-83.
- VAN DOORN W.G., DE WITTE Y., 1994 *Effect of bacteria on scape bending in cut* Gerbera jamesonii *flowers.* - J. Am. Soc. Hortic. Sci., 119(3): 568-571.
- VAN IEPEREN W., VAN MEETEREN U., NIJSSE J., 2002 -Embolism repair in cut flower stems: a physical

approach. - Postharvest Biol. Technol., 25(1): 1-14.

- VAN MEETEREN U., 1978 Water relations and keeping quality of cut gerbera flowers. I. The cause of stem break. - Sci. Hortic., 8(1): 65-74.
- VAN MEETEREN U., AREVALO-GALARZA L., VAN DOORN W.G., 2006 - Inhibition of water uptake after dry storage of cut flowers: Role of aspired air and woundinduced processes in Chrysanthemum. - Postharvest Biol. Technol., 41(1): 70-77.
- VAN SON N., 2007 Response of gerbera (Gerbera jamesonii Bolus) varieties to micro-propagation. Master of Science Thesis in Horticulture (Agriculture). University of Agricultural Sciences, Dharwad, India.
- WANG R., ZHENG X., XU X., 2014 Evidence for physiological vascular occlusion in stems of cut gerbera cv. Hongyan. - J. Agric. Sci. Technol., 16(2): 365-372.
- ZIYAEE MOVAHED Z., KAFI M., KHALIGHI A., AZIZI M., SHARIFI R., 2010 - Investigation of the possibility in replacing natural ingredients (essential oil and extracts of clove) instead of antibacterial chemicals ingredients in preservative solution of the Gerbera cut flower. -Iranian J. Hortic. Sci., 41: 337-345 (In Persian).



# First insight into Araucaria araucana (Molina) K. Koch under its southernmost European growing condition: a proposed descriptor list for morphological characterization

## M. Antonetti, S. Nin, G. Burchi

CREA, Centro di Ricerca Orticoltura e Florovivaismo, Via dei Fiori, 8, 51017 Pescia (PT), Italy.

(\*) Corresponding author: maurizio.antonetti@crea.gov.it

#### Citation:

ANTONETTI M., NIN S., BURCHI G., 2019 - First insight into Araucaria araucana (Molina) K. Koch under its southernmost European growing condition: a proposed descriptor list for morphological characterization. - Adv. Hort. Sci., 33(2): 283-294

#### Copyright:

© 2019 Antonetti M., Nin S., Burchi G. This is an open access, peer reviewed article published by Firenze University Press

(http://www.fupress.net/index.php/ahs/) and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

#### Data Availability Statement:

All relevant data are within the paper and its Supporting Information files.

**Competing Interests:** The authors declare no competing interests.

Received for publication 10 December 2018 Accepted for publication 11 March 2019 *Key words:* germplasm, monkey puzzle, phenology, phenotyping, climate, Pistoia's nurseries.

Abstract: Araucaria araucana is a south American endemic Conifer of conservation concern. After its introduction to Europe, this species has been often planted for ornamental purposes in parks and gardens, where its unusual appearance was admired. After the mid-1970s this tree received increasing attention from the nursery growers of Pistoia (Tuscany) and became of considerable economic importance. However, being one of the iconic threatened trees listed in CITES Appendix I, the international trade of these species is rigorously regulated. This study was aimed at developing a first morphological descriptor list for further phenotyping of in loco produced plant material. A first step of the research focused on the description and a better understanding of A. araucana phenological phases inferred from Mediterranean climate conditions. The second phase regarded the analysis of observed or measured morphological characteristics of the tree, branches, scales, inflorescences, fruits and seeds observed on a subset of 4 selected putative populations over a 3-year period of vegetative growth. The results allowed to select 39 most discriminant descriptors, which are presented together with their range of variability and classes. The achieved descriptor list represents a suitable tool for the selection of genotypes and for the breeding of A. araucana.

## 1. Introduction

Araucaria araucana (Molina) K. Koch, commonly known as 'monkey puzzle tree' or 'pehuèn', is an endangered conifer species native to southcentral Chile and south-western Argentina, where it has a relatively limited distribution, split between the main area spanning both sides of the Andes and two other disjunct small subpopulations in the Coastal Cordillera of Chile (Donoso, 1993, 2006; Donoso *et al.*, 2008; Drake *et al.*, 2009). The present distribution is a remnant of a more extensive former distribution, which has been severely diminished by logging, human-set fires and land clearance since European colonization in the mid-19<sup>th</sup> century (Veblen, 1982; Burns, 1993; Rechene, 2000). In particular, the intense human seed collecting and animal grazing have led to a lack of natural reproduction by seed, and when any regeneration occurs it is principally asexual with tree sprouting from roots (Schilling and Donoso, 1976; Gallo *et al.*, 2004). Since 1976, this species has been protected in Chile under the status of a Chilean National Monument and, since 1997, it is also protected internationally under the Convention on International Trade in Endangered Species of Wild Fauna and Flores (CITES) (Farjon and Page, 1999; Herrmann, 2006).

Araucaria araucana was first introduced in England by the Scottish naturalist Archibald Menzies in 1795. Its unusually straight cylindrical bole and whorled branches as well as its 10-15 cm thick tortoise-shell-like bark made it internationally popular as an ornamental plant. The following decades saw a rapid spread of this impressively large and long-lived conifer throughout all the European continent. It was introduced in Italy from Paris in 1822 and the first A. araucana tree was planted in the garden of the Marquis Pucci's favourite property in Florence, Tuscany. This Italian region represents the southernmost limit of its distribution area. Thanks to its perfect adaptability to the Tuscan soil and climate conditions, this majestic slow-growing tree was included in the important ornamental horticulture district of Pistoia (NW from Florence) starting from the II postworld war period. Thereafter, there was a notable and rapid increase of A. araucaria commercial propagation in the Pistoia district in line with the steadilygrowing demand. This tree became of considerable economic importance and the period between the 1970s till the early 2003 saw the maximum expansion of commercialization rate and tree planting in private properties and public gardens. Due to its constantly declining distribution, together with its slow growth and its limited dispersal ability, in 2003, according to the Regulation (CE) n. 1497, the listing of this species was transferred from Appendix II to Appendix I of CITES (http://www.cites.org/eng/app/appendices. html; valid from October 4<sup>th</sup>, 2017), which strictly regulates the trade in its timber and seeds, and listed in the 2008 IUCN Red List of Threatened Species (http://www.iucnredlist.org; March 2017) as an endangered species currently on risk of extinction. As a consequence, plant nurseries had to adopt a mandatory stock register of alive and dead specimen, where both entries and exits (including origin, quantity, causes of death, etc.) had to be specified. A progressive and ongoing reduction of monkey puzzle tree propagation in the Pistoia district has resulted from increased regulation, complex management, high risk of penalties, increased costs for staff training, and risks from plant diseases associated with climate change. Ultimately, the number of nurseries holding and propagating *Araucaria* plants conspicuously declined during the last fifteen years.

The identification of a new Tuscan variety could offer the opportunity to disengage from the procedural constraints imposed by the CITES Convention. Hence, the production of a descriptor list for the characterization of Tuscan selected germplasm is a necessary first step towards the definition of genetic diversity based on morphological variation and for varietal identification in Araucaria. The descriptor list might represent the first attempt at achieving an unified documentation system thereby enabling through a standardized format an easier exchange of information between researchers and collection curators. Although there is a high demand for new descriptor lists to be developed for many forest conifer species, up to our knowledge there is only an UPOV descriptor list available for Picea abies L. (https:// www.upov.int/test guidelines/en/fulltext tgdocs.jsp?g= Picea; copyright © 2011, UPOV).

Despite the conservation interest in this species, little is known of its phenotypic and genetic variation. The genetic diversity of monkey puzzle between Andean and coastal Chilean populations has been investigated in previous studies by Delmastro and Donoso (1980) and Rafii and Dodd (1998). More recently, advanced biotechnologies, such as RAPDs, Isozymes, microsatellite and RFLP analysis, were used to characterize genetic heterogeneity within and among some South American populations (Bekessy *et al.*, 2002; Ruiz *et al.*, 2007; Marchelli *et al.*, 2010; Martín *et al.*, 2012). However, no reports were found in the world literature on morphological traits.

This study was part of the CARAVIV project 'Characterization of *Araucaria araucana* germplasm selected by the nursery industries of the Pistoia's district for commercial development', supported by the Ministero delle Politiche Agricole Alimentari e Forestali (MiPAAF-OIGA), aimed at contributing to a better understanding of *Araucaria* growing and to enhance the commercial exploitation of local genetic resources. This paper provides a brief account of *Araucaria araucana* phenological phases under Italian climatic conditions and is focused on the development of a first descriptor lists in order to

## 2. Materials and Methods

## Plant material

The plant material used in this study was the *A. araucana* germplasm available in the Pistoia' nursery district, covering an area of approx. 965 sq km, ranging from 50 m to 550 m above sea level, located in northern Tuscany.

## Phenology

Throughout three-year growing cycles (2015-2017), the phenological phases (onset of flowering, full bloom, fertilization, fruit ripening and seed production) of A. araucana trees belonging to 8 putative populations were observed every two weeks from March to June (during the flower maturation), and monthly in the rest of the year. Taking into account the peculiar structure of the reproductive buds of this species, we decided to consider as onset of flowering the inflorescence appearance and as full bloom the inflorescence maturity, i.e. the pollination phase. Four out of the selected populations belong to Pistoia's hinterland in a plain area (43°53' N; 10°55' E; 60 m a.s.l.), while the remaining four are located in high hills (44°0' N; 10°52' E; 550 m a.s.l.). The number of plants for each population ranged from 10 to more than 200, varying in age, gender and sexual maturity.

## Morphological descriptor list

Twenty/twenty-five-year-old specimens belonging to a subset of 4 putative populations were randomly defined in order to perform a morphological description. The considered populations were derived from seeds of different origin (unknown, Dutch fair, Spanish fair, local selected progeny) and grown in three private nurseries, located very close to each other in a plain area under the same organic regime. Local selected progeny refers to seeds collected from a couple of old trees located in Villa Lodolo (S. Marcello Pistoiese, 44°03' N; 10°47' E; 623 m a.s.l.). These trees were introduced from Argentina in 1920 and represent the main genetic source of A. araucana local germplasm. Climatic data, i.e. atmospheric pressure (AP), medium (AVG T), maximum (MAX T) and minimum (MIN T) air temperatures, relative air humidity (RH), wind run (WR), global horizontal irradiation (GHI), rainfall (RAIN), evaporation (EV), for the same area were collected monthly from January 2015 to December 2017 (Table 1).

Minimum, maximum, average, standard deviation and coefficient of variability (%) values of each morphometric character were calculated for the whole set of plants by using one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA). This in turn led to the definition of classes for all the measured traits by subdividing the total range into intervals 2 times the standard deviation, i.e. whether above or below the average value of each parameter as described in Bassi (2003). Statistical analysis was performed using SPSS 20 software (Chicago, IL, USA).

Table 1 - Seasonal averages (2015-2017) of main meteorological data collected in Pistoia's nursery area<sup>a</sup>

Year	Season	AP (mbar)	AVG T (°C)	MAX T (°C)	MIN T (°C)	RH (%)	WR (km)	TSI (kWh/m²)	RAIN (mm)	EV (mm)
2015	Winter	1009.33	8.33	14.73	3	68.33	86.7	1.53	2.7	1.6
	Spring	1011	18.7	26.67	11.03	62.33	73.37	3.93	1.73	4.9
	Summer	1009	24.77	33.13	16.87	57	69.6	4.17	1.23	6.5
	Fall	1016.33	11.5	18.07	6.97	78.33	33.73	1.17	3.67	1.07
2016	Winter	1007.33	9.1	14.9	4.47	74	77.6	1.37	5.9	1.4
	Spring	1007	16.83	25.2	9.83	65	77.9	3.7	2	5
	Summer	1010.67	24.2	33.03	16.37	57.67	66.9	4.2	1.57	6.5
	Fall	1014.67	10.43	18.3	5.1	78	24	1.3	3.57	1.03
2017	Winter	1012.33	8.47	15.77	2.43	67.33	66.4	1.67	3.53	1.77
	Spring	1009.67	19.5	27.7	11.53	60	76.03	4.07	1.4	6.3
	Summer	1009.33	23.67	32.47	15.43	57	65.6	4.03	1.7	6.43
	Fall	1011.33	9.93	18	4.3	76	28.3	1.27	5.13	1.1

AP= atmospheric pressure; AVG T= medium air temperature; MAX T= maximum air temperature; MIN T= minimum air temperature; RH= relative air humidity; WR= wind run; GHI= global horizontal irradiation; RAIN= rainfall; EV= evaporation.

<sup>a</sup> Processed from Ce.Spe.Vi database, Pistoia (http://www.cespevi.it/meteo.htm; Paolo Marzialetti © 1996/2018 Ce.Spe.Vi. - Pistoia).

## 3. Results

## Phenology

The results of our observations throughout the growing cycles of male and female *A. araucana* trees in the Pistoia district are shown in figure 1. The main collected phenological data (flowering onset, flower maturation, fertilization, fruit ripening and seed production) were compared with those found in previous published surveys on native Andean populations (Table 2).

## Morphological descriptor list

Starting from field observations over a three-year growing cycle, a total number of 39 descriptors were developed for further germplasm phenotyping, divided into 6 sections: 1) tree, 2) branches, 3) leaves, 4) male inflorescences, 5) female strobiles, 6) seeds and productivity. These descriptors apply to twenty/twenty-five-year-old trees (i.e. approx. the age of first fruit bearing) grown in nurseries as ornamental plants. The descriptor list has been enriched by images and drawings for a better understanding



Fig. 1 - Araucaria araucana male ( $\Im$ ) and female ( $\Im$ ) phenological stages under Tuscan climate conditions.

 Table 2 - Differences between the maturation stages of female and male inflorescences and seed production in Araucaria araucana populations in their origin area and in Italy

Dhanalasiaal nhaaaa	Chile/Ar	gentineª	Italy		
	Ŷ	3	ę	ð	
Flowering onset	Nov. I	Aug. I / Sep. I	Mar. I	Jul. /Aug. I	
Maturation	Dec. I	Dec. l	May I	May II	
Fertilization	Jan. II	-	Apr. II	-	
Seed production	Dec. II / Feb. III	-	Sep. / Oct. II	-	

I = first year; II second year; III = third year.

<sup>a</sup> Tortorelli, 1956; Montaldo, 1974; Donoso and Cabello, 1978; Rodriguez et al., 1983; Marticorena, 1995.

of the less familiar and discernible traits.

## Descriptor list EXAMPLES <sup>a</sup> TREE 1. Size (height) (m) $\square low < 3$ □ Medium 3-8 □ High >8 2. Trunk diameter, 1m from collar (mm) □ Small <70 □ Medium 70-110 🗆 Large >110 3. Shape of canopy □ Globose (3a) □ Elliptic (3b) □ Pyramidal (3c) □ Columnar (3d) 3a 3b 30 3d 4. Density of canopy □ Sparse (4a) □ Medium (4b) Dense (4c) 4h 4c 5. Distance among scaffold branches (mm) □ Low <250 □ Medium 250-400 □ High >400 6. Colour of bark □ Light grey (6a) 🗆 Greyish-green (6b) □ Greyish-brown (6c) 6a 6b 6c 7. Density of scales on the trunk □ Sparse Medium Dense 8. Insertion angle of the scales on the trunk $\Box$ Angle $\leq 30^{\circ}(8a)$ □ Angle >30° (8b) □ Angle variable (8c)

9. Homogeneity of the trunk scales Homogeneous shape (9a) Inhomogeneous shape (9b) 9h 10. Lenght of the trunk scales (mm) □ Short <35 □ Medium 35-50 □ Long >50 11. Widht of the trunk scales (mm) □ Narrow <15 □ Medium 15-20 □ Large >20 BRANCHES 12. Length of the first internode on the primary branch (mm) □ Short <25 □ Medium 25-50 □ Long >50 13. Length of the median internode on the primary branch (mm) □ Short <15 □ Medium 15-25 □ Long >25 14. Density of branching: number of secondary branches on primary branch □ Sparse <8 D Medium 8-14 □ Dense >14 15. Density of scales on the secondary branch □ Sparse (15a) 🗆 Medium (15b) Dense (15c) 15a 15b 15c 16. Average number of branches per scaffold 17. Apparent diameter of the primary branch including scales (mm) Wide section area Narrow section area □ <8 □ <6 □ 8-12 □ 6-9 □ >12 □ >9 18. Apparent diameter of the secondary branch including scales (mm) Wide section area Narrow section area □<6 □ <4 □ 6-8 □ 4-6 □>8 □>6 19. Uniformity of the apparent diameter on the primary branch □ Uniform Difform □ Very difform 20. Uniformity of the apparent diameter on the secondary branch □ Uniform (20a) Difform (20b) □ Very difform (20c)

20a 20b 20c

8a

8c

8b

21. Insertion angle of the scales on the primary branch	36. Length of the seed appendix excluded (mm)
□ Angle ≤ 45° (21a)	□ Short <37.8
□ Angle >45° (21b)	□ Medium 37.8-45.6
ANTIMAN ANTIMANTAN	□ Long >45.6
BYC IDA HEAD THE ATTACK	37. Width of the seed (mm) <sup>b</sup>
ACCESS ALLER	□ Narrow <12.3
	🗆 Medium 12.3-16.5
21a 21b	□ Wide >16.5
I FAVES (ecolor)	38. Length of the appendix <sup>b</sup>
	□ Short <33.3
22. Maximum length including mucron (mm)	□ Medium 33.3-48.3
□ Short <28	Long >46.5
Defium 28-40	39. Prevailing shape of the seed
L LOIR 240	🗆 Elongated (39a)
23. Maximum width (mm)	🗆 Oblong (39b)
□ Narrow <10	Obconical (39c)
Medium 10-16	
□ Wide >16	
MALE INFLORESCENCES (catkins at the mature stage)	and a state of the second
(	
24. Catkin lenght (mm)	
□ Short <81	
□ Medium 81-123	39a 39b 39c
	<sup>a</sup> Araucaria draws have been taken an
25. Catkin thickness (mm)	site http://www.ervprihapanto.c
□ Thin <40	Indonesia)
Medium 40-54	hadnesia).
Thick >54	Miedii of 25 seeds.
26. Catkin bending	
Attenuated (26a)	
🗆 Medium (26b)	4. Discussion and Conclusions
Marked (26c)	
	Var four studios hous our
	very lew studies have examin
	in A. araucaria following individ
	lifetimes, and all are rather da
	nlants grown under South Am
	tions (Montoldo, 1074; Donos
26a 26b 26c	
FEMALE STROBILES (pine-cones at harvest)	Hoffman, 1982; Rodriguez et al.
	cerning the phenology and gro
28. Pine-cone max. diameter (mm)	under both European and Italia
□ Medium 170-200	ditions have been reported else
□ Large >200	very old contribution to the un
29. Maximum length of the scale including appendix (mm)	ogy and sexual reproduction in
□ Short < 36	grown in Northern France (Fav
	Søndergaard (2003) reported a
	tions of monkey nuzzle to Scan
30. Maximum width of the scale (mm)	const of Norway, while Kubya a
D Narrow <7	coast of Norway, while Rubus e
n Wide >9	hardiness of <i>A. araucana</i> trees g
	in Poland. However only dat
SEEDS and PRODUCTIVITY	growth, tree height and degree
31. Number of catkins	were given. On the other hand
32. Number of female cones	vations are some of the most se
33. Total number of seeds	fying how plant species respon
24. Number of fartile south	conditions and to climatic chang
an, number of ferune seeus	extremely simple flowers with
35. Color of fertile seeds	value. The male and female and
Greenish brown	value. The male and remale rep
Dark brown	are carried by 'cones' and are a

## Long >45.6 7. Width of the seed (mm) Narrow <12.3 Medium 12.3-16.5 Wide >16.5 8. Length of the appendix Short <33.3 Medium 33.3-48.3 Long >48.3 9. Prevailing shape of the seed Elongated (39a) Oblong (39b) Obconical (39c)

- 39a 39b
- Araucaria draws have been taken and modified from the website http://www.eryprihananto.com (© Ery Prihananto, Indonesia).

### . Discussion and Conclusions

Very few studies have examined botanical aspects n A. araucaria following individual plants over their fetimes, and all are rather dated and referred to lants grown under South America climatic condions (Montaldo, 1974; Donoso and Cabello, 1978; offman, 1982; Rodríguez et al., 1983). No data conerning the phenology and growing of this species nder both European and Italian environmental conlitions have been reported elsewhere, except for a ery old contribution to the understanding of cytolgy and sexual reproduction in A. araucana plants rown in Northern France (Favre-Duchartre, 1960). øndergaard (2003) reported about new introducons of monkey puzzle to Scandinavia and the West oast of Norway, while Kubus et al. (2014) evaluated ardiness of A. araucana trees grown in open ground n Poland. However only data on annual shoot rowth, tree height and degree of frost damages vere given. On the other hand, phenological obserations are some of the most sensitive data in identiying how plant species respond to regional climate onditions and to climatic changes.

Like all Gymnosperm, monkey puzzle has extremely simple flowers without any ornamental alue. The male and female reproductive structures are carried by 'cones' and are as a rule separated, in

fact monkey puzzle is usually dioecious (Martinez, 1957; Bekessey et al., 2002). Nevertheless, although being basically female, 4 out of 15 flowering trees were found to produce both male and female cones during recording in southwestern of Norway; moreover, on completely isolated male and female trees, a couple of cones of the other sex were observed in some years in the northernmost area (Søndergaard, 2003). The Author suggested a possible correlation between stress (by isolation and climatically exposed situations) and monoecious behavior in A. araucana. In our census, only one monoecious tree was found among all considered specimen (approx. 700 plants) of the Pistoia province. The ratio of females to males in the examined populations grown in plain area was 1:4 (on a total of approx. 25% differentiated trees) being biased towards the male sex, while a rather balanced sex ratio was observed in older (approx. forty-five-year-old) totally differentiated trees grown in high hills (Fig. 2). This finding is almost in accordance with sex occurrence reported by Søndergaard (1975), who determined half female and half male trees in a population with 76% flowering trees in the West coast of Norway. No other comparison with literature was possible for sex ratio, which has never been reported in elsewhere published data. Since the relationship between tree growth and climate appeared to be sex-dependant, in that male trees were more sensitive to land precipitation and female



Fig. 2 - Totally differentiated Araucaria araucana female (A) and male (B) trees grown in Pistoia's high hills, showing strobiles and catkins formed in consecutive years.

trees appeared more sensitive to air surface temperature during the prior period of growth (Hadad and Roig Juñent, 2016), it is probably realistic to assume that gender imbalance in favor of male or female at the beginning of sexual differentiation might vary according to different climatic environments, such as those found in Norway and Italy. On the contrary, day length did not seem to have a strong influence on the growth and development of the monkey puzzle (Søndergaard, 2003); as a matter of fact, day length dependant trees would never survive Scandinavian latitudes, since growth would begin too early and cease too late causing extensive frost damage and eventually killing the plant.

Under the Tuscan environmental conditions, male catkins start out erect in July-August, stop growing during the winter season and then become elongated in shape, pendant and reddish-brown at maturity in May of the following year. Formed by many small scale-shaped leaflets, called microsporophyllus, they gave rise to a large quantity of pollen. In barely adult trees male caktins are found mostly in groups of 1-3 cones (Fig. 3), while older adult trees have groups of 2 up to 7-8 cones.



Fig. 3 - Araucaria araucana mature catkins during pollination.

First differences in the apex of potentially vegetative or female flower buds become visible at the end of March (Fig. 1D). In flower buds the apex develops into a round dome of 3-4 cm, with more elongated and less tight scales provided with long yelloworange appendixes. Female inflorescences, having fertile scales which contain the ovules, called macrosporophylls, are distinguishable in April (Fig. 1E), grouped in light green strobiles at the extremity of the new sprouts. Greatest frequency of full bloom and pollination was observed in May (Fig. 1C and 1F). Some differences were found in flower appearance among growing areas. Generally, flower buds developed two up to three weeks later when trees were grown at higher altitudes and experienced rigid winters. After fruit set, that occurs in April of year II (Fig. 1G), the sessile and generally solitary and immature female strobiles are erect, globular, with a symmetrical shape, and green colored. They take usually about 4-5 months to develop into ripe globular dark brown mature cones (Fig. 1I) and remain closed until the complete maturation of the seeds. Scales usually fall off at maturity in August-September of the same year, although an ongoing trend towards the postponement of fruit drop towards November-late December was observed as a consequence of the gradual rise in mean temperatures (Fig. 4). As already assessed in previous studies (Søndergaard, 2003; Sanguinetti, 2014), cones occurrence was found to vary in relation with sun exposure; more in details,





Fig. 4 - Minimum, maximum and average temperature values and trends in Pistoia (years 1951-2017) (http://www.cespevi.it/meteo.htm; Paolo Marzialetti © 1996/2018).

cones were most abundant in the South part of the crown. Almost all trees showed a marked alternate bearing; especially in males, yearly fluctuation in cone number seemed too large to be imputable only to climatic variations among years, particularly evident for rainfall (Fig. 5). Alternate bearing was found to be much more pronounced in barely sexually differentiated trees compared to plants older than fifty years, suggesting that in young plants alternate bearing represents a strategic mechanism to save nutrient reserves for significant vegetative growth.

Approx. 200-250 seeds, reddish to brown and oblong to obconical in shape, were released from each strobile; these range of seeds is fully included in those found out from the literature (150-300) (Montaldo, 1974; Donoso and Cabello, 1978; Salazar *et al.*, 2000). Negative effects of heavy rainfall on pollination and seed production have been reported (Sanguinetti *et al.*, 2002).

Fructification began when plants were twentytwenty-five-year-old, partially in agreement with reproductive organs appearance reported by Salazar *et al.* (2000) in Chilean *A. araucana* plants, while trees in Neuquén-Argentina have been reported to become sexually mature after thirty years of age, once the trunk has reached a diameter larger than 20 cm (Muñoz Ibáñez, 1984). Conversely, according to Søndergaard (2003), flowering was not initiated before the trees were forty/fifty-year-old in northern Europe and this discrepancy might be related to the altitude and latitude difference.

The ontogenetic stages presented here (Fig. 6) were in accordance with the *A. araucaria* biological







Fig. 6 - Schematic representation of the ontogenetic cycle of Araucaria araucana. Solid lines represent diploid phases (female and male gametogenesis) and embryogenesis after fertilization, while dashed lines represent haploid phases (ovules and pollen). (From Favre-Duchartre, 1960, modified). cycle highlighted by Favre-Duchartre (1960) in northern France; moreover, differences in springtime temperatures between France and Norway corresponded fairly well to the differences in time (about one month) for release of pollen and seedfall at the two sites, as reported by Søndergaard (2003). On the contrary, as shown in Table 2, A. araucana phenology was found to differ strongly from that observed in its natural distribution in the Andes Mountains. Obviously, differences between months were principally due to the reversal of the hemispheres and consequentially of the seasons: when it is spring in Europe, it is autumn in the Andes and vice versa. However, changes seemed probably to be associated also to other factors, such as altitude, climate changes, growing conditions, etc. The effect of climate on the phenology, and in particular on the timing of reproduction, is well known for plants and extensively documented (Beebee, 1995; Stenseth and Mysterud, 2002). These studies have demonstrated that onset of reproduction in spring may have advanced by a week or two due to recent changes in climate over much of Europe, but to a much lesser extend in South America (Walther et al., 2002; Stenseth et al., 2002). Contrary to expectations, it was noticed that in males the appearance of the catkins takes place approximately in the same months (August-September in Chile and July-August in Italy), which, however, correspond to the end of summer in Italy and the end of winter in Chile. Moreover, in Chile the male catkins reach full maturity within 3-4 months, whereas in our environmental conditions full bloom occurred within 9-10 months. This could be explained by the fact that in Italy the further development of male inflorescence is stopped during the winter, while in Chile, where the season turns towards spring, caktins keep growing without interruption. On the other hand, maturation seems to be related to the photoperiod coinciding in both hemispheres with long days in late spring (beginning of December in Chile and end of May in Italy).

Similar considerations can be drawn for females as well. The time between female flower appearance (March in Italy and November in Chile) and maturation (end of May in Italy and beginning of December in Chile, as for males) is about 3 months in our country and 1 month in Chile. In both cases, the entry of the pollen tube into the ovary takes place within a month from the pollination. On the other hand, in our experimental conditions the true fertilization has been reported to occur after approx. 11 months (April of year II) from pollination (Favre-Duchartre, 1960), whereas timing of fecundation has never been mentioned in the literature under Andean environments. There are contradictory records about the time of seed maturation in Chile, as it is unclear if fruits release the seeds after 11-13 months (Donoso and Cabello, 1978) or 16-18 months (Tortorelli, 1956; Montaldo, 1974) from pollination. Data herein obtained showed that gravity seed dispersal, which usually takes place at the end of the Summer (approx. 12-13 months after pollination), moved towards Autumn (14-15 months after pollination) in 2016, and then towards early Winter (16-18 months after pollination) in 2017.

Descriptor lists include the basic description of the traits, and the different classes of their expression (characterization) or how to measure the range of their variation (evaluation). Most of the descriptors for characterization and evaluation are species-specific, but should be preferentially evaluated under homogeneous growing conditions in order to obtain comparable data and to avoid potential environmental influence on the phenotype. In our study, in order to find the most appropriate descriptors able for distinguishing effectively between individual phenotypes without loss of discriminating power, repeated observations were made on all plant material available in the Pistoia's nursery district. It immediately became clear that there were no evident differences among the expression of growing characters of young potted seedlings (Fig. 7), despite the very high number of individuals within the various collections, whereas a high degree of between- and within-population variability was noted among older trees (Fig. 8). A first analysis of the available specimen clearly evidenced that plant habitus as well as various other vegetative traits consistently varied with plant age,



Fig. 7 - Araucaria araucana seedlings in Pistoia's nurseries (A: two-year-old seedlings; B: six-year-old seedlings).

being this species a long-lived and massive tree up to 50 m tall and 2 m in diameter and attaining maximum ages of at least 1300 years (Montaldo, 1974). Moreover, different climatic patterns and growing conditions, such as plant density and weed control, might have influenced plant growth and habitus as well.

The variability observed here is consistent with the outbreeding dioecious reproductive habit of this species and suggests that these populations should continue to be viable and able to respond to moderate levels of environmental change (Hadad and Roig Juñent, 2016). However, recent phytopathological analysis in Tuscany have revealed an increase in mortality, especially of female individuals, without a specific pathogen responsible (Rizzo, 2017, personal communication). The most widely accepted theory is that weaker plants, due to climate-related stress, are more vulnerable to damage caused by aspecific pathogens.



Fig. 8 - Habitus variability in *Araucaria araucana* trees grown in Pistoia's hinterland in a plain area.

A correct germplasm characterization should consider adult plants, being necessary the presence of flowers and fruits. However, as the aim of the present study is the phenotyping of young cultivated plants for sale, only trees sufficiently young for trade but at the beginning of sexual differentiation were suitable for characterization. This is why only twenty/twenty-five-year-old specimen belonging to a subset of 4 putative populations grown under similar environmental and agronomic conditions were considered. Plants over 25 year-old were discarded as well as plants grown in nearby locations.

With respect to the 39 descriptors detailed in the descriptor list, some very peculiar characters, i.e. insertion angle of the scales on the trunk (N. 8), uniformity of the apparent diameter on the primary and secondary branch (N. 19 and 20), catkin bending (N. 26), were individuated beside some of the most common traits, such as shape and density of canopy (N. 3 and 4), maximum length and width of the leaves (N. 22 and 23). Undoubtedly, one of the tree's most distinguishing feature is its scales, which are stiff, dark green and glossy with a spiny tip and completely cover each branch, closely overlapping each other. But we found surprisingly interesting the size together with the insertion angle of the scales on primary and secondary branches, resulting in evident dissimilar apparent diameters of branches. On the contrary, female inflorescence didn't show any distinctive feature among populations, therefore it was not taken into account as a descriptor. In fact, while the true flower represents the main distinctive character in Magnoliophyta, the Pinophyta flowers, that are extremely simple, are not particularly relevant for the description of the species.

In our study, morphological traits of A. araucana were observed, measured and documented for the first time under Tuscan growing condition. In particular, the research was developed using trees from putative populations growing in the Pistoia's nursery district. The comparison of the observed phenotypic characteristics showed a wide range of variability among and within the considered populations. The resulting data allowed to classify accessions, and to build a catalogue of specific descriptors with embedded biological information that is an essential step towards germplasm phenotyping (in particular new variety description), management or for direct use in agriculture. Limitations linked to the potential environmental influence on the phenotype are presented as well. Apart from this preliminary study, nothing is known of the patterns of morphological variation within this species. The development of this descriptor list will assist in the systematic and objective recording and exchange of information, which in turn will increase utilization of genetic resources along with a better screening and use of A. araucana biodiversity for breeding programs. In order to analyze relationships between individuals or groups of specimens within locally grown populations, the morphometric characterization of A. araucana trees is in progress based on the defined descriptor list and suitable statistical multivariate approaches. Genetic
analysis of the same populations are being performed and will be processed in order to validate the discriminating efficiency of the presented descriptor list.

#### Acknowledgements

Authors acknowledge to the Vivai Bartolini, Azienda Macchia Tommaso and the kind collaboration of Andrea Tozzi (Villa Lodolo) for providing plant material and hystorical information.

This research was supported by the Ministero delle Politiche Agricole Alimentari e Forestali (MiPAAF-OIGA), Project CARAVIV "Characterization of *Araucaria araucana* germplasm selected by the nursery industries of the Pistoia's district for commercial development".

#### References

- BASSI D., 2003 *Growth habits in stone-fruit trees*. CNR, Roma, Italy.
- BEEBEE T.J.C., 1995 Amphibian breeding and climate. -Nature, 374: 219-220.
- BEKESSY S.A., ALLNUTT T.R., PREMOLI A.C., LARA A., ENNOS R.A., BURGMAN M.A., CORTES M., NEWTON A.C., 2002 - Genetic variation in the monkey puzzle tree (Araucaria araucana (Molina) K. Koch), detected using RAPD. - Heredity, 88: 243-249.
- BURNS B.R., 1993 Fire-induced dynamics of Araucaria araucana - Nothofagus antartica forest in the southern Andes. - J. Biogeogr., 20: 669-685.
- DELMASTRO R., DONOSO C., 1980 Review of distribution, variation and utilization of gene resources of Araucaria araucana (Mol.) Koch in Chile. - IUFRO 1980. Anais de IUFRO Symposio em melboramiento genetico e productividade de especias florestais de rapido crescimento, Sociedade Brasiliera de Silvicoltura Águas de São Pedro, Brazil, pp. 133-135.
- DONOSO C., 1993 Bosques templados de Chile y Argentina: Variación, estructura y dinámica. Tercera edición. - Editorial Universitaria Santiago, Chile.
- DONOSO C., 2006 Las especies arbóreas de los Bosques Templados de Chile y Argentina. -Autoecología, Marisa Cúneo Ediciones, Valdivia, Chile.
- DONOSO C., GONZÁLEZ M., CORTÉS M., GONZÁLEZ C., DONOSO P., HERMÁNDEZ M., 2008 - Poblaciones de araucaria enana (Araucaria araucana) en la Cordillera de Nahuelbuta, Chile. - Bosque, 29: 170-175.
- DONOSO C.Z., CABELLO A.L., 1978 Antecedentes fenológicos y germinación de especies leñosas chilenas. -Revista de Ciencias Forestales, 1(2): 31-41.
- DRAKE F., MARTÍN M.A., HERRERA M.A., MOLINA J.R., DRAKE-MARTÍN F., MARTÍN L.M., 2009 - *Networking*

sampling of Araucaria araucana (Mol.) K. Koch in Chile and the bordering zone of Argentine: implications for the genetic resources and the sustainable management. - Forest, 2: 207-212.

- FARJON A., PAGE C., 1999 *Conifers: status survey and conservation action plan.* IUCN/SSC Conifer Specialist Group, Cambridge, UK.
- FAVRE-DUCHARTRE M., 1960 Contribution à l'étude de la reproduction sexuée chez Araucaria araucana. -Comptes Rendus Hebdomadaires des Stance de l'Académie des Sciences, 250(26): 4435-4437.
- GALLO L., IZQUIERDO F., SANGUINETTI L.J., 2004 -Araucaria araucana forest genetic resources in Argentina, pp. 105-131. - In: VINCETI B., W. AMARAL, and B. MEILLEUR (eds.) Challenges in managing forest genetic resources for livelihoods: examples from Argentina and Brazil. IPGRI, Rome, Italy.
- HADAD M.A., ROIG JUÑENT F.A., 2016 Sex-related climate sensitivity of Araucaria araucana Patagonian forest-steppe ecotone. - For. Ecol. Manage., 362: 130-141.
- HERRMANN T.M., 2006 Indigenous knowledge and management of Araucaria araucana forest in the Chilean Andes: implications for native forest conservation. -Biodivers. Conserv., 15: 647-662.
- HOFFMANN A., 1982 Flora silvestre de Chile. Una guía ilustrada para la identificación de las especies de plantas leñosas del sur de Chile. - Ediciones Fundación Claudio Gay Santiago, Chile.
- KUBUS M., NOWAK G., WRAGA K., 2014 Acclimatization of monkey puzzle tree [Araucaria araucana (Molina) K. Koch] in climatic conditions of Szczecin. - Electronic Journal of Polish Agricultural Universities, 17(3): 1-15.
- MARCHELLI P., BAIER C., MENGEL C., ZIEGENHAGEN B., GALLO L.A., 2010 - Biogeographic history of the threatened species Araucaria araucana (Molina) K. Koch and implications for conservation: a case study with organelle DNA markers. - Conserv. Genet., 11: 951-963.
- MARTICORENA C., 1995 Historia de la exploración botánica a Chile, pp. 1-62. - In: MARTICORENA C. and R. Rodríguez (eds.) Flora de Chile, Vol. 1, Pteridophyta-Gymnospermae. Universidad de Concepción, Concepción, Chile.
- MARTÍN M.A., MATTIONI C., LUSINI L., DRAKE F., CHERUBI-NI M., HERRERA M.A., VILLANI F., MARTÍN L.M., 2012 -*Microsatellite development for the relictual conifer* Araucaria araucana (*Araucariaceae*) using next-generation sequencing. - Am. J. Bot., 99(5): 213-215.
- MARTINEZ A., 1957 Algunos datos sobre la polilla del pino misionero. - Rev. de Investigaciones Forestales, 1(4): 35-37.
- MONTALDO P., 1974 *La bio-ecología de* Araucaria araucana *(Mol.) Koch*. - Inst Forestal Latino-Americano de Investigación y Capacitación, Bol. Técn., 46: 3-55.
- MUÑOZ IBÁÑEZ R., 1984 Analysis de la productividad de semillas de Araucaria araucana (Mol.) C. Koch en el area de Lonquimay - IX Region. Tesis para optar al título de Ingeniero Forestal, Universidad de Chile, Chile.
- RAFII Z.A., DODD R.S., 1998 Genetic diversity among

coastal and Andean natural populations of Araucaria araucana (Molina) K. Koch. - Biochem. Syst. Ecol., 26: 441-451.

- RECHENE C., 2000 Los bosques de Araucaria araucana en Argentina: estudios silvícolas. - Centro de Investigación y Extensión Forestal Andino-Patagónico, Esquel, Chubut, Argentina.
- RODRÍGUEZ R., MATTHEI O., QUEZADA M., 1983 Flora arbórea de Chile. Primera edición. Editorial de la Universidada de Conceptión, Concepción, Chile.
- RUIZ E., GONZALEZ F., TORRES-DÍAZ C., FUENTES G., MAR-DONES M., STUESSY T., SAMUEL R., BECERRA J., SILVA M., 2007 - Genetic diversity and differentiation within and among Chilean populations of Araucaria araucana (Araucariaceae) based on allozyme variability. - Taxon., 56: 1221-1228.
- SALAZAR R., SOIHET C., MÉNDEZ J.M., 2000 Araucaria araucana (Molina) K. Koch, pp. 169-170. - In: SALAZAR R., C. SOIHET, and J.M. MÉNDEZ. Manejo de semillas de 100 especies forestales de América Latina. Centro Agrónomico Tropical de Investigación y Enseñanza CATIE. Serie Técnica. Manual Técnica 41, Turrialba, Costa Rica, pp. 220.
- SANGUINETTI J., 2014 Producción de semillas de Araucaria araucana (Molina) K. Koch durante 15 años ed diferentes poblaciones del Parque Nacional Lanín (Neuquén-Argentina). - Ecología Austral., 24: 265-275.
- SANGUINETTI L., MARESCA L., GONZALEZ PEÑALBA M.,

CHAUCHARD L., LOZANO L., 2002 - *Producción bruta de semillas de* Araucaria araucana. - Internal Report Lanin National Park, Argentina.

- SCHILLING R., DONOSO C., 1976 *Reproduccion vegetativa natural de* Araucaria araucana (*Mol.*) Koch. -Investigaciones Agricultura (Chile), 2: 121-122.
- SØNDERGAARD P., 1975 *lagttagelser af* Araucaria araucana *in vestnorge* [Observations of Araucaria araucana *in west Norway*]. Arboretet pa Milde, Norge 28-46 (In Danish).
- SØNDERGAARD P., 2003 Araucaria araucana *in West Norway*. - Yearbook of the Norwegian Arboretum and Bergen Botanical Garden, 7: 90-102.
- STENSETH N.C., MYSTERUD A., 2002 Climate, changing phenology, and other life history traits: nonlinearity and match-mismatch to the environment. -Commentary, 99(21): 13379-13381.
- STENSETH N.C., MYSTERUD A., OTTERSEN G., HURRELL J.W., CHAN K.-S., LIMA M., 2002 - Ecological effects of climate fluctuations. - Science, 297: 1292-1296.
- TORTORELLI L.A., 1956 *Maderas y bosques argentinos*. Editorial ACME. SACI, Buenos Aires, Argentina, pp. 910.
- VEBLEN T.T., 1982 *Regeneration patterns in* Araucaria araucana *forests in Chile.* J. Biogeog., 9: 11-28.
- WALTHER G.-R., POST E., CONVEY P., MENZEL A., PARME-SAN C., BEEBEE T.J.C., FROMENTIN J.-M., HOEGH-GULDBERG O., BAIRLEIN F., 2002 - *Ecological responses to recent climate change*. - Nature, 416: 389-395.





(\*) Corresponding author: tassosdarras@yahoo.co.uk

#### Citation:

TZAVARA S., DARRAS A.I., ASSIMAKOPOULOU A., 2019 - Tobacco dust waste as an alternative medium to grow geranium (Pelargonium x hortorum) plants. - Adv. Hort. Sci., 33(2): 295-298

#### Copyright:

© 2019 Tzavara S., Darras A.I., Assimakopoulou A. This is an open access, peer reviewed article published by Firenze University Press (http://www.fupress.net/index.php/ahs/) and distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

#### Data Availability Statement:

All relevant data are within the paper and its Supporting Information files.

**Competing Interests:** The authors declare no competing interests.

Received for publication 22 September 2018 Accepted for publication 20 March 2019

# Tobacco dust waste as an alternative medium to grow geranium (*Pelargonium x hortorum*) plants

#### S. Tzavara, A.I. Darras <sup>(\*)</sup>, A. Assimakopoulou

Department of Agriculture, University of Peloponnese, 24100 Kalamata, Greece.

Key words: agricultural waste, EC, ornamentals, peat, pH.

Abstract: Tobacco dust (TD) waste is the typical lignocellosic agricultural residue of cigarette processing. In the region of Peloponnese, cigarette production is carried out by the leading company of Karelias S.A. The production of TD waste of approx. 2-3 tons/month is a major problem for the company. Plant growth media containing peat (P) + 0, 5, 10, 25 or 50% TD were prepared and tested on geranium plant growth and development. The use of TD increased EC and pH of the final medium. Plants of the cvs "ML Diego" and "ML Sailing '12" grown in P+5% or in P+10% TD had similar height, number of leaves, number of flowers, photosynthetic activity and transpiration rates to the P alone (control) indicating that solid agro-industrial waste of tobacco could be used to partially substitute peat in growing medium for floricultural crop production.

#### 1. Introduction

Pelargonium x hortorum or "zonal geranium" is an ornamental species that originate from South Africa, perfectly adapted to the Mediterranean region. It is propagated by cuttings and it is a hybrid between *P. inquisaus* (L.) L'Herit and *P. zonale* (L.) L'Herit (Dole and Wilkins, 2005). Zonal geraniums attract an increased commercial interest as they are extensively used in landscape designs and terrace gardens (Berninger, 1993). Flowering is strongly dependent on growth stage (i.e. juvenility), temperature (i.e. cold requirement) and sunlight (i.e. intensity and duration), but zonal geraniums are not described as long- or short-day plants (Fonteno, 1992; Dole and Wilkins, 2005).

Agricultural waste such as cotton gin trash, olive mill and green waste have been used in combination with peat for cultivation of ornamental plants (Papafotiou *et al.*, 2004; 2005; Grigatti *et al.*, 2007). The residue from tobacco processing (i.e. the tobacco dust; TD) is buried to landfields, but in high w/w concentrations can be toxic due to its high tannin and alkaloid content (Briski *et al.*, 2003). Compared to other waste material, TD contains higher N and K and has pH values ranging between 5.0 and 6.0 (Aderidan *et al.*, 2003). The application of TD waste in soil cultivated with lettuce increased yield compared to control plants (Okur *et al.*,

2008). It was suggested that incorporation of TD waste as an alternative organic amendment might improve soil chemical and biological parameters, as well as crop yield in soils containing low organic matter content.

Apparently, no previous research has been conducted on utilization of tobacco byproducts as alternatives to grow ornamental plants. In the present study, we tested growing mediums of peat + increasing concentrations of TD on growth and flowering response of zonal geraniums.

# 2. Materials and Methods

Plant material, media preparation and experimental lay-outs

Zonal geranium (Pelargonium x hortorum) rooted cuttings (3-5 leaves; up to 12 cm height) of cvs 'ML Diego' (red inflorescences) and 'ML Sailing'12' (white inflorescences) were provided by Selecta-one Itd (Kavala, Greece). Single rooted cuttings were transplanted in plastic 2.5 L pots filled with growing mediums of peat + TD. TD was provided by Karelias S.A. (Kalamata, Greece) and samples were analyzed in a continuous flow analyzer (CFA AA3; Seal-Analytical Ltd., Germany) (Table 1). Peat (Hawita, Germany) was mixed with 0, 5, 10, 25 and 50% (w/w) TD (Table 2). Six-replicate pots per treatment with geranium plants were placed on the ground of a non-heated greenhouse at the premises of the University of Peloponnese (lat. 37° 2' 20" N, long. 22° 6' 51" E) in a completely randomized design. Two individual experiments were carried out (one for each cultivar) from November 2017 to February 2018.

# Medium properties, plant assessments and statistical analysis

Medium pH and EC (mS/cm) were measured using a pH/mV Meter (Delta OHM HD 2105.2, Padova, Italy) and a Conductivity Handheld Meter (Eutech Instruments, EcoScan CON 5, Singapore), respectively. Plant height (cm), number of leaves and number of inflorescences were recorded weekly over the entire cultivation period of nine weeks. Chlorophyll fluorescence, net CO<sub>2</sub> assimilation ( $A_s$ ; µmol m<sup>-2</sup> sec) and transpiration (E; mmol m<sup>-2</sup> sec) were recorded using a handheld fluorimeter (OS-30p, Opti-Sciences, Inc. U.S.A.) and a LCpro+ portable photosynthesis system (ADC Bioscientific Itd. Great Amwell, Herts, UK), respectively, on the 5<sup>th</sup>, 6<sup>th</sup>, 7<sup>th</sup> and the 8<sup>th</sup> week from transplanting (i.e. week-1). Data means were

296

separated using Duncan's multiple range test at P = 0.05. Statistical analysis was performed in SPSS v. 21.

## 3. Results

Tobacco dust contained nicotine, TSS and small amounts of nitrates and ammonia (Table 1). EC and pH values ranged between 8.92 and 9.46, and between 5.3 and 5.6, respectively. After mixing peat with 0 - 50% TD, pH and EC of the final growing medium increased linearly to reach the values of 5.42 and 6.18 mS/cm, respectively (Table 2).

Table 1 - Means and range values of tobacco dust content

Tobacco dust content	Means	Range			
Nicotine (mg/L)	158.18	157.84 -160.14			
TSS (mg/L)	583.12	581.36 -584.04			
Nitrates (mg/L)	32.06	30.15-33.02			
Ammonia (mg/L)	6.38	6.25 - 6.52			
EC (mS/cm)	9.17	8.92-9.46			
рН	5.5	5.3-5.6			

Tobacco dust samples were analyzed in a continuous flow analyzer

Table 2 - pH and EC (mS/cm) values of growing media after mixing peat with tobacco dust at 0 (control), 5, 10, 25 and 50% (w/w)

Growing media	рН	EC (mS/cm)
Mixing peat	4.00	0.06
Mixing peat + 5% Tobacco dust	4.51	1.30
Mixing peat + 10% Tobacco dust	4.85	3.22
Mixing peat + 25% Tobacco dust	5.09	4.84
Mixing peat + 50% Tobacco dust	5.42	6.18

Peat replacement with 5 or 10% TD in the growing medium positively affected growth and flowering of cvs. "ML Diego" and "ML Sailing'12" geraniums (Table 3). Plants of cv. "ML Diego" grown in P+5% or P+10% TD maintained similar or higher height, number of leaves, number of inflorescences, net CO<sub>2</sub> assimilation and transpiration rates to the control plants (i.e. P+0% TD) (Table 3). However, plants grown in P+25 or P+50% TD suffered reductions in growth and flowering compared to the controls. Plants grown in P+25 or P+50% TD showed reduced number of inflorescences and transpiration rates, compared to the plants grown in P+5 or P+10% TD (Table 3). Stunting growth and reduced flowering of plants cultivated in P+25 or P+50% TD were justified by decreases in chlorophyll fluorescence ( $F_v/F_m$ ) ratios (Table 3). The  $F_v/F_m$  ratios ranged between 0.571 and 0.893 for plants grown in P+25% TD and between 0.538 and 0.835 for plants grown in P+50% TD indicating damage in plants' photosystem (PS II) that induced stress responses.

Plants of cv. "ML Sailing'12" grown in P+5, P+10 or P+25% TD, showed similar or higher number of leaves, number of inflorescences, net CO<sub>2</sub> assimilation and transpiration rates to the control plants (Table 3). However, plants grown in P+50% TD showed reduced height, number of leaves, number of inflorescences, indicating damage in plants' photosystem (PS II) recorded as low  $F_v/F_m$  ratio ranging between 0.538 and 0.773 (Table 3). Plants in P+50% TD failed to reach minimum growth requirements and standard commercial size.

#### 4. Discussion and Conclusions

TD successfully replaced part of peat in growth medium for zonal geranium plant production. Plants of cvs. "ML Diego" and "ML Sailing 12" responded well when grown in P+5, P+10 and in few cases in P+25% TD and, therefore, could potentially replace part of peat in the growth medium. The concept of peat replacement with agricultural waste material for the cultivation of ornamental plants has been examined the past 20 years. Papafotiou *et al.* (2004) showed that olive-mill waste composts (OWC) could partially replace peat for the production of *Euphorbia* 

*pulcherrima* (poinsettia), although, at concentration of >12.5% delayed growth compared to plants cultivated in peat/perlite medium. Tropical potted plants such as Syngonium podophyllum, Ficus benjamina and Codiaeum variegatum could be successfully grown in 75% OWC without showing symptoms of toxicity or other negative effects on growth and development (Papafotiou et al., 2005). Cotton gin trash compost (CGTC) and rice hulls (RH) were tested as peat replacements for the production of Nerium oleander, Pelargonium zonale, Dedranthema grandiflora and Lantana camara (Papafotiou et al., 2001). Replacing peat with 60% of GCTC resulted in plant height decrease of all species, except those of P. zonale and increase in number of flowers to all species, except those of D. grandiflora. The use of green waste and sewage sludge compost (WSSC) at 80% - 20% (v:v) as a 25%-replacement of white peat, had positive effects on growth and flowering of Begonia semperflorens, Mimulus hybridus, Tagetes patula x erecta and Salvia splendens (Grigatti et al., 2007). All species grown in 25% WSSC showed greater height, number of flowers and plant dry weight compared to plants grown in 100% white peat. TD is a potent agricultural byproduct that could be used in concentrations of <25% without affecting growth and quality of ornamentals. Replacing peat with byproducts of the agricultural sector, merits an eco-biological prospect of environmental-friendly ornamental production. Further research is needed to test TD as peat replacement for cultivation of other ornamental species.

Table 3 - Effect of growing medium of peat amended with 0, 5, 10, 25 and 50% TD on number of leaves, plant height, number of inflorescences, chlorophyll fluorescence, net CO<sub>2</sub> assimilation and transpiration of *P. x hortorum* plants of cvs "ML Diego" and "ML Sailing'12"

Treatments	Plant height (cm)	Range (cm)	Number of leaves	Range	Number of inflorescences	Range	Net CO <sub>2</sub> assimilation (µmol m <sup>-2</sup> .sec)	Range (µmol m-².sec)	Transpiration (mmol m <sup>-2</sup> .sec)	Range (mmol m <sup>-2</sup> .sec)	Chlorophyll fluorescence (F <sub>v</sub> /F <sub>m</sub> )	Range (F <sub>v</sub> /F <sub>m</sub> )
ML Diego'												
0	8.83±0.25 ab	4-16	11.82±0.41 c	4-24	0.85±0.07 a	0-3	2.18±0.26 a	0.34-6.11	1.00±0.087 a	0.61-1.92	0.805±0.001 a	0.778-0.834
5	8.89±0.27 ab	2-18	13.50±0.66 b	4-33	0.86±0.09 a	0-6	3.01±0.34 a	0.24-7.14	1.36±0.170 a	0.71-2.57	0.801±0.002 a	0.685-0.828
10	9.12±0.24 a	5-17	15.12±0.68 a	2-36	0.93±0.10 a	0-5	2.40±0.29 a	0.22-5.32	1.28±0.184 a	0.42-2.34	0.802±0.002 a	0.753-0.878
25	8.39±0.23 b	4-15	12.11±0.55 bc	4-28	0.60±0.08 b	0-3	2.08±0.20 a	0.28-4.00	0.65±0.060 b	0.33-1.06	0.786±0.004 b	0.571-0.893
50	7.01±0.19 c	4-18	5.79±0.32 d	2-20	0.31±0.05 c	0-2	2.23±0.68 a	0.14-4.90	0.37±0.082 c	0.13-0.61	0.731±0.006 c	0.538-0.835
ML Sailing'12'												
0	9.70±0.33 a	5-16	14.11±0.62 bc	5-24	0.83±0.10 ab	0-3	2.07±0.32 b	0.34-4.07	0.89±0.096 a	0.29-1.40	0.801±0.001 a	0.778-0.819
5	9.53±0.38 a	2-18	15.79±1.00 ab	4-33	0.76±0.11 ab	0-3	3.40±0.52 a	0.24-7.14	1.04±0.161 a	0.30-2.72	0.793±0.003 a	0.685-0.818
10	9.07±0.34 a	5-17	16.68±1.01 a	4-36	0.98±0.16 a	0-5	2.40±0.62 ab	0.22-5.32	1.17±0.232 a	0.32-2.27	0.799±0.001 a	0.777-0.824
25	7.64±0.30 b	4-14	12.94±0.83 c	4-28	0.53±0.11 b	0-3	1.77±0.40 b	0.28-3.69	0.48±0.057 b	0.26-0.71	0.779±0.005 a	0.668-0.893
50	6.25±0.14 c	4-9	5.01±0.16 d	3-7	0.20±0.06 c	0-1	-	-	-	-	0.678±0.008 b	0.538-0.773

Data are means  $\pm$  sE of 9-week recordings and letters indicate the statistical differences according to Duncan's multiple range test at P = 0.05.

- not measured. Plants failed to reach minimum growth requirements.

### Acknowledgements

We sincerely thank Karelias S.A. for providing tobacco dust used in the present study

#### References

- ADEDIRAN J.A., BAETS N.D., MNKENI P.N., KIEKENS L., MUYIMA N.Y.O., THYS A., 2003 - Organic waste materials for soil fertility improvement in the border region of the Eastern Cape, South Africa. - J. Biol. Agric. Hortic., 20: 283-300.
- BERNINGER L.M., 1993 Status of the industry, pp. 1-2. -In: WHITE J.W. (ed.) Geraniums IV: the grower's manual. Fourth edition. - Ball Publishing, Batavia, Illinois, USA, pp. 412.
- BRISKI F., HORGAS N., VUKOVIC M., GOMZI Z., 2003 -Aerobic composting of tobacco industry solid waste -Simulation of the process. - J. Clean Tech. Environ. Policy, 5: 295-307.
- DOLE J.M., WILKINS H.F., 2005 Floriculture. Principles and species. Second edition. - Pearson, Prentice Hall, New Jersey, USA, pp. 1048.

- FONTENO W.C., 1992 *Geraniums,* pp. 451-475. In: LAR-SON R.A. (ed.) *Introduction to Floriculture. Second edition.* - Academic Press, California, USA, pp. 636.
- GRIGATTI M., GIORGIONI M.E., CIAVATTA C., 2007 -Compost-based growing media: Influence on growth and nutrient use of bedding plants. - Biores. Technol., 98(18): 3526-3534.
- OKUR N., KAYIKÇIOĞLU H.H., OKUR B., DELIBACAK S., 2008 - Organic amendment based on tobacco waste compost and farmyard manure: influence on soil biological properties and butter-head lettuce yield. - Turk. J. Agric. For., 32(2): 91-99.
- PAPAFOTIOU M., CHRONOPOULOS J., KARGAS G., VORE-AKOU M., LEODARITIS N., LAGOGIANI O., GAZI S., 2001
  - Cotton gin trash compost and rice hulls as growing medium components for ornamentals. - J. Hortic. Sci. Biotech., 76(4): 431-435.
- PAPAFOTIOU M., KARGAS G., LYTRA I., 2005 Olive-mill waste compost as a growth medium component for foliage potted plants. - HortScience, 40(6): 1746-1750.
- PAPAFOTIOU M., PHSYHALOU M., KARGAS G., CHATZI-PAVLIDIS I., CHRONOPOULOS J., 2004 - Olive-mill wastes compost as growing medium component for the production of poinsettia. - Scientia Hortic., 102(2): 167-175.